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“Admiral,
I'd like to apologize for keeping you in communication black out but I was
under orders,” the captain said as he came into the room. Irons cocked his head
as he got up off of the bunk.


“I
thought of that,” he nodded politely. He'd been unsure about the captain. His
bio had him as a man of honor and principle, but obviously there was a
discrepancy between the file and reality. He'd watched the captain on the
security cameras, curious if he was going to come here or not. Maybe there was
hint of what the file had said after all.


Captain
Ferguson was supposed to be a good man, an experienced spacer. He had the look,
lean and well muscled with just the hint of gray in the captain's short auburn
hair near his temples. Irons wasn't sure about the gray,  he wasn't sure if it
was real or not. The crows feet around the eyes were real though.


The
man had aged a lot in his short fifty one years of life. He'd had a hard life
as an officer and then slave on Destiny. Now he was her captain.


His
uniform was well worn, comfortable but not shabby. It wasn't the gray coveralls
and overalls of the engineering crew, it was a simple off white with gold hash
marks on the jacket sleeves and gold pips on his upturned collar. Definitely a
civilian uniform.


“I
owe you my life. We all do,” the captain said, turning and stepping aside to
let Ed Chambers, the chief of security into the room.


Chambers
hesitated. He was a good sized man, but a fighter. He had an intellect hidden
behind that scowl though. Irons had read the man's file. He had an interest in
police work and was a good leader. His people respected him.


“It's
all right captain Ferguson. What's done is done. Besides, I found a way to get
the message out,” Irons grimaced. Sprite had not been kidding about dumping the
message onto every system and making everyone watch it. She'd even threatened
to have people answer quizzes on it before giving them system access. He'd had
to over rule her on that. The crew needed to function and they didn't need the
animosity.


“Yes.
Can you ah, delete it?” the balding security chief asked. He looked a little
imposing in the charcoal jumper he was wearing. Irons of course wasn't
bothered. The chromed stunner on the man's hip was a bit flashy, ruining the
look of keen understated professionalism Chambers had apparently been shooting
for.


“And
why would he do that?” Sprite said coldly from the overhead. “I put it there
actually. If you have a problem you can go take a walk out the nearest
airlock,” she said with some heat.


Irons
grimaced as the security chief flinched. “I'd also like you to limit your AI to
yourself,” the chief rumbled eying the speakers.


“That
will not be necessary,” the captain said shaking his head. “I apologize. But we
do need to get things straight. This is my ship,” he gave Ed a warning look.
There was just a hint of steel in that last simple statement. Okay so the
captain had some spine, Irons thought.


“Of
course it is. You are the captain,” Irons said nodding. He felt like kicking
himself though, Destiny was supposed to be a Naval reserve vessel, and her crew
were supposed to be reservists. Sprite had informed him an hour ago that the
crew had declined reserve status. He'd overlooked that in the mountain of
paperwork he'd processed over the past seven or eight months. 


The
ship had been leased to the Pyrax government. Talk about divided loyalties. He
didn't envy them. Of course he also had his own damn problems to work out.


Unlike
Io 11 and Anvil Destiny had been restored before returning to service. Or at
least partially restored, he thought with mixed emotions. The one thing they
did get right apparently were the uniforms. They were civilian grade spacer
uniforms, an off white outfit with red and gold trim in the case of the
officers, but it was a step up from the home spun or worn to the woof hand me
downs that they had been wearing before they had entered the system. The
captain did look sharp, not quite a military look but not something you would
see a passenger liner wear, all gaudy and white. Practical with a hint of
seriousness in it.


Irons
was sure he was being studied and weighed as much as they were. It was an
interesting dilemma for both sides. A stalemate. He needed them to run the
ship. He couldn't afford the stigma of taking over the ship, mutiny wasn't in
his nature after all. Still he'd been tempted for a brief moment.


From
the look Chambers was shooting him the security chief was unhappily aware of
the possibility himself. He'd tried to institute measures but the best he could
do was post a guard force nearby. Of course Sprite was in the computer,
controlling his air among other things so he was behaving.


Irons
raised an eyebrow, not smiling as the silent stand off continued. Ferguson
wasn't sure what to make of him, that was plain. He was hesitant, obviously
Irons wasn't playing by the script. Chambers pursed his lips. He straightened
under the Admiral's regard, trying and remarkably succeeding in looking like a
professional.


It
was interesting seeing that, and seeing the changes in the crew. He'd seen it
on the video, seen how they blended in with the changed ship. A few were
adapting to it, and one looked down right shocked a few times when he had
entered an area he had apparently never been in before the clean up and
repairs.


Which
brought him back to Pyrax and what he had been trying to do. Much of the same
thing really, he had been trying to clean the system up and restore it.


Pyrax
had been a mess. He'd avoided politics as much as he could and this was his
penance for that. He'd focused on what he did best and let the politicians bite
him firmly in the ass.


He'd
been on his way to fulfilling a Renaissance, bringing back the flower of
civilization to a fallen dark time. Now all that was in flux. He had found out
the hard way that the system was a cesspool of corruption and the darkest of
political manipulation. He wished now that he had taken a stronger broom to the
entire system earlier on. Ah how he regretted that.


He
hadn't had much of a choice of course. It wasn't like some of the other star
systems were any better off. Pyrax had been his best hope of restoring the
Federation.


Io
11 had been helpful in that, picking him up from the dark recesses of the Senka
system over two years ago and then bringing him to Pyrax. On the journey there
he'd made some friends and with their help they had rebuilt the ship.


When
he'd gotten to Pyrax and the Anvil space station which served as the capital of
the system he'd faced a different sort of challenge. He'd found a crew mate
long thought dead, rebuilt the station, and resurrected the fleet but in the
end he'd been stabbed in the back by politics.


It
was one of his worst weaknesses, one he had a hard time trying to get a handle
on. Someone shooting at him he could deal with. That meant you duck and cover
and then return fire. But this... he couldn't fire back in the manner he'd been
trained. Oh he'd been trained to deal with politics, but he still had an
internal weakness there. He'd hesitated and made a tactical error, confronting
the terrorists behind the plot directly instead of stepping back and calling in
the marines. In the end he'd been forced into this exile. One he was pretty
sure everyone concerned already regretted. He knew he did at any rate.


“You
are a passenger. Not crew and not in charge,” the chief said crossing his arms.
The captain nodded.


“Also
understood,” Irons nodded, keeping a stoic face. The other two men looked a
little uncertain at that admission.


“I'd
like to point out that the Admiral invested a great deal of time and effort
into rebuilding this ship, as well as training and rehabilitating this crew...”
Sprite said with some heat. Irons raised a hand and she cut off her rant.


“I
of all people understand the chain of command captain. You are in charge. She
is your ship. But I have no intention of remaining sequestered in my quarters
for the remainder of the trip. Did your orders specify that?” he asked. They
had better not the implication was clear.


“No
in fact they didn't,” the captain glanced at the security chief. The look was
clear to all in the room, keep a lid on things. “I suppose you should get
access to the civilian sections and recreation facilities, such as they are on
the ship. At the moment however emotions are running high... and we are a bit
crowded for space.”


“In
other words, I'd watch your back if I were you Admiral,” Chambers said. The
implications of that statement was clear, Chambers had no interest in doing it
for him.


“Or
better yet, you'll do your job and watch it for him?” Sprite asked. Irons held
up a hand.


“Understood,”
Irons nodded as the men looked from the ceiling to him. Chambers didn't like
being rebuked and was looking decidedly nettled about being reminded to do his
job. Tough, Irons thought. Sprite had a point. “Were your orders specific on
where to drop me off?”


“No.
Just to keep you confined to quarters until we entered hyper. And out of touch
with the rest of the star system. Which we obviously failed to do.”


“Obviously,”
Sprite responded acidly. “Which is a good thing. The truth does need to be
told.”


“Yes
it does,” the captain sighed.  He'd been forced to watch the entire sordid
affair before gaining access to his ship again. He hadn't been happy about his
part in it and he planned on bringing that up as soon as he could. He'd been
tempted on several occasions to turn the ship around, but he had reluctantly
decided against it. For whatever reason Irons had gone along with it and they
were committed now. “And now that I've seen it for myself I understand your
point of view. However you must understand mine.”


“This
is your playground. I get it,” Sprite replied exasperated.  If the others could
have seen her avatar they would have seen her rolling her eyes. Irons decided
it was just as well that he was the only one that could.


Irons
looked up to the speaker then shook his head and returned his attention to the
two men. “I'd like something to do besides sitting and reading though.” 


The
security chief blinked at him. Irons shrugged. “I like to keep busy. I'm not
known for managing my free time very well.” Sprite chuckled from the overhead.
He smiled a little at that.


“Oh,
that can be arranged,” the chief said nodding. “I'm sure we can find something
for you to do to contribute while staying out of the way of the crew.”


 


“You
think this is wise sir?” Ed asked as they walked down the corridor back to the
bridge. He nodded to the occasional steward or junior officer in passing but
kept pace with his captain. He had a lot more on his mind than letting the crew
bow, salute, or otherwise stroke his ego.


“Ed
do you honestly think you can keep them contained? If he puts his mind to it he
could tear this ship apart and there isn't a damn thing we can do to stop it.”
The captain's lips formed a grimace. He knew it, didn't like it, and knew why
he had mixed emotions about the subject.


It
really did suck, not just for the Admiral, but for him as well. He really
didn't want to be the hard ass, but he had his orders and intended to obey
them. He nodded to one of the new crew. He couldn't place the name damn it.
That bothered him, not knowing, not being able to put a name to a face. He
needed to get to know his juniors better.


At
least things were looking up. Destiny was clean and running smoothly. Well,
almost smoothly, they still had a lot of issues with equipment breaking in.
Still seeing the green walls clean and unstained was amazing in it's way. He
had never thought that the stains would come out without being painted over. He
smiled and nodded in approval of a work party servicing a cleaning bot at a
robotics station.


The
old girl looked good. He owed Irons for that. For his survival and for his
freedom as well. He wasn't sure where this was going to lead now. Obviously he
was going to have to take it one day at a time and try to mediate any problems.
Ed was going to have his hands full keeping a lid on an already dangerous
situation.


The
security chief's jaw tightened. “But ah...”


The
captain turned to the security officer. “He's a man of honor Ed, he'll behave
if we do. If we don't give him a reason he won't cause a problem. Let's not
give him a reason.” His eyes flicked to the ceiling.


“You
mean he needs us as much as we need him. The crew I mean,” Ed said, glancing
back the way they had come. He got the message, don't say anything they would
regret when the damn AI was listening.


The
captain shook his head. Ed of all people should appreciate in just how
dangerous a situation they were in. Diplomacy was the order of the day here.
Getting along with the Admiral and his AI was vital. “Don't bet your life on
it. I'm sure he and his AI could run this ship in a pinch if he was the only
one on board. No this is a prison for him, but only because he's allowing it.
Treat him with respect and kid gloves Ed, that's an order.”


“Yes
sir.” Ed clearly didn't like it, but he was a good man, he'd follow the order.


“Did
you see the vid?”


“Who
hasn't?” the security chief asked with a mixture of annoyance and disparity.
“I'm still having issues getting it cleaned out. People who refuse to watch it
are getting dogged until they do.” He didn't like that, didn't like that they
were locked out. And the AI having such control of their systems? It had cut
through his firewalls like they weren't even there! He had people on that but
they were scratching their heads. Obviously they had a lot left to learn about
AI.


“Tough
for them. I'm going to make an announcement...”


“Ah,
sir, about that, I'd hold off. Keep neutral if possible,” Ed said tugging his
collar a bit and looking around to make sure they weren't in ear shot of anyone
else.


“Ed...”
the captain sighed and shook his head. “Fine give me a reason.”


“I'm
not happy about it, but Notuma is right.” Charlie Notuma was the purser, cargo
master, and passenger director on the ship. “Well, it's like this. We need to
get along, I get that. But if we bend over backwards to kiss his ass we'll piss
off the people who got rid of him in the first place. And they are the one's
signing our pay checks.”


“Damn.”
There was a moment of silence as the captain digested that.


“Diplomacy
then. I'll keep out of it unless there is a problem. I'm counting on you to
make sure there isn't one.”


“Yes
sir,” Ed said as they parted company.


 


“So
there you are! This is where you've been hiding Admiral?” a deep gravelly voice
said. He turned, setting the tuber aside and picked up another.


“I'm
not hiding from anyone,” he said carefully to the balding Neo chimp. “Chief
Bailey is it?” he asked as he peeled the new tuber. The chief was a big
bruiser, with silvering fur on his shoulders and back. His skull was a little
long in the back. There were definite traces of Gorilla in his body. He looked
a bit goofy with his ears sticking out and down like they were. Irons had seen
his thumbnail jacket. The chimp was the chief engineer of the ship and from the
look of some of the courses he'd taken, quite good at his job.


“Yeah,
for my sins,” the chimp shook his head  and blew a long deep breath out. “I
thought you were confined to quarters?” he asked after a moment. He looked
around the store room.


“Why?”
Irons asked shaking his head. “We're out of the system, and as I pointed out,
sitting in a cabin for the trip is a tad boring.”


“So
this is the best they could find for you?” the chimp said, crossing his long
arms and tapping his fingers against his biceps. He wrinkled his broad nose at
the pile of tubers. He looked around. Irons and a pair of Neo cats were packed
in a rather full supply closet. That was good of course, even though they had
food replicators they hadn't installed all that many yet. Also it was nice to
have fresh food over something reconstituted from his own shit. It was stocked
right to the ceiling with boxes of gear. More boxes were in the back of the
aisle space, all organized apparently. There was a sink by the door. He glanced
at it. It was clean, but the area around it was dirty. He shook his simian
head.


“Hey
if you're going to be back  here you have to wear a hair net. Full body net for
you fuzzballs,” an annoyed cook said coming in behind him and brandishing a
ladle.  The cook had a stained white uniform on and a chef's hat.


The
chief shook his head and looked over to the two lionesses who were covered in a
head to toe hair net nearby. The two females were cutting the tubers and
looking extremely annoyed at the menial task. They didn't look at all
comfortable about their dress either, or it could be the human style stool, it
probably dug into their buttocks after a while.


Come
to think of it, it could be the company. Or the predators cutting up herbivore
food. He wasn't sure, and didn't care in any case.  “Looks like a freaking
burka. Thanks but no thanks.” He shook his head. “Admiral you wanna blow this
pop stand?” he asked, jerking his thumb to the door.


“I
thought you'd never ask,” Irons said with feeling. One shift was more than
enough of this. He'd had enough of this chicken shit years and years ago as a
boot and as enlisted. He got up and took his apron off. “Let me wash the
starches off and I'll join you Chief.”


“Um,
yeah, good idea. I'll be in hyper. We've got a problem.”


“A
harmonic. I know.”


The
chief froze then shook his head. He glanced over his shoulder as Irons made his
way to the sink. “I keep forgetting you of all people would,” he winced. “Sorry
that didn't come out right. I'll meet you in main engineering.”


“No
problem,” Irons said, washing his hands. He used the lye soap to get the sticky
starch residue off his hands and forearms. Technically he could have let the
nanites clean him up, but he wanted to conform as much as possible. Besides, it
felt good.


 


“Seriously,
that was the best they could find? Peeling potatoes?” the chief muttered
watching as the Admiral came into engineering country a few minutes later. He
caught a few of his crew giving him dirty looks. A few were shooting rather
ugly looks toward the Admiral. He sighed.


Even
though they knew that Irons was innocent they were still pissed at him. He
wasn't sure why. Irons had done nothing wrong. Sure there was a stigma attached
to running, and that whole nasty accusation was going to haunt him. But he'd
proven it untrue damn it!


For
some it was the AI and the Admiral's intrusion that bothered them. Sprite's
little flick had cut a few people to the raw, they didn't like to be forced to
watch something they didn't want to watch. They didn't like it that she'd taken
control of the ship and forced everyone to watch it. Even though she'd been
right about it.


He
looked over to the slightly overweight assistant. Harry was bald as a new born
human baby's hiney. He was a nice guy, a bit stuffy sometimes but he got the
job done which was more important in Bailey's eyes than anything else.


“This
fat bald guy is my assistant. Harry. For some damn reason someone with more
humor than sense names a bald guy Harry,” the chimp grinned as he waved airily
in Harry's general direction.


“Cute
chief, real cute. Prejudice comes in all forms, and is usually undeserved,”
Harry said, shaking his bald head. “I'll have you know I was named long before
I went bald and I think you had something to do with my going bald. All the
hair pulling out incidents.” He nodded politely to the Admiral.


“Speaking
from experience?” Bailey asked. “Look Admiral can you take a look at the
systems? Or better yet ask ah...”


“Sprite?
Or Proteus?” Irons suggested, clearly amused. He shrugged.


“Yeah,
sure, what ever you want to call her. It. Um...”


“Okay,
I'll be over here,” Irons said waving to an unoccupied console. Bailey nodded
as he left. Irons looked around, noting the clean but utilitarian space.
Engineering country was about getting the job done, about making sure
everything worked and keeping it that way. To see the space clean and
relatively neat was good. It meant some of the crew and especially their
officers had an eye for detail. He wondered how much of an eye.


Harry
watched him go and  pursed his lips. He looked around, seeing the other looks.
Then he looked at his boss. Bailey was also taking in the looks and didn't look
happy. Damn it all, he had a good crew but they couldn't see past their noses
sometimes.


He
was one of the few people original to the ship. A descendant of generations of
chimps, with the occasional black sheep of a gorilla or gene morphed human
tucked away in his genome somewhere or another. Maybe even an orangutan judging
from his late cousin Quebert.


The
simian chief grimaced. “I don't see what their problem is, he dumped the entire
thing on the net for all to see,” he said shaking a hand out and throwing them
up. “Damn it...”


“Still
doesn't make it true,” Harry said shaking his head. Bailey eyed him. “Hey, you
and I both know a vid feed can be faked. But yeah, after he saved our asses I'd
say giving him the benefit of the doubt is in order. Besides, he's got quiet a
lot of evidence in his corner anyway.”


“True,”
Bailey grimaced. He hadn't anticipated the faked vid angle. Skeptics took all
kinds and apparently denied even the best evidence. “I just wish I knew why
they rushed us out of drydock to run him out of town. We needed more time to
nail down the hyperdrive. That alone tells me he's on the level. I should never
have signed off on this.” He really wasn't happy about it. But for some reason
the powers that be had pressured the captain and the pressure had rolled down
hill as it always does. Do they ever bother to listen to engineers? Of course
not! And when they don't and it breaks who get's to fix it while they bitch and
whine cause it broke down? Why an engineer of course! He winced, connecting the
thought to Irons suddenly. Maybe he had a lot more in common with the big guy.
A lot more than he initially thought.


“Bubble
gum and bailing wire. Which is probably why they figured it was okay to get rid
of us. They figured he'd pull a rabbit out of his hat and fix anything that
breaks. I bet they pulled us out just so they could get him out of Pyrax come
to think of it.”


“Rabbit...
“ Bailey shook his head in confusion. “Where the hell do you get these human
metaphors,” he sighed then paused. He frowned, not liking where his thoughts
were leading. “I just had a thought.”


“And
not a good one seeing it from where I am,” Harry snorted.


Bailey
waved a dismissive hand. “Yeah. I was just thinking, maybe chasing us out with
him isn't such a good thing after all. Like oh, say if they did it to get rid
of him? Permanently?” He gave Harry a look.


“Um,
with all due respect, isn't running him out of..” His face cleared and then his
brows knit as he caught on. “Oh. Oh.. Yeah. That'd suck for us as well.” He
sucked in a breath looking around the compartment. Yeah, that would suck. He
for one had a lot to live for.


“Yeah.
Which could explain our computer problems. And this harmonic.”


“Maybe.
But don't rule out good ole' Murphy yet boss. He's all likely to get all put
out and bite us in the ass if you do.”


“Clever.
You think that one up on your own?” Bailey snorted. He pointed to a console.
“Get with the bridge. See if they can dial down our hyper speed, it should
smooth the ride out.”


 


The
Admiral felt Sprite access the Wi-fi node and traffic packets started flowing
back and forth. He noted and set aside the thought as he studied the piping in
the ceiling and walls. He'd have to run a level three diagnostic on the drive,
something that was hard to do when it was in use...


Sprite
got a feel for the engineering subsystems as the handshake protocol cleared and
she entered the net. Engineering was a separate system from the main for
obvious reasons. She tended to avoid it since she didn't want to mess with
anything running. She had pulled in her horns a day before entering hyper,
making sure she hadn't damaged anything in the process. That could be thought
of as a bad thing. But she saw something she didn't like right away, a program
that was coiling around different systems and  the coils were scattering
ominous black files like shed scales. It hadn't been there before and it
definitely didn't belong. Only each... shit!


“Macro
Virus!” Sprite spat out. He felt his entire bandwidth max out in a sudden
torrent. Defender fully activated. All three AI jumped into the net. “Admiral
jack in NOW,” Sprite ordered.


“Shit!”
Hastily he looked around. “Where is it, the nav?” He spotted a jack near
Bailey.


“It's
a nasty bugger. Primitive, sabotage, but it just found out we're onto it,”
Sprite said, trying to get a feel for it before she went to war. She felt the
others rising, getting ready. Good.


“Crap.”
He lunged for a jack near the chief's station knocking Bailey aside.


“Hey
what gives?” Bailey asked startled. His brow knit in confusion.


“Virus,”
Irons ground out, jacking in. Bailey's eyes went wide as the Admiral's hand
morphed and then plugged into the universal port. He glanced at a now concerned
looking Harry and then back.


“Virus?”
he asked dumbly.


“In
the navigational suite. Sprite just opened a can of worms and now it's trying
to kill us.”


“Shit
oh shit...” The chief looked around. His eyes found the big bald assistant
right away. “Harry boot the back ups!”


“No
don't! The virus over wrote them with a rabbit. It's done the same for all the
third tier back ups. It looks like it started there and worked it's way out
since those systems weren't in use. It's been tweaking the sensors,
substituting it's own version of reality. That's why you are getting the
harmonic, you are about to get some nasty cross shear,” Sprite said over the
intercom. “If you open the back ups it will swarm.”


She
was afraid it might already be too late. The virus had the edge, it was already
in the systems it wanted to infect and it probably had some sort of hardware,
some sort of flash chip somewhere it was calling home. She sent out search bots
for it.


“Shit,”
Harry swore, hand on the switch. He looked at it and then paled. The
engineering staff looked up at the overhead. “What the hell do we do?” Harry
asked looking around. His eyes locked onto the Admiral.


“Working
on it,” Irons ground out. He could feel Proteus and Sprite battling. Defender
had thrown firewalls up to protect him.


“Admiral,
do me a favor, get someone to make a back up navigational system offline right
now. I'm doing what I can to put firewalls around the critical systems but this
thing is embedded in the core itself,” Sprite told him directly.


“Not
good,” Irons grimaced. “We need to isolate critical systems from the net and
make sure they stay clean. Sprite is trying to track down the virus's kernel
now.”


“But
it sounds like it's in the core, How the hell did it get there?” Harry grimaced
in thought and then began to swear vilely. Bailey looked at him. 


“An
idea?”


“Yeah,
that computer upgrade we got but didn't need. The one that kept us in drydock a
week,” Harry spat out. He turned and lunged to the door.


“Pull
it fast then...” Bailey said as Harry rushed out.


“He
hopefully knows what he's doing,” Irons said eying the chief.


“Harry?
Yeah, he does,” Bailey nodded. “Best assistant I've got.”


“Good.
I suggest the bridge be alerted. I'd suggest an emergency break out but we're
too far into this gravitational wave to break the harmonic for hours.”


Sprite
was too busy working to care what the organics were talking about. Proteus was
beside her, tearing into the virus. Unfortunately every time they thought they
had it cornered a new head popped up and started spitting rabbits all over the
system.


“It's
gotten into life support,” Proteus reported.


“Which
sucks for the organics, but they can suffer a couple of hours until they flat
line. Until then let's see if we can nail this thing down,” Sprite shaped a
virus bot module then copied it a million times and sent it out. She threw up a
firewall at the remaining uninfected systems and then began filtering packets
to and from them. Net activity slowed to a crawl.


“That
is doing almost as much damage as the virus is. You've slowed processor speed
by ten percent.”


“We've
got to kill it.”


“If
processing speed drops further it could delay critical functions. Or lock them
up all together,” Proteus warned.


“Don't
tell me, tell it!”


 


Harry
lunged through the computer room door and knocked a veraxin computer tech
aside. The tech danced on his stilted legs, not happy about the overbearing
human in it's midst. It buzzed angrily at the intruder, considering whether to
call security before it realized who the intruder was. Humans all looked alike!
M'rak thought angrily. 


The
room was large but filled with computers. It was warm despite the AC running
full blast. Warm was not good for electronics. No time to think of that now. He
tore into the files, finding the last changes then started pulling cards.


“What
are you doing?” the veraxin demanded, getting back to it's feet. It gave an
angry buzz as it brushed off it's vest with it's lower hands.


“Virus.
Now pull the A bank. All of it,” Harry said, looking for the right bank. It was
around here... damn it where was it?


“Virus?”
The veraxin's eye stalks moved in circles. “So? The anti-virus software will
isolate and kill it.”


“Not
if it's in the damn core itself! In the anti-virus module!” Harry snarled
suddenly realizing where it was. His eyes found the label he as looking for. He
pulled a bank then tossed it aside and moved to the next.


The
veraxin blocked his path. “Get the hell,” he paused seeing cards fall to the
floor. “Oh. Or not,” he said sheepishly as the veraxin finished pulling the
last card.


“May
I ask how we discovered this virus?” the alien asked, turning it's rear pair of
eye stalks to Harry.


“The
Admiral's AI caught it. They were tracing it but I remembered that sleazeball
and the upgrade we got a couple of days before we left dock. You know, the one
we didn't want or need? That didn't do anything?”


“Interesting.
Of course this is all supposition without evidence,” the veraxin chittered. 
His mandibles twitched. “We only have the Admiral's word that this virus
exists. It could be a manufactured crisis to get back into our good graces.”


Harry
grimaced. He ran a hand over his bald scalp. “To tell you the truth, I don't
know.”He shook his head. “I just don't know. But I know where we can find out
the truth,” he said. He pointed to the computer cards. “I think we should take
these apart. In an isolated system of course. Do a code comparison.”


“Ah,”
The veraxin's head stalk bobbed in an approximation of a nod. “Good idea. I'll
get on it.” His pincers picked up a card.


“I
think Chief Bailey will want in on this as well. Just a soon as we sort out the
mess.” He waved to the pile of cards and ripped wiring. “Document everything
you find.”


 


“The
human Harry Chambers did it,” Proteus reported a few minutes after the big
engineer had rushed out. His avatar was spread out, looking a great deal like a
silvery spider web as the AI tried to hold the ship's systems together with
it's presence alone. “The virus kernel has been pulled from the net.”


“Which
of course just leaves the shadow it created in the RAM and buffers... got it,”
Sprite said smugly. 


“Isolated
it's fingerprint?” Proteus asked. “How?”


“The
parent. It's a shadow clone. I dissected one of it's op files and then did a
code search of suspected files.” She shot him the file through their shared
link.


“Commendable.
And I have... the other,” Proteus reported after a moment.


“Ah.
So that's that,” Sprite said with a shrug.


“Not
quite. I for one am not going to rest until I am sure this system is one
hundred percent clean. Are you?”


“Well,
when you put it that way...”


“We
also have to repair the damage it and we inflicted...”


 


Irons
stared off to the bulkhead as the group around him looked nervously at each
other and their controls. After a moment he smiled slightly. The group's
tension eased explosively.


“They
got it. Harry too. Harry and a veraxin pulled the core. It was inside the
anti-virus module.”


Bailey
didn't like the sound of that. “Cute. Hidden where you would least expect a
virus to be,” Bailey scowled. He was leaning forward over his console, glaring
at everything and nothing. “Between you me... and well... everyone here.” He
waved to the crew. “You think that's it?”


“Proteus
and Sprite aren't sure and are going to take their time scanning every bit in
the system,” Irons responded slowly. “Chief I'd recommend an eyes on diagnostic
of every critical system and a hard look at any suspicious upgrades or packages
you've had in the week or two before we left,” he said thinking hard and fast.
He was now wondering to what lengths they would go to destroy this ship... did
they have a back up?


“Packages?”
a voice asked from the doorway. The group looked up to the captain and the
chief of security. “What's going on? I only caught that last bit. Sabotage?”


Bailey
nodded, thoroughly incensed. “Yes captain. It looks like it. We had some shifty
goings on while you and I were in that meeting before we left dock.”


“The
one the councilor called us to then canceled after having us cool our heels all
day in his waiting room?” the captain asked.


“Yeah,”
Harry said coming in behind him. “I remembered some shifty guy came and
insisted on rebuilding our system,” he scowled. “I wish I'd had the time to
check the system over after he left. Hell, I wish I'd thought of it,” he shook
his head.


“Why
didn't we hear about this before?” the security chief asked, eying Harry and
then Bailey.


Bailey
looked at his assistant who looked a little sheepish. “Cause I got busy and
forgot about it,” he grimaced. “Boss man came back and well...”


“We
got right into the rebuild of the hyperdrive since I was pissed and wanted to
make up time,” Bailey said. His simian face grimaced. “Yeah, I remember now,”
Bailey shook his head then slapped his chest. He didn't even wince when his
hand hit his breast pocket filled with screw drivers. They were hard but he
didn't care. The pain made him feel alive. That was a good thing right now.


“Well,
it's caught. We'll have to do an investigation, log the evidence, the ah,
recordings,” the security chief shot a glance to the Admiral who shrugged. 


“You'll
have Sprite's report when I do,” he said and then shrugged. He cocked his head
and accessed the AI but felt them in the middle of a bit by bit comparison.
“But I don't think it will be right now, they are going over the hard files
with a fine tooth comb. Bit by bit comparison of files and rebuilding damaged
files will take time.”


“Yeah.
I can imagine,” the captain said dryly. He shot Irons an ambiguous look. “I
thought you were supposed to be in the galley?”


Bailey
shifted then raised a hand. “I pulled him. I didn't like the harmonic we've
been having and wanted an expert opinion.”


“And
got more than you bargained for,” the captain nodded. “Very well, carry on,” he
turned and walked out. The chief shrugged.


“Can
you get me the report by the end of the shift?” the chief of security asked.


“I'll
see if they can get a prelim out. A blow by blow log may take time. They are
pretty serious about making sure there aren't any more surprises lurking.”


“Yeah.
About the packages, I'm just going to go test that scanner thing we got.”


“The
bomb detector? Good idea. I'd suggest going over the ship's systems carefully.
Explosives aren't the only way to ruin a ship.”


“Oh?”
the security chief asked, eyebrow raised. Bailey grimaced.


“I
think I know where he's going. You're talking about guillotine traps, acid,
that sort of thing?” Bailey asked scowling again. Irons nodded. Bailey turned
back to the security chief. “See if someone gets cute and puts one of those
say, in an ODN trunk...”


The
chief shuddered. “Say no more. I'll have my team check it out. But I don't
think we would know what to look for.”


“Which
is where we come in,” Bailey said looking at his crew. “Wake the other shifts.
Get them here now. I want an eyeball look at every square millimeter of this
ship by the end of the shift.” He looked around as some began to move but
others were staring at him. “NOW PEOPLE!” he shrieked at the top of his
lungs.


Irons
and the security chief winced at the primal shriek. The engineering staff
ducked for cover then sprang into action.
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Irons
came into main engineering the next morning and paused. Chief Bailey was
grimacing, exposing his teeth. His fur was fluffed and standing on end. He was
clearly not in a good mood. He pointed to the object in an engineers hands and
threw his hands about. A grinder nearby drowned out his voice for almost
everyone in the room.


“Do
you want to hear what he's saying Admiral?” Sprite asked. She sounded amused.


“No,
but I can guess,” Irons said coming over to the chief. The simian's shrieks
grew louder then stopped abruptly as he noticed the Admiral standing there. 


“You
asked to see me chief?” he said, watching the Chimp. The tech he had been
chewing out looked at the Admiral with a mix of revulsion and relief.


It
had taken the concerted efforts of both AI and the crew to get the ship's
systems back on track. They'd used a lot of fuel up in the lowest octaves
before then. The system was finally stable and Proteus had patched enough of
the control runs together for the crew to take over once more, allowing Irons
to unjack and take a break.


Irons
had helped out with the repairs but then had been chased off by the chief
sometime in the middle of the third shift. Bailey himself had followed him out
to get some downtime, muttering darkly about no one making any sense until he
had some food and rest.


“Yes,”
The chief shook his head trying to get himself under control. “I've got more of
a cluster fuck,” he sighed. “My office.” He waved then turned to the hapless
tech. “I'll deal with you later. Find something to do in the meantime, sweep a
floor or something. That's all you're good for if you make cheery mistakes like
this,” he growled.


Irons
winced and then preceded the simian to the office. Irons didn't like to bawl
people out that often, he wasn't of that school. There were several different
approaches, her preferred to teach the person and lead over bawling them out.
Obviously the chimp was of the other school.


Not
that it was wrong, it was just not a leadership style that he was comfortable
with. He preferred to get the best out of people by other means. Fear worked
for some, but it usually affected moral and was a long term unhealthy
environment. Then again, some used it, effecting a bully attitude to keep their
people on their toes, and give themselves a theatrical out. He wasn't sure
about the chief though, he was every centimeter sincere in his manner. 


He
tried to put it out of his mind. The bay had quieted as people looked at them.
He tried not to hunch his shoulders or look around. He stood at the open door
as the chimp passed him.


The
office was a typical one for a chief, cluttered with odd bits here and there, a
well used and stained coffee machine, a pair of stools, book case filled with
bits and manuals, some paper of all things, others chips, and a battered metal
desk and chair. The desk was covered with papers and tablets. It looked like a
couple of burnt out computer cards were serving as coasters or paper weights,
keeping the AC from blowing some of the papers around the room. If there was
any sense of order to the room Irons wasn't seeing it.


That
of course was normal as well. People were people. Most liked to keep their own
sense of order, and they differentiated between work and home. Or in this case
comfort zones, he thought in amusement.


Bailey
closed the hatch door. Irons snorted. There were rags and an extra coverall
hanging from the back of the door on hooks. Again typical.


“This
is a well and truly screwed up situation you know that?” Bailey sighed, sitting
on a stool. He reached over with a long arm and tapped the intercom. “Coffee
for two. One with two sugars. You?”


“Black
is fine,” Irons replied. 


“One
black,” Bailey grimaced again. “And bring me a danish or something. I missed
breakfast.”


“Had
an early start?” Irons asked as the chief's hand lifted from the intercom. He
shot the Admiral a look. He was still dealing with the mess from that hack.
He'd been on it the moment they entered hyper. It'd taken him eighteen hours to
get over his pride and call the Admiral in, and by then it had been nearly too
late. He suppressed a yawn. He had gotten a whopping two hours sleep before
being rudely interrupted.. Forty eight hours and he'd had to take a break.


“You
could say that. Got woken up a couple of hours after I went to bed. Been on my
feet since then,” he answered dryly, trying to get the cobwebs out of his head
and focus.


“Ah.”
Irons nodded. “Anything I can help you with?”


“Well,
I was hoping you'd say that. I need to pick your brain,” Bailey chuckled at
Iron's expression. “See, we've got a problem. A couple of them. One is that I
just found out most of our part stores were a computer fabrication.”


“You're
kidding. The virus?” Irons asked.


“Or
something,” Bailey sighed, shaking his head. “I don't know how. I think I know
why, someone charged for the parts, pocketed the money, and then left us with
boxes full of scrap. They might have been tied into the sabotage ring. Who
knows,” Bailey sighed throwing his hands up in the air. “Damned if we'll ever
know. Probably all long gone by now.”


“Ouch,”
Irons said wincing.


“Yeah,
tell me about it.” 


“All
the parts are gone? Trash I mean?”


“A
few of the boxes have parts on top but then crap in the ones underneath. Scrap
mostly. We're looking into it.”


“Can
you replicate more? Use the scrap for material?”


“Which
brings up one of my other headaches.” Bailey rocked back and forth for a moment
then got up in a simian snarl and slapped his desk. “Damn it all!”


There
was a knock at the door. “Chief?” a short human steward came in with a cart. He
gave the Admiral a cold look then poured the chief a cup of coffee.


“Thank
you. Leave it. Come back for it later. And drop the damn sour looks. Pass that
along now,” the chief said, settling into his chair. He picked up the coffee.


“I
take it there is a problem with the replicators? You were supposed to have two
small industrial ones and a bunch of food replicators,” the Admiral said,
dredging that up from  his own memory since Sprite was busy. Even though he had
unjacked she had stayed in the net, working through his wireless connection.
He'd need to jack in soon so the other AI could lend her a hand. “One of the
industrial replicators is supposed to go to Agnosta to help them rebuild I
think.”


Bailey
shook his head. “We've got one, count them one food replicator in the officer's
galley. The others weren't installed. They were in a crate, or were supposed to
be. The crew was going to install them while we were on our way out,” the chimp
sighed. “Another one of those things to do while we were in transit.”


“Oh,”
Irons grimaced. “No industrial replicators I take it?” he asked.


“Nary
a one. Now you see my dilemma. We're screwed,” the chimp sighed. “We need
parts, some of the damage the virus did blew or fried electronics all over the
ship. Well, that virus or Sprite. Not that I'm complaining,” he finished
hastily, looking up at the overhead.


“Ouch,”
Irons winced again. He knew what the aftermath of a cyber war could be like.
Sometimes in the battle the best way to beat an enemy was to deny them
territory, to scorch the hardware. Obviously they had enough to keep the ship
functional but he didn't want to think about how many layers of back ups they
had burned through... and how many remained.


Come
to think of it yes he did. He did need to know, he did need to do something. He
sighed mentally.


“So,
we need the systems and don't have them. As I said, screwed,” Bailey grimaced,
flicking a stylus away. It fell from the desk, clattered and then rolled across
the carpet.


“Not
really,” Irons said as he reached out and took a cup and then the pot. He
poured himself a cup. 


“We
can't do squat. If a system goes down without a back up or parts... That's it,
poof!” Bailey growled. “And we've mickey moused the computer together... I'm
not sure how and why it's still working.”


“Sprite
has a lot to do with that. She's in the net right now managing things. Proteus
was for a while, but he can only access the net when Sprite isn't or I'm jacked
in.”


“How's
that?” the chief asked, picking up a danish and taking a bite.


“Well,
they can use my wireless network link, but only a handful of places on the ship
can handle the bandwidth required. Main engineering for one,” the Admiral
explained. “Another deferred project.”


“Ah,”
the chief nodded. “Electronics isn't my cup of tea, but I gather the Wi-Fi in
the guest quarters is limited?”


“By
design. Guests shouldn't be hogging that much bandwidth,” Irons shrugged. “The
quarters are also on a fire walled system designed to keep guests from
tampering with the ships systems.”


“Ah,”
the chief said as he nodded. “But you're doing it now?”


Irons
nodded. “It would be a little easier if I was jacked in though.”


“Be
my guest,” the Chief said, waving to a nearby universal port.


“Okay,”
Irons shrugged and moved his chair over to the plug. He jacked in and turned to
see the chief watching. “What?”


“That
never gets old,” the chief said with a smile. He looked up to the large bay
window he had, then back to the Admiral. “So they can do something?”


“Software
mostly. Although I might be able to rebuild some of your back up systems. If
they aren't too bad.”


“Which
is a problem,” the chief grimaced.


“Someone
trashed them?” Irons asked, raising an eyebrow in query.


“Oh
yeah. Got their frustrations out good and proper. Figuring that they would just
dump them into the recycle bin for the replicators and poof! Brand new,” he
grimaced at that thought.


“And
you can't,” Irons nodded in understanding. “Is that why you were disciplining
your tech?”


“Oh
hell no. That was the fuck up who signed for the delivery of the junk we got
instead of the parts we were supposed to get. The moron didn't even take the
time to look,” Bailey sighed, sitting back. “I can't totally blame him, we were
stretched thin. Even I didn't consider someone would do something like this.
Screw us over this bad.”


“I
wonder how bad the rest of the cargo is,” Irons said, staring off into space.


“You
and me both. Which I brought up with the purser. He's checking now,” Bailey
growled. “But I already checked the manifest, no replicators.”


“Perfect,”
Irons grimaced. “I wonder where they went.” He shook his head.


“What
the replicators?” Bailey asked. “Someone didn't make them.”


“Oh
yes they did,” Irons growled. “I did.” He shook his head as Bailey stared at
him. “I'm the only one who can. I authorized their construction. Food
replicators as well. I was jacked in the entire time.”


“Oh,”
Bailey grimaced, running a hand over his balding head “I didn't know that.”


“I'll
bet our dear friends in the ruling council didn't know that too. Or chose to
ignore it,” Irons said shaking his head.


“So
you can make more?” Bailey asked.


“With
a replicator,” Irons shrugged.


“And
it takes one to make one,” the chief sighed. “And we don't have one. Great.
Perfect.”


“I
didn't say that. You don't,” Irons smiled to the startled chief. “But I do.”


“You...”
Bailey sat straight. His brown eyes gleamed and his shoulders looked like a
heavy weight had just been lifted from them. “You've got one? Where?” He looked
at the arm. Irons chuckled.


“In
my shuttle of course. I have a small military grade industrial replicator and a
food replicator there. I also fixed the food replicator that was in my room.”


“Ah,”
the chief gushed out and nodded in sudden understanding. “Can you ah... I know
we haven't treated you well...”


“I'll
get on it Chief,” Irons said nodding. “But I'll have to do it from my shuttle.
Which means access to the boat bay. I'll also need the raw materials, and
power. A lot of power. Megawatts.”


Bailey's
lips pursed. Power was at a premium right now. The lower octaves meant no hyper
collectors, so they were burning fuel. “Oh. What about the plans?”


“They
are built into the replicator database. Most industrial replicators have a quad
of hard memory for such things.”


“Oh,”
the chief blinked. “I didn't know that.”


“Which
is one of the reasons they are restricted access,” Irons said with a shrug. “If
just anyone can make anything... well..”


“Yeah.
Okay, I get it. But you're okay with it?”


“Sure,”
Irons shrugged. “I'm a passenger on this ship as well chief. I don't want her
to get lost or have something happen just because I'm in a rough spot. I'm
rather attached to my hide.”


“You
and me both,” the chief laughed feeling relief for the first time in hours.
“All right, let's do it,” he said slapping his hands together. He nodded as the
Admiral unjacked.


“I'll
go to my ship.”


“I'll
clear the way with Ed and the captain and get the power and parts on the move.
Thanks Admiral.”


“Sure,”
Irons said, nodding. He left.


“Sure.
They like you when they need you. When they have their... how did you put it?
Hides are on the line?” Sprite said acidly. He shrugged, ignoring the looks in
the bay and corridors as he made his way to the shuttle bay.


“What
ever. We're not going to be here forever.”


“Might
as well seem that way. And working under a cloud in a hostile environment for a
prolonged period isn't healthy Admiral. Too many things can happen.”


“How
many have that attitude by the way?” he asked, feeling a perverse need to know
and not really wanting to hear the answer. He knew he needed to though.


“Too
many. Despite the evidence I made them watch.”


“It
could be resentment over being forced to watch it you know.”


“True.
I haven't undertaken a study to see where the crew's loyalties lie. Do you want
me to check that out?”


“Not
now. We've got more important things to deal with.”


“True.”


“Right,”
Irons nodded. “So a little good will can't hurt.”

“As long as they don't resent you for it,” Sprite cautioned. 


“Bitch,
bitch. Can't have it both ways,” he sighed. He knew she was playing devil's
advocate but it was getting annoying. “I'll do what I can, where I can and do
it to the best of my ability. That's all I can ask of myself or others.”


“If
you say so Admiral. I suggest you limit the usage to you alone and only
critical parts and systems,” she cautioned.


“Now
you're getting paranoid. But yeah, I'm not happy about having to do something
twice, and not at all happy about being used,” he sighed. “It does make me
wonder what the hell happened to those replicators and all those parts. Who got
them.”


“Wont
they be surprised when they try to use them for something they aren't supposed
to and they go belly up,” Sprite replied with a mischievous tone.


“Now
you're thinking,” Irons smiled. “But I think we should make a note. Pass it on
to the IG office to investigate,” he said quietly as he nodded to the guard a
the entrance to the boat bay. The guard touched her ear bud then nodded and
moved aside. “But first things first.” Irons turned as footfalls came behind him.
A pair of techs came running with coils of cable.


“This
way folks,” he waved as the door opened. “Lets see if we can fix this.”


 


Irons
rested on the couch, letting his mind wander a bit as he waited for the tray to
finish. He looked at the clock again. Twelve more minutes. Great. At least the
kids who had been with him had taken a break.


They
weren't all bad, but they were green. Green yet hard and in some ways brittle.
Partially educated, which was a problem. All to be expected in this time
period.


Two
years and seven centuries ago he'd been fighting for the Federation against the
Xenos. Both civilizations were locked in mortal combat with each other, both
knew that there could be only one victor. The fallen would be vanquished, his
star systems wiped away as if they'd never existed. No one would remember them.


He'd
been in transit when his ship had been ambushed in the Senka system, a couple
of jumps up the chain from here. He'd been lucky to have made it into a stasis
pod. Lucky... yeah, he snorted softly. Some wouldn't really call it luck.


While
he had slept civilization had obliterated itself. Both sides had thrown their
best and brightest at the other and watched in growing rage as they were
consumed and then their stars were torn apart. Hell weapons of every sort had
been used, the stuff of nightmares. Nanotech, planet busters and finally Nova
bombs.


That
was his own personal hell, his own contribution to the destruction of a once
thriving civilization. The Nova bomb hadn't been his concept but it had come to
fruition by the sweat of his brow and the brows of many of the scientists and
engineers who had served under him.


And
they had used it. In their desperation the Federation had used the damn thing,
wiping out entire star systems, lowering itself to the Xenos' level. After all,
how could they not? There was no way to win a war of survival by fighting on
the defensive and giving your opponent all the advantages. He'd understood
that. He hadn't liked it, he hadn't liked what it was costing them... but he
had understood it.


He'd
awoken to a dsytopian, post apocalyptic hell. What was left after the core
systems had been annihilated by the gravitational fury of a star's death throws
was the dregs. The battered survivors who were scattered and alone in their
misery. The best and brightest had died in the war. Most of the surviving star
systems had been leveled in the fighting before the Nova bombs had been used.


Most
of the survivors had learned a cruel lesson afterward. The technology that
sustained them needed people like him, people with the keys to keep itself
functional and self sustaining. In other words without people like him, people
who had been used up in the war, there was no one left to rebuild.


He'd
been shocked by that. That not one engineer with the keys had survived. None of
the system governors had the keys either apparently. Their own losses had
broken the thin chain. 


The
keys had been tightly restricted to protect society. Now that rightful paranoia
had been societies undoing. Without the keys the survivors were left to scratch
an existence out of their surroundings with whatever they had available. They
got to watch as their equipment slowly died under the load over time.


Most
of the planets had fallen back into a dark age, fallen back to a bare
existence. Many of the colonies hadn't been prepared for it. Skills had been
lost. Basic skills like survival and farming. Medicine had been in short
supply. Thousands with other skills had died from starvation and from the
various plagues that had cropped up over the centuries.


But
some had clawed their way up through the darkness towards the light. They
weren't quite there, most weren't even at the early steam level of technology
yet. But they were getting there. Slowly.


The
women who had saved him, the crew of the Io 11 had been a pain in the ass at
first. It had been amusing and a little bewildering to view them, dressed in
rather provocative clothing and trying to manage a ship with only on the job
training. Most could barely read! Some had no ability to read and were doing
menial tasks as they tried to cope.  


He'd
had a hell of a time integrating with them, mainly due to his gender.
Apparently most of them were refugees from the New Dublin system. New Dublin
had established a draconian parochial society, one that considered women as
chattel slaves to be used and abused by any male however they wanted. The
captain had gathered them up after finding the derelict Io 11 and restored the
ship to semi functional status so they could make an escape from the system.
They'd spent the past few years bumming around the sector as a tramp freighter.


He'd
been picked up because they had saw the potential of selling him to the highest
bidder. The skills of sleepers were highly valuable. The crew's morals left a lot
to be desired apparently, they didn't really care how they did something, just
as long as it benefited them. He had woken and thwarted those plans.
Fortunately for all involved pirates were trying to kill them at the time. His
efforts to save them had saved the ship, endearing him into their limited good
graces.


He'd
spent the time on board repairing the ship and training the crew. At first it
had been out of an interest in taking over. Io 11 had been a fleet tender after
all, she was a fleet ship. She belonged with fleet and should be returned to
service. But as he'd gotten to know the little community on the ship an
alternative plan had presented itself.


He'd
repaired her hyperdrive just to further endear himself to the captain and her
crew and to keep from tearing his hair out as they bumbled along at the lowest
octaves of the alpha band. It had been maddening trying to get anything done at
that speed.


Sprite
and the other AI had lent their own vast knowledge and skills to rebuilding the
ship and restoring her to her past glory. On the way the crew had been infected
with some of his thoughts and actions. His generosity, not just with them but
with planets they had visited had rubbed off a little here and there.


He
hadn't been the only male on board, there had been three others. He'd found out
that two of the young men had been shanghaied, the doctor and a junior pilot.
Another had been a wandering con artist who had been enslaved by the captain
and served as a jester of sorts.


Sprite
had for the first time spawned a child of her own. He was proud of her for it.
Io would do well with the crew. The smart AI would help run the ship and
hopefully be able to complete some of his plan. She would hopefully keep them
on the straight and narrow now. Hopefully.


They
had left him in Pyrax after helping him get the Anvil station up and running
again. Last he had heard they were heading to the doctor's home world to drop
him off along with the hospital equipment and supplies they had replicated for
him in payment for his services.


Sometimes
he wondered how they had made out. He hadn't heard from them since they had
left Anvil. Hopefully they were all right. Hell, hopefully Io was all right.
That ship was a piece of his plan.


When
he had restored the ship he'd also restored her massive industrial replicators.
As a fleet tender the ship had been designed to supply a ship or fleet with
whatever it required. Everything from spare parts to munitions to hospital
services. But the industrial replicators could also be used to build other
things, like satellites, shuttle craft, space station components, or even
entire shipyards and starships. The idea had apparently appealed to the crew
when he had presented it to them.


One
of the things he hoped Io would accomplish in her journey was to help restore
some of the systems she visited. To pass on some knowledge and to better the
lives of the people living in what was pretty much the dark ages. Most were in
crude huts or dying space habitats with little or no hope for the future.


With
a little luck and of course a healthy does of compensation he hoped the crew
would be able to change some of that. He smiled a little. It was a hope, his
hope. Right now the only one he had.


His
face twisted a little. That last wasn't quite true. Not completely. When he'd
arrived in Pyrax he'd spent a great deal of time cleaning up and repairing
Anvil... after he'd been forced to take it over to fight off the pirates of
course.


Firefly
and the other ships they had found had been lucky breaks. Firefly had pretty
much leveled the playing field against the pirates on her own. The other ships
had turned what could have been a hard fought battle into a rout. He'd lost a
few people but none of the ships had been destroyed. Damaged, but not
destroyed. Along the way they had managed to capture the pirate fleet as well.


Destiny
had been one of those ships. He'd turned her over to the growing yard in order
to focus on other duties. She'd been mothballed for the better part of three
months until yard space had grown enough to take her in so she could be
restored.


Obviously
she hadn't had enough time in yard hands. Not nearly enough. He was finding all
sorts of issues, some major, some minor. He'd have to talk with someone about
that. If he ever got the opportunity again.


He'd
been driven out of Pyrax by his own stupidity and willful blindness. Stupidity
in turning his back on a group of corrupt politicians who had turned out to be
surprisingly good at manipulating him and the public.


He'd
also been rather stupid and arrogant in going down to Vesta alone. He knew that
now. He should have taken a marine escort. A group would have been harder to
have denied, harder to have contained and threatened. But he'd gone it alone,
wanting some Me time. He'd been sure his defenses and his AI were up for the
challenge. They'd found a way through them, a way that was disgusting and vile
but brilliantly twisted and well thought out. 


In
the end it had worked. By his own actions he'd separated himself from his
people. Taking advantage of that they had forced a wedge in deeper and forced
him into choosing exile aboard Destiny or watch as twenty thousand innocent
people died. He couldn't do it. He had enough blood on his hands and
conscience. Enough for a life time, a thousand life times.


And
now here he was, he thought with a pang. Back to square one. No, further back
than that. The people on this ship hated and despised him. He was undermined
and had no way to fight it, the truth and evidence didn't work on this sort of
battlefield. He wasn't sure what would. He was sure of one thing though, he
wasn't ready to give up. Not on them or himself. Not by a long shot.


“Thinking
deep thoughts Admiral?” Sprite asked quietly.


He
shrugged, looking at the cables in his arm. “Just brooding.” He checked the
clock. Six more minutes to go. This was going to be a long day. He sighed. “Not
much else to do.”


“I
could use your help in here if you are interested,” she suggested. He pursed
his lips. He knew the suggestion was to help keep his mind occupied. To keep
him from brooding too much. Some of his pride warred with the idea of keeping
busy. Finally the call of duty won out. He smiled.


“Give
me a list,” he said, settling back and closing his eyes. After all, he had
nothing better to do with his time right now.
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Three
days of being jacked in almost twenty four hours a day had led to the Admiral
being a little tired, stir crazy, and crabby. The crew however was going from
resentful or indifferent to his presence to almost companionable so he tried to
keep a lid on his emotional state.


It
was a fragile thing, but he was starting to treasure it. He didn't want their
angst, he wanted to get along. It was going to be a long trip after all.


One
of the first things he'd made was another industrial replicator. They'd
installed it properly and he was now using that one instead of his shuttle's.
That way they didn't have to refuel his shuttle.


He
looked around the room. It was mid afternoon shift, getting near supper. He'd
forced himself to take at least one meal and potty break a shift but he was
getting seriously tired of the routine.


He
didn't have a ship uniform. Just his standard gray military work coveralls. He
preferred them over anything else. Bailey hadn't said anything so he kept
wearing them.


He'd
seen a few of the other passengers in the ship companionways on the cameras or
briefly in passing. Most were dressed in various civilian outfits, comfortable
but not really practical on a ship. Again typical of civilians.


Take
for instance the blond Terran woman wearing a plaid miniskirt. Was that really
necessary? What if the fabric was caught? What about that ponytail? Did she
realize the long hair would get into all sorts of crevices and equipment
causing no end of headaches for the crew? He realized he was being petty and
schooled his thoughts to the task at hand.


“That's
the last for now,” he said getting up from the couch. Bailey had installed it
for him to make the longer sessions easier on him. It was a lot more
comfortable than the chairs and stools in the rest of engineering.


“Ah...
I think the purser wants to redo the number two hold...”


“I
said that's it for now. We've got a long trip. There isn't any point to wearing
myself out any more to do this all at once. I for one need a shower and sleep,”
he grimaced, running a hand through his hair.


The
tech reared back then nodded. “Yeah, I can imagine. You look a bit worn ah,
Admiral,” she shook her head. The crew was still feeling out how to fit him
into their midst. “You've been here all day?”


“For
three days. Non stop,” he grimaced rubbing the small of his back.


“Three?”
She stared in disbelief. She shook herself then nodded. “Yeah, I'd say that
earned a break. One shift or a double is one thing but three days?” she asked
as he climbed out of the shuttle then turned as it went into lock down. She
followed him out of the bay.


“Where
are you going?” the assistant purser asked coming up to him. 


He
grimaced. “Shower, food, and a bed, not necessarily in that order. The
priorities are done the rest can damn well wait,” he replied, shouldering his
way past and not looking back.


“But
I... we need to get the next line going...”


“Give
the man a break! He's been working flat out for three days straight!” the angry
tech said shaking her head. “We've got a couple of weeks till we get out of
hyper. It'll keep!” she snarled. He felt a little better at hearing that.


Irons
suppressed a small grin as he walked on. He turned a the corridor, gave the
girl a nod which she returned curtly then kept going.


“Well,
that was fun,” Sprite said. “I see what you mean, you won a friend over there.
But probably made an enemy as well.”


“You
can't please everyone,” he shrugged. He was getting a bit tired of bending over
backward trying.


“Finally
figuring that out are you?” she asked as he entered his quarters.


He
sighed. “Do me a favor...”


“Can
the crap and go play in the net to give you some peace and quiet Admiral?” she
asked sounding amused.


“In
a word... yes.”


“It
figures. Night Admiral.”


“Night
Sprite.”


He
went over to the shower and started to undress. He grimaced as he thought about
ultrasonics versus a hot shower. Both seemed appealing, at least the massage
aspects of both. Technically he didn't need one, his nanites kept him clean.
But for his own sanity he kept up the habit. Besides, it felt good and helped
him to relax.


He
opened the shower stall door then frowned at the latch. It seemed broken. Odd.
He mentally filed it for a later day and left the door ajar as he turned the
ultrasonics on.


There
was a brief scream of electronic hell and a rippling sensation on his front and
chest that threw him backwards to rebound off the back wall of the stall. His
head buzzed and then his audio died as the glass wall shattered outward. He
fell to his knees, shaking his head as vertigo tore through him. He tried to
suppress the nausea but unfortunately some bile came up. He coughed and then
half crawled, half fell out of the stall. He felt the crunch of glass under his
hands. Most of it was powdered.


“What
the hell was that?” he said, loudly. He looked around. He couldn't hear
anything. “Sprite?” he asked looking up. His HUD was jumping around, flashing
red around the border.


“Accessing
Admiral,” a text line went across  his HUD. It flickered. His whole vision was
swimming. It blinked out for a moment and he felt a flush of anxiety. “I'm
sorry I was in the net.”


“You
were attacked,” Defender replied in text on the HUD. Slowly it stabilized.


“Audio
systems are severely damaged. You have significant sub-dermal damage to your
chest and back. Fortunately your shields came up in time to deflect most of the
internal injuries,” Proteus reported by text.


“Any
idea why?” he asked, brushing glass off of his hands and then grabbing a towel.
He stood carefully, watching the room swim. He felt/heard a pop in his ears.
After a moment the soft sounds of the cabin rushed back.


“Audio
repaired. Without first hand examination I cannot say what happened beyond an
obvious malfunction.” Proteus reported as he wrapped the towel around his
waist.


“That
was one hell of a malfunction,” Sprite commented angrily. “You were almost
killed. A millisecond more...”


“Enough
Sprite,” he growled. “Anything on your end?”


“No.
I cut power to the stall when it hit you.”


“Yeah,”
he coughed, covering his mouth. He pulled his hand away to see blood. After a
moment the blood faded, absorbed by the nanites in his skin.


“You
have significant system repairs needed Admiral. Please remain still,” Proteus
said.


“Hell
with that,” Irons growled turning. “Take a look a the lock. He held his right
palm over the face of the lock.


“Accessing,”
Proteus replied. “Shifting nanites away from repairs to investigation isn't a
wise idea Admiral. You require medical attention. You may need to visit the
sickbay. The lock can wait.”


“Hell
with that I said. I want answers,” Irons grimaced. “Just do it.” He closed his
eyes and watched the nanites move on his HUD.


“Very
well. Investigation already in progress.” After a moment Proteus came back.
“Admiral, the lock has been tampered with. Once it was latched it would have
locked you in.”


“How
did you know?” Sprite asked.


“I
checked it earlier. While you were busy in the net. Before we left Pyrax. I
went over this entire room with a fine tooth comb,” he shrugged. “I was bored
and had nothing to do.”


“Understood.
Admiral, the ultrasonics, the shower door. This was no accident.”


“Tell
me about it,” he growled.


“Ship
security has been informed. The security chief is off duty and will be here
shortly,” Defender said.


Irons
opened and closed his mouth, then worked his jaw. His teeth ground together.
“Now wait... wait just a moment.”


“Unfortunately
too late Admiral. I concur with Defender. An attempt on your life requires
notification to the authorities.”


He
sighed. “You know that it could be trouble.” He rubbed his brow, feeling a growing
headache. The nanites were too busy dealing with the damage to deal with his
low blood sugar and high blood pressure. He manually accessed his implants and
got the BP problem under control.


“Of
course, but protocol must be observed,” Sprite replied.


“If
you don't mind I'm getting dressed before we have company,” he sighed. So much
for sleep. Come to think of it, while he waited it might be a good idea to
check the place over again.


 


“What
happened?” Bailey asked, coming into the room a half hour later. 


The
security chief looked down to the simian. “It seems the good Admiral had a spot
of mischief.”


“That's
suffered a mischief,” Sprite said acidly. “Get with the program.” Irons looked
up from the edge of the bed then back down. He still had a recurring headache.
It came back every time he moved.


“Headache
is normal. You should lay down, your blood sugar level isn't helping,” Proteus
cautioned.


“The
medic checked him out. He's refusing treatment though,” the chief of security
kept talking to the chimp.


“I
don't know why. Those bruises are nasty,” Bailey replied, eying the bruises on
the Admiral's exposed torso. They were fading though, which was wild and weird.
“What the hell happened?”


“He
can't hear you very well chief,” the Security chief sighed.


“WHAT
HAPPENED!” the chief yelled, tapping Irons on the shoulder. The security chief
and guard winced that the shrieking voice.


Irons
grimaced. “I can hear to some degree chief. I can also lip read to some degree.
You can talk normally,” he grimaced. “To answer your question, it looks like
someone sabotaged my shower.”


“It
could have been bad luck,” the guard muttered. “Been a lot of that going
around.” He grimaced as they both gave him a dirty look. He hunched his
shoulders. “Just saying,” he muttered. The security chief nodded to the door.
Sullen the guard turned and left.


“The
ultrasonic shower was set to fry me. Medium well actually,” Irons said as his
door hissed shut. A bot had already cleaned up the broken glass. Replacement
glass was on it's way.


“How
did you...” Bailey asked, looking warily into the shower stall.


“I'm
an engineer like you remember?” Irons said dryly. “I checked all these systems
before we left Pyrax and went over them with a fine tooth comb,” he said still
a little loud. “I was bored and locked in here with little to do.”


“Oh,
yeah, I'd have done something like that. Or climbed the walls,” Bailey muttered
looking around. “Cleaner than my place.”


“By
climbing the walls he probably meant literally,” Sprite said amused.


“Was...
is there a possibility of you missing something?” the security chief asked.


“Hardly.
I've used that shower before chief. Twice. And the lock has been tampered
with.”


The
security chief looked at it. He looked over to Bailey who scowled and pulled
out a screw driver. A few screws out and they had it disassembled. “Yeah. I see
what he means,” Bailey growled. “See here and here? Someone monkeyed with it.
It'll open from the outside only.”


“And
with your handling it, and the chief here, we wont get any prints or DNA. If
there were any,” the Security chief grimaced. “And I doubt we have anyone to
compare them too. I don't think anyone is in the system.”


“Perfect.”


“You
can check the ultrasonics themselves. Go over them with a scanner before you
take it apart this time. Please,” Sprite said.


“Yes
of course ma'am,” Bailey said, looking up to the overhead.


“She
can hear us?” The security chief asked, looking a little nonplussed.


“She's
inside me Chief. As is Proteus and Defender. What I see and hear they do too.
And vice versa from time to time.”


“Did...
was she in here when...”


“No.
Unfortunately Sprite was...” Irons looked at the security chief's set look.
“Right. Sprite?” he asked, looking up to the overhead.


“I
believe the security chief wishes to isolate me from you to get an alternative
point of view Admiral. It is a standard interrogation practice. Which isn't
likely to happen. However if he wishes to get my report he can access his
e-mail. I've already sent it to him as well as a full sensory download from
your sensors at the time of the incident.”


“Ah.
Thank you,” the security chief nodded.


“And
of course in the spirit of cooperation I can make myself available to you in
your office for further interview.”


“Thank
you again,” the chief nodded again, this time with a hint of respect in his
manner.


“Can
I, ah, talk to you as well? Or Proteus?” Bailey asked, looking around. “I
mean...”


“We
are all here chief. Proteus is more limited than I am. I will see if it can
make itself available.”


“It?”
Bailey's brown eyes went wide. He wasn't sure if he'd heard her correctly. Most
AI preferred some sort of gender role to better identify themselves as
sentient. For one to call an AI 'it' was... well rude.


“Proteus
is a shape shifter. A polymorphic AI. An AI who's core exists in a nanite neural
net. I usually refer to the AI as he, but it is also a possible designation,”
Irons said tiredly.


“You
are tired. You should lay down,” the security chief advised giving him a
concerned look.


“So
the AI keep telling me chief,” he smiled. Fortunately he wasn't in any pain.
Proteus had taken care of that, cutting off the pain receptors in the damaged
epidermis and other tissue. “I had Sprite check out the room. No other
surprises.”


“Still,
we will have you change cabins Admiral. To one more secure. I have several
available,” Bailey said. “Or at least the purser does,” he said sourly and then
shrugged. “You really should go to sickbay.”


Irons
had yet to make the acquaintance of Charlie Notuma. He'd heard from Sprite's
choice comments that he was a penny pinching asswipe so he really wasn't in any
hurry. “I'm okay. Not fine, that I admit. But my implants are repairing the
damage. All anyone could do in sickbay is watch and get in the way,” he said
and then rolled one shoulder as he shrugged.


“All
right. I'm posting a guard outside your door again Admiral, and one will
accompany you where ever you go. I'll make sure it is discrete so you don't
look like a prisoner,” he said before both Irons and Bailey could object. “I'll
even let people know it's for your protection over your protests,” he snorted
at Bailey's suddenly sheepish look. “I will also set up a system to monitor you
through the ship's camera network.”


“Already
done. I am also taking other steps,” Sprite replied. 


“Oh,”
the chief looked nonplussed. “Can I ask what they are?”


“You
can ask but I'm not telling. A woman has to have some secrets,” Sprite said
smugly.


“Don't
even try to get it out of her Chief, she'll run you around in circles all day.
Not worth the waste of time and energy. Now, if you gentlemen will excuse me, I
need to get some of the rest everyone is urging me to get.”


“Yes,
yes,” Bailey waved to the bed. “See you when you're up and about.” He
practically pushed the security chief out of the room. “And not a moment
before. I'll deal with the flak from the purser. Don't you worry about it.”


“I
forgot about that,” Irons sighed as the door shut. He laid back on the bed.


“I
didn't,” Sprite replied. “There are already some nasty e-mails in your in box.
Or were. I deleted them.”


“Thanks.”


“The
room is secure Admiral. Shields are online. Though I wish you would get into
your suit. Just in case,” Defender replied. Irons thought about it for a
moment. It was possible someone would cut life support to his room. Unlikely
though, since Sprite and Bailey were now aware. Forewarned and now forearmed.
He'd have to be a hell of a lot more careful. He'd been careless and let his
guard down. Something Defender was more than likely to never to let him forget
again.


“That's
taking paranoia a little too far. I'm pretty sure Sprite can watch the life
support for any problems. Good night,” Irons said, turning onto his side.


 


The
captain paced in his day cabin, thoroughly pissed. His cabin was just big
enough to get about two strides in before he had to turn. He had wanted a fish
tank embedded in one wall. What he had was an empty hole and a fish tank on the
floor. He carefully avoided it. Unfortunately no fish had been available in
Pyrax. He'd have to find out if they could get some somewhere else. He turned
to Ed, glaring. “What the hell just happened?” he demanded, scowling.


“I'm
not sure. What the Admiral reported is on the money. Someone did try to kill
him. At least it looks that way.” He turned to the chief with a raised eyebrow.
“Right chief?”


“Chief?”
the captain asked, turning to him. Bailey grunted irritably, still lost in
thought. “Chief!” he said again.


“Oh?”
the chief said, turning. “Oh sorry, thinking. I... yes, it's sabotage. I'm not
sure how the hell they did it. Not for sure. I mean I know how, but I don't
know when or who.” What he did know was it took education in engineering and
some practice to have pulled that stunt off. Which meant it wasn't a casual
attack.


“Which
is my department,” Ed said with a scowl. I checked the video logs. No one
entered his quarters. Not since he left. And he said he used the shower then.
Which makes me wonder. Was it an accident after all? Or was it something
someone did but it had a delayed reaction?”


“I
thought the video was offline?” Bailey asked turning to Ed.


Ed
frowned. “I...  A little white lie. I have the Admiral's quarters under
surveillance.”


“Not
well enough apparently,” the captain said as he went behind his desk and sank
into his chair with a huff. “I want someone watching him and his quarters. I do
not want a repeat of this incident. Clear?” he asked, knitting his hands
together in front of him in a prim and proper pose of commanding authority.


“Crystal
sir,” Ed said in unison with Bailey, both straightening.


The
captain stared into their eyes for a moment and then grunted. He jerked his
head to the door as he picked up a tablet. “Dismissed then gentlemen. Do what
you have to but make sure it doesn't happen again.”


“Yes
sir,” Ed said as he retreated with the chief. His right hand went to the hatch
jam over the chief's shoulder. He paused. “I've got too many suspects...”


“I
know. Just... do what you can Ed. I know security is catching the buggers after
they act. Do what you can to make it harder for them.”


“All
right,” Ed said leaving. He sighed as he exited. The chief gave him a look and
then a shrug. “Easier for you than me chief. I don't have a clue on what to do
or how to catch the bastard. Whoever it is is good.”


“Yeah,
I kind of figured that,” the chief said with a scowl. “Find 'em anyway Ed.
We're counting on you.”


“I'll
do my best,” Ed said, tugging on the hem of his jacket. He adjusted his gun
belt and then nodded to the guard stationed at the captain's door. “Let me know
if anything happens,” he said.


“Will
do sir,” the short Terran said with a frown. He had no idea what that was about
but he was pretty sure the grapevine might. He'd have to find out.
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Irons
grimaced as he went to the wardroom door. The hatch door was a standard gray,
trimmed with a handle and warning markers. “Here goes nothing,” he said,
fidgeting with his undress uniform. It wasn't like he wasn't used to meetings
and formal occasions. But this was straining things a bit. He could feel the
tension in a lot of the people he ran into still. Most of the tension came from
the diplomatic passengers and the officers of the ship. Bailey was the only one
who was genuinely glad he was here.


Time
to get it over with he thought. The guard at the door didn't even blink as he
stepped up and tapped the admittance button. 


Interesting.
Sprite had said most of the crew were either neutral or now grudgingly favoring
him over the accusations. Of course saving the day twice in a week probably
helped some. “Do I really have to do this?” he muttered under his breath.


“It's
about time you had dinner with the captain. It's only fair after all,” Sprite
replied. He grimaced. Sprite was most likely acting in her capacity as chief of
protocol so he couldn't fault her being a little miffed at not getting an
earlier invitation. Better late than never. He was curious about the timing
though. Did yesterday's attack have something to do with it?


“Zip
it. Best behavior,” he ground out quietly between clenched teeth as the hatch
door opened. He didn't need her distracting him with choice comments and
critiques. He nodded to the steward and other officers standing around.


The
wardroom was formal, a gloss black table was the centerpiece. It was trimmed
with lightly stained wood. The edges of the table where rounded for comfort.


The
walls were green, hung with an occasional painting. One wall had a painting of
Destiny. He turned his head. Another had a picture of the officers.
Interesting.


The
chairs were simple, high back black false leather. Some were for Terran
bioforms, but there were a few saddle style for veraxins as well. The bulk of
the senior staff were Terrans. The pirates had killed most of the other
bio-forms over time. Some like the non Terrans right off. Others had been
worked to death.


Ferguson
had tried to create a crew with what remained and what volunteers he could pick
up from the other ships and from adventurous souls in Pyrax. Of course the most
adventurous had ended up in the Navy or marines.


Still
he'd done a bang up job creating a solid crew. They still had some rough spots
but they were settling into a professional crew. Bailey had something to do
with that of course.


The
captain sat in the seat at the center of the table. His seat was marked with
the crest of the ship embroidered on the back of it. The exec apparently sat
next to him normally. She was absent, manning the bridge. An LCD screen was
supposed to be on a wall facing the captain but it had not been in stores.
Pity. The bare mounting brackets ruined some of the look of the room. From the
look of things they still had a ways to go before Destiny was completely ship
shape.


“Am
I late?” Bailey asked coming in behind him. Irons turned as he entered smiling
to the chief in surprise.


“What
is he doing here?” the purser asked as the other officers turned to the chief
engineer and Admiral in surprise.


Irons
didn't bother to scowl at the accountant. The man was a weasel, he could see it
in his face and manner. At least his hostility to the Admiral was out for all
to see, not veiled like some of the others in the room.


“I'm
the chief engineer remember?” Bailey asked clearly obstructing the purser's
thrust. “Wanna make something of it?” he asked, clenching a fist and showing
sharp canines.


“Ah,
um, no I meant...” Irons snorted at the sudden discomforting look the others
shared. Bryan the medic looked away. Bailey was a no nonsense character. It
felt good having him at his back.


“I
know what you meant. You want my advice, shut your yap before someone puts a
fist in it,” the simian growled. The hyper navigator nodded eyes wide.


Clarke
was a gangly, clean cut kid, all knees and elbows of youth. He seemed ungainly
but he moved with some fluid grace. Irons could see the implants on his HUD.
Yes, at least that part of the plan had gone through, the lead navigator had
second level civilian implants.


According
to Sprite's report the lead navigator had a confidence problem as he was still
feeling out the ship's systems. From his look and manner he needed seasoning.
Exposure to Bailey would either have him stiffening up or ducking for cover.
Irons wasn't sure which way the lad would go, right now his money was right at
the border, fifty fifty odds.


Okay,
so maybe having the chimp at his back wasn't such a good idea, Irons thought as
the purser sputtered. “But he... he...”


“He
what? Saved the ship? Replaced the replicators? Your stores? You're one
ungrateful son of a bitch you know that? What do you want? Him to gold plate
your head?” Bailey demanded, spreading his hands and then pointing to the
narrow door leading to the wash room.


“That's
enough Chief,” the captain said calmly, coming in behind him. “Sorry I'm late.”
He nodded as the officers stood at attention. “Ah Admiral, chief, so good of
you to make it. We don't see you often enough at dinner.”


“Which
is sad, making them come is probably the only way you can get either one to eat
a proper diet at a decent time,” Sprite said from the overhead speaker.


The
captain and guests looked up to the speaker and then at the Admiral. He
shrugged. “Ah yes, our gallant heroine. Thank you for your generous efforts on
our behalf,” the captain said one hand over his heart. He bowed to the nearest
speaker.


“I'm
pretty attached to my own electronic hide as the Admiral puts it. And his for
that matter. Our lives were on the line as well captain. But like the Admiral
said, it does feel good to right a wrong.”


“When
did he say that?” the captain asked, sounding genuinely curious.


“Just
after he found out you had been cheated on the replicators and the stores,”
Sprite said, telling a little white lie. “I'm afraid he's always the white knight.
Which is what got him in trouble on Vesta.”


The
replicators weren't the only thing left out in the stores. They had found that
the boxes with Holographic projectors and LCD screens meant for the passengers
and crew had been empty. Irons wasn't sure how they could have missed that.
Entire crates of nothing but packaging. It left him with nothing to replicate
the missing equipment with too. That sucked.


Part
of keeping a crew happy and content on such a long voyage was in entertainment
and education. Keeping them occupied helped, even if it was watching a vid in
their quarters. The lack of vids was a problem. One that would probably force
people to occupy areas that did have the entertainment screens. And inevitably
bored people or those who wanted to watch different things would fight over
them.


The
purser was lucky to be hanging on to his job, Irons thought. He would have
canned the stupid prick when all the missing equipment had been discovered.
Hell, come to think of it Bailey was lucky to hang on to his job.


He
looked at the simian chief. Bailey was dressed in a formal uniform, surprising
to some apparently. It was gray with green shoulder boards and trimmed in red.
A gold wrench was pinned to his right lapel. Apparently that was some sort of
signatory of his civilian rank. He had two hash marks on each sleeve like most
of the other officers. The captain had four.


“Yes,
yes. We heard,” the purser said as the crew took their seats. “So you say.”


“So
my video shows. Audio as well. I was there after all Mister. You think I'd go
along with abnormal behavior? I assure you, as an officer of the Federation
Navy, I and the Admiral take our oaths very seriously,” she said sniping back.
Irons winced. Maybe it was a good thing that the holo projectors were missing? That
way Sprite wasn't present physically as well.


“Which
is why you got in trouble in the first place,” the captain said nodding. “I
know. You were set up. Railroaded I believe is the term. I'm sorry. And I'm
sorry my ship had a hand in it.” He turned to Irons letting some sincerity show
in his expression. Irons nodded.


“More
than you know,” a delegate muttered, looking down. Only Irons and those closest
to the delegate heard it. The delegation from Pyrax was led by a Miss Mayfair,
a shrewish woman who apparently peddled her influence to someone on the
council. She and a few of the other delegates weren't happy about Irons
presence aboard ship. That pretty much told him that who ever was their backer
was also someone behind his exile. He was curious about who. He was pretty sure
Sprite wanted to find out.


Mayfair
was definitely a piece of work. She had a long dour face. No one in their right
mind would ever call her pretty or beautiful. Mousy brown hair, cut short and
curled close to her scalp. She had a mottled olive complexion that didn't
compliment her in the slightest.


She
was wearing a gown, white with faux pearls. Most likely they were plastic. The
chrome chain around her right wrist with some sort of dangling time piece was
an interesting item. She didn't look at all happy to be there. He could
understand.


Being
torn like that must be hard on some, the Admiral thought. On the one hand your
boss sends you out to do a mission, then you find out he tried to kill you. To
stab you in the back and you owe your life to the guy your boss hated. To hang
onto that prejudice even after everything that had happened.... 


It
was strange, they had been stabbed in the back and yet they still clung to
their loyalties to the very people who had tried to murder them. And the same
went for the assassin, he couldn't understand why someone would do something
like that after finding out about the virus. Some misplaced loyalties defied
logic apparently. 


But
then again people were fallible. No doubt Miss Mayfair had convinced herself
that Irons had made the entire emergency up? But how did she explain the
missing equipment?


“Something
to say Miss Mayfair?” the captain asked politely, eyes narrowed.


Mayfair
squirmed under the gaze a little, fighting the urge to glare. Instead she looked
down and away for a moment. “Ah no,” she said looking up. Her hand crumpled the
napkin she was holding. “No, not at all captain. Welcome, welcome. It is so
nice to have a visitor from our past. And a celebrity at that,” she smiled a
false smile that fooled no one.


Irons
snorted mentally. She obviously had no experience in diplomacy and high stakes
politics. She didn't put a lot of effort into herself or into that smile. That
spoke volumes to him about her chances of achieving anything worthwhile.


“Oh
this is going to be so much fun. Joy,” Bailey muttered.


So
why'd you come?” Irons asked, leaning over to the simian.


Brown
eyes met his briefly before the simian's large nostrils dilated. “You needed
the back up. Besides, seeing their choked faces was worth all the annoyance of
the pomp and circumstance crap of a formal dinner. I'm hoping one of them has a
nice coronary by the time we reach dessert.”


“Gee
thanks,” Irons said. “Least I'm the source of someone's entertainment.”


“Every
day Admiral. Every day,” the simian said, smiling slightly and slapping him on
the shoulder. “Come on, let's eat.”


 


“Well,
that was fun,” Bailey said picking up his beer stein as he watched the bulk of
the Pyraxian delegation leave. “I gotta hand it to you Admiral, you do make things
lively. Not to mention clear a room.” He saluted the Admiral with the stein.


Irons
snorted. Mayfair and her people had cleared the decks as quickly as they could
without making too much of a scene. Mayfair's backward glare at him hadn't been
missed though. “Something like that,” Irons said shaking his head at the
chief's perfidy. “I'm curious why though.” He rubbed his chin, looking
thoughtful.


“Patronage,”
the captain said tracing a finger on a linen napkin. He looked up as they
looked to him. “Seriously. Most of them were nominated for this by the ruling
council. Some by members of that committee who no doubt screwed you. And damn
near screwed us.”


A
blond head down the row looked up and then grimaced. She nodded though. “He's
right,” She shook her head.


“Miss
Willis? I didn't see you there,” Bailey said leaning forward to get a look.
“I'm surprised that you didn't turn tail with your fellows and high tail it out
of here first chance you got.”


Irons
was surprised by the dancing blue green eyes and white smile. The woman was a
looker, obviously used to using her body as much as her brains to get her way.
She had plenty of cleavage and an hourglass figure. He was pretty sure she
could get her way with that smile alone. He reminded him of someone... a woman
from Terra's ancient past. Marilyn something or other. The last name started
with another M. She had poise and grace, he wondered if there was a mind to go
along with that body?  


She
took his look in and her saucy eyelids lowered slightly. Her full red lips
smiled ever so slightly wider. She knew he was checking her out and she didn't
seem to mind. She actually seemed to preen. Interesting, he thought. “And why
would I do that?” she asked amused. “To avoid being contaminated by the
Admiral?”


Bailey's
brown eyes flashed at that. He opened his mouth to reply but she smiled
disarmingly again and held up a restraining hand. “No, I know he's innocent.
And frankly, what the council does isn't my problem right now. We've got enough
on our plate here and now. It'll be what, a year before we're back to Pyrax?”
she asked turning to the navigator.


“Something
like that,” he mumbled. “I wish we had Deja, but he refused to come.”


“Friend
of yours?” Irons asked. He wasn't keen about a hyper navigator who was unsure
of himself. It was better than one who was overconfident and liked to take
risks, but it had it's own draw backs as well.


“Former
navigator. He's a selkie,” Bailey answered looking at the tall gangly
navigator.


“You
know him?” Miss Willis asked.


Bailey
snorted. “Course I do. He's a damn good navigator. No offense Clarke.” He
nodded to the navigator who nodded back. “But selkies have a leg up on the
competition.”


“So
why didn't he stay?” the delegate asked confused.


“He
was a slave, like most of the rest of us. He may have liked swimming the god
sea as he called it, but being tortured didn't help his outlook on being a
spacer,” Clarke replied with a grimace. “He could shave weeks off a transit
time. But he gave it up when we were freed.”


“Did
he now?” Willis asked, stirring her drink. “I find that surprising. What career
path could he find in Pyrax I wonder?”


“As
a marine actually,” Bailey said shooting a glance to the Admiral. Irons looked
surprised.


“Accessing.
There is a recruit by that name in the roster Admiral,” Sprite said over his
link.


“Apparently
he did. Sprite just confirmed it,” Irons replied with a shrug. “He signed on as
enlisted. I'm not sure why.”


“Surprising.
He wants to be a grunt?” the purser asked. “How droll.”


“Takes
all kinds. For instance it takes pissants to make pursers,” Bailey responded. A
few sputtered in their drinks at that.


Irons
hid a grin as the purser glared at the chimp. If looks could kill they'd need a
new chief engineer. And a new chair since the one he was in would have been kindling.
Fortunately the glare bounced right off the insolent look of the engineer. 


The
purser was bigger than the chief but not by much. And no one messed with a
simian if they could help it. They had ten times the strength of a normal
unaugmented or unmodified human. If the simian had augmentation or mods as
well... they could easily turn just about any Terran into a pretzel sculpture.


Irons
rolled his shoulders. A few made really good guards, soldiers, or marines. He
had really liked a gorilla masseuse back in his junior officer days. She had a
way of working out the knots and kinks in the body.


After
a moment of indecision the purser turned his attention to Irons. He shook his
head. “Your influence Admiral. Otherwise we wouldn't have to bear with uncivilized
behavior,” he sniffed. Irons hid a grimace. Typical. Shift the blame to him
since his tormentor was too scary to hit back at.


“Maybe
so, I for one am glad he's here. I wasn't looking forward to dipping into the
e-rats and maybe going to half rations before we even got to Agnosta,” Bailey
said shaking his head. The steward shot him a look and then nodded reluctantly.


“You're
kidding!” Willis said in dismay, wide eyed.


“No.
Oh we've got fresh food for the first couple of weeks, but that's supposed to
be used sparingly. We didn't take on the food we normally would have because we
thought that the replicators would take up the slack. We're supposed to recycle
as much food as possible.”


“Of
course,” she nodded. “All ships and space colonies do.”


“Destiny
has small green house compartments, and everyone is encouraged to grow food
plants in their rooms or other compartments. But that doesn't make up for the
difference. Not by a long shot,” Irons said.


“Well
it's kind of hard to do when we don't have a greenhouse or food replicators. Or
didn't until the Admiral here intervened,” Bailey said motioning to the
Admiral. Which was true, Irons reflected. They didn't have the greenhouses
online yet. He wondered if the seeds were even there? Or the equipment? He'd
have to pass it on to the chief to check.


“Thank
you again for that,” Willis said smiling.


“How
could we have been forced to use the E-rats. Those are for emergencies right?”
Clarke asked, looking from one to the other.


“Exactly.
Which it would have been. We've got a bigger crew and passenger manifest than
normal,” the purser replied. He shot a glance at Bailey and then to the
Admiral. He shook his head. “More people means more drain on food, power and
resources.”


“Life
support isn't your problem. We've got that covered,” Bailey replied pretending
to buff his fingernails.


“And
the power as well,” Irons said nodding.


“Yes,
but the replicators and recycling are your responsibility,” the purser replied,
giving a triumphant smirk to the captain.


“As
I see it, it was yours,” Bailey replied. The purser turned with a curious look.
“They were logged as cargo and stores after all. Your domain right?” Suddenly
the purser looked distinctly uncomfortable.


The
simian's eyes gleamed. Irons turned to the purser, raising an eyebrow as well.
He picked up a cup of coffee with the ship's crest on it and took a sip.


The
captain nodded, clearly interested in this line of discussion. “Yes. He is
correct. And you did sign off on them without checking,” he said. There was
enough reproof in his tone to make even the Admiral wince and straighten.


“I
can't check every crate. To do so would hold up the schedule,” the purser
replied with a snarl hands on the edge of the table. “Captain honestly...”


“What?
You are telling me your people couldn't have checked even one crate? A random
sampling?” Willis asked in disbelief. Her eyes were wide and her mouth was
pouting a little.


“She's
right you know,” Bryan the medic replied looking from Willis to the purser.


“You
stay out of this, if we want your opinion we will ask for it,” the purser
growled. “Jumped up, wet behind the ears wanna be nurse,” he muttered.


“What
was that?” the medic snarled, tossing his napkin onto his plate and starting to
rise.


“Easy
there,” Irons said, hand on his arm. He gently pushed the young man back into
his seat. “As someone pointed out, civility is severely lacking in some
people.”


“Obviously,”
the medic said shooting dagger looks toward the purser.


“So
the problem has been remedied?” the captain asked, toying with his glass as he
changed the subject.


“Yes.
My people are installing them now. We'll have the last deck done by the end of
next shift I think. There is nothing we can do about the missing stuff like the
vid screens though.”


“So
we need not concern ourselves about it anymore.”


“Well,
there is a point. I wish I had been notified about the short supplies. You as
well captain of course,” the security chief said giving the captain a look. “We
needed to know to prepare ourselves and our people.”


“For
what?” the purser asked wrinkling his nose. “What else can there be?”


“For
people panicking, getting into trouble, hoarding, anything,” the chief replied.
Ed spread his hands, indicating there was of course more to it than that. Irons
nodded slightly. At least one of the other officers was on his game. Sort of.
“I didn't know. My bad, I should have kept on it and anticipated it.
Fortunately the Admiral's actions kept a lid on things. When word got out that
he was correcting the problem everyone settled down.”


“But
it was still a problem,” Willis said pursing her lips thoughtfully.


“True,”
Ed admitted.


“He
does have a point there,” the captain sighed. “Fortunately, it is a moot point.
But I expect better of you Ed, from now on.” The security chief nodded. “You
too Charlie,” he said, giving the purser a look.


“Yes
sir,” the purser said nodding looking decidedly nettled.


“How
are you feeling Admiral?” Willis asked looking to him.


“Me?
Fine, just fine,” he answered and then shrugged. “Thank you for asking.”


“I
heard you had been injured. Something about your shower?” she asked, sounding
genuinely concerned.


“How'd
you hear that?” Bailey asked, suddenly intent. Willis reared back startled.


“From
the ship's grapevine. It's all over the place,” she said giving the chimp an
amused look. The chimp didn't look like he believed her.


“She's
correct Admiral,” Sprite told him over his HUD. She sounded a bit disgusted but
unsurprised that it had hit the grapevine. He nodded. Him coming up a cropper
would be juicy news for the entire ship's compliment.


“I
believe it is all over the net,” the purser said, coming to the beleaguered
delegate's defense.


“So
how are you?” the captain asked, turning to view Irons. “You look well.”


Irons
shrugged. “I am.”


“The
ultrasonics should have cooked you Admiral. I should have taken you to
sickbay,” Bryan the paramedic said looking concerned.


“Not
necessary,” Irons said waving a dismissive hand.


“From
the size of those bruises it should have been,” the security chief replied. “I
looked it up. You probably sustained internal injuries.”


“I
did. My implants repaired the damage,” Irons held up his left wrist and then
unbuttoned his cufflink and pulled the sleeve back to his elbow. “See?” His
skin was unblemished.


The
security chief looked then whistled a little. A few of the others looked as
well. The purser grimaced and looked away.


“All
better. The wonder of modern medicine,” Irons said nodding to the paramedic. “I
would have just been another body cluttering up your tiny sick bay.”


“Yes.
I see that now,” Bryan said, blinking in confusion.


“How
did it break down?” Clarke asked.


“The
investigation is still in progress,” the security chief replied, shooting a
warning look to Irons and Bailey. They both nodded, getting the message.


“I
see.”


“I
believe this ship is old. A death trap. Typical malfunction. What do you expect
from a ship centuries old?” the purser asked with a sniff. “We really shouldn't
have left Pyrax. That problem with the computer bears this out.”


“On
the contrary, I repaired the replicator, shower, and other things in my
quarters days ago. To my satisfaction,” Irons replied then practically kicked
himself when the security chief gave him a dirty disgusted look. From the looks
around the room the others were coming to the logical conclusion that statement
generated. He winced internally. Oops.


“You
did? How odd that it broke down so soon then,” Miss Willis said shaking her
head. There was an odd note there. He wasn't sure about it.


“Yes.
Odd,” Bailey said giving the Admiral his own look. “But we're looking into things
now.  Hopefully there will not be a repeat with someone else. Someone without
the Admiral's healing ability.”


“You
said your food replicator was working?” the purser asked suddenly leaning
forward.


“Yes,”
Irons shrugged, looking to Bailey. “I was assigned to a  new cabin that had
one.”


“How
is that possible. I assigned you those quarters and I assure you nothing...
um...” He shot a guilty look to the captain.


“Nothing
worked you mean?” the captain asked, eyes cold. The purser squirmed under the
captain's gaze. His eyes fell and his hands twisted in his lap. He looked like
a guilty school kid caught in a prank. After a moment he turned to look at the
Admiral.


Irons
shrugged. “Simple. I told you, I fixed it.” He shrugged knocking his drink
back. “I am an engineer after all. It's what we do.”


“How
is that possible?” Clarke asked. “I thought no one can do that. Something about
they self destruct when tampered with?”


“You
just need the knowledge,” Bailey said. “Right Admiral?”


“Something
like that. Also the access codes,” Irons smiled.


“You
have them?” the captain asked surprised. He knew something about that from
personal experience. When he had been young and particularly stupid he had
tried to make a nice chrome blaster for himself with one of the few functional
replicators on his ship. He had watched, eager and then horrified as the
replicator self destructed. He had spent weeks in the brig on bread and water
over that. His father had strapped him within an inch of his life. He still had
the scars to this very day. He'd spent two years working every shit job on the
ship in further penance. Replicators were precious things and once they were
gone... He'd learned his lesson after that.


“He's
the only one in the galaxy that does,” Bailey said shaking his head. “The only
one. He was the one who built our replicators the first time. And the second.
And the Pyrax governor and council sent him off with his tail between his
legs.”


“Thanks,”
Irons said giving the chimp a dirty look.


“Hey,
no problem. What are friends for after all?” Bailey said, smiling a wide simian
smile at him. Irons snorted. If you can't take a joke... he thought.


“You,
can… I understand you used your replicator to replace ours. I thought...” The
purser looked confused.


“Only
a flag rank officer has the codes to do a great deal of things. Make
replicators for one is a specialty of engineering admirals like Admiral Irons,”
Sprite said from the overhead sounding decidedly smug.


“I
thought that was you ma'am,” Clarke said looking at the overhead with the
others.


“Nope.
It was all the Admiral. He has the codes. I just watch.” Not completely true
Irons thought, but close enough for civilians. They didn't have the need to
know on how it really worked.


“Ah,”
the purser turned to the Admiral with new eyes. He shrugged it off.


“I
thought system governors were also supposed to get this information?” Willis
asked after a moment of silence.


Irons
and the others turned to her in surprise. Willis was obviously more than just a
pretty face, Irons thought. She had done some research. Interesting, Irons
thought. Irons nodded as she looked up and at him. “You're correct. And usually
that is so. You have to access the system directly and upload the codes.
Unfortunately the ruling council and the newly elected governor Paul Watson
never got the time to get implants,” he explained and then shrugged.


“So
he doesn't have access?” the purser asked surprised.


“Oh,
he asked for it. But we had a lot of scheduling conflicts. His and mine. Also
issues with his health apparently. And I can't just hand them to him, he has to
have implants as I just said. He didn't get the implants before I...” he
smiled, “left.”


“Oh.”


“I
bet that went over well,” Bailey muttered. He shook his head. “Didn't he well,
ask you to write them down or something?”


“Yes,
but that is illegal so I didn't,” Irons said smiling. “After all a hard copy
can be accessed by anyone. That defeats the entire purpose of the security
measures. Besides, the codes rotate in a random pattern so it isn't a simple
thing. I can't go into details, that's also illegal.”


Bailey
grinned. “Wanna bet they're kicking themselves for running you out of town
right about now?” he asked laughing. “Imagine the looks on their faces when
they realized that!”


“Um...
Wouldn't that be a good thing?” Clarke asked in surprise. The medic glanced at
the navigator and then grimaced as he nodded in agreement.


“No,”
Bailey said still chuckling. “I for one am not too keen about giving anyone
access to nanite control codes,” he shook his head. “Especially the snakes
currently running the show in Pyrax,” he finished, suddenly serious.


“Nanites??”
the purser and security chief said in startled unison. “You're kidding!” the
chief said, giving the purser and captain a look.


“Nope.
Replicators are basically giant containers of nanites. Thought you knew that,”
Bailey said with a shrug and rolled eyes at the Admiral.


“Not
his field chief,” Irons said, trying to hide a smile. “We all have our blind
spots.”


“But,
but... I...” the purser gulped as he stood. Irons gave him a look as he slowly
sank back into his seat. “I see what you mean, they aren't for just anyone to
access when ever they want,” he said, giving Admiral Irons a look of horror and
respect.


“Someone
has to be the guardian,” Irons nodded seriously. 


“And
just who guards the guardian?” the security chief asked.


“Commander
Sprite is my guardian,” he nodded, eyes up to the speaker. “She makes sure I
stay on the straight and narrow.”


“One
of them anyway,” Sprite replied. “That is why I am with the Admiral. One of the
reasons anyway. And also why the Admiral could never do anything to a child. He
was carefully selected and trained.”


“Way
to rub it in Sprite,” Irons growled under his breath as the officers looked at
one another.


“So,
you ah, can make nanites?” the medic asked.


“Yes.
Replicators are nanites in jars. We just went over this Bryan. Pay attention,”
Bailey growled testily. “Or next time get notes from a classmate. Honestly,” he
mock growled.


“I
think I see why you miss these dinners now chief,” the captain said dryly. He
chuckled. “Although you do have a tendency of making things lively. Well it was
an informative night. Good evening.” He got up. The rest of the compartment
shot to their feet at varying speeds as he left.


“Gave
the old man quite a lot to chew on,” Sprite said over his HUD as Irons and
Bailey left.


“Oh
shut up,” Irons sighed.
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“Any
ideas as to why you're so popular all of a sudden Admiral?” Bailey asked as he
toyed with a stylus.


Irons
paused as he came into the office. “Come again?” he asked, taken aback. The
morning meeting was becoming something of a  habit with the two of them.
Something he probably should break but didn't have the heart to do. He was
human after all. He needed social contact with others as much as they did.


They
were little more than a week out from Pyrax. At their current speed it would
take another three solid months before they got to Agnosta. He was torn on what
to do about that. They had the ability to get into Beta band easily enough.
He'd checked the hyperdrive over personally, it was a little rough but it could
handle the higher octaves of Beta with a little coaxing.


He
wasn't sure what to do. He didn't want to interfere with the crew and make
himself a pest. But on the other hand he didn't want to spend the next twelve
long laborious boring weeks bumbling along in the lower alpha band octaves
either.


“Maybe
saving the day again and replicating all the stores had something to do with
it,” Harry suggested. Every day he worked with the Admiral he gained a little
more respect for him. Irons wasn't sure if it was something from him rubbing
off on him or his boss's ready acceptance of Irons that was doing it. He didn't
know and didn't care. Whatever worked.


He
would have been surprised to find that it was really his wealth of knowledge
and his willingness to use it to help the ship and the crew that had impressed
Harry. His willingness to roll up his sleeves and get dirty had cemented his
opinion to the assistant chief and a few of the others. Those that thought he
was kissing up or brown nosing were grumbling only a little. Anyone who did it
within Bailey's hearing ended up doing shit jobs that they reeaaaally didn't
want to do.


“Not
likely. Charlie is still a prick.”


“All
accountants are, I heard,” Harry said. He glanced at the Admiral for
confirmation. Irons nodded mock serious.


“Which
is why I've been a little too busy to help him,” the Admiral replied with a
half smile. After all, why should he help a guy who was an ass? Who had no
respect for you or the title you held? Who wanted services from you without
anything in return? No amount of help was going to change the guy's attitude so
why bother?


“And
why I'm cutting back on replicator use. Wear and tear, fuel consumption, etc.”
Bailey said with a smirk. He had gotten into the game since that fun dinner
three nights ago. He'd picked up on the Admiral's excuses right off and had
backed him up to the hilt.


“Your
prerogative chief,” Harry said shaking his head. He was pretty sure a fight was
looming and didn't want to get caught in the cross fire. Best leave it to those
who were willing to duke it out while he kept things running as smoothly as he
could.


“You
better believe it,” the chief said sitting back and using his tingle toes to
swing his chair back and forth. “But any ideas about this?”


“About
what? My sudden popularity? I didn't know I was suddenly popular again,” Irons
said bemused. He took a cup of coffee from the desk when Bailey pointed to it
with the stylus and then saluted the chimp with it.


“He's
talking about the invite to supper with the other officers,” Harry deadpanned.


“Really?”
he asked amused. “Didn't we just do that?”


“They
specifically asked for you believe it or not. Charlie did I mean.”


“Trying
to butter me up?” Irons asked amused. He hadn't heard anything from Sprite...


“Maybe,”
Harry snorted. “I wonder if he figures if he kisses your ass, or at least makes
a show of it to the others, that you'll suddenly be helpful again?” He grinned
slyly and made puckering sounds.


“Fat
chance of that. Charlie couldn't charm a used parts dealer,” Bailey said
wrinkling his nose and chuckling. “The captain put his request in too, so we
can't get out of it. We've got eight hours to get some work done. Let's see
what we can do before we need to knock off.”


“Going
to go there covered in grease and grime and smelling all sweaty and like you
rolled in crap again boss?” Harry asked, shaking his bald head.


“It's
a thought,” Bailey said, grinning at Irons. The Admiral rolled his eyes and
sighed.


 


“So,
this implant thing, does it hurt?” the purser asked as they ate. Irons was
surprised that the purser was making an extra effort to not only be civil but
genuinely curious.


Irons
was glad he'd taken the time to shower and prep. They'd finished early. Bailey
had grumbled but someone else had apparently intervened and he'd shown up just
behind the Admiral looking fresh but slightly damp. He had also been grinning
though.


“No,
you're under for it. Or it's a nanite pill,” Bryan said amused. He'd finally
taken the time to look the various procedures up. It had been fascinating
research.


“It
depends on the implant actually,” Irons said before the purser could say
something else. His wide eyes were amusing but he knew that their was a shocked
element there so he deflected it. “There are several grades of civilian and
military implants.” Bryan nodded at that. He wasn't sure about it all, but it
did look interesting.


“Oh.”


“Right
now the only other people on this ship to have implants are your hyper
navigators,” Bryan said, indicating Clark. The navigator nodded. “I mean our.
Our. I meant our.”


“Really?”
Ed leaned forward as he glanced down the row of people to the kid. The young
man flushed. “I didn't know.”


“Well,
you were all supposed to get military grade implants at one point,” Irons said.
“Bridge officers and chief noncoms.” The others were silent as they digested
that tidbit. From the looks on their faces some were feeling anxious, a few
curious. One or two relieved. He wasn't sure if it was because they'd dodged a
bullet or missed an opportunity.


“Really?”
Bailey asked amused. He set his fork down. “What changed that?”


“Well,
they come with a naval reserve posting. Either commissioned or
non-commissioned,” the Admiral explained.


“You
don't say,” Ed said sitting back. He glanced at the captain who pursed his
lips. 


“So
what if we don't want a reserve slot?” the purser asked.


“Well,
Destiny is a naval reserve vessel actually, it was supposed to be mandatory for
her crew,” Irons replied.


The
captain's eyes narrowed. “I seem to remember something about that. A memo or
something. I don't recall anything beyond it.” Apparently he had thought that
it had been quietly dropped. No it hadn't, the Admiral thought with a small
smile.


“But
induction into the military is voluntary,” the Admiral said in explanation.
“Since your crew was formed around the old one a large percentage of the crew
were not interested in joining up,” he explained. “It put us in a bit of a
quandary that never got sorted out before departure.


“So
no implants?” Bailey asked. “Doesn't seem fair,” he scowled. “I don't remember
hearing about that. I would have liked to have at least been asked.”


“That's
because you had your head buried in repairs or classes chief,” Clarke said
softly.


Bailey
scowled but he was too honest to not admit that what the gangly navigator had
said was true. “True.”


“Well,
you as individuals can still sign up when you get back to Pyrax,” Irons said.


“So
we'd get implants? And rejuv?” the medic asked, perking up at that. He'd been
curious about that.


“Anti
aging, treatments for diseases, corrections for medical flaws, implants, and a
basic education are standard. And rank and an extra pay check. You will have to
make yourself available for duty a minimum of twice a year. Usually that duty
consists of training exercises. You would also be subject to recall if there
was a combat or other emergency situation.”


“Oh,
so the only way to get implants is for you to join the military? Seems kind of
biased don't you think?” the purser asked snidely.


“Every
job has it's perks,” Bailey said. Ed looked thoughtful.


“I
seem to recall that the governor was getting implants?” the captain asked,
wiping his lips with a linen napkin. “You mentioned that at the last supper a
few days ago actually.”


Irons
nodded. “Yes, individuals in government can get civilian grade implants of
varying grades. Also medical personnel,” Irons said, nodding to Bryan. “I
believe doctor Thornby was enacting that now. Anvil also upgraded it's
engineers and core officers to implants as well. But if you're a civilian and
the outfit you work for won't spring for it... well, you can of course save
your money and purchase a basic ident link. And a rejuv package,” he shrugged.
He didn't mention that he could make the ident kit here if he wanted to do so.


“Really?”


“I
believe it was being put into action before we left. In it's initial stages of
course. The pilot program was in the Anvil college.”


“Getting
your licks in early?” the purser asked. It wasn't quite snide but close. Either
he was trying to tone it down and not succeeding fully or he had a perpetual
chip on his shoulder. Or a stick up another part of his anatomy Irons mused.


“More
like putting it in the hands of those that can use it the most and for the best
of the system,” the captain said with a nod. “The young who can adapt quickly
to the change and those willing to better their education. Wise,” he nodded and
took a sip of wine.


“Exactly,”
Bailey said with a nod. Come to think of it he had heard something about it. A
kid in a class had something. He couldn't remember all of it though. He'd been
busy learning about drive mechanics at the time.


“So,
how can we...”


“You
should be able to get a package when you get home to Pyrax. Your pay is in
escrow now. Or should be,” Irons said. He shrugged. It would be interesting if
and when they got back to find that someone had stolen the money. Or that it
had never been escrowed in the first place because someone thought they were
dead.


“Oh,”
Bryan said, suddenly thoughtful.


“I'll
have to think about that,” Bailey said, rubbing his chin and tugging his ear.
“I'd kinda like them I think,”  he glanced at Irons who nodded.


“They
definitely come in handy chief.”


“Ah,”
Ed nodded. “I may as well.” The purser stared at him in shock. He smiled. “I
believe they would come in handy in my line of work.”


Irons
looked at the chief of security. “For you definitely Chief. There are different
upgrade packs for security personnel. There is a file on the information server
somewhere. That is if that virus didn't over write it.”


“If
it has I am sure I can... um, yeah, it was trashed,” Sprite said. “I've
uploaded a new copy for you and sent each of you a link to it.”


“Thank
you ma'am,” Ed said with a nod and look to the ceiling.


“Don't
mention it.”


“Hmmm...”
Ed reached for his tablet but the captain gave him a short shake of his head.
“Sorry, forgot, no computers at the table,”  he mumbled. He tucked it back
under the table. Irons had to snort at that. It sounded exactly like what he
had said to his mother more than once growing up.


“Bryan
you can check the inventory, you may find the Destiny ident chip packages in
your stores. If they even made it aboard,” Sprite said from the overhead. They
looked up. Irons was surprised as well.


“Ident
package?” Ed asked, clearly interested.


“Simple
implant chips the size of a grain of rice. They identify crew to the ships
computer. Their location, and they can give them access to restricted areas. Or
restrict access from areas they shouldn't be in. You were supposed to have them
before you left but it was another thing put off.”


“Oh,”
the security chief said, eyes alight. “That sounds very promising,” he said,
giving the chief engineer, and then the captain a look. Bailey looked a little
nonplussed and then shrugged. His people had to be everywhere if they wanted
the ship to continue to fly. He tapped his chin, they had been forced to chase
a few bored civilians out of areas they shouldn't have gotten into. Most had
been exploring, a couple had been looking for a love nest. One had been taking
apart a recycling plant to make a still. Maybe this wasn't such a bad idea
after all. The last thing he needed was someone getting into something they
shouldn't.


“We
can talk about it,” the purser said grimacing. He didn't sound happy about the
idea of getting a chip in him. Which was odd, since he was the one who had
brought up the subject in the first place.


“What's
to talk about?” Ed demanded. “Let's do it!” he said, hands on the table and
partially standing up. He shot a look around the room. Bailey nodded in
agreement.


“Um...”
the captain looked down, not saying anything as the others pitched in on one
side or the other.


“Gentlemen,
I believe you're missing a crucial point...” Irons interjected.


That
paused the argument for them to settle down and look at him. “We're still not
sure they are even on board. After the last problem with inventory they,
well...” he shrugged.


“Might
have been misplaced or left off or swapped with junk,” Bailey said in sudden
understanding. He looked disgusted. “Forgot about that.”


“Yeah
well, I didn't,” Sprite said. “I checked. They are in your log, but I can't
know if they are in the box they are supposed to be in. That you'll have to
find out for yourselves.”


“If
they aren't I suppose I can program a replicator to make some,” Irons said
sighing. “We're almost done with the priority list now.”


“You
can?” Ed asked. “Oh yeah, that's right, I forgot.”


“Hey
now, wow ah, I'm not that thrilled about putting anything in my body he's....”
Charlie said, eyes wide as he shook his head back and forth. His fork dropped
from his nerveless fingers.


“Stow
it,” Bailey growled at the purser. “You're putting stuff in your fat yap right
now you ignoramus. Or did you forget he made the food replicators? The clothes
on your back? Air you breath? Not to mention half the damn systems on this
boat. So quit your bitching and belly aching so you can do your job.”


The
purser started to swell but the captain cut him off with a cleared throat.
“That was out of line chief,” he said quietly.


“The
content or the name?” Bailey said tossing his napkin in his plate. “Content was
right on the mark and you both know it. As for the name...” he shrugged.
“Sticks and stones, but just for once...” He glanced at the purser. “I
apologize,” he made it sound like a snide thing, in the same tone and manner
the purser used all the time. Irons wasn't the only one to wince at that.


He
got up and walked to the door. “Even though you are one. Just stating the
obvious,” he muttered under his breath. Irons picked it up but didn't react. 


“Dismissed,”
the captain said with a sigh, shaking his head. The others followed the chimp
chief engineer out quietly. So much for dessert, Irons thought with a grimace.


 


Eric
shot a dark look to the door as the Admiral walked in. “What's he doing here?”
he snarled. He'd been looking forward to being in main engineering but did he
really have to share his air with that... that...


“Working,”
Everette said not looking up. “Like you should be.” Everette tried hard not to
look at the dork. Eric loved to shoot his mouth off.


“Yeah
well, he did what was needed. So what. His neck was on the line just like ours.
Now he can go sit in his cabin.”


The
gangly freckled youth shook his head. “Which wouldn't help us much. Ever hear
the expression many hands make light work?” Everette asked patiently, turning
to the fat life support tech. It was odd, a life support tech getting fat like
that. Didn't the guy know he had to climb in and out of tight enclosed spaces?
Ducts weren't built for people with a gut! “Besides, the man is innocent until
proven guilty. There isn't a shred of evidence saying he's a child molester,
and a whole hell of a lot saying he's not.”


“Which
goes to show the lengths he'll go to cover things up,” Eric said with stubborn
tenacity.


“You
really are a moron,” Everette sighed. “Fucking moron,” he growled and shook his
head.


“Oh
yeah? Wanna make something of it?” Eric snarled, starting to get up. He froze
as he caught sight of Chief Bailey sitting just beyond Everette. Chief Bailey
looked up and came over. He slapped his palms onto Eric's shoulders, making him
wince. The simian was incredibly strong. He must have pulled some of that or he
would have broken both of the guy's collar bones.


“Tell
you what. Since you're so smart, you get to go clean the scrubbers. Now.” He
spun the suddenly limp man around and pushed him. “Including the solid waste
ones. Go. Enjoy.”


“Right
place for you and your bullshit,” the chief engineer muttered as the stunned
life support tech left. Everette looked surprised. “Just do your job Everette,
like everyone else here. Including him,” he nodded.


“And
Everette,” the electronics tech looked up. “Thanks.”


The
kid's face was warm. He looked like an orange Bailey thought. “I didn't do it
for him boss. Or you. It's just not right.”


“Yeah
well, welcome to the real world sonny,” the chief sighed going over to the
Admiral. “Welcome to the real world.”


 


“You
wanted to see me chief?” Irons asked, coming up behind the chimp chief
engineer. He'd managed to break from the early morning habit of coming in for
coffee. Apparently the chief had missed him and called him in anyway.


“Yeah.
I was wondering if you'd like to spar tonight?” the chimp asked distracted. A
few of the techs around them looked up in surprise. They looked at one another
and smiled.


Irons
cocked his head and then quirked an eyebrow upwards. That was an interesting
development. “Sure. I didn't know you're a martial arts devotee.”


“I
packed my pink polka dot gi in the wrong duffel,” Bailey grinned.


“Riiight,”
Irons drawled chuckling. He sized the chief up with fresh eyes. This could be
interesting. “After dinner sound about right?”


“Yeah.
I'll set out a mat in the classroom since Notuma's still being an ass about the
dojo space. I've wanted to tap dance with someone but most of the crew are
chicken. I've been told I've been getting flabby by an important person.” He
patted his paunch.


“All
the donuts chief,” Everette deadpanned. The simian shot him a mock glare and
the kid ducked away smiling.


“You
can't get anyone to match against?” Irons asked shooting an amused look to the
computer nerd.


“Nope.”


“Even
the chief of security? Ed?” Irons asked, eyebrow raised.


“Bullies
and sadists rarely like getting hurt themselves for some strange reason,” the
chief said with a feral grin.


“Well,
going up against a chimp is not for the faint of heart chief. Even if you know
martial arts. Even less so if you know he does.”


“True,
too true,” the chief grinned. “This'll be fun. Fresh meat to tie into a
pretzel,” he said, eyes glinting with glee. He rubbed his hands together in a
classic evil washing motion.


“You
asked for it,” Irons sighed shaking his head.


“What's
that supposed to mean?” Bailey asked, eyebrow raised as he turned to Irons.


“Well,
I'm stronger than you chief,” The Admiral smiled as he paused by the hatch. “A
lot stronger. And I've been doing martial arts since your great great something
or other climbed out of the trees. I've got a few more knots on my belt I bet.
Quite a few more.”


“Oh
shit,” the chief said as the techs around him looked at each other then started
to snicker and  laugh. “Oh banana spit,” he breathed as Irons walked out
whistling.


 


Sprite
finished spinning off a bot to recompile the life support module then peeked at
the spider bot progress.


“What
a mess,” she muttered to Proteus. They'd been at it for a week now and they
still had thousands of items on the repair list to go.


“We
are setting it straight. It takes time.” Proteus was methodical, stripping
modules apart and doing code comparisons manually instead of spinning a bot off
to do the boring work.


“It
takes a nuke you mean. A nice EMP to scrub everything clean so we can start
over. This patching stuff... If I had my way we'd reboot from scratch. But
since we're in hyper we'll have to make the best of it,” she grimaced, noting a
lot of traffic pings on node E-14. They had finally cleaned up the essential
systems and gotten them sorted out. Back ups made by the Admiral, certified
clean had been brought online and tested before they had shunted the load to
them to repair or replace primary systems. They were just making a final sweep.
Data swirled around them, moving all over the place. She had bots all over the
net, reporting to her. The Admiral thought of her sometimes as a spider. The
imagery was more akin to a being with a cloud of bots around her, sending
signals back and forth in bright flashes of color.


“Now
what's going on over here?” she asked. “Uh oh,” she snarled as she recognized
the code tendril for what it was and then firewalled the node, isolating it
from the net. “We've got another virus.”


“Unusual.
I believe we had destroyed them all?” Proteus asked, suddenly interested.


“Well,
lets find out,” she said. She caught a rabbit file trying to hide in a buffer
and then tore it apart. “Well well. It's not from the virus ten days ago.”


“No?”


“And
from the signature it's new. As in today.” She sent him a copy of her log file.


“Interesting.
The authorities should be notified.”


“Yes.
But I want to see what this amateur thought he was doing. Lets see, E-14,
security cameras in the women's locker room. WHY THAT LITTLE CREEP!” she
practically shrieked.


 


Chief
Bailey scowled as he looked at the tablet in front of him. A knock on the door
made him look up. “Get in here Jerry. And close the door behind you.”


Jerry,
a skinny, pimple faced red head human male came in and closed the door. He
stood nervously on the other side of the desk. The chimp might be smaller than
him but he knew better than to piss the boss off. He could tear him apart
easily.


Bailey
stared at him like he was something he'd scraped off the bottom of his shoe.
The kid gulped nervously “Know why you're here?”


“Ah
no boss?” Jerry said, trying to look confident. He was hoping this would wind
up fast, he wanted to know what his daily catch had. So far nothing much. He
really wanted to get to see that blond girl. The one lady, Willis or something
or other. She was a looker. He knew he was getting his priorities mixed up, but
damn, since things were slowing down he could use the relaxation time. Not that
it was relaxing. Seeing some of the women had his heart beating like a drum!


“Cause
you're a stupid pissant. One that should be spaced. Will be if I catch you
doing something this anal again,” the Chief said tossing the tablet across the
table. It spun so it was facing the hapless software tech.


“Sir?”
he gulped looking at the thing in front of him. He blanched at the sight of the
coded rabbit virus he had made. “Shit,” he muttered looking up, eyes wide.
Suddenly he didn't feel so good. Suddenly he really really I mean really had to
pee. Badly.


“Didn't
think we'd find out? Stupid Jerry, stupid. And what for?”


“I
was just ah, looking,” Jerry said, squirming. He backed away from the desk.
“Honest, I wasn't doing any damage or anything.”


“Peeping
is still a crime you fucking pervert. And making a virus is a capital one on a
ship or station,” Bailey snarled. “Fucking stupid! Do you have any idea what
you could have done? A virus could infect a system, replicate out of control
and crash a computer network! WE JUST WENT THROUGH THAT YOU MORON!” he screamed
in full primal rage. Teeth bared, hair fluffed, it was an awesome sight. The
kid had courage though, he blanched but didn't faint. A passerby paused near
the door, caught the bosses snarl and left fast.


“I'm
sorry!” Jerry wilted. “I didn't know!”


“You
didn't fucking well know? How couldn't you know! You're a fucking software tech
it's your damn business to know!  Where were you? Were you sleeping or
something? What were you doing, jacking off somewhere? In your own fucking
pocket universe? Spirit of space man!”


“I...
I wont do it again.” He felt miserable, felt like he was... god they weren't
going to space him were they?


“You
are damn right you won't. Next time I space you,” the chief snarled. He jabbed
his index finger into the kids chest. The kid looked up, eyes wide, gulping,
and pale as a ghost. Good. “Without a suit. I may be merciful and wring your
neck before you go out the airlock though.”


“You...
you wouldn't!” Jerry said, eyes wide, tears streaking down his face. He fell to
his knees. “No, no, no, this isn't happening,” he said, shaking his head. His
face fell. He shook his head back and forth babbling.


“Damn
straight it is,” Bailey snarled. “Oh stop whimpering,” he growled, getting some
control over his temper. “Stupid fuck. Sprite deleted your crap. You're on my
shit list for a long, long damn time.”


Jerry
looked up, tear streaked face earnest and as innocent as he could muster. “I
was just... Just...” he whined. Bailey's hand flashed out and slapped the kid
across the face. He rocked with the blow.


“You
want my advice kid? Keep your trap shut,” Bailey snarled. “Keep your nose short
and to the grindstone. Don't fuck around like that again. Got it?”


“Yeah
I got it,” he rubbed his cheek. 


“Don't
ever, ever do this again,” Bailey snarled. “Now get out of my sight and stay
out till I  tell you different.”


Jerry
rushed to his feet and left.


“Well,
that was fun,” he said with a sour smile. He sniffed then grimaced. “Oh
hell...” He went over to where the kid was standing. There was a suspicious
stain on the carpet. “Oh no you didn't,” he growled. He knelt and sniffed. He
could smell the ammonia, it was pretty strong. “Oh yes he did. Great.” He
called a cleaning robot over then sat back in the chair and turned the AC up.
He'd definitely need air fresheners. And lots of them. At least it was piss and
not shit.


“He
had it coming and more chief,” Sprite replied from his console. 


He
rocked his chair then turned an eye her way. “Don't like hackers?”


“Never
did. At least the ones who make viruses,” she said and then shook her virtual
head. “Damn fool. I hope putting the fear of god in him will work.”


“It's
not the fear of god, it's the fear of ME I'm more interested in putting into
him. And a definite soul aching sensation to stay out of trouble. Maybe a
healthy dose of paranoia as well. Keep the little fuck honest.”


“You
do have a way with words,” the AI replied with a laugh.


“All
right. Now, about these software fixes, I understand you rewrote the antivirus
software. Can we do something about an AI? I mean, not like you of course, I
know we can't handle something of your caliber, or at least two of you in the
same net... but something better than a basic net?”


“I'll
see what I can do,” Sprite replied with a smile. She was heartened by the chief's
attitude. There was hope for this civilization. “I've got crawlers and spiders
all over the net reforming the index. It should speed your system up, but you
really need more neural networks if you want an AI. At least a class 2 or
better.”


“A
class one will work if that's the best we can get,” Bailey sighed. “I'd like
more but I know where our limits are. Besides, I don't think a class 2 or
higher really deserves to be stuck here running around in our tiny ship. Making
runs like we're going to be stuck doing,” he said. He shook his head. “Smart AI
like you deserve bigger and better things.”


“Why
thank you,” Sprite said with a smile. That changed into a wary look. “Okay,
what are you buttering me up for this time?” she asked.


“Oh
you know me so well,” the chimp laughed turning to her and rubbing his hands
together at her expression.


 


“Can
I help you?” a feline voice said behind him. Irons paused. He was in the
entrance to sickbay. He didn't remember an attendance desk at the entrance on
the plans though. It must have been a new addition.


Irons
turned to see a Neo cheetah standing in the office. “Sorry, I was looking for
the Doc. Bryan Kelly I believe.”


He
was still getting a handle on the medic. Kelly had some skills, he had plenty
of people skills and from what Sprite told him about his reading, he had an
avid interest in bettering himself through education. But he had volunteered to
take a ship's posting over going to school and getting a full medical degree
like he apparently wanted.


It
was just as well. There were very few doctors in Pyrax. A freighter usually ran
light, with the minimum crew it could get away with. That usually meant they
ran with a paramedic anyway instead of a doctor. A full time doctor would be
bored to tears in next to no time on a ship this size.


“He's
off shift. I'm the resident on duty. How can I help you? Admiral right?” she
asked picking a white medical smock off a hook on the wall and shrugging it on.
She was a Neo cat. A cheetah. She had incredibly long thin limbs and was his
height, something most Neo cats didn't achieve. Her lean frame screamed racer.
She seemed vaguely familiar as well.


“You're
a medic?” Irons asked surprised.


“Last
time I checked.” She flicked her white spotted ears and smiled a tight lipped
smile in amused patience. “I've got the night shift so Bryan can get some
rest.” She picked up a stethoscope and stuck it in her breast pocket. “I was a
medic for my gang for a long time. My name is Cheetahra. The ninetieth or
something. I lost count. I know it's cliché, but that's what my parents stuck
me with,” she said and then shrugged. She flexed her claws for a moment.


“Oh,”
Irons blinked again.


“Thanks
for giving me my ticket for free, but I'm working part of my passage to keep
busy and for more start up money. That way I'll have more money for start up
where ever I end up,” The Neo cheetah said nodding. “You and I met before.
Anvil Sickbay. Briefly.”


Suddenly
it clicked. “Cat clan? Ah, Leo's pride?” he asked amused. He did remember her
now. She looked a lot better than before. He could tell she had put on weight,
and not fat either. Muscle mass definitely. Before her ribs had been showing
and her fur had been a bit mangy and unkempt. Now she was clean and neat. Good.
Very good.


“Yes.
I was,” she meowed in distaste and then shrugged. “I've been saving my money
for quite a long time for this. To get away from the clan.” She patted Nara the
coonie as she passed by on patrol. Bryan had several of the critters running
around. Supposedly they were here for pest management and for emotional
comfort. Since his experience on Io 11 he knew both roles were true. Of course
it was true in his time as well.


There
he went again he thought with a pang. Separating the previous time, the Xeno
war with this time. Either way it was his time. He'd have to think of something
to describe to himself the separation. He didn't need to separate himself from
this time period. He couldn't remain aloof and uninterested in what was going
on around him.


“But
they followed you anyway,” Irons said. He had wondered how the others had
afforded tickets on the passage. Perhaps they had been discounted to get
troublesome individuals out of the system?


“So
I'm getting off where they aren't,” the cheetah replied. “I'm tired of being
the omega. The clown everyone slaps around. The bottom of the pack,” she
growled softly. “It's time I went off on my own. Started seeing the galaxy for
myself,” she said with a sniff and then licked an exposed shoulder.


“It'll
get mighty lonely after a while,” he murmured.


She
looked away then back to him. “I've got a way to prevent that. If I don't find
other cheetahs I can grow my own family,” she said looking up. She smiled.
“I've got genetic samples from every surviving cheetah on Anvil going back four
generations.”


“Interesting,”
Irons replied digesting that. She was obviously smarter and more determined
than he initially thought. Good for her, it increased her chances for not only
survival, but to thrive. “You've planned this carefully.”


“Actually,
my ancestors did,” she said and then shrugged. “Unfortunately none of the other
cheetahs were interested in coming. There are only six of us left and we're
pretty closely related. Now there are five, now that I've gone.” She flicked
her ears again.


“Huh.
I wonder how they are making out,” Irons replied.


“Shitty
as usual for most. I heard Senjix was going for the marines to get away from
the gangs. Good luck there. Tomax and Xamot will probably follow when they are
old enough. The rest...” She shrugged.


“Not
your problem?” he asked.


She
shrugged. “No, not really. Oh I'll send word where I end up. That way if they
want to follow and set up near me they can.”


“Good
point,” Irons nodded.


“You
never did say why you're here,” she said picking up a tablet.


“Sorry,”
Irons grimaced. He looked around, soaking it up for a second. The infirmary was
clean and neat, white washed walls with the occasional marking on a door or
cabinet indicating what was inside. Since this was a civilian freighter the
infirmary was small and had limited storage and equipment. He'd hate to see a
lot of traffic here. 


There
were a half a dozen gurneys around the perimeter and one near the center.
Cabinets were everywhere. Brightly marked Paramedic back packs and oxygen masks
were racked near the door. Good. “I was bored so I figured I'd come by and do a
little work on some of the systems and see how the ident program was going. But
if you're busy...”


“I
am. Cataloging inventory and dealing with Ident chip crap,” she waved a tablet.
“People claiming to be sick after getting one, of all things.” She brandished
her wrist. “I got one, no sweat.”


They
had been fortunate to find the indentichip fabricator. Irons had helped Bryan
set it up in a nearby compartment then cleared the decks to allow the line of
people in to get their chip. Their implant. It was amusing to see the different
opinions. Those that were eager, and those that were terrified.


“It
only takes a second,” Irons nodded. 


“And
we're the first full crew to do it,” she said. He shook his head. She caught
his expression and frowned. “We're not?”


He
shook his head. She made a moue. “No, Io 11 implemented the same procedure
before heading to Pyrax actually,” he explained. “Sorry to burst your bubble.”


“No,
that's... that's okay, I get it,” she nodded and then mewed in distaste as a
crewman came in hunched over.  She went to him. Irons could smell vomit and
sweat. Either it was another psychosomatic response or someone had gotten some
of that rotgut that was going around. When would people learn not to drink
something you knew wasn't exactly safe? “I think it should wait for Bryan's
approval. It's his sickbay after all,” she shrugged. “I'm just the stand in.”


“Okay.
I'll do that,” Irons nodded watching her go to work.


“Though
you could fix the replicator since you're here,” she said going over to the
machine built into the wall. “It's one of three fully functional ones on the
ship. Industrial one I mean, though that one's supposed to be a medical one.
The rest are still in boxes I think. This one is supposed to make general meds
but it keeps malfunctioning or something.”


“Okay,”
Irons nodded. “I'll get to work.” He went over and morphed his arm, jacking
into the universal port.


Her
eyes went wide as saucers at the sight then she nodded. “Damn that's wild,” she
breathed, eyes reverent. She shook her head. “I'll be ah, over ah, here going
over the notes from today. Let me know if you need anything.” She kept sneaking
glances his way.


“Sure
thing,” Irons said with a nod.


 


The
chimp engineering chief looked up then sighed as Ed, the chief of security came
into main engineering. Apparently something of what had happened with Jerry had
worked it's way back to him. Or Ed was just making the rounds finally. He was
betting on Jerry though. He nodded politely to the assistant who got the hint
and left without a backwards glance.


“Chief
can I see you in your office?”


“Sure.”


“Since
I couldn't get you to come to mine?” the security chief growled as they walked
to the office.


The
chief shot the taller man a hard look as they moved towards the door. “That's
cause I'm a tad busy,” Bailey said, trading dig for dig.


“Didn't
look it.”


“Everyone
needs their marching orders. And to get onto the same page,” Bailey said,
sitting at his desk. He moved the chair closer so he could prop his short legs
up onto the desk. He crossed them then smiled. “What can I do you out of
today?”


“I
just found out we had a computer security breach yesterday.”


“Handled,”
Bailey said eyes flashing.


“Not
by me.”


“No,
by me. One of my people. I put the fear of me into the little puss bag. Maybe
it'll scare him straight. But now I know who to keep an eye on if something
like that ever happens again.”


“Oh.
Would you care to identify the culprit?” Ed asked.


“Why?
So you can arrest him?” Bailey said. “I told you, I disciplined him. My
department, my rules.”


“But
I am the security chief,” Ed said teeth gritted. He turned as the door opened.
The captain came in. “Ah captain....” he said as both men got to their feet.


“I
heard you wanted to speak to me?” The captain asked as they both rose. Bailey
shook his head and grimaced, indicating the chief of security. “What's so
urgent and why did you call me down here?” he asked, looking from one to the
other.


Bailey
raised his hands up. “I didn't. Your place is on the bridge. Or okay, where ever
you want to be. captain's prerogative and all that,” Bailey said shrugging and
raising his hands helplessly.


Ed
scowled. “We have a jurisdiction dispute captain. It seems there was a computer
security breach.”


“Oh.
Went over my head huh? Tattle tail,” Bailey growled. He gave the security chief
a dirty look then turned to the captain. “I handled it in house.”


“Which
I reiterate, isn't proper.”


“Anytime
you want to pick up a screwdriver and swap jobs is fine by me Ed. I can do your
job with my eyes closed. Being a bully and a jackass waving a stunner is no
skin off my nose.”


“You
want...” Ed's hand went to his stunner.


“Sure.
Wanna try going a few rounds with me?” Bailey's eyes lit as his fur went up. He
grinned nastily at the security chief. The chief suddenly looked distinctly
uncomfortable. Good. “Anytime, anywhere, just name the place and I'll take you
apart. I don't guarantee putting you back together again though. That's Bryan's
department. I can take you apart anytime. You and I both know it.”


“Which
he would. I understand you're a black belt,” the captain said conversationally.



Bailey
gave him a look and then chuffed a laugh. “Trust you to know captain.” He shook
his head. He didn't know where he'd gotten that tidbit from. He'd done well to
hide his martial arts ability under the eyes of the damn pirates. Could
Chambers have ratted him out? Nah, he would have had to have admitted that he'd
gotten his ass kicked by the diminutive engineer if he had.


“Yes
I heard you and the Admiral have been working out,” he said amused as he
nodded. “You punished the miscreant?” he asked, changing the subject.


“Yes.
He got nosy. Peeper. I chopped his nose off, chewed him out till he pissed
himself.” He looked at Ed. “Literally. You're standing in the puddle.” Ed lifted
a foot and grimaced as the chimp smiled sweetly.


“Gee
thanks for a warning.”


“Sure
thing,” the chimp said. “Anyway, I put the fear of me into him and he's on my
shit list. Going to be doing scut work for a long, long time. Crap no
one in his right mind wants to do.”


“Oh,”
the captain nodded. He cocked his head. “First offense?”


Bailey
blew out a raspberry and then rolled his brown eyes. “Yeah. Greenhorn know it
all kid right out of diapers. Little shit has a lot to learn and just found
that out. We've got a lot of time invested in his training though, so I want to
see if there is something worth salvaging. Besides,” he shot a look at the
security chief. “Too many cooks spoil the brew.”


“Good,”
the captain nodded. “Carry on.” He turned as they straightened to attention and
left.


“See?”
Bailey said smiling to the security chief. The chief blinked then shook his
head. “I win,” Bailey said buffing his nails. “Now, pick up a spanner or get
out of my face boy. You're crowding me.”


“Ah...”
Ed shook his head, face red. He left without a backwards look.


“Cretin,”
Bailey said shaking his head. “Now what the hell was I planning on doing before
being so rudely interrupted?”


 




[bookmark: _toc954]Chapter 6


 


Irons
nodded to the chief as he walked up to the sickbay door. He looked around noting
the guards. “Something I should know?” he asked. He'd lost his bodyguard on the
walk here. Either the girl had been peeled off to do another duty or someone
was watching him virtually. Or so he hoped. Sloppy behavior wasn't what they
needed. Erratic security was just as good as no security. Then again, the
random element would throw everyone off guard. Including him. It paid for him
to be on his toes and not rely on others for his own protection after all.


He'd
had the guard now for nearly a week. He'd almost gotten used to a presence
nearby. Almost. He didn't want to let his guard down. That actually wasn't hard
to do on the surface. They looked scary to some of the people, big bruisers,
heavily muscled. A few were heavy worlders like those two near the door were.
It was as much attitude as it was the weapons on their hips that acted as a
deterrent. Well, that and the threat of retribution from the captain... that's
what really kept people in line. Or was supposed to. Something had gone wrong
with that arrangement apparently.


“No,”
a guard said giving him a contemptuous look. Irons sized him up. Short black
hair, sneer, broken nose, fresh bruise on one cheek, shiner on the other and
his uniform was a bit well... clawed. Shredded. He could see some skin and deep
cuts here and there. Still the guy kept his post. Good.


“Nothing
important Admiral, just a fight that got out of hand,” the other guard replied.
The first gave her a dirty look. “What?” she asked as the Admiral passed.


“Thanks
for the information,” he muttered as he entered. He looked around. Additional
guards were stationed around the room.


“Something
I can help... Oh Admiral!” The paramedic looked up with a smile. “Thanks for
coming I've got a real mess.” He waved to the others then went back to dabbing
a cut on a woman's face. From the looks of her she'd been savaged by one of the
cats. She had long claw marks on one cheek. She was lucky they hadn't gotten
deeper. If they had they would have cut to the bone, ripping her face right
off. Whoever the cat had been they had either been just far enough out of reach
or had just enough self control to keep that from happening.


“Nasty,”
Irons grimaced. “What do you need me for?” he asked.


“In
here,” Bryan the paramedic motioned to a side room. He went in. “What am I
looking for?” he asked, noting the patient unconscious on the bed. The lioness
was clutching one arm he could smell her copper blood. She was skinny, he could
see her ribs under her scarred fur. She had a sheet around her ankles, all
bunched up in a tangled mess. Most Neo's hated too much clothing.


He
looked closer. The injury was semi serious. The biofoam was holding the wound
closed. From the look of it she wasn't happy about the area around the wound
being shaved though.


“The
equipment can't handle a Neo. And the dermal regenerator keeps fritzing out.”


“Oh,”
Irons grimaced as he noted the female feline was watching him with slitted
eyes. “Sorry to see you injured,” he said politely, nodding to her.


“Why
should you care?” she snarled. The guard standing behind her bed looked at her
nervously, hand on his stunner. She shot the guard a look and then went back to
cradling her arm. It was burned. From the look of it she'd gotten oil
splattered all over her. It had melted her fur to her skin. Hot oil had
splattered over her side and face. Bryan had picked off the melted fur with
forceps and foamed the wounds that had broken the skin.


“Just
being my usual helpful self. Point out the equipment and I'll gladly get out of
your hair. Fur I mean. What's left of it.”


“Is
that supposed to be funny?” she snarled. Her head lolled. She panted. “I'll
teach you,” she said and then blinked in confusion. Drugged, most likely pain
killers. He backed away. 


“Easy
there lady,” he said hands up.


“She's
sedated and restrained,” the guard said. “But yeah, I'd stay back.”


“What
happened?” Irons asked, placing a hand on the equipment. Proteus began
streaming data on his HUD. He felt his nanites streaming into it.


“She
got into a fight. By accident it turns out. Galley fight. I'm not sure what
started it. Someone knocked over the oil used to fry fish and chips and it got
her. She thrashed about and clawed a couple of people.”


“It
hurts,” she meowed piteously.


“I'm
sure it does,” the paramedic said, shouldering his way past the Admiral.
“You've only got a subdermal local. I'm cutting your pain nerves but this gear
and my training is set for humans.”


“Typical,”
the cat snarled. Her teeth were bared in a grimace of pain and anger.


“No,
I'm learning,” he said and then shrugged. “We all are. It takes time. And
patience, which you obviously lack,” he muttered. He took the mister and
checked the dosage.


“What's
that?” she asked watching him warily.


“Mister,”
he explained. “Used to apply a topical anesthetic. It should dull the pain
more.”


“Accessing
medical database. I suggest upping the dosage slightly and changing the spray
to a 2 nanometer head to get through her thick hide doctor,” Sprite said over
the intercom.


“Huh?”
the guard looked around in confusion. “Who said that?”


“My
AI. She's tied into the medical database,” Irons replied. Proteus listed the
diagnostic file. He nodded. “I'm done with this. It was out of calibration.
It's fixed now.” He moved over to the dermal regenerator.


The
dermal regenerator was a boxy piece of equipment with a hose attached to it.
Controls were on the face, angled for easier viewing of course. Inside the
machine a sample taken from the patient was processed. If it was an emergency
situation a pseudo plastic replacement laced with growth chemicals was sprayed
onto the wound with the attached hose and sprayer. If the attending medical
staff had more time they could clone the patient's skin cells in a bio-reactor
built into the machine and then spray a mix of cloned stem cells, growth
hormones, and a powdered collagen glycosaminoglycan matrix to heal a wound.


The
third ability of the machine was even more complex. It could stimulate the
cells in the wound to self replicate and repair with the use of a wand that was
apparently missing. That was a painful experience and it had it's own risks. It
was a bit messy and it could induce tumor growth so most medical professionals
avoided using it. Especially on larger wounds like this. What apparently no one
knew was that the wand was loaded with nanites. Well, someone must have known
since the wand was missing. He wondered what had happened to it? Whoever had
removed it had inherited a dead piece of plastic and electronics, the nanites
were programmed to self destruct when the wand was removed.


Even
with a dermal regenerator the body still needed to have the time to integrate
the repairs. But using it cut the healing time down to a day or so. For small
wounds it took only hours for them to heal.


“How
does she... I mean there isn't anything about Neos in the ships database. I
know, I checked,” Bryan said grimacing.


Irons
looked up. “You didn't ask for access to my files. I've got files on my ship,”
Irons replied. He nodded at Bryan's disgusted look. “I bet if you ask Cheetahra
she could get you a copy as well,” he said. Bryan looked like he could kick
himself over that last. He had thought about asking her to help but she was
obviously uncomfortable around the other Neos. “The dermal regenerator has a
clogged head and some sort of growth in it. I would suggest getting another or
a sterilization of this one.”


“Ah,”
Bryan looked at the device as he rubbed a swab over the cat's arm. “You can
tell just by looking?”


“With
your hand on it?” the guard added in confusion.


“Proteus,”
Irons said lifting his hand. He ran the demo sequence. His fingers flashed into
various tools then back to normal. “The ultimate Swiss army knife and
diagnostic tool,” he smiled.


“Oookay,”
the guard said wide eyed. “You're for real.” Irons snorted mentally. Apparently
some people still didn't believe who and what he was. Typical and sad in a way.
Had they really fallen... no then again, it had been typical in his time and
through out time to be skeptical, even when you saw something right under your
nose.


“Last
time I checked,” Irons deadpanned, moving on to the next piece of equipment.
“By the way doctor you'll need to load the dermal regenerator with Neo feline
stem cells to work. Generic human stem cells have a moderate chance of being
rejected. Your best bet is to harvest them from the patient where they are not
injured induce mitosis a few times then use them. Keep a few on file for later
use,” he suggested and then shrugged at the medic's expression. “That much I do
remember.”


He
turned at the sound of a chitter and squeak. He looked down by the doorway to
note a coonie sniffing his pant leg.


“Looks
like you found a friend,” Bryan said, looking over his patient then going back
to work. The coonie chittered and grabbed his pant leg with a hand paw and
tugged.


“He
doesn't have anything for you Nara, so go,” Bryan said not looking up.


The
coonie looked at the paramedic then went over to sniff the patient.


“That's...
not a good idea mate,” Irons said. “Even though she smells like fish, she's not
one.”


“No,
but he'd make an really good snack right about now.” the lioness said, rolling
her head back and forth. “And I'm getting hungry,” she growled. One eye caught
sight of the coonie.


“That's
the regenerators. They stimulate your body's natural growth and repair
functions,” Irons replied.


“Who
asked you,” she snarled. 


Irons
picked the fat ball of fur up. The coonie's ears flicked and she settled right
away, obviously used to being handled. He cradled the coonie. “You obviously
didn't,” he said stroking the now purring coonie. “By the way, he's a she,” he
said petting the pet. “We've met.”


“So?
Do you ask what gender your dinner is?” she asked.


“Well,
when you put it that way,” he said amused, moving further away.


“You
are not eating my coonie,” Bryan said not looking up. “Try and I'll give you
one hell of a hangover that will last weeks.”


“I'm
kidding Doc,” she said giving the medic a look.


“Funny,”
he said not smiling. He picked off a bit of singed fur. “Lucky for you, I've
got a sense of humor or I'd leave you here with a nice bald spot.”


“How'd
you get the purser to sign off on the cat Doc?” the guard asked clearly
fascinated. She reached a hand out to let the coonie sniff her.


“Hmm?
Oh the captain okayed it. Only way I'd come actually. I brought Nara and her
mate. She's pregnant too. Prize winning kits in that one. She's a coonie, by
the way, not a cat. At least not all of her,” he grimaced.


“Coonies
are genetically engineered from racoons. Old earth racoons and cats actually.
They are about as intelligent as an old earth dog,” Irons filled in stroking
the beasty. His fingers rubbed and scratched at her ears. She purred louder and
then yawned sharp needle like teeth. She made smacking sounds and then her
eyelids became suddenly very heavy. “They can come in natural colors or have
bright coats like this little lady here.” He stroked the purple fur then
tweaked the banded tail. She grabbed her tail and licked it clean indignantly
as they smiled.


“Coonie.
Huh. The bandit mask is darling. Can I have one?” the guard asked looking at
the pet.


“Not
likely,” Bryan shook his head. He sighed at the kids expression. “Not my
choice. I'd love to give you one but the captain forbade it. I'll probably end
up giving or trading the kits to the colonists we run into. Coonies are great.
Better than house cats for pest control They are smart, omnivores so they eat
anything, and aren't afraid of water. They actually wash their meals. It's why
I got into them. It's so much fun to watch.” He paused what he was doing.
“Sorry, no offense.”


“None
taken. Now,” the lioness growled. She blinked, her irises were wide. “Goddess
of space do you have to have the lights so bright?”


“Sorry,”
Bryan said shaking his head. “I need them to see clearly.”


“Yeah
well, hurry up then. I want to sleep.”


“The
healing process is kicking in then. Good.” He looked up to her eyes. “Pupils
are dilated...”


“Drug
reaction doctor,” Sprite said over the intercom. “Possibly to much
phenobarbital.”


“Oh,”
he grimaced. “I thought I got the weight right.”


“Not
if the bed's scales are off. Which they were,” Irons said, raising his right
hand. “I fixed it.”


“Thank
you. Can you check the other equipment please?”


“A
good idea. I'd hate for something to happen because the equipment is not
properly calibrated,” Bailey said, sticking his head into the room. “Gah! What
stinks like fish and burnt fur!” he said, covering his mouth and nose. He waved
his right hand in front of his face and turned away.


“Possibly
burnt fur,” Irons said moving aside to let him see the Neo cat's arm. The
aluminum tray nearby was covered in singed bits of fur and skin.


“Oh,”
Bailey shook his head. “Oh hey Nara,” he petted the suddenly excited coonie.
Irons snorted as the chief palmed the coonie a treat.


“I
saw that,” Bryan said with his back turned to them. “Don't do it again. She's
fat enough as it is.”


“She's
pregnant. She's got the right,” Bailey muttered. Irons smiled. He set the
coonie down as she began to struggle. She went over to chatter at the chief
then when he spread his hands apart she went off with a tail flick.


“Going
to try to charm more out of someone else,” Bryan sighed turning. “You know
she's supposed to be pest control as well,” he said shaking his head. “Evil
pure and simple.”


“What
her? All females are Doc, thought you knew,” Bailey said with a toothy smile to
the females in the room. The female guard in the corner sighed and rolled her
eyes. The Neo cat gave him a look then looked away. Her whiskers twisted back
and forth as her ears flicked and then laid flat again.


“My
ancestors would have chased you up a tree for that.”


“Mine
would have thrown shit at them from the tree tops,” Bailey returned grinning as
he gave as good as he got.


“Go
on. Go find someone else to harass before you get her BP up,” Bryan said
shooing them off.


 


The
door opened and Irons looked up. That wasn't supposed to happen. He looked but
didn’t see anything. The door closed. He frowned. Then he felt a paw on his
pant leg.


He
looked down to see a red and black coonie twitching his whiskers at him. “Well
hello there,” he said smiling. He patted the little guy under the chin. That of
course had the little guy purring right away, eyes half closed, ears up.


“That's
Cooter. He's the male.”


“How'd
he get in?” Irons asked. 


“His
collar. Mr. Kelly talked someone into setting that up. It opens the doors for
him when he gets near.”


“Oh
lovely. Can you say security breach in progress?” Irons said shaking his head.
“I bet the security chief doesn't know.”


“Paranoia
Admiral.”


Irons
closed his eyes, willing patience to return as he felt a wave of exasperation
well up. “Tell that to me after someone copies what ever signal this thing
sends out and uses it to gain access here. Hell that might have been how they
got in here in the first place. Did you think of that?” he asked, fingering the
collar.


“Um...
No,” Sprite answered. She felt like kicking herself. She wasn't an organic. She
should have thought of it.


“Track
this guy and his partner then. By their movements. Fingerprint what ever this
thing is sending out and lock off access to areas of the ship he and his cohort
shouldn't be in. And let me know if someone is using the access.”


“Good
point,” Sprite said chastened.


“Now,
what can I do for you fella? Out exploring or did your wifey toss you out for
eating bugs in bed?” he asked, as the coonie chittered. After a moment he got
up on the bed and curled up on the foot of it.


“Coonies
are normally nocturnal. On stations and ships they usually conform to the
normal day night cycle over time. However since it is now  morning...”


Irons
grimaced. “And I pulled an all nighter again.” He rolled his shoulders.


It
had been well worth the effort though, most of the sickbay equipment was now in
spec. He had to wonder though why they weren't in the first place. Another
thing to pass on to the IG office.


“Yes.
I expect you'll have a furry bunk mate Admiral,” Sprite said, sounding amused.


Irons
looked at the furball. It had been a long time since he had a partner in bed. A
furry partner too. He hoped the connie didn't shed much. “No problem. It's been
a while, but I think I can handle it.”


“And
if you can't you can always kick him out,” Sprite replied. He snorted.


“Not
likely. Night Sprite.”


 


When
he woke he stretched. He felt the furry lump on his feet and paused. Caffeine
deprived it took his sleepy mind a moment to remember his furry house guest.
When he did he opened an eye to see the bandit looking at him sleepily. Ears
up, eyes sleepy and half opened. The coonie yawned and then smacked his mouth
together a few times and then stretched a hand paw out before settling back
down again.


“Sorry,”
he said sheepishly. “Want some breakfast?”


The
coonie chittered, looking up. His ears perked and his eyes were now fully open
and alert. He stretched and then ordered some coffee, then a treat for the
coonie. He snorted. His furry house guest got up and stretched this way and
that then took the hand out with grace and worked it over with his whiskered
cheeks and hands a few times before looking at him. “Well?”


The
coonie jumped to the floor and ate it, then got back up onto the bed and
proceeded to stretch and then clean himself when no more treats were presented
to him. Occasionally he'd stop the grooming to look up at the Admiral in
curiosity. Irons just watched him in bemusement.


“You're
a little too close to the edge there matey,” Irons said, sipping his coffee.
The coonie chittered then toppled off. He snorted and saluted him with the cup.
“Told you so.” That made him smile. It felt good to have a small laugh.


The
coonie gave him a dirty look and then went into the more serious activity of
taking his morning bath.  After a minute more he stopped, looked up and then
made his way to the refresher. He heard some scrambling then winced. “He's...”


“No,
wait for it...” Sprite said chuckling. After a moment he heard the toilet
flush. The fan even came on came on. Then he heard water running. He snorted.
Coonies really were smarter then they looked.


“Okay,”
Irons said watching the coonie, tail high bounce out. “Later,” he snorted.
“What's on the agenda for today?”


 


Bryan
stuck his head into the wardroom and paused. “Ah. Sorry captain.”


The
captain looked up, cup half way to his mouth and paused. “Looking for someone
Mr. Kelly?” He smiled slightly. Apparently he was in a good mood. The medic
didn't want to spoil it.


“Yeah,
it's not important. I'm... uh...” He looked at the tablet in his hands,
thoroughly confused.


“She's
right here,”  the captain said indicating his lap. The paramedic made his way
across the room then looked around the table to see Nara asleep on the
captain's lap.


“I'm
sorry she's such a bother sir,” he said feeling embarrassed and a little
mortified. He tucked the tablet under his arm and dry washed his hands in
anticipation of getting chewed out.


“She's
not actually,” the captain said amused as he sat back. “She is heavy though,”
he chuckled, free hand stroking her pelt.


“Yeah,
she's pretty gravid. And insatiable when she gets that way,” Bryan said,
shaking his head. Even from two meters away he could hear her loud rumbling
purr. Nara had her ways. She obviously had added the captain to her list of
special friends.


“Yes,
that she is,” the captain said with a fond look down to the animal. “When is
she due?” he asked, smiling slightly.


Bryan
spread his hands. “Any time. Coonies gestate anywhere from fifty four to
seventy days. It all depends on how many kits and the length of day where they
are at,” Bryan said as he grimaced and ran a hand through his hair. “She's
pushing the envelope though, but then again she's got five in her.”


“Five
huh?” the captain smiled, stroking her again. “No wonder she's one big mama.”


“I
normally limit her to two, but well, since we're going out to new worlds, I
thought it would be a good idea. Genetic diversity.”


The
captain blinked. “How...” he started to ask, looking up.


“My
partner did it,” Bryan grimaced once more, this time in distant pain. “His term
paper for his veterinary course at the college. I gathered samples from other
coonies and he combined them into random samples and then inseminated her with
the embryos.”


“Oh,”
the captain nodded. “Different parents you say?” He was genuinely curious and
talking about it might help the medic a little.


Bryan
nodded. “Yes captain. Dame and sire for each. Nara is a surrogate in this
case,” he shrugged. “I was going to have one of her own with Bluefeld, a prize
winning male, but my mother sent me a sample of Jezebell,” he smiled. “I
couldn't resist.”


“Okay,”
the captain said sounding amused as he looked up. The ins and outs of Coonie
breeding were beyond his ken or care.


“Coonies
are pretty big on Anvil sir. At least in the circles I traveled. They take care
of insects and pests and are pretty lively. They help with moral and keep
people amused by their antics.”


The
captain nodded. “I noticed that. And I remember your speech when you asked for
them to be included. Demanded it really as a condition of your coming,” he
snorted then looked down as he stroked the coonie. “I see why though.” His
voice was soft. He didn't regret it now. Even if he had to be blackmailed into
it. He wasn't about to admit to the medic that he had considered getting a ship's
cat before the medic had been introduced to him. This had taken care of two
birds with one stone. No three. One the medic, two a ship's pet or in this case
pets, and three someone to feed and care for them. Good. Usually it was the
purser's or ship's apprentice's job to take care of the cat or pet. Charlie
wasn't up for it, he really didn't like animals that much so this worked out
much better. Since the medic was also versed in animal care they didn't have to
worry if the animals got sick too. Good.


“I'm
glad sir.”


“Are
you planning on keeping them all?” the captain asked, looking up. He wasn't
sure he liked the idea of seven of the furry monsters running around. Even
though they were cute. Getting one into something they couldn't get out of...
or getting killed... no picking the fur out of a fan motor wouldn't be fun. Nor
would be telling the medic that one of his precious charges had come a cropper.
He'd have to have a quiet word with the chief about that later.


Bryan
looked startled. “I hadn't known I would be able to sir. I thought you'd like
to trade them,” he said with a pang of remorse. “I'd like to keep one or two.
Jezebell's a rarity sir, her kits are highly prized.”


“All
right,” the captain nodded. “How goes sickbay otherwise?”


“Well,
the Neo lioness is out of there. Thankfully,” Bryan gushed a sigh and then
grimaced as he sat on a guest chair. “Not before tearing one of my beds to
shreds. She is probably why Nara vacated. I caught her making eyes at both
coonies. She said she was joking but you never know with them. They were
looking pretty nervous.” He hadn't wanted her there any longer then necessary
either. Luckily with the Admiral's tuning he'd been able to get rid of her
after one day.


“You're
keeping track of her?” the captain asked.


“Yes,
the Neo is doing fine...” Bryan blushed. “Oh you mean the coonies. “Yes sir I
had a tracker put into the collars. That way I can find them and keep them out
of areas they shouldn't get into.”


“Good
luck with that,” the captain laughed. “Somehow I think this lady can get into
anything she puts her mind to. Or charm her way in at any rate,” he smiled down
at her, stroking her ears until they flicked a few times.


“Yeah,
she does have that gift,” Bryan said, smiling. “I've been accessing the medical
database the... I don't know how... I mean. The AI. Sprite. She's a she right?”


“Yes
I am,” Sprite said from the overhead, making both men jump a little. “Forgot
I'm here?” she asked amused.


“Yes,”
Bryan said shaking his head as the captain dusted his arm and dabbed at the
coffee he had spilled.


“I'm
in the computer net. I will be here for a while. Most likely the entire trip.
I've finally made good on all the software repairs. And I've been busy building
a class one AI for Destiny.”


“You
did?” the captain asked surprised. He'd wanted an AI but they had nixed it for
some reason. He wasn't sure why. He wasn't sure about having a ship that could
talk back now that he's had the chance to experience it. It was a bit
unnerving.


“Not
a smart one captain. Class one. Just a... Call it an interface AI. Something
like Smithy but not nearly as smart since you don't have the computer space.
Smithy was about that level before I got a hold of him,” Sprite explained. “You
were supposed to have one before you left dock since you're a reserve vessel.
Just another thing overlooked for some reason.”


“Oh,”
the captain nodded. “Thank you.” He shrugged then turned to Bryan. “You were
saying Mr. Kelly?”


“Um,
yes,” Bryan snuck a glance up to the overhead then straightened and looked at
the captain. “I've been familiarizing myself with the database Sprite gave me,”
he paused and looked up. “Thanks again for that.”


“No
problem,” Sprite responded, sounding amused.


“I've
gone through the index and scanned the files that pertain to the species we
have on board. There are a lot of bytes to go over though. I'm just glad I've
got it though. I'm in over my head when it comes to the Vesuvian's though. I'm
glad we've got that.”


“A
handy resource,” the captain said nodding. Nara woke and got up. She stretched the
front end, then the back, making the captain chuckle as he dodged her banded
tail which kept sweeping toward his face. “Lets keep the tail out of the face
dear,” he said with a chuckle. He kept his free hand out to keep her balanced
and not teeter tottering all over his lap. She was polite enough not to sink
her claws too far into his trousers.


She
turned and leaned on his chest and patted his cheek then got down to the floor
and went to the refresher. After a moment they heard the flush. Then there was
the sound of running water.


“Bladder
issues,” The captain said, perfectly deadpan. “My wife had that problem when
she was pregnant. Especially in the last trimester. She kept muttering about
perverse kids and playing soccer with her bladder a lot.”


Bryan
snorted. He shook his head as the coonie came out and then plopped down near
his feet for a thorough bathing session.


“I've
copied the database to a couple of flash drives so we have back ups and can
pass it along as a trade good. Although, in the spirit of the Admiral's
generosity, I'd say it would be better to give it to others as a gift.” He eyed
the captain uncertainly. He wasn't sure how he would take it. Traditionally
medical care was freely given to those in need. You haggled over some sort of
compensation later if it was needed.


Fortunately
the captain agreed with a nod. “Information of that nature should be treated
that way. I agree. I'll see about getting you additional flash drives.
Improving the health and welfare of other colonies is part of our mandate I
believe,” the captain smiled. “And spreading the good will does help smooth
over any bumps we get when we first make contact. Sort of a house warming
gift.”


“I
like that idea,” Sprite said. “I'll keep that in mind. The Admiral is like
that. He's also copied other files here and made hard copies for your purser.
Unfortunately he hasn't accessed them for some reason.”


The
captain scowled slightly. Charlie was being an ass again. That was getting old.
“Oh? I'll have to take a look then,” the captain said with a nod. “Are you
getting everything you need in sickbay?” He turned his attention to the medic.


“Yes
sir. Chief Bailey and the Admiral sorted us out. It turns out a lot of the
equipment we have was either not calibrated properly, or was clogged with
contaminants or dried materials, or had minor repair issues. They've since
sorted it out and even scheduled a tech to come around once a month to double
check everything.”


“It
makes sense. After all, their health and the health of the crew depends on your
equipment functioning properly,” the captain nodded sitting back. He stretched
his legs. “Ah,” he nodded. “Feels good to stretch.”


“I
know the feeling sir,” Bryan said getting up and gathering the coonie up in his
arms. “Thank you for the company sir.”


The
captain nodded. “No problem. Dismissed.” As Bryan turned to leave the coonie
chattered then leaned over and waved goodbye to the captain. Chuckling and
shaking his head he tapped at the console and went back to work with a light
heart.


 


“Did
they finally get up a band?” Irons asked. He had a free moment in engineering
and wanted to know what was going on. He'd heard scattered talk about how slow
they were going. He wanted to know why. It wasn't engineering, he was sure of
that. There was nothing wrong with the ship's hardware or software. They were
sure of that now.


Main
engineering was nice now, nice and tight, the way it should be. They had plenty
of room for training, something he was planning on asking Bailey about soon.
Bailey he was sure knew it was needed. He'd heard the chimp had taken courses
on Anvil.


Destiny
did have a class room of sorts. It was small and cramped, unused and under
equipped since it hadn't been a critical thing to repair. Clean yes, but not
set up properly apparently. Other things had been more important. He'd seen it
in their bout the other night.


Of
course if they needed another space to train they could always take it to the
galley, a ward room, or an unused store room. Classes could be held right here
in main engineering if they didn't distract the crew on shift. Obviously not a
good idea, but if they did it right... he put the thought aside.


“Not
quite,” Sprite answered. She sounded a little disgusted.


“Why
the hell not?” They'd dropped to the lowest octaves of Alpha band to deal with
the crisis. They'd risen back up to the B octave but had held there for the
past week.


“In
a word, power. They used a lot of fuel replicating parts. More than they should
apparently,” Sprite replied.


“Crap,”
Irons said rubbing his brow. He'd forgotten that. Normally they could draw
power from hyperspace, at least from higher bands and stable octaves. But to
get there you needed fuel. In other words it took vast amounts of energy to get
to the so called free energy.


“It's
not all doom and gloom actually. They have enough fuel to get to Agnosta and
through the empty system beyond. The problem is they ate into their reserves
more than they liked.”


“So
we're stuck puttering along at this speed?” he demanded.


“I
think it's not just the fuel issue,” Bailey said pulling a chair up and sitting
down. 


“Oh?”


“Clarke.
Or at least him and his team. The kid's good, but he's not a selkie. He played
second fiddle when we were held by the pirates. The pirates kept Deja on double
or triple shifts so the kid never got much time to fly.”


“Oh.”


“So
it's a confidence problem?” Sprite asked after a moment.


Irons
thought for a moment. He was pretty sure that was the main culprit. Confidence
not only in their own skills but possibly in using their implants. “Well, that
and like you said, fuel. We can't pull up to a station and fill up in Agnosta
you know. And that empty system is a problem. There is discussion about
changing our plan too.”


“Yes
I heard that,” Sprite said.


“Why
am I just now hearing this?” Irons asked looking up to the ceiling. He ignored
her image on his HUD for the moment.


“I
was about to bring it up, honest Admiral,” Sprite said sounding chastened.


“Right,
continue,” he said gruffly. He looked down and away. A couple of nearby Human
and veraxin techs nearby flinched a little. Not many had heard Irons in command
mode. And Irons never went into a snit like the chief did. He just sighed and
rolled up his sleeves and went to work. The change made more than one sit up
and take notice.


“As
the chief was saying, we've got enough fuel for two of our jumps but not all
three or four. Technically we will be in the red in Agnosta.”


“So
we need more fuel,” Irons said with a nod.


“And
to conserve power. At least until we can convince the skipper to lean on Clarke
and get us up to a higher band,” Bailey said with a sniff.


“Which
is most likely not going to happen. Mister Clarke keeps making excuses. Now
that I see the confidence angle I think I understand it. I couldn't before.”


“Okay,
so...”


“So
we tell the skipper there is no engineering reason not to go to Beta. That is
after we check the systems over once more,” Irons said giving the chimp a look.
“If that's okay with you.”


“No,
no, you're right. I agree. We do need to get the hell out of this rut. We're
bumbling along so slow people are getting a bit stir crazy.”


“Ouch.”


“Yeah,
speaking of which, there was another fight. Bryan's got his hands full. Again.
He asked me if you could drop by, something about something or other on the
fritz again. I'm not sure he knows what it is.”


“Sure,”
the Admiral nodded. “I don't have anything else on my schedule... unless of
course you want to add to it.”


“Well,
now that you mentioned it, I'd like you take another look at the hyperdrive
before we brace the captain.”


“Sure,
just let me handle this and I'll get on it,” Irons said with a nod. “Be there
in twenty or so minutes.”


“Yeah,
I'll be puttering around with the reactor,” Bailey said with a dismissive wave.
“Nothing better to do,” he muttered.


 


Irons
grimaced as he  watched the paramedic stitch a wound. “Nasty,” he said shaking
his head. He watched the Gashg flex his claws. He'd been amused and a little
dismayed at the large amount of security in sickbay again. It was becoming
something of a habit, something that shouldn't happen. Which gave all the more
weight to speeding the ship along.


“Gee
thanks. I try my best,”  the paramedic said, not looking up.


“Sorry.
Just thought you'd use a laser. Or glue,” Irons said shaking his head again.


“Trying
to tell me how to do my job?” Bryan asked amused. He shot the Admiral a look
and smile before shrugging. “In this case, it's the patient's request.”


“Yes
scars are good. Manly,” the Gashg said  eye stalks moving around to take in the
room. “Many scars are appealing to females.” His mouth opened and closed. The
human guards flinched.


Gashg
had a mouth in their abdomen, below their shoulders but above their hips. It
was large, and had some sharp teeth on the sides. 


Their
bodies were long, at least their heads were. Their biology was a bit strange. Whatever
they ate ended up going up instead of down in the body. It was processed in a
convoluted path before spiraling down in the intestines and then coming out the
stubby, scale covered beaver tail.


The
Gashg didn't look comfortable on the gurney. It's double legs had massive feet
with large claws. The tail looked like it bothered the alien too. It was
uncomfortable from the look probably because it was kinked the way it was.


He
had scales on his shoulders, his elbows, the knuckles and back of his tridactyl
hand, around his rubbery lips and on his knees and the back of his ankle and on
top of his big feet. Scars were mixed in with the scales. The rest of the
greenish white body was a rubbery skin. Gashg were hairless of course, with a
pair of eye stalks and a pair of nostril stalks on top of their elongated head.


The
head had no neck, it was broad and stuck up from the shoulders over a meter
tall. Clearly Bryan needed to rethink his gurney's if he was going to have more
Gashg in sickbay.


“Oookay.”
Bryan said smiling carefully. “Whatever works come mating season to get the
gals,” he snorted. Irons shook his head. Gashg mating rituals were bloody
affairs. Which was no surprise since they had massive clawed hands and feet.
He'd seen one once in his youth, it had been a definite test of his stomach
control. Not all the splashing fluids had been water from their mating pool.


Irons
sniffed the air. There was a fresh copper smell in the air. Copper and iron.
“Doc, ah, I smell blood.”


“You
should. Right here,” Bryan indicated the patient in front of him.


“No.
Coonie blood,” Irons replied looking around. He narrowed it down to the
paramedic's office.


Bryan
looked up. “I'm not a doctor. I'm a paramedic. There's a difference,” Bryan
said finishing up and washing his hands. He paused suddenly as his mind caught
up with what the Admiral had said. “What do you mean, coonie... wait,” He
looked around suddenly worried. Cooter chittered at him then went after the
Admiral to the office. “Where's Nara? She's usually over... crap.” His face
twisted in pain.


He
went into the office as Irons stood, trying to keep a straight face.


“What?
Don't tell me she did it in my chair. Please oh please...”


“No.
Guess again,” Irons said as the chittering and chattering got louder. 


“Oh
you little witch,” Bryan breathed, peeking under the desk. Sure enough black
beady eyes peeped out at him. She sniffed his way, twitching her whiskers and
ears in disdain at the intrusion and then went back to the more important
business of cleaning and caring for her squirming newborn kits.


“I
pick a bed out with you, get it just the way you want it...” he said softly,
kneeling down on the floor. “And this is how you thank me?” he asked amused and
dismayed.


“What
can I say Doc? Women are fickle.”


“Tell
me about it,” Bryan said dryly. He knew better than to disturb the mother right
now. He'd have to wait until later, try to entice her to go to the bed. He had
the thing made with health monitors and everything! He winced. He should have
taken the advice of his mother and built them into her collar. Damn. 


He
shook his head then got up. “Great. Guess I'm going to have to get a new foot
rest. But not anytime soon,” he sighed moving out and shooing the Admiral and
Gashg away. “Nothing to see folks, she's still in the process. Two down, three
to go.” He winced as they heard scrabbling and chattering, then Cooter came out
fast running with his tail firmly between his legs. “And in her usual foul mood
when busy body males with nothing better to do stick their noses in.”


“I
do not have a nose. Do I count?” the Gashg asked amused.


“Any
male. And it's an expression. Which your messing with me about,” he sighed.
“It's been a long day,” He shook his head and looked at the desk. “And about to
get longer. Admiral, I asked for you because I was reading about a few tools I
don't have and I was wondering...”
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Irons
came into the bay after breakfast the next morning and nodded to a few of the
people. A few turned their backs, noses in the air, but a few others nodded
politely in return. Bailey came up behind him and slapped him on the back. “See
what a little hard work does for you?” He kept going. Irons followed him to his
office.


“So
what's the plan for today?”


“Well,
scut work for the most part,” the chief said shaking his head. “I think we've
got a handle on that actually Admiral,” he grimaced. “That's not an insult just
a fact. I've got a lot of bodies and a dwindling supply of things to keep them
busy with.”


“Business
is that good?” Irons asked amused.


“Something
like that,” Bailey said taking a cup of coffee off his desk. He sniffed at it
then grimaced and dumped it into his waste bin. “Cold.”


“Sprite
reported the AI is functional and the software is rebuilt.” He shrugged.
Apparently after some consideration the captain had decided on a simple AI.
More of a voice interface and smart computer than a true AI. No personality,
just strong work ethics. If you could consider such a construct as having
ethics at all.


“And
the hardware is as good as we're going to get this side of a drydock. At least
while in hyper. Now that you've got our industrial replicator sorted out I had
it chugging out the parts we need to replace the stuff we should have had in
the first place.”


“And
you've had a full rebuild of your drives,” Irons said nodding. They had stopped
the industrial replicator work last shift. At least until Clarke brought them
up to Beta. Which seemed to be soon since scuttlebutt said the skipper had
asked about it twice yesterday. Clarke was running out of excuses.


“Well,
the reactor and the back up. Sublight drives yeah. Both are complete rebuilds.
Had to after the pieces Sun-yat tore out of her,” the chimp grimaced. He got up
and leaned out the door. “Coffee!” he called, more like bellowed. He turned.
“Want one?”


Irons
made a dismissing motion. The chimp shrugged. “Your loss. As I was saying.” He
went back and sat on the edge of the desk. “About the only thing I could use
you for is rebuilding the hyper drive. Which we can't do right now. Clarke's
still using it as an excuse not to go to Beta.”


“No
one rebuilds a hyper drive while it's in use chief,” Irons said knowing the
chief knew that was true. Sprite had pointed out a few flaws in the drive's
sensor logs. Obviously whoever had last overhauled it hadn't done it by the
book. That irked him a little.


“True.
I just don't know what to do with you right now,” Bailey admitted.


“So
I can go find someone else to bother?” Irons said smiling. He'd checked the
drive but he couldn't do a tear down while it was in use. They were at an
impasse as far as the navigator was concerned.


“In
a nutshell,” Bailey said grinning. “Though I'd like you on hand the moment the
drive spools down. Now that you're here I'd like a rebuild. As close as we can
get to factory specs if you can manage it. Or better if you can manage it. The
shit I heard about Io's got my mouth watering.”


Irons
laughed just as the steward pushed a tray in. “Coffee? And your morning danish
sir.”


“Thanks
Jed,” Bailey said with a polite nod. He nodded as he poured himself a cup. It
was his cup, the one with the chief and proud of it logo. He sniffed. “What'd
you do put almonds in it?”


“The
smell of almonds is a sign of cyanide!” Defender said, leaping to full alert
status. Irons reached out and knocked the cup from the chief's mouth. “Spit it
out fast.”


“What?”
The chief asked swallowing. “What the hell?”


“Poison.
Spit it out fast!” Irons said. He grabbed the stewards arm as the man tried to
back away. “Freeze Mister,” he snarled. “Sprite.”


“Contacting
medical. They are already on their way.”


“Medics
are on their way,” Irons echoed.


“Good
cause I suddenly don't feel so hot,” Bailey said sticking his tongue out. He
grabbed a rag and wiped at his tongue and mouth. “I got a teaspoon or
tablespoon or so in me.”


“What's
going on?” a voice said from the door. “I just got an emergency page. What are
you doing?” the heavy worlder guard asked, clearly confused.


“Take
this person into custody for questioning. The chief has been poisoned. Get the
captain and security chief on hand. Alert them.”


“To
what?” the guy asked, clearly not understanding.


“Who
called?” Bryan said shouldering his way through with his kit. “Make a hole
people.” He came in carrying an orange emergency bag. “What's the emergency?”


Irons
pointed to the chief engineer still behind his desk. “Poison. Cyanide or a
derivative. About a tea or tablespoon of diluted liquid swallowed,” Irons
reported.


“Oh.
Are you okay?” the paramedic asked, turning to Irons. 


“Not
me, the chief. I am immune to poison,” he pointed to the chief again. Bryan turned
in the indicated direction. Bailey was looking a little queasy.


“Oh
crap,” the medic nodded, going over to the grimacing chimp. 


“Doc
I don't feel so good,” Bailey groaned He was a little flushed..


“Relax.
That little isn't going to kill you right away. Lets get you to sickbay and
pump your stomach. Then we'll run a toxicology panel and I'll get something to
flush out anything.”


“Bag
the evidence,” Irons said getting up from the chair. “The cup he was drinking.
Get a sample for the medical computer.”


“Oh,”
the paramedic said nodding as he attached a monitor to the chimp. “Lets get a
stretcher in here. I'd rather not have you exert yourself any more than
necessary.”


Irons
grimaced as he thought of something. He stuck one finger into the cup.


“Isn't
that hot?”


“Yes.
Very,” Irons replied. He watched the data scroll across his HUD. “Definitely
cyanide. Enough to kill an elephant. I'm uploading the results to your in box.”


“Okay
people, lets move,” Bryan said, all business. He motioned for them to get out
of the way as SBA's came in with a hover stretcher.


“Is
he going to be all right?” a tech asked as they came out.


“I
don't know,” Irons said.


“What
happened?” another tech asked, coming up behind them. Irons recognized the kid
Everette, one of the better E-techs on this shift.


“Poison,”
he said. He nodded as the guard escorted the steward out in cuffs. “You'll know
more later. I suggest you get back to work. Does anyone know where the steward
got the food from?”


“Over
there,” Everette said waving as the security chief came in at a run. Everette
pointed to a cooks' cubby near the door. “He keeps a pot on hand for everyone
at all times. The chief's cup is usually hanging there or in his office.”


“Joy,”
Irons grimaced as he waved the security chief over to the cubby. The chief
patted the chimp on the arm as they passed him then came over.


“I
heard. Your AI briefed me in the elevator. What do you want?”


“Check
this area,” Irons reached out and stopped him from touching anything. “With a
scanner.”


“Oh.”


“Someone
poisoned the chief. If they dumped it here then the steward is a patsy.”


“Ah.
I see where you're going. There may be prints or DNA.”


“Or
video. Which there isn't. Somehow the camera's don't cover this part of the
room. Convenient if you ask me,” Sprite said from the overhead speaker.


“Ah.
That was what I was going to ask next,” Irons said looking up.


“Nary
a thing. If they were smart it was in a time released gel or some other agent.
Something that kept them far away from the scene when it went down.”


“Has
anyone else gotten sick?”


“We
wouldn't know. It takes time for it to kick in in some species,” Irons
grimaced. “We may need a full tox screen of everyone who's had coffee in the
past two days.”


“And
the security video buffer, can you pull anything off of people going in and out
of the dead zone?” he asked as a tech came over and handed the security chief a
scanner. Another guard came in with a forensics kit. Irons nodded, backing away
to give them room. He looked up to the bulkhead above.


“Doesn't
record that far back unfortunately. Less than a week. I had to overwrite it
when we had that little virus problem. I just restored it an hour ago
actually,” Sprite reported, sounding a little guilty.


“Great,”
Irons grimaced. “Do what you can with what you have.” He shook his head
watching the chief work.


“Don't
I always?” the AI asked.


 


“How
is he Doc?” Irons asked, looking up at the bulkhead two hours later. Sprite had
just connected them. Harry hadn't been happy about what had happened. The
Admiral had been careful to avoid stepping on any toes. He'd made it clear he
would follow Harry's orders. That seemed a little disconcerting to the bald
assistant, but he'd accepted it after a few minutes.


“Too
cantankerous to die that damn easy. Never thought coffee would do me in. I
thought it'd be a pissed two bit hooker wanting a tip,” a scratchy simian voice
said in the background. Irons grinned at the sound.


“Good
to hear your voice you old coot. Can't keep a good chimp down.”


“Definitely.
Especially since all the damn nurses in here are male. None to harass properly.
Sorry Doc, I just don't swing your way.”


“No
offense taken,” the amused paramedic said shaking his head. “You were correct,
he had a near lethal dose in him. He's doing well now. We pumped his stomach
and scoured his throat to get anything we missed. His digestive track is
scoured clean. And I do mean clean. I'm keeping him over night just to be
sure,” he chuckled softly. “One way to put him on a danish free diet.”


“Thanks
Doc,” Irons said, smiling as Sprite disconnected the intercom. A few of the
people around looked relieved and began to smile. He looked around. “Don't
worry folks, he'll be climbing the walls and cussing you all out before you
know it.”


Harry
the assistant snorted. “And we'll all be suspects for this,” he grimaced and
waved his hands helplessly. “Okay folks, show's over, lets get to work before
the hairball does come back. Last thing we need is for him to find out we
slacked off and decide to tie us all in knots.”


“Yeah.
Think they could keep him longer? Just in case I mean,” someone muttered. Irons
shook his head. 


“I'll
be going. Bailey wants me to work on your hyper drive. I'm going to see what
Sprite can tease out of my database on it's specs and see if maybe we can pull
a higher octave or beta band out of her.”


“Ah,”
the bald assistant Harry looked nonplussed for a moment and then nodded. “Good
idea. Don't let the door hit you on the ass on the way out,” he said dismissing
the Admiral from his attention with a curt wave as he looked elsewhere.


Irons
snorted and shook his head as he walked off. Clearly the chimp had rubbed off
on his crew.


“Was
that a hint Admiral? About the hyper drive?” Sprite asked.


“What
do you think?” he asked.


“Great,”
she sighed.


 


Irons
paced back and forth in the control cabin of the launch. He didn't really have
the room for this, the cabin was only a few meters across to begin with. Throw
in things like seats for the pilots and the consoles and it got tight indeed.
He grimaced, trying to think but not getting anywhere. “You didn't get
anything? Nothing at all?”


“No
prints, no DNA. Whoever did this is good,” Sprite replied. She projected a holo
of herself sitting on the dashboard of the shuttle. “And by the way you're
wearing a path in the deck you're not happy about that.”


“You
know me so well,” Irons sighed, flopping down into the pilot's couch. “Did you
cross reference people who had access with those who could have put the cyanide
in the coffee dispenser?” The seat tried to conform to his shape but he was
restless. He kept shifting about.


“Yes.
I didn't get anywhere. No one was eliminated as a suspect. In fact I've added
four more. But that is only if you were the actual target. He did piss that
hacker kid off,” she pointed out.


Irons
scowled. He'd forgotten that. It could be a case of someone getting it right
after all. Or in this case damn near getting their target. If he was the
intended target. “And he's on your list?”


“Yes.
The steward has been cleared by the way. The security chief scanned him during
the interrogation.”


“And
you ran it?”


“Truth
across the board. I don't think he's going to be happy with you about being
accused though,” she grimaced. She knew it wouldn't be that easy. “It wasn't in
the dispenser. The security chief checked. There is residue in the cup of a
foreign substance. I'm betting someone used a self dissolving packet.”


“And
how did they get it into the right cups?”


Sprite
crossed and then uncrossed her hands. Her feet kicked together like an
adolescent on a swing. “For the chief it was obvious, his is marked chief in
gold lettering after all,” Sprite replied. He grimaced.


“Forgot
that,” he mumbled, toeing a divot in the deck. “But that still doesn't rule out
an attempt on me,” he sighed.


“Possibly.
Once, twice, three times enemy action. We do have a serious problem.”


“That
kid? If he's not a suspect then I don't have a problem with him,” Irons
grimaced. He wasn't sure how the kid could get the poison in the first place.
He knew that the replicators wouldn't make poison. Not on it's own anyway. Oh some
alien food was poisonous to others of course, but cyanide in a self dissolving
packet? Something most likely clear so it wouldn't be seen as a stain or as a
dirty cup? Sprite shook her head, legs tucked up.


“Its
not that you have a problem with him, its the other way around. You know, skip
it,” Sprite said, shaking her head. Her feet crossed then kicked together back
and forth. “Someone could have been after you though,” she said.


“I
thought you said the target may have not been me?” Irons sighed. “Make up my
mind Sprite.”


“I'm
just saying. You've been keeping a regular schedule, breakfast brunch meetings
every morning with the chief. And you know that's a big no no. Keeping a
regular schedule makes you an easier target.”


“Sprite
is correct Admiral,” Defender chimed in, right on time. Irons grimaced then
held up his hands. 


“Point.
Valid one. I'll try to be more... um..”


“The
term you're looking for is erratic,” Sprite said smiling.


“Something
like that,” Irons said shaking his head. “Any ideas on what else they could
pull?”


“If
they are desperate, getting off at Agnosta it could be any number of things. It
all depends on their skills and how far they are willing to go to complete
their mission.”


“You
think it's a murderer for hire?” Irons asked surprised.


“Don't
you? Revenge is a possibility, but I eliminated the Neo cats as prime suspects
as soon as you had that last encounter with Hera. The injured one in sickbay.
She is more of a hands on person. Tooth and claw and all that.”


“You
are saying they lack the technical sophistication to pull this off?” Irons
asked.


“Yes.
Also the bathroom. There wasn't a single hair, nor a single DNA trace. I
suppose they could have done it in a suit to keep from shedding, but I  would
think someone would have noticed a cat running around in a skin suit.”


“Unless
they carried it with them, put it on outside his quarters then went in,”
Defender responded.


“You're
not helping...” Sprite sighed looking annoyed. “All right, I'll keep it in
mind.”


“You
mean I will. Security of the Admiral is my primary function,” Defender
responded. “I would like additional access to the systems of Destiny.”


“How..?
Sure fine. You want my suspect list as well?” Sprite said disgusted.


“I
already have it. And your reasoning tree. Which is sloppy. It relies to much on
human intuition and supposition and some of it has no basis in fact.”


“How
did you..?”


“We
share a data core remember? Everything you know I know Lieutenant Commander.
Everything,” Defender replied. “I am the security AI remember?”


“Oh,”
Sprite's avatar blinked then a bright line ran up and down her. “I'll keep that
in mind.”


“You
two are narrow minded you know that?” Irons asked. “And you apparently narrowed
it down to one suspect prematurely. We might be dealing with more than one.”


“You're
talking about a team of assassins?” Defender asked. “The possibility has
occurred to me.”


“Or
individuals working on their own without any coordination,” Irons said.


“Ew.
I don't like that. We could be getting false positives and going around in
circles,” Sprite said.


“Which
is a problem,” Irons grimaced, trying to think of something but not coming up
with much.


“Admiral,
I would normally recommend remaining in this launch since it is a secured
location. However it is far to easy for an assassin to vent the bay to
hyperspace. Or attach an explosive device to the hull of the launch.”


“Which
you would detect,” Irons replied. “And you'd see the person in the bay which
would reveal who it is,” he grimaced. He tried not to mention that someone
could use an innocent patsy as well. After all, they had done it before with
the steward. “I don't think they would be that stupid. But I'm not planning on
remaining here much longer,” He sighed.


“So
why are we here then?”


“Safe
place to think. No bugs. No chance of someone coming in and over hearing
something they shouldn't.”


“Ah,”
Sprite nodded. “And you avoid the party the engineering staff is throwing for
the return of the chief?”


“That
as well. I'm still something of a third wheel there. Out of sight out of mind.”


“Okay.”


 


Bailey
scowled as he turned the corner. He shifted his tool belt then squared his
shoulders as he hit the door controls. Doc had kept him over night in that damn
hospital bed. It had been a cold night. He'd wanted one of his gals with him
but Doc had kicked them out before he'd handed the keys over to that cheetah
lady. 


At
least he'd finally gotten out of his clutches this morning. Clean bill of
health the doc had admitted. Now he had to go see what his people had done to
his pristine engineering. Probably mucked it up a lot knowing them. Hell they
probably tied all the wiring in knots! Or had a wild party while he was gone.
Yeah, that' s it, a party. He knew it. He'd tie Harry into a pretzel if they
had. No one was celebrating until he was safely dead damn it!


The
doors opened but he froze. The lights were out. Something was very wrong, the
lights in engineering dimmed during the night cycle but were never out
completely. “What the devil?” he said scowling as he shifted his belt, looking
inside. “Hello? Someone want to tell me what's going on? Did we forget to pay
the light bill or something?”


The
lights came up in a flash. He blinked, stepping back to see a bright welcome
home banner and the entire engineering staff standing around screaming welcome home.
He snorted.


“Gone
one day and I get this kind of response?” he said gruffly, touched. “I'm
touched really,” he said coming into the room. He pretended to wipe a tear form
his eye.


“Yeah,
touched in the head. We know boss,” Everette joked with a smile.


He
brandished a fist. The kid stepped back, hands up in mock fear. “Just for that
I'll make you eat my fist. And don't any of you have anything better to do?” he
asked as the big eared Everette hid behind a tech. The group shuffled around
while a few laughed at his expense.


“Not
that I'm not grateful or anything, but we do have a ship to run.”


“Which
can wait chief,” the captain said coming in behind him. “Sorry I'm late.” He
smiled as the crew came to attention. “Just be here a minute.” He nodded as he
rested an arm across the chimp's shoulders. “Your people did wonders. They did
everything scheduled for today last night to clear the time for this. Don't
ruin it for them banana breath.”


“Yeah,”
the chief said gruffly, looking around. “Yes sir,” he grimaced then nodded.
That did touch him. His crew was good. He had a good team and was proud of
them. Not that he was going to tell them that. They might get a swelled head or
something. Get cocky. “Thanks,” he said with a gruff nod.


“No
problem. It's not every day any of us have a close call like that. Hopefully it
will be the last for a long time. I'm too much of a realist to think it will be
the last,” he shook his head.


“Pessimist.”


“Comes
with the captain's chair,” the captain replied with a soft smile. He patted the
chimp's shoulder then nodded to the group. “All right folks, he's counseled so
he'll be on his best behavior or as close as the grump can get. Have a good
time. Don't drink and drive. You've done wonders for this ship. Keep up the
hard work. That's an order,” he smiled and waved as the group chuckled and
laughed.


The
captain waved and walked out as Bailey felt self conscious and rubbed the back
of his head. “Damn. One day you are all making me tear what little hair I've
got out, the next, this.” He shook his head.


“Just
buttering you up like you said chief. Wouldn't want to disappoint you,” his
assistant said laughing as he handed the chief a piece of cake.


Bailey
snorted, taking the cake. “Where's you know who?” he asked softly.


“No
idea. Most likely keeping a low profile,” the assistant said, turning and
speaking quietly. “I'm not complaining. I wish he was here though, he does
deserve some credit.”


“Yeah,”
Bailey shrugged. “I'll have to remember that.”


 


“Eeny
meeny pitsy teeny,” Irons said coming into the laundry room. Since the
engineers were in full party mode he had decided to get some long overdue
chores done. Which was about time, his uniforms were a bit ripe despite his
nanites best efforts.


He'd
absented himself for a strategic reason, the party was from the crew to their
chief. He would have been seen as a sort of wet blanket, an outsider. He'd
watched though though the video cameras. The captain's brief appearance had
been a cap on it.


Which
was interesting in a way. The captain had come in to voice his approval of the
party and dampen the chief's natural annoyance at being the center of
attention. He'd been diplomatic enough to stay just long enough and then left
gracefully to give them tacit leave to have a good time without him watching over
them. Good. The man had some skills there. All well and good.


There
were two chimp females, bridge officers there too. He wondered about that.
Galiet and someone else he didn't easily identify. Apparently friends of the
chief. Of course it being a small ship and the three of them being the only
simians on board, it was natural for them to get together on occasion.


They'd
even visited the chimp in the small infirmary. That was good. Maybe the chief
was dating one of them? Stranger things could happen. Bailey might be a little
rough around the edges and he was definitely a character but any woman who saw
past all that would find a man worth having. Worth keeping, he thought with a
small smile.


“Shhh!”
the old woman said, waving a dishtowel at him. “Hush,” she whispered, eyes on
the LCD in the corner near the door. Irons came in and looked up, craning his
neck to see a soap opera on. 


“Okay,”
he muttered shaking his head with a soft chuckle. The woman settled back down
onto her stool and kept folding. The woman shook a towel out and then folded it
with expert flips and folds.


She
wasn't that old, at least to him. She was aged, and her hands were gnarled with
arthritis. Since her face was turned to the vid screen he couldn't get a look
at it but from the back she was well proportioned, short for her age, about one
hundred and forty four centimeters tall. Her hair was blue but highlighted with
a lot of gray.


According
to his scans she was in her mid seventies, for most Terrans before the fall it
wasn't even middle age. You didn't get to middle age until after your second
century in his time. Here and now it was considered old. He felt a pang over
all that had been lost while he slept. 


“Doesn't
she know that's a rerun? It was on a week before we left,” Sprite said nastily
for his ears only. Irons snorted softly but kept loading his washer. It was a
simple machine, aluminum with a round door and a dial control.


Washers
and dryers could be separate machines or all built into one. He, like a lot of
engineers, was on the fence about that. Take for instance this machine. It was
a multipurpose model, designed to not only wash the clothing but bombard it
with ultrasonics to break up any stubborn stains or clumps. It also had a fast
drying feature. Hopefully it was tuned, the last time he'd used one that wasn't
had been disastrous for his load of uniforms.


“Apparently
not,” he sub vocalized. He sat down to wait as the washer kicked on.


“Not
going anywhere?” Sprite asked.


“Would
you want to with someone messing with my stuff? This was completely random. I'd
like to keep it that way,” Irons replied quietly.


A
commercial came on and the woman turned. “Oh. It's you.” She shook her head.
“Sorry Admiral.” She wasn't that wrinkled, just some crows feet and some smile
lines. She was obviously spry enough to continue working. He nodded politely to
her.


Most
people didn't realize that taking work from an older person was a mixed
blessing. Sure it lightened their load, gave them a break. But it also made
them feel redundant and helpless. Like they were a constant burden on their
families and on society. It also made them bored and without the regular
exercise of work they tended to lose muscle tone quickly and gain weight.


He'd
found that the spacers in this time period took a dim view of those who
couldn't work. It wasn't anything personal, it was a matter of survival. If a
person couldn't contribute to their own survival and the survival of the
community then they were shunned or rejected. He'd heard a few stories of some
communities going so far as to euthanize a person if they became critically
injured or disabled. That was sickening.


At
least here this woman was not only contributing, but with his help they'd
change that draconian policy. Access to modern medicine would go a long way to
help there. She wasn't eligible for some geriatric treatments but some of the
others would add decades if not an extra century to her life.


Which
was good. She like many of the older folks had a storehouse of wisdom and
knowledge that they could pass on to others in so many different ways.


Irons
shrugged. “No problem. I didn't want to disturb you, but I had a free moment
and wanted to get this chore done before I forgot,” he grimaced theatrically.
“Again.” He waved his hands airily.


“Oh,”
the woman blinked then smiled. “It's an honor to meet you sir,” she said and
then she blushed.


Irons
nodded, smiling. “I'm surprised you're not running for the door.”


“Oh
I caught the entire thing on Mr. Knox's show.”


“You
did?” Irons asked surprised. “How?”


“He
uploaded it to the ship as we left. I guess the bridge kept it under lock and
key till we were out of  the system cause they needed the system to concentrate
on the jump and all. Well, that and you locked the system up with your own
recordings,”  she said with a smile and then shrugged. “Least that's what Maddy
said.”


“Oh,”
Irons nodded. “Okay,” he shrugged the amusement off. He had no idea who Maddy
was. Most likely  crony of the laundry woman. Perhaps a coworker? He shrugged
the questioning thought off. It didn't matter.


“I
can't believe you let them run you out though,” she huffed.


“It
was that or let twenty thousand innocent men, women, and children die. I
couldn't do that. There has been enough death.”


“Oh,”
she blinked and then frowned. “Yes, that was mentioned. But wouldn't the colony
have handled the sudden depressurization?”


“I
wasn't about to take that chance,” Irons grimaced. “It's old. Materials break
down with age. Wear and tear, sun and heat exposure.” He shook his head.
“Besides, by the time something did kick in, if it did, a lot of people would
have died or been injured.”


“Oh.
Well, that's true.” She nodded. “Age, tell me about it,” she said, rubbing her
hands. “These old hands aren't what they used to be. I used to type. Then I
just couldn't. My fingers just became so hard to move and painful.” She shook
her head. “Just awful.”


“That's
terrible. Is there anything the doctors can do?” he asked conversationally.


“Well,
they don't have all that miracle stuff you did, but the docs on Pyrax set me up
with some fish oil stuff and some exercises and treatments to help out. It's
working cause here I am,” she smiled holding her hands up. “They don't have
much call for a secretary, so I signed on where I could. I've always wanted a
cruise. See a little more of the galaxy than four walls and a spread sheet.”


“I
can't blame you ma'am, everyone deserves a vacation. And a chance to see the
galaxy is a hard thing to pass up,” Irons smiled as he pulled his load and
started to fold it.


“Give
it time Admiral. Most people will see the truth eventually. Those that act like
horses asses will regret it. Most of them. Them that are that way naturally are
another story.”


He
had to snort and smile at that.


She
nodded, folding another load. In the back corner a chute opened and a bag fell
into a bin. She grimaced. “My, my.” She shook her head tisk tisking. “One
little stain and they got to go have me wash it. I just washed this yesterday!”
she said, pulling a top out.


“Well,
good night ma'am,” Irons said, tucking his duffel under one arm.


“Oh,
leaving? Good night,” she waved and went back to the load.
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“And
we have break out!” Clarke said triumphantly. People around the rec deck were
slapping each other on the shoulders and cheering. Irons snorted softly,
watching them celebrate something that was perfectly normal.


He
had chosen to be on the rec deck since it was a populated area. It was also one
of the few places that had fully functional holographic projectors and a trio
of LCD screens behind the bar.


Not
that he really needed them of course. If he really wanted to he could see the
entire show on his HUD or jack into the ship's net and experience the thrill of
break out through his implants.


It
was a rush he had to admit, he'd bet Clarke was having all he could do to control
himself. Break out was a major thing for those jacked into the ship's sensors,
an incredible experience as all your senses were bombarded all at once. He had
enjoyed it a few times in his youth before other interests had redirected his
attentions elsewhere.


He
swirled his drink and leaned back, relaxing. Bailey had given him a bit of a
work out in the improvised dojo, but he'd given as good as he'd received.
Bailey had tried to hide the limp when they had left. He'd made his goodbyes
quickly and was most likely in his office wishing he had stopped by the
infirmary. Pride goeth before and after the fall apparently.


Bailey
was a character he had to admit. He was busy checking things, or so he said.


Irons
had of course done that as well as a chief. Sat in his office or more likely at
a station in main engineering and monitored the ship's systems in case of a
problem. More than one fault had been picked up on the spot by sharp eyes. It
was easier to pick it up in the earlier stages before it became a serious
problem.


He
looked around the bar. He had plenty of space around him, most of the room had
off duty personnel or the civilian passengers. Most of them were shooting him
the occasional dirty look that he ignored. He wasn't sure if they were annoyed
by his presence or annoyed that he hadn't said anything to them that would
allow them to snub him with a put down.


The
bar was nice, a simple metal affair going along the longest wall of the square
room. A food replicator was tucked into the corner. A simple beverage dispenser
was next to it.


Patrons
sat at the round tables around the room or bellied up to the bar on a bar stool
like he was doing. He had his foot on the brass foot rest and one hand on the
brass railing. He could feel the ship's sublight engines kick and then thrum
through the contact.


“ETA
to Agnosta III one week folks. We're getting there so be patient,” the skipper
said over the groans. Irons had to snort at that. Some people still thought you
could cross a star system in an hour or two. It didn't work that way in
sublight drive. If light took a week to cross a system and they were traveling
at less than half that speed... he shook his head, getting out of that mental
rut.


 


“Yes
Admiral?” The captain turned as the wardroom hatch opened.


Irons
paused and then nodded politely to the High elf executive officer as she
passed. She had ivory white skin, smooth and unblemished. There were blue
highlights here and there, accents most likely programmed into her genetics.
Her thirty centimeter long blue tipped ears twitched in his direction as she
passed but she gave no other sign of his presence as she left the room.


High
elves were a strange group. Back before Elves, the alien species called elves
had been found they had become a subspecies of humanity. A group of gamers and
fantasy enthusiasts had gene engineered themselves and their progeny into the
elf format.


They
were wiry thin, but had incredible strength and hearing. They had been
engineered over the generations to be stronger, faster, and longer living than
normal humans. Over time however the generations had become enthralled with
microgravity living, extending their life spans within space habitats or
augmenting themselves with cybernetics.


A
few of the elves, a subset had gotten back into gaming over time while
exploring their roots. They had taken it to the extreme though, either
terraforming colonies into the ideal forest elf habitat or retreating from
reality into a virtual world called the dream realm.


Some
were flighty, a common problem with high elves . They also tended to be aloof
from interaction with the so called muggles of the rest of civilization. The
exec however broke from the mold apparently.


He
hadn't had much contact with the exec, he was wondering if that was an over
sight he should remedy sometime. She seemed on the ball but distant. He nodded
as she flicked a glance over her shoulder and touched the hatch button to close
the door behind her.


He
turned to the captain and smiled. “I was wondering if I could step out for a
few hours and do some shopping?”


“Um...”
the captain looked confused. He shook his head after a moment. “Come again?”


“I...
here,” Irons concentrated and felt Sprite open a channel to the brand new holo
projector on the captain's desk. Something Irons himself had replicated only
the day before. After a second it lit and the lights dimmed. A view of the
system appeared and then the heliosphere was highlighted, then their location
blinked. Their course was plotted with a dotted line to the habitable planet's
orbit.


“Yes?
You want to go out? I can't see the reason why...”


“For
this.” He pointed. The view zoomed in to the ship and then rocks around them
were highlighted. “I'd like to pick a few rocks up. Like, oh say this one.” He
touched a rock and the image focused on that. It expanded to fill the holo. A
tumbling dirty rock was shown. After a moment lines appeared, pointing various
elements out.


The
captain stared at it for a long moment before turning to Irons with the obvious
question. “A rock?”


“Not
just any rock captain, it's got water in it. Trapped in pockets. It's not quite
an ice ball like a comet, but it should serve our purposes.” He'd scanned the
rock and estimated about two hundred tons of useable water ice on it. A drop in
the bucket for the ship but an ample opportunity to pique interest in the
practice of picking up the odd rock or two while in transit.


“An
ice ball,” the captain rubbed his chin. “Fuel?” he said after a moment,
catching on. He slowly smiled.


“And
materials. I think I can manage three, maybe four trips before we get out of
range. That rock is a bit much to bring in with the launch, but if you want to
send some of your own people out to help we could load up everything they can
carry. If they work with me we could wrangle the entire thing back here.”


“I...
all right, I see your point,” the captain nodded and clasped his hands. “When
do you want to go?” Getting Irons off the ship would go over well for some. It
would also make the assassin think twice about how to get to him.


“As
soon as possible captain. The next window is in thirty minutes.”


“Twenty
nine point four minutes and counting down actually,” Sprite interjected.


The
captain nodded and adjusted the hem of his jacket. “Very well, get it done.”


“Thank
you captain,” Irons said feeling some relief. He turned to go.


“And
Admiral...” he turned back at the captain's voice. “Why did you keep this to
yourself?”


“I
didn't want our saboteur to know until the last minute.”


The
captain's face froze for a long moment before he spoke. “Ah, good point. You're
certain we have one?”


“Very.”


The
captain didn't look at all happy about that. He'd hoped that it had been all
random acts. The poisoning though... “I'll have Ed secure the boat bays and
keep a keen eye on the proceedings then.”


“Thank
you captain,” Irons said as the door opened.


 


“Why
are we doing this again?” Sprite asked as he looked out the main window to the
rock slowly tumbling in front of them.


Irons
checked the read outs. The rock was tumbling ever so gently. They were matching
course and direction with it now. It hadn't taken him long to get the launch
out and in space. Bailey had offered to go with him but he'd waved the offer
off. He didn't need an audience. Having an extra hand would have been nice, it
would have allowed him to train someone, but Bailey's job was in central
engineering, not out on a shuttle wrangling ice and rock. He smiled. “We need
fuel remember?”


“We
can get that at the planet right?” Sprite didn't sound like she was going to
let go of this easily.


“True.”
He was a little busy keeping an eye on the display and the various gauges. His
hands were on the control yoke. He didn't need to have hands on, he could have
used his implants. But he was enough of a pilot to prefer the tactile contact
over control with his implants. Sure you felt the ship through the implants but
he also felt it with his hands and feet as well.


“This
seems rather risky to me Admiral. Aren't you concerned about the saboteur?”


“No,
like I told the captain, I left it to the last minute for that reason. That and
well, I thought that I would be busy. Since I'm not...”


“Um...”


“I
had planned on rebuilding the hyperdrive. But the captain wants to hold off on
that until we're closer in system. In other words, until we're committed and
there is no going back.”


“Oh.”


“I
can see his point, I wouldn't want my drive in pieces if there is a pirate
lurking about. We can't be sure we got them all. One might be trailing behind.”


She
frowned. “That is true.”


“I'd
like to see if we can skim off some of the materials for a few projects of my
own. Call it payment for services rendered.”


“I'll
make a note of that Admiral. Also skim off some of the fuel for the launch as
well,” she said dryly. He grimaced. He'd almost completely forgotten about that
factor. He'd gotten into using the resources of the military and having ample
supply. Not to mention not having to pay someone else for it. Having someone to
pump it for him too for that matter. His eyes darted to the fuel gauge. No, he
was fine.


“Do
you think there will be an attack?”


“Pirates?
Not likely,” he snorted. “Oh you mean by our assassin? Doubtful. We're under a
microscope right now. Everyone in the ship is talking about this right?”


“Yes.”


“And
the entire crew is watching us like a hawk. Since we're in our own craft they
can't tamper with it.”


“They
could leave us behind Admiral. Stranded.”


“I
think Bailey would have something to say about that. And you for that matter,”
he retorted.


“True.”


After
a moment she seemed to shrug and then release the argument. “So what are these
plans you mentioned? You haven't run anything by me...”


“You've
been busy. But I was thinking along these lines...”


 


The
captain grimaced as he watched Miss Willis and Mayfair. Both had to be on hand
when he contacted Agnosta. He'd spent five meetings and twelve hours over the
past two weeks agonizing over what he was going to say. They had nitpicked it
down to where he would pause and breath he thought acidly, watching them fidget
now.


He'd
gotten tired of the rehearsals and repeated changes to the agreed upon script.
Enough was enough. He'd had been annoyed when Mayfair had interrupted his lunch
yesterday yammering about the speech. He could tell she was nervous but she
needed to lighten up a bit. After that he'd spent yesterday dodging the woman.
From the report he'd gotten from Clarke who had been manning the afternoon
shift the woman had become rather shrill when she'd been told to buzz off by
Mr. Chambers.


Ed
could be useful sometimes, Ferguson thought with a small smile. Take now for
instance. He'd love to have the security chief come in and kick the two busy
body women out. Unfortunately he couldn't give in to his baser urges.


He
envied Irons. The man was on his launch away from all this hoopla and grand
standing. Did he do that deliberately? Ferguson's eyes narrowed. Was he
anticipating a screw up? Or did he just want to clear the deck to allow them to
proceed unhindered by his shadow? He wasn't sure.


“What's
taking so long?” Mayfair asked, looking at the communications officer. The
young Gashg blinked at her. He snorted, mucus dribbling from one snorkel
nostril. He wiped at it. She made a face and turned slightly away, clearly
disgusted.


“It
takes time for a message to travel from us to them, for them to receive and
process it, and for them to formulate and then send a response Miss.”


“Don't
take that condescending tone with me you...”


The
captain cleared his throat in warning. “He wasn't condescending he was
explaining the situation. Which you should well know Miss Mayfair.”


“We
don't even know if they can respond,” Miss Willis interjected, stepping between
the two of them as her boss inflated to blow. She shot Mayfair a warning look.
The woman seemed to relax and she slowly let out the breath.


“My
apologies captain.”


“We're
all under tension Ma'am, it's best to keep things under control. We still
have...” He glanced at the Gashg. The alien tapped a control with a long claw
and then looked at him.


“Twenty
minutes before they receive our hail captain.”


“Ah.
Indeed.” He shook his head. “Perhaps a walk is in order? Or a meal? To break
the tension and take our minds off the situation.”


“Have
there been any signs of pirates?” Willis asked, glancing towards the sensory
station.


“Pirates?
No one said anything about pirates still being here! I knew we should have had
the navy come with us! I knew it ,I knew it!” Mayfair said, pacing. “Mark my
words, this is going to be a disaster if we...” She stopped waving a fist as
she caught sight of the captain's closed face. She dropped her hand and
straightened. “Perhaps you're right, I am a bit wound up. I think a walk is
definitely in order.”


She
marched out nose high. Willis smiled and shook her head, blond hair bobbing as
she followed her boss out. After the hatch closed the captain sat back with a
sigh. Tension seemed to ooze out of the crew as they relaxed in turn.


“What
a...”


“Shrew,”
Clarke said, glancing toward the exit. “Goddess of space, I'd hate to be
married to that woman. I pity the fool who...”


“That's
enough Mister Clarke,” the captain said tiredly.


“Ah,
yes sir. Sorry sir.”


“In
this case no apologies necessary, I heartily agree. I just don't want it
brooded about,” the captain said, shaking his head. The bridge watch snickered
a little at that, glancing at each other as they chuckled.


He
nodded, feeling the last of the tension ease. “Do we have a visual on the
planet?”


“Yes
captain.”


“Can
we scan it? Compare it to what we have in our files?”


“Um...”


The
captain knew very well what had happened on Agnosta III, he'd been here, on
this very ship watching helplessly as the Horathian bastards had first
plundered what they wanted, then laughed as they dropped rocks on the planet.
They'd even had contests on who could get the closest to a target and hit it.


He
watched the video come alive and then a comparison of the surface. The major
towns and cities were gone, no surprise there. Most of the minor towns had also
been obliterated. Only a handful of minor outposts and villages remained. Most
of the surviving towns and villages were along the equator, some were shaded by
mountains. He'd wondered why, why they had bothered leaving any of them alive.
Then he remembered, they could always come back for more later.


That
had been a truly sickening thought. He'd felt not an ounce of pity for the
pirates when Firefly had ambushed them. Sure his life had been on the line as
well, but better to die at the hands of a would be rescuer than to be a slave
to scum like that. He was deeply indebted to the Admiral and the marines.
Especially the marines. They had laid their lives on the line to come onto this
ship, fight off the surviving pirates and take it back, all while keeping him
and the other slaves who managed to surrender alive.


He
like every other former slave had watched the executions as well. The Admiral
hadn't wanted to broadcast them but someone had talked him into allowing it as
a deterrent. Would he have the stomach to try and execute someone for their
actions? If it was a pirate it was a slam dunk, but someone else? The assassin?
What would he do if the assassin was caught? How well would it play out with
the people back in Pyrax?


He
thought about that, rubbing his chin. He'd tried to be neutral in this, keep
out of the conflict between the politicians back in Pyrax and the Admiral. He
felt a little guilty about that. Perhaps it was time to rethink that once more?


Obviously
the Admiral didn't have any problems with breaking someone. Or did he? Did
Irons work in the simple world of black and white or in the infinite shades of
gray he knew civilization really encompassed?


“Captain
we're not going to receive a response for some time. If one at all. If they
have a receiver it may not be up. If we don't get a response in the next...”
the Gashg checked his console, “thirty five minutes then the planet's rotation
will take the targeted towns out of range for another eleven hours.”


“Yeah,”
he sighed, straightening in his seat. After a moment he got up. “Which is just
as well, we've got time before we get there. Anything on the scope?”


“No
sir.”


“How
is engineering doing?”


“Chief
Bailey has them tearing into everything they can sir. We're going to need to
refuel at this rate.”


“One
thing at a time.” He glanced at the planet, and it's blue watery oceans. “We
can get fuel from the planet. I've done it before, that's not a problem.” Hopefully
the Admiral's plan would play out so they wouldn't have to buy the water
though.


“Um...”
Clarke turned to the view and blinked. “I forgot,” he mumbled.


“Sometimes
the old ways serve just as well as the new. Remember that.”


“Aye
sir.”


“I'll
be in my ready room. Page me if we get a response or change in status.”


“Of
course sir.”


“And
let me know if anything changes with the Admiral as well,” he said turning and
pausing in the hatchway.


“Aye
sir,” the exec said with a curt nod.


 


After
five days and daily attempts they finally got a scratchy response. “Audio only
sir,” the communication tech said, cupping a hand to her earpiece.


“What
do they say?” He was annoyed. Irons had returned from his trip loaded down with
materials that were in the process of being recycled into the ship's systems
for future use. The Admiral hadn't said anything about the lack of response
according to the grapevine, just buckled down to the business of processing the
rock and ice.


“Pretty
much screw you sir. That's a heavily sanitized version.” The communications
tech pursed his lips in amusement as the hand withdrew. At this rate he'd need
to wash his ear out. Didn't anyone tell them not to speak that way?


“Ah,
quaint.”


“Eloquent
even,”  Ed said, leaning over his console. The captain glanced up to him and
then shook his head in amusement. “What do they say again?” Ed asked. 


“That
they don't believe we are who we say we are and to go take a long walk out of a
short airlock,” the tech said. “The rest is either lost in the noise or is too
curse laden to understand.”


“Odd,
you would think they would have laid doggo, kept silent.”


“I
would have,” Ed said softly. The captain looked up at him again and nodded.


“We
have one more day before we reach orbit?”


“Yes
captain. Eighteen and a half hours of braking sir.”


“Okay.
Send our greeting again. Keep it down to the basics. We've been liberated by
the people of Pyrax and we've got their people on board ready to be returned to
them. Someone get that message to the Pyrax delegation.”


“The
full version sir?” the communication tech asked aghast.


“Oh
definitely,” the captain said as he smiled. “Shoot a copy to the Admiral as
well. He might have some way of helping with this.” He was certainly glad now
that the Admiral had brought back a couple of hundred tons of water ice which
his crew were now busily and rather messily melting down to recycle. If they
had to bypass the planet that would save them in the end. Or at least give them
a little extra to get a little further along. He wondered if Irons was willing
to do a second trip? Or... maybe he could get his own people to give it a try?
The Admiral had shown them how to do it after all... 


It
was an interesting thought. He'd bounce it off the senior staff at the next
meeting. He looked down and made a note of it on his tablet.


Ed
was scowling. He waited until the captain finished writing what ever he was
writing before responding with a tart rejoinder. “He doesn't have any say in it
sir. It isn't his place.”


“I'm
not going to let a lifetime of experience to go to waste if I can help it Ed,”
the captain said, giving the security chief a look. “He might have something
positive to contribute.”


“Or
not. Go in guns blazing,” the chief muttered.


“A
complaint like that coming from a security officer of your caliber is oddly
misplaced Ed.”


“Yes
sir.”


 


“What
do you think Admiral?” Sprite asked as he tinkered with his latest project. He
had parts strewn around his launch in various stages of sub assembly. A few of
the off duty techs had come in and lent him a hand from time to time, but for
the most part he'd been on his own with this.


More
than one tech had been half wistful that he had been making a still of some
sort. Which was amusing of course. Not true, but amusing. He'd made a still in
his youth, but had no real interest in trying his hand at organic chemistry
anytime soon. If he wanted a stiff drink he'd get one from the supply or from a
replicator.


Of
course that hadn't stopped him from taking a look at the ship's still and
making a few judicious improvements to it. He'd been amused that they had been
using fruits instead of the usual starches. He'd exchanged a potato vodka
recipe with the cook in charge of the still, making the man laugh and then very
thoughtful. In return he'd picked up a bit of gossip and an interesting recipe
for gumbo.


Irons
glanced at the holo recording and snorted. “Someone is either brave or
suicidal.” He had orchestral music on, right now one of his favorite pieces
filled the boat bay with it's haunting melody. It shifted from melancholy to
hopeful to a call to action, something he thought was particularly appropriate
given the circumstances of the time period.


Sprite
randomized his play list all the time but that song came up more often then not
because of his personal preference.  He had been amused when he had found out
that it had been a theme song for a science fiction television show in the
twenty first century. Something about chicken little. Skies falling or
something or other.


“I
was thinking suicidal. We've got an uphill battle to convince these people
we're on the side of the angels  you know.”


He
paused what he was doing. “I think a little generosity will change that in a
hurry. I'm amused by the captain's actions.”


“What
about them?” Sprite asked curious. Her eyes went back and forth for a moment.
She wasn't sure where he was going with this.


“The
fact that he dumped a copy to us. He's not being very neutral now is he?”


She
cocked her head. She had considered that but had rejected it as an unlikely
observation that Irons would have picked up on. Clearly she still had a lot to
learn to anticipate his thought processes. “And not leaning toward the enemy
camp either,” Sprite said amused.


“True.”


“So
what are we going to do about this?”


“We?
We are going to do nothing. It's not our problem Sprite. We meaning the
ship, we have diplomats, we have a captain and chain of command. I'm
outside it. So are you. We're passengers remember?”


“Aren't
we...”


“We'll
help if we're asked, but I'm not sticking my neck out for Mayfair and her
cronies so they can scoop up the credit and then shove a knife in my back when
I'm not paying enough attention.”


“That's
a disturbing thought.”


He
scowled. “But one to keep in mind. I'm going to have to work with her, but
let's see how she handles this.”


“Well,
her first shot didn't pan out well.”


“That's
because she scripted it and the captain looked and sounded like a wooden
marionette. That probably put anyone who watched it on guard, thinking it's a
trap. That he was some sort of construct, or at least someone with a blaster
pointed at them. We'll see how it goes with round two when we get closer to the
planet.”


“In
this situation what would you do?” Sprite asked amused.


“I'd
keep talking, sending them data or I would wait until the lag time wasn't such
a nuisance and talk from orbit. It's a pity they don't have visual,” he said,
not looking up as he tightened a screw.


“They
may not be transmitting a visual signal Admiral, but that doesn't rule out the
reception of one.”


He
grimaced. That was a thought he'd overlooked. “True. They could also be holding
back, or running on a weak signal to keep their position a secret. Or they
could be using elderly equipment that is jury rigged. I have no idea.”


“In
the absence of truth supposition rules,” Sprite said with a nod.


“Exactly.
We need intel. Or should I say, the captain does. Which he can't get from an AU
out. We'll know more when they start talking.”


“So
what are you going to do while we wait? What if they refuse permission to
land?”


“It's
a big planet. We can go down where ever we want, it's not like they can stop us
even if they wanted to do so. It wouldn't be diplomatic to ignore the demand,
but that's...”


“Not
our concern right now. Gotcha,” she said. He nodded and set the part aside.


“I'm
going to get some mapping done.”


“Mapping?”


“I
need intel I said. We need more material for the replicators, and more fuel for
the ship. What I, I mean we, picked up in the oort cloud wasn't enough. Not
nearly enough. And the best place for both for a starship is...”


“In
space, not at the bottom of a gravity well. Understood. You realize though
there were plenty rocks in the oort cloud, but not many in a stable orbit in
the inner system. No real asteroid belt despite the planet that was destroyed
when the Xenos stopped by here.”


He
frowned. “Planet and moon if I remember correctly.”


“Correct.
Most of the debris was sucked up by the stars and the gas giants. What remains
is either scattered in the inner ring outside our range or flung out and
drifting outside the system. The impact of all that mass probably destabilized
both stars and no doubt had solar activity going through the roof for
centuries. It looks like it's died down though. It must have been spectacular
to have seen.”


“True.
But there are some rocks scattered about. Atens I bet. Around the Goldilocks
zone or further out. We just need to find them. Which is where you come in.”


“Let
me guess. You want me to go snooping in the sensors, pull up everything we can
see and compare it to the records on file?”


“Got
it in one. Go to work.”


“Aye
aye Admiral Bligh.”


His
face puckered in a sour snort. “Funny Sprite.”


 


“So
now what do we do?” Willis asked, watching her nominal boss sputter and fume.
This wasn't going at all like they had scripted.  The captain watched the woman
snarling and rubbed his temple. If Willis could have she would have been
smirking. But she was as frustrated as her nominal boss was.


“I'm
not sure how to handle this. Delicately of course. We've got contingencies for
this situation. However I haven't had any experience with dealing with this,
and neither have any of you. We're... well...”


“What
about the voice of reason and experience?” Willis asked. Clearly from their
expressions they both knew who she was talking about. Mayfair looked stubbornly
angry and annoyed, the captain's was thoughtful.


“It's
none of his damn business!” Mayfair snarled, spinning in place and shaking a
finger at them. “Keep that damn busy body out of this you hear me or there will
be hell to pay I promise you!”


“I
haven't heard anything from the Admiral actually,” the captain said, sitting
back. He'd had the files delivered to both parties at about the same time. The
Pyrax delegates had stormed onto his bridge in full tizzy within ten minutes of
receiving it. He hadn't heard anything from the Admiral at all.


“Odd.
You'd think he'd be in on this,” Willis mused softly.


“The
Admiral is indisposed,” Sprite said from the overhead. Willis winced as the
three of them looked at the overhead.


“Oh?
On the shitter?” Mayfair said sounding disgusted.


“No
he's... never mind. He's occupied with other projects and concerns at the time
and pointed out that this isn't his affair since he's a passenger.” She waited
a moment. “I do believe you repeatedly brought that up yourself?”


“True.
Let him keep it that way,” Mayfair sneered.


Willis
rubbed her nose. After a moment her boss looked thoughtful and then glanced at
the captain. “Just what is he doing that's more important than this?” she
asked.


The
captain tried not to roll his eyes. He knew that was coming. Since Irons wasn't
interested in what they were trying to do they were suddenly intently
interested in what he was doing. They didn't want him in their affairs but they
wanted to know every little thing he did. He shook his head. He did however
look to the ceiling.


“I
believe someone in this very room said that what other people do is none of
their damn business. Which I will point out is true,” Sprite said with a growl.


The
captain winced but remained silent. Technically since he was the captain it was
his business. He wasn't going to take that personally however. Sprite and the
Admiral had earned a little slack in his book. Mayfair seemed to swell and
glare at the overhead before turning her attention to the captain. “Captain...”


He
held up a forestalling hand. “I have no idea, nor do I have any intention of
finding out. As long as he doesn't present a danger to this ship or the people
on it he's a free entity to do as he pleases.”


She
looked mulish for a moment and then her eyes flashed. “But...”


“Don't
be... Just drop it before you make yourself look even more of an ass than you
already are.” Willis muttered. Sprite snorted from the overhead.


“What?”
Mayfair asked, glancing upward. “Where the hell are you?”


“Well,
since you don't have a holo emitter for me to project my image it is a bit
disconcerting for organics. Tough for you. I don't seem to have a problem.” The
captain was suddenly glad they were having this meeting in the main wardroom
and not his office. He could just imagine what Sprite would have looked like...
and how Mayfair and Willis would have taken it. Of course since she could see
them and they couldn't see her she had somewhat of an unfair advantage. Not
that he was going to call her on it.


“You
get the hell out of this ship's net and stay out you tin plated bitch!”


“Someone's
been eating their fiber this morning. I'd like to see you come in here and try
and make me,” Sprite said snidely.


The
captain cleared his throat. “Sprite, I mean Commander Sprite can go where ever
she chooses as long as she doesn't break any laws. Since we owe our lives to
her and the Admiral I don't see a problem with her here. Since this is my ship
my word is law.” He let steel ring in that statement, locking eyes with
Mayfair. The woman seemed ready to rant again but then she cooled as Willis
rested a hand on her arm.


She
looked down at it for a moment and then brushed it off. “Fine. Whatever,” she
muttered, clearly unhappy with the entire situation.


“Ladies
we've been at this for an hour and not getting anywhere but tired and more
upset. I suggest we take a moment to collect ourselves, get our minds back on
balance and review the contingency plans for this situation. Perhaps they will
offer a path for us to follow.”


“A
good idea.” Willis said, nodding as she stood. “I think we definitely need to
look them over.” She glanced at her boss, nodding her head to the door.


Mayfair
paced for a moment and then left without a further word. The captain sighed,
sitting back and closing his eyes. 


After
a moment he began to rock back and forth and tap his index fingers against his
lip. “Sprite?”


“Yes
sir?”


“That
didn't help you know.” His voice had just enough a disapproval in it for her to
take it as a rebuke.


“They
had no business knowing what his activities are. Especially when they rather
callously do not want his advice, help, or opinion in ship matters at all. As
the Admiral says, what is good for the goose is certainly good for the gander.
Or... well, okay gender rolls reversed but you get the meaning. Since his life
is at risk I had no desire or legal reason to inform them. Also he specifically
ordered me not to do so.”


“Is
he doing something...” the captain paused, feeling a bit amused and a little
ashamed at his own curiosity.


“He's
taking the problem from a different perspective I guess you could say. He
always took the long view.”


“Ah.
Which would explain why my long range sensors are in heavy use right now.”


“I
thought you'd missed that,” Sprite said after a moment. She seemed chastened.


“I'm
the captain, I don't miss much on my ship.”


“Good
to hear captain,” she said with a smile of approval in her voice.


“Dismissed.”


 


“Admiral,
what are we going to do if this turns into a serious problem?” Sprite asked as
her attention returned to his quarters. “Admiral?”


He
held up a hand. She sighed and checked his visual. He was accessing files on an
asteroid just on the edge of the range of the launch. He grimaced as the
calculations came back. It was just in range. Without a reserve. Which ruled it
out, his cautious nature...


“It's
a go,” he said getting up. He'd just have to be careful.


That
surprised her. What was he thinking? Was he trying to get himself killed? Or
just deliberately running away from the problem she'd just... no he had been
working on this before she'd brought it up. He had something else up his sleeve
apparently. “It's... ah Admiral there is no reserve...”


“We
can do it.”


“Sir...”


“We're
going to launch in...” he looked at his HUD clock. “Twelve minutes and do a
burn. Snag the asteroid and get it to orbit.”


“Admiral
that will take more fuel than the launch has! It's a launch not a tug!” It was
one thing to do a snatch and grab with a tiny iceball... quite another to do
something in the couple of hundred kiloton range! Was he crazy? She did a quick
assessment and then felt annoyed. No, not crazy. Just determined.


“Sprite
is correct Admiral. Your plan is severely flawed,” Proteus interjected. His
eyebrows rose at that uncharacteristic interjection. Proteus rarely stepped
outside it's narrow field of expertise. “Upon review of the specs of the launch
it lacks both the range and impulse power to move a rock of that mass and size
in the allotted time frame.”


“Damn,”
he sighed rubbing his temples.


“You
took the most optimistic calculations? That's not like you Admiral. You always
have a fudge factor built in. Always. It's in your nature,” Sprite said,
sounding disturbed.


“I
know, I know. I was getting desperate I guess. There are a lot of rocks in this
system but none where we need them to be. None of the right size and
composition anyway. This is as close as it gets.”


“Which
is probably fortunate for the people on the planet. Had any been within range
of the planet they would have impacted. The resulting kinetic event would have
severely damaged and destabilized the fragile and largely artificial
ecosystem.”


“At
one time or another. And yes, some have.” He pointed to the holo of the planet.
“Not all of those craters are from the Xenos or the pirates.”


“Ah.”
Sprite checked the asteroid he'd been interested in. “Admiral this is more mass
then we can safely board on Destiny. It is also on a potential collision course
with the planet. Another two centuries...”


“I
know. I was trying to kill a few birds with one stone.”


“Or
catch one stone and prevent a few bird deaths. I'd say you were definitely
biting off more than you could chew here Admiral. At least with the tools we
currently have access too.”


“Maybe
two or more shuttles...”


“The
shuttles are already loading and prepping to land. None are available.”


“Harumph.”


“Cute.”
She waited a moment and then shrugged mentally. “Do you want to hear what
happened with the diplomats?”


“I
can guess. A lot of hair pulling out, ranting, screaming, F bombs, and
scratching heads?”


“Among
other things yes,” Sprite said, sounding amused again. He snorted softly. She
sketched out Mayfair's busy body attitude quickly. He snorted when she was
through.


“Diplomats
and politicians can be predictable. When things don't go their way they whine
and then jump. Usually the wrong way and then point fingers.”


“True.”


“They'll
figure it out. They've got the high ground, they just need to keep working at
it.”


“Good
point.”


“Which
your'e not going to point out to them. Let them do it on their own,” he said,
turning accusing eyes her way. 


“Me?”
she asked, pointing a virtual finger to her chest. He snorted at the HUD image.


“Yes
you. Stay out of it. Let them handle it. Just keep me in the loop if it seems
they are going to get someone killed.”


“Yes
sir.”


 


The
captain grimaced as he sat in his chair. He glanced over to the observation
chairs to his left and tried to hide a scowl. Willis and Mayfair were there
once more. Willis he didn't mind, the blond woman had a talent for smoothing
things over. She, unlike the others, seemed to be a natural diplomat. Her boss
though... she was a queen bitch. The ancient term was Diva with a capital D.
Someone with power and purpose, but  in her case not a lot of knowledge of how
to use that power properly. Hopefully Willis would learn from her example and
not turn into a clone. Hopefully.


They'd
spent the past several days trying to convince the people on the ground that
they were friendly. He wasn't sure what they were doing, if he'd been stuck
down there he'd be heading for the hills with as much as he could carry and not
trusting some damn schmuck on any communication channel.


At
least now they were safely in orbit and didn't have the long wait time to talk.
Not that the shorter delay was doing them the least bit of good.


“Shall
we try this again?” he asked, glancing at Mayfair. She just gave a disdainful
sniff. Willis caught it but just gave him an encouraging smile. He glanced to
the communication tech and nodded. The young man, not his Gashg superior what's
his name nodded back and touched his earphone.


“Agnosta
colony this is Destiny. We have achieved stable polar orbit and are requesting
permission to land at Grid 435 by 768 point four. Please come in.” That was the
closest flat piece of terrain near the largest surviving town.


“What
the hell? Pirates asking permission to land?” a scratchy female voice said over
the communications channel a moment later. The captain sat up straight,
suddenly interested.


“This
I gotta hear. My son's been nattering on and on about you for days now,” the
voice said. From the sound it was distinctively older. Mature. Someone with a
lot of life burned out of them but still a lot of fight in them.


“Agnosta
control this is the star freighter Destiny, we are receiving your transmission
five by five,” the tech said, trying to adhere to protocol. He glanced at the
captain.


“Well,
yeah, duh! I can hear you just fine too sonny.” The voice had enough granny
qualities to make everyone smile a little.


Willis
covered her mouth as she snickered. The captain shook his head, lips puckering.
He tapped a control on his chair and cleared his throat. “Agnosta control this
is Eli Ferguson, captain of the Destiny. We're no longer under control of the
pirates. This ship was captured by Federation forces in Pyrax and we are here
to return your missing people and lend aide to help rebuild your colony. Please
ma'am, we are the real thing.”


“Well,
a polite pirate no less,” the gravelly voice came back a few seconds later.
Ferguson sighed, sitting back. There was less amusement in the voice however,
she seemed to be taking it more seriously from the tone.


“Ma'am,
perhaps we can put you through to some of the liberated slaves we've got on
board? You can then verify for yourself if you'd like.” He hadn't been sure who
had thought of that idea. It hadn't been Mayfair, that was for certain. He had
a sneaking suspicion who but hadn't asked.


“And
what? Believe someone who's got a pulser to the back of his head? Keep
dreaming.”


“Would
it be better if we sent them down in the first shuttle and let you see them
face to face ma'am?”


“That'd
be mighty fine sonny, you just come down here. I've got my hunting rifle all
set up and waiting. Ole Petunia will do right by me before you take this old
bitch down.”


“Ma'am...”
he sighed, rubbing his chin and face vigorously. “I wish we could talk face to
face. You only seem to have audio though.”


“Never
did say that sonny.”


“You...”
He glanced at the communication tech. “We're broadcasting a video signal?”


“No
sir. I... ah, we didn't see a need since they couldn't receive. Or said they
couldn't.”


The
captain straightened his uniform and then nodded. “Open the video channel as
well mister Sims, by all means.”


The
young man nodded and touched a series of controls on his console. “You're live
captain.”


“Thank
you.” He smiled to the camera. “Can you see me now ma'am?”


“My
what a pretty uniform you've got there mister pirate! Looks clean! Oops, spoke
too soon, you've got some fluff on your right sleeve.”


“I
do?” he lifted his right arm to check. “Thanks,” he grimaced wryly, amused by
the byplay. Obviously the video pick up was streaming in high definition. He
suddenly realized that the ground side station also had enough ability to
process the same. Interesting. So they didn't lose all their tech to the
pirates. Good to know. The bridge lift door opened and a head peeked through.
Ed turned and scowled blackly.


“Go
on,” a voice said, pushing a young black boy out. The youth was a teenager, one
of the kids the pirates had taken. “I'm right here.” A woman followed him out,
and turned, jerking her head to another pair of women in the lift. “Come on you
two. We don't have all day.”


“What's
going on up there?” the granny voice asked. The captain and bridge watch had
turned to look at the new arrivals. “I'm not important anymore or something?”
the woman said with a sniff.


“Nanna?”
the kid asked, looking up, eyes tearing. “Is it you?” he came to the railing
and grabbed onto it. His face was screwed up in emotion, clearly he was upset.


“No,
is...” there was a pause and a sniff and then cough. “Damn, you, damn you all.
To play such a trick on an old woman....”


“It's
me Nanna Jersey, I'm here,” the young man said looking around. The captain
waved him over.


“Come
here son,” he said, indicating the chair as he got up and vacated it. “Sit here
and look into the camera. I think someone needs to talk to you.”


“Billy!
Billy! Go fetch my son. Tell him to get his worthless ass back here pronto!”
the old woman yelled to someone in her background.


“Nanna
Jersey you know you shouldn't talk about my Pa like that,” Pidge said,
adjusting his glasses. He looked at the others uncertainly.


The
women he had come up in the lift with gave him an encouraging smile. He nodded.
“Nanna? When can we come home? I really want to come home now,” he bit back a
sob. “Even if I have to eat your greasy green bean casserole and do dishes
every day. I don't care.” This time he did let a sniffle out. The captain
rested his hand on his shoulder.


“You
bastard,” the old woman snarled. The kid's eyes widened, hurt washed over his
face as he looked around wildly. 


The
lead woman snarled and swooped in past the others to hug the kid. “Jersey when
I get my hands on you, old woman or not I'm going to kick your ass so hard
you'll walk on your tip toes the rest of your life!” she snarled, looking at
the camera over her shoulder as the young man broke down and cried.


“Not
you, him, I mean...” the old woman sputtered helplessly.


“You
mean us ma'am. I believe, I feel you're angry over the situation. I understand
that. We're frustrated as well. Frustrated that we can't get it through your
thick heads that we're the real deal. This, well...” he shrugged, hands up in
surrender.


“Who
sent for you?” Willis asked, looking from one adult to the other. 


“The
Admiral did,” the woman said, dashing the young man's tears and then rubbing
his back. “You're fine lad, she didn't mean it. She's got a potty mouth. Always
has had, probably always will.”


“I
know.”


“The
Admiral?” Mayfair said, making a sour face.


The
captain smiled, feeling relief over the situation. Finally something seemed to
be going right. Apparently Irons wasn't as hands off as he had wanted to appear
to be. “I have no objections. It seems to have made some breakthrough.
Hopefully,” the captain said, nodding to the women.


“He,
ah, he put the transmission up so we could all hear it captain. All of us I
mean. I think maybe it was his AI.”


“Guilty,”
Sprite said from the overhead.


“Who
was that?” Jersey asked. “Why can't I see her?” she asked confused.


Willis
grimaced but then shrugged. “That was Fleet Admiral Irons AI ma'am. Sprite.”


“Lieutenant
Commander Sprite ma'am, Federation Navy,” Sprite said. The lights dimmed and a
holo of her appeared beside the captain. She dressed in a day uniform, with her
rank insignia on her collar and lapel. She straightened, saluted, and then
nodded to the others as her hands tucked behind her back. The captain saw a
slight spark or twinkle in her eyes.


Amused
he nodded back. “I take it the Admiral is lending a hand?”


She
shook her head, her short virtual hair bobbing slightly. “Actually, I am. He's
working on the hyperdrive with Proteus right now. He did tell me to lend a hand
if you seemed to need it. Which you do. You're obviously not getting anywhere
fast.”


His
lips puckered in a wry smile. She was right. He had been about to swallow his
pride and ignore Mayfair to ask the Admiral directly. After all the man had
decades of experience to draw from. What he hadn't expected or considered was
that his AI had some of the same experience and training. “True. Thank you.”


“You
have an Admiral?” Jersey asked, sounding more than a little confused. She'd
heard stories of the Pyraxian port Admiral and didn't like the idea of one
coming here one least little bit.


“It's
complicated ma'am. We'll gladly explain when we're down on the surface,” the
captain said, giving Sprite a warning glance. He didn't need her to complicate
an already complicated situation with information right now. She gave him a
slight nod in return. This was no time to be cluttering things up with that
mess. One thing at a time.


“He's
the one who saved us,” the kid said, rubbing his eyes. “He's nice. He's, well,
from the past. Back nanna, from way back. He's older than you. He was a
sleeper. It's cool, he's got an arm that can change shape and AI and well...”
he glanced at the others again uncertain on how to proceed and wondering why
the Admiral wasn't there.


Sprite
smiled to him. The lad's nattering on was just what she was hoping for. His
excitement was getting through to the people on the ground. A child under
duress wouldn't be excited and happy. “As we said, it's complicated. The
Admiral is a sleeper from the time of the Xeno war. We were picked up about two
years ago. He led the people of Pyrax in defending themselves from the pirates.
They did such a good job they managed to capture most of the pirate ships.
We're here to help ma'am, you have my oath as a Federation officer,” she turned
to the camera.


After
a moment they heard a grunt and then a cough. “Do what you want, it's not like
we can stop you.”


“Ma'am,
if you could help us with coordinating the logistics? We've got a lot to come
down and we'd like to get it down to you in an orderly fashion. Do you want it
all dropped in one point so you can distribute it yourselves? Or you do want us
to do multiple drops? What do you want first?”


There
was a long pause. “What is this? What are you talking about?” She sounded
genuinely curious for once.


The
captain stood straight and tall, hands behind his back like the AI beside him.
“This expedition was organized as a relief expedition ma'am. We're carrying
emergency supplies for your colony. Rations, power plants, replicators,
blankets, medical supplies, and some other gear to help you get through the
winter and get back on your feet.”


Which
had better all be there, he thought darkly. Charlie assured him he'd run two
different spot checks since all the other things had been out of order. He'd
checked every item off, even going so far as to pull crates to check the
contents. Or so he said.


“Seriously?”
The voice now had an edge of startled disbelief.  Winter was coming soon. Each
season was about four months long. Well, all but the winter season. It was a
frigid five long boring months of snow and ice. The plants stopped growing,
there were only a few spots at the south pole that grew anything. Most of that
was for their own survival.


The
pirates had hit them hard. Agnosta wasn't a rich planet, it barely survived
with just enough export to allow for some trade and some interest from passing
ships. Many ships simply passed them by, on their way to and from Pyrax.


The
young man nodded earnestly. “It's true Nanna, we've got all sorts of stuff.
I've been learning how to use it all, so I can be a big help when we land,” he
held up a tablet he'd come in with. “I've learned to read better and well...”
he turned the tablet so she could see the manual. “I did this too,” he turned
the tablet and tapped the controls. After a moment of concentration he turned
it back to show once more. The screen now had a drawn image on it, colored by
hand.


“I'm
getting better. I've even got the phoenix book Nanna, so we can pick up where
we left off or where I am now.” he grinned invitingly.


“Your
teeth....”


“Oh!”
he held a hand up to the braces, covering them. “Sorry, I forgot. Braces.
Doctor...” he glanced in confusion to the woman.


“He's
a dentist.”


“Dentist
mister Waverly did them.”


“Waverly?
He's alive?”


“And
kicking too. He's packing his things. He's given us all check ups and did what
he could for us. Now he's got all sorts of gear and is ready to get started
again he said. Just as soon...” she turned to face the camera, hands on her
hips, “as you get it through your thick numbskull that we're here to help you
old crone!”


There
was a sputter of silence and then a cackle. “Maggie Lu Kasey, get your ass down
here so we can have a beer and shoot the shit young lady. Beer hell, I might
have some tipple left in the back of my cave, have to check. Just get your
sorry ass down here lady, right smart!”


“Yes
ma'am.” Maggie Kasey said to a suddenly grinning and chuckling room. The ice
was broken, they were finally going home.
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Mags
held onto the arm rests for dear life as the shuttle shuddered and shivered.
Just hold on, she thought. Her fingers curled into claws, hanging onto the
padded arm rests as hard as she could. Just a little while longer. Hold
together baby, just a little while. She screwed her eyes shut, ignoring Pidge
next to her. The kid was enraptured, she'd seen it written all over the lad's
face when he'd seen the LCD. She was just glad there wasn't some stupid view
port on the hull. Like she needed to see the sky streaming by right about now.
Damn she hated heights!


“Oh!”
she said as the vehicle seemed to bank and then shudder a little. It pitched up
and down a bit then settled. She thought about those whatcha ma call its,
inertial something or others. Clearly this shuttle needed new ones.


The
shuttle flared it's jets as it came in for a landing. It was a bumpy one, due
to the dirt they were landing on instead of the customary tarmac. The shuttle
kicked up rooster tails of dust and debris. A cloud gushed out under it like it
was catching the ship, easing it down to the ground. “Any landing you can walk
away from...” Maggie muttered, unbuckling her seat belt and fumbling with her
overhead baggage.


“Come
on! Hurry up!” the kid said impatiently, waving. The little twerp had bounced
out of his seat in record time and was already nearly at the hatch. Other
passengers chuckled at his excitement, hiding their own. When she didn't move
fast enough he turned and rushed to the lock.


“Hold
up son, we've got to secure the area first.”


“Let
him go Bert,” the pilot said coming out of the forward compartment. The guard
by the door turned. “Let him go, he's the best security we've got. The best
diplomat we've got right now. You've got your things kid?”


“Um...”
he looked around sheepishly. In his zeal he'd forgotten his luggage.


“Here
it is,” an amused Maggie said, lifting it around the short guard Bert and
handing it to the boy.


“Thanks
Mags, you're a peach,”  Pidge said, grinning a wide grin as he grabbed the
bag's straps. She snorted.


“Sure
kid,” she ruffled his hair. She looked over her shoulder to the others standing
in the aisle patiently waiting. “Let's get this party on the road folks.”


“You
sure?” Ernie asked, looking at Bert. His partner shrugged. “Okay then.” he
turned the wheel and then pulled the door open and to the side clearing the
hatch. They could feel wind and light spilling into the compartment. Pidge
closed his eyes and smiled, enthralled by the feel of a natural breeze on his
face.


While
he was stalling Ernie Pulled a lever and dropped the stairs to the ground.
“Okay kid, you are up.” He indicated the hatch and stairs. There was a light
breeze out, the wind made the bushes dance in the distance.


“Right,”
Pidge's eyes snapped open and he rushed down the stairs, bumping the guards as
he went. “Sorry, sorry!” he waved and kept going.


Bert
rubbed his shin but Ernie was grinning and chuckling softly. “What are you
laughing about?” the skinny dour Bert growled. He flicked his hand to the short
tuft of hair on the top of his rather pointed head.


“Nothin',
nothin' at all,” the squat Ernie said, shaking his curly broad head. He unlike
his partner had a curly mop of black hair and a broad face. His ancestors had
been from somewhere called Samoa.  “Let's go folks.” he stepped out the stairs
and down. The others followed.


Outside
Pidge was turning in a circle, looking for some sign of life around them. Some
sign of a greeting. He was looking a little forlorn when a figure appeared out
of the bush about a hundred meters behind him.


Maggie,
shielding her eyes caught sight of the figure and rested her hands on the boy's
shoulders. He looked up at her uncertainly so she turned him bodily to face the
figure.


The
boy's face contorted into joy and he dropped his gear to run to the distant
figure. “Nanna!” He jumped and cartwheeled, excited.


“Just
a wee bit excited to hit dirt isn't he?” the pilot asked with a sniff. He felt
the wind tousle his black mullet and turned, enjoying the sun and breeze. The
smells... it was so different than on board a ship.


“Born
dirtsider Keith, born and bred.”


He
turned to his long and lean co pilot. “Probably Lance.”


Maggie
shook her head as she tried and failed to ignore the byplay. She saw another
figure come running out of the bush to intercept Pidge. The boys slammed into
each other and fell in a laughing tangle of arms and legs.


She
grinned a toothy grin at the sight. That was long overdue. “Looks like Billy
caught up with his brother. Good thing, I don't think Jersey would have
survived the tackle that kid was setting in to land on her.”


“Maybe,”
Aurora said from behind her. They both smiled at each other. Aurora waved to
Jersey. Pidge and Billy untangled themselves and then went over to their Nanna,
talking animatedly. Both boys were arm in arm, inseparable. Jersey rubbed the
kids head and then turned. She whistled and then waved impatiently. After a
moment people reluctantly spilled out of the bush.


“Now
that's a better welcome,” Lance murmured. Keith merely nodded.


“Hey
guys, want to give me a hand with the luggage?” Hunk asked, trying to open the
cargo compartments. Lance glanced his way, rolled his eyes and then came over.
“I'm a big guy and all but this is a bit much even for me!” he said amused and
annoyed at the same time. Hunk was the cargo master on this drop. He was a big
heavy worlder, a nice guy but he was starting to put on weight.


The
guards Bert and Ernie spread out on either side of the stairs, automatically
dividing the area into zones for each of them to watch. Keith nodded at their
well practiced drill and then took his sunglasses off to pick off a tiny bug.
“We haven't been here five minutes and I'm already getting bugged,” he
muttered. “Hate being ground side. All dirt, pollen, crap.”


“Dem's
the breaks boss man. Wanna get things rolling here? After all, the faster we
unload the sooner we hit the sky.”


“Not
soon enough for me,” Keith said, turning but watching the knot of people. They
were hugging crying and laughing. The woman Maggie had her hands around a large
man, holding him to her side. He had an arm resting over her shoulders. The
girl Aurora was laughing and hugging a giant bearded red head. Pity, the blond
had been quite the looker.


“Come
on man!” Lance said, struggling to get the hoist over a rock. “This'd be a hell
of a lot easier on concrete!” he growled, fish tailing the push pull under the
hoist.


“Yeah
yeah. Looks like we're on our own for a little while folks. Let's see what we
can do.”


 


“How
are they doing down there?” Irons asked Sprite as he studied the readouts on
the drive. He'd wanted to re-tune the drive, hell maybe even do a full rebuild.
Bailey hadn't been happy about the lengthy time it would have taken however and
nixed the idea in favor of a basic diagnostic and tune up. The captain had
backed him as well. 


He
could see the tactical reasoning behind it, they didn't want to be caught with
the drive inoperable, but it really needed a tear down. Who ever had done the
tune up in Pyrax should be fired.


Then
again, they were learning their jobs there too. Education, especially in
hyperdrive mechanics was a new concept for the people there to learn and
absorb, let alone practice. Still, there were quite a few short cuts here.
Someone had gotten sloppy in quality control.


“Accessing.
I am in the shuttle's systems now.” Her voice had a curious echo she effected
when part of her was in a system some distance away. “Judging from the sensors
on the shuttle things are going better now. There is an impromptu family
reunion going on off the starboard nose of the ship. The crew of the shuttle
are busy unloading the shuttle. Or trying to do so, they are on a dirt strip
and it's going slow.”


“Trying
to get push pulls to travel on dirt? Yeah, I can imagine,” he snorted. They
probably didn't have any mechanical help too. Something to think about down the
road.


“I
wonder if we can get them to pour some concrete? At least an apron for
unloading. The purser's loading schedule just went out the airlock at this
rate,” Sprite said, sounding amused.


“Probably,”
Irons replied distractedly. He narrowed his eyes and Proteus pointed out micro
fractures in the casing. They hadn't been at it long and judging from these
alone things were going to get interesting. Bailey wasn't going to be happy at
all but they really needed to do a full tear down.


“Well,
if it's going to go slow, I guess we could put the extra time to good use,” he
muttered, rubbing a thumb over a minute crack.


“Which
is a very good idea.”


“Right.”


“I
want to get this done as soon as possible, but too much is riding on it for a
rush job obviously,” he sighed.


“I
think I can help. Proteus is busy working on the software end of things. He
isn't really suited to it though. I can lend a hand.”


Irons
frowned. “Only if I'm jacked in. Which I'm not. I need that hand for work.” He
held his right index finger over the crack. nanites swarmed down into the crack
and began the laborious process of knitting it back together one molecule at a
time. “This is going to take a while.” The good news was that it would be
literally as good as new when he finished. The bad news was that if he didn't
get to the root of the problem then they'd have the same problem all over again
shortly.


“Oh,”
Sprite said, sounding a little put out. He grimaced and looked around.
“Everette.”


The
young man looked up. “Yes Admiral?”


“Toss
me that data cable will you?”


“A
cable?” The young man looked uncertain, one hand on the cable.


“I
need to jack in.”


“Um...”
the kid looked confused but picked up the cable slowly and came over with it.


“Thanks.”
he used his left hand as he plugged one end into the port on his right shoulder
and then plugged the other end of the cord into a jack port on the drive. He
felt the stream of data flowing immediately. Defender threw a firewall up,
constraining the flow a little. “Better?”


“It's
narrow, but I can manage,” Sprite said. He nodded and looked up to see the kid
still hovering nearby.


He
turned to the young man. “Sprite needed extra bandwidth to work but I need my
hand free.” he pointed to his right hand with his now free hand. The young man
slowly nodded in understanding.


“How's
it coming?”


“Slow.
We've got micro fractures in the casing. I'm concerned about the innards. I'll
know more when we do a tear down. So far I'm not liking what I'm seeing.”


“Why
such concern about fractures? Tiny ones?”


The
Admiral frowned. The lad was more of a software geek than hardware apparently.
Well, it was never the wrong time to learn about some things. “Tiny ones grow
into big ones. Big ones allow things to break off or out of their mounts and do
all sorts of nasty things. They let all sorts of things in too, contaminants.
Bad things. Things we don't want to think about or ever have happen.”


“Ah.”
The kid gulped and paled a little. Irons hid a smile at that. He'd been sure
the kid couldn't get any paler. He was a spacer born and bred despite the big
ears, gangly appearance and freckles. “Carry on then, sorry I interrupted.”


“I
intend to, and no problem.  Thanks.” Irons waved as Everette moved off looking
a little dazed.


 


Bailey
grimaced as the kid paramedic settled into a chair in the galley. “Not going
down I take it?” he asked nursing his beer. Now that things were settling down
ground side and half the cargo had been unloaded the captain had authorized
planetary shore leave. The purser had spent nearly two shifts negotiating it.
The first group had left on the morning shuttle. A second group was getting
ready to go on the afternoon shuttle now.


It
sucked, he was just getting into the rebuild and his people were hurrying off
to go downside to suck up the beer and see the sights. What sights were left of
course. The pirates had taken out a lot of the cities and towns.


He
couldn't blame them in a way, they had been cooped up in the ship for a long
time. Apparently things were going smoothly ground side. Smoothly enough for
the crew to be allowed into town.


Charlie
hadn't been happy about the financial arrangements. Once the people ground side
had twigged about things they had asked about it. He'd thought that since they
were giving them all that equipment and supplies they'd write off any bills for
shore leave. Obviously he'd thought wrong. The people down there were just as
cynical and heartless as he was apparently; Bailey thought with a smirk.


They'd
even charged for the damn runway. It had taken a couple of days to get sorted
out, but they now had a rough pad to take off from and land on. One better than
just dirt according to the pilots.


At
least Irons had gotten his way. He'd wanted the time to tear down that drive
right down to the last bolt and then rebuild it from scratch. He was getting
his wish, he thought sourly. They'd been unloading for four days and had just
started to make a dent in the gear going down. Finally.


Most
of the people of the colony were living in caves now. They had been ecstatic
about the pirates getting their just deserts and seeing their families again,
but only a dozen or so were interested in coming out and rebuilding. At least
right now. More would or should come out as the situation filtered into their
birdbrains that it was now safe.


A
lot of the stuff that was going down would help with that. Temporary shelters
and buildings. Food replicators, even a couple of industrial replicators that
had Charlie throwing all sorts of fits. It had certainly been a challenge for
the cargo master to get them in the shuttles! And they were now down, or would
be as soon as the shuttle landed.


“No.
I'm still getting used to the idea of going down to a planet. Maybe when we
come back.”


“If
we make orbit. The skipper may want to just cross the system and jump for
Pyrax. Better get your licks in when you can kid,” the chimp said with a snort.
He was actually hoping the kid would go. Let him sow his oats. This one
deserved the time off, he was a good kid, a hard worker. So far none of the bad
lazy habits of his fellows had rubbed off on him... Yet.


“Maybe.
I hope not. We can help these people. I know it.”


“You
probably should go down. You are a medic after all. Trained by the best.”


“Oh,
but I'm just a paramedic. Not a doctor,” Bryan said shaking his head. “Besides,
they have the dentist, what's his name.”


“Yeah,
he's such a good doctor he spent the entire trip here in his room with his nose
shoved in one book or another. I don't think he came out much except for meals.
You think he's going to be a help down there?”


“Um...”


“Kid,
don't knock it. You've got more training than anyone down there, I guarantee
it. Remember, they've been chewed up by the pirates.”


“I
know. I've been consulting with a few people about it over the link.”


“Oh,”
the chimp sighed, finishing his beer. “Where were you trained again?”


“The
college. Oh, when I was a kid I was into medicine too. My aunt took me with
her. She was our sector midwife. I was on the lower decks so most of us didn't
have access to the doctors,” Bryan said and grimaced. “Except the monthly free
clinic, and that got so swamped it was almost impossible to get help.”


“Ah,”
Bailey nodded.


“Aunt
Alice got me hooked when I helped her deliver a set of Tarq kits by C section.
You don't get over that,” he shook his head, remembering the terror of the
moment, and the awe that followed. Holding a small life in his hands, feeling
the multiple hearts beat in his hand. “Realizing a life was on the line.”


“Yeah,
I can imagine,” Bailey smiled slightly. “I get the same feeling being a chief
engineer.”


“Huh,”
Bryan grunted, and then took a pull of beer.


“So
you got into the college program? Fast work to be a paramedic so quick.”


“Actually,
I already knew most of it. Well, half of it. I was fast tracked because of it.
The written test was a hassle I'd rather never repeat,” he grimaced, hands on
either side of his beer.


“Yeah,”
Bailey drawled. “Just be glad kid, I learned on the job. The hard way.”


“So
how did you get into engineering?” Bryan asked looking up.


“Turning
the tables eh kid?” Bailey said chuckling. “The answer is simple. Destiny got
caught by pirates.”


“Oh,”
the paramedic blinked then blushed. “I didn't know you were on board.”


“Yeah.
Me, Clarke, and Charlie the purser, and a couple of my guys and gals in engineering.
We're all that's left of the original crew.” Bailey reached out and snagged a
beer stein from a waiter's tray. She gave him a dirty look then continued on.


He
took a pull then sighed softly. “What happened?” Bryan asked. “If you don't
want to talk about it, it's okay,” he held up his hands as he said that.


“No,
it's not okay. It sucked,” Bailey shook his head. “There we were, minding our
own bees wax, about to shift cargo down to Protodon and the next thing I know
we were being boarded.” He shook his head and then took another pull.


“Found
out later we got caught by a pirate, that destroyer. The Damocles. Captain at
the time didn't have any choice but to surrender. Not that it did him any
good,” he grimaced. “He went out the airlock first thing.”


“Oh.”
Most of the room had quieted as the Chimp talked. Bryan looked around then
returned his attention to the simian.


“We
lost most of the officers in a couple of days. A few people suicided like our
old chief. Mr. Destrius.” He hefted the stein in salute then took a chug. “Damn
good man. Couldn't hack seeing his daughter get raped and shorn like sheep
before they dropped her out an airlock with a pulser dart in her head.”


A
few people grimaced at that. A few left the compartment. Bryan gulped. “Why'd
they keep him...”


“Alive?”
Bailey interrupted. “Cause he's an engineer. That's the only reason I'm alive.
Skills are hard to come by. Anyone who was not human or Earth clan bought it
that first week. Everyone. Anyone that couldn't pull their own weight too. Those
that they wanted somewhere else ended up getting transferred to other ships. I
met a couple in Pyrax. Most were still shook up,” he grimaced. “Those that
survived.”


“Oh.”


“No,
it's not what you're thinking. The Admiral didn't do it. Didn't kill them when
they caught the pirates. Not intentionally anyway. No it was the pirates
themselves. They went on a killing spree when we got disabled. I was in an air
duct. Got around a bend before they unloaded on me. Still caught a needle in
the ass though.” He shifted a bit as a few people snickered at his discomfort.


“So
yeah, I owe the marines and especially the Admiral. Great guy. Ain't anyone
going to tell me different. I watched the film, I know who's telling the truth.
Anyone who says different is going to get a knuckle sandwich. Personalized from
me.” He grinned a nasty grin, making sure everyone got a good look. Many people
looked away, or down to their drinks.


“There's
been enough shit going on, talk about spacing him. That ends now. You don't
like him? Fine. Think he's what they accuse him? Go watch the vid. But fuck
with him or me and I'll tear you apart. Any one of you,” he snarled, fur
upraised. “Capiche?” he said, bending the metal rail attached to the bar.


“Yeah,
I think they got it,” Bryan said nodding.


“Good.
'Bout freaking time someone did,” Bailey growled, taking another chug of beer.
“But enough about me. You really should go down.”


“Yeah,”
Bryan said, nodding. “I'm getting that vibe. You're saying that they could use
all the help they can get.”


“And
more. We were in sorry straights for a week after we got rescued. Bet it's
worse down there. No fancy sickbay, no power, no equipment, no food or shelter
since the freaking pirates took em or turned em into a crater. No hope unless
we bring it to them.”


“Which
is what we're doing,” Bryan nodded getting up. He downed his beer then headed
to the door. “Thanks for changing my mind chief.”


“Any
time kid,” Bailey said finishing his. “My good deed for the day.” He teetered a
little then stretched, teetering even more. “Now, someone point me to the
nearest head and then bed,” he chuckled. “Ha, that rhymes,” he said with a
toothy grin.
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Irons
watched the kid in the back as he settled into routine. Since only twenty
percent of the crew were allowed ground side at any given time the remaining
group were either doing their duty or bored. Most were counting the time until
they went ground side. A few of the avid spacers were counting the time until
they broke orbit and hit deep space once more. He'd been asked to run a few
classes on various things to help keep some of the crew occupied and to aid in
their training, since the drive had been repaired he'd decided to go with it.


The
class room was just large enough for about twenty people. There was a small stage
in the front, he wasn't sure if it was for plays or for other activities. Space
on a starship was at a premium and usually served double or triple duty.


He'd
been in the room before of course, he'd sparred with Bailey a few times here.
Now however the room was changing, finally taking on it's intended role. That
was good.


This
room was just now being put to right. Apparently there was some trade going on
with the planet, Charlie had managed to get some raw material and wood
furniture for additional goods and services. The captain had considered adding
more vid screens but when Bailey had mentioned the impromptu classes he'd
decided that outfitting the class room with the basics was a better use of
their limited resources.


And
he did mean limited, Irons thought, looking around. Just the basics. Simple
pastel colored plastic and aluminum chairs, each with a writing board attached
so the students could write or use a tablet. They didn't even have a dock to
keep the tablets charged or keep them in a network.


Irons
himself had hooked up a Wi-Fi node in the room. Sprite was never happy to share
it with the students when he had a full class... which was more and more often.


Behind
him was a view screen, one of the largest on the ship. That and the holo
projector also behind him were his contributions to the room. He needed them to
help illustrate his lessons.


He'd
heard that a few people had snuck in to use the room as a movie theater or love
nest but an incoming class and the uncomfortable chairs would win out and chase
them out. According to the ship's grapevine one group who had intended to watch
a movie had been so intrigued by a lecture that they had stayed anyway... and
come back the following day to catch the next one, and the one after that.


He'd
really wanted to go out, snag some more rocks and start on his own projects,
however the nearest rock he'd found, not the out of range Atens but another
smaller one on the other side of the planet, was still out of range for another
eighteen hours. Hence his willingness to teach. That and his natural love of
teaching.


There
was something satisfying about seeing a dawning comprehension on someone's
face. The joy of learning, of exploring something new and exciting. It brought
back memories to him of his own studies, and encouraged him to keep learning
himself.


They
really wanted to learn, which was good. They didn't have half the basic skills
and knowledge he himself took for granted. He had to force himself to rein
himself in, to dumb down his lesson plan to get points across to the class.
Something he had done before on occasion but which was more of a regular thing
now.


It
was also impossible to get through a lecture without getting off topic more
than once. Sometimes they were all over the place, touching every field in a
wild and chaotic dance of questions and answers. It was fun and invigorating
but for some, bewildering and exhausting. When he had pointed out that a lot of
his answers were on the net that had spawned a lot of researching... and
further questions.


Adequate
teaching was needed now more than ever, the Anvil college was a good start, for
centuries people had learned on the job in an apprentice system. The system was
heavily flawed, emphasizing keeping elderly equipment running with jury rigged
repairs over how the system ran and how to make parts. Up until he came along
only a few places actually even made replacement equipment. And even those that
did rarely knew how they worked, they just knew the sequence to press in the
computer to get the replicator to spit one out! Hopefully the college would set
up a trend and a new renaissance would kick in. That was part of his plan
anyway.


They
had been going over the replicators, covering some of the basics but skipping
around to items of interest that the class brought up.  Behind him an exploded
view of a replicator was being projected on the holo and on the vid screen. The
images rotated in space, coming together and apart in a swirling complex dance.
He nodded to Everette  then turned to the class. “You were asking about
passwords?”


“Yes,
ah, specifically the replicators actually. I was wondering how that worked. How
you ended up with them.” It was hard for the kid to keep his eyes off the vid
screen behind Irons. Which was important in a way, Irons thought. It kept him
focused on the front and interested in what was going on. It did confuse a few
people though.


He
had a test for them, one that was percolating through the other instructors now
that he had made his databases available to them. He had a 3D representation of
a piece of equipment loaded. Each virtual reality item could be taken apart,
put together, and used to not only identify problems but to train people to
diagnose and repair it.


What
had just gotten through to some of the students was that you could see and play
with the equipment with virtual reality goggles. Which had made things
interesting for the few people who owned them. More than one pair had gone
missing and the miscreant had to be tracked down through the net and forced to
return them. Which had casued no end of problems for security and for the
replicator staff. Students and others were asking for the glasses now instead
of LCD screens or holo projectors. Go figure.


Irons
grimaced trying to think. The door opened and Miss Willis came into the room.
“Is there a problem ma'am?” Irons asked.


“No,
just me being fashionably late as usual,” she smiled and then sat in the front.



He
shook his head as she shook out her blond locks then tapped a stylus against
her tablet and looked at him patiently waiting. She smiled invitingly,
decolletage showing since she'd left the top of her coverall unzipped. Was she
really flirting with him? He shook off the thought. “Okay, since we're all
here, the question is, how the lock out for the replicators works and how I was
given the code keys,” he grimaced. “I can't get into too many specifics, I am
duty bound to keep some things secret.”


A
few of the techs looked disappointed. “But I can tell you that I was selected
because I am an officer of the Federation Navy with a proven track record for
doing what is right.” He shrugged. “Most engineering officers have a limited
set of code keys, these are specific for whatever they are specialized in. This
allows them to make parts they need for their job if necessary.”


“As
an Engineering Admiral I have a master key set. That unlocks just about
everything a replicator can produce. By just about... well I do have to admit I
can't make military grade medical nano. That's not my field so I never got the
need to know key set,” he sighed. “Which I'm regretting now. But they wanted me
to attend a six week seminar to get them. Not something I was in the mood to do
during the beginning of the war.”


He
shook his head as the class looked at each other. “So you have the master set?
When I go to make something it asks for a password,” Everette replied.


Irons
had a sudden suspicious feeling this was leading to something. Something he
wasn't going to like and something Everette and his cronies were likely
regretting. “What were you trying to make?” Irons asked. “I left the basic
replicator password off on Chief Bailey's request since none of you have
implants beyond the ident chip. You should be able to make basic equipment with
it.” The crew had ident chips now but none of the passengers had them. It made
it easier to lock them out. What they didn't know was that the crew's ident
chips held the password for the replicators. It logged them in and the computer
was supposed to keep track of who was making what. He of course wasn't keeping
very good tabs on that obviously.


“Um...”
Everette looked embarrassed. He shot a glance to another student. She rolled
her eyes and made a go on get it over with motion. “I wanted to make a mondo
cool stunner design I got the specs for.”


Irons
was curious about how the kid had gotten the specs for a stunner at all. He was
a civilian. Then the thought made him snort mentally. The kid was a hacker, of
course he'd found a way to pick up the specs. Most likely on Anvil or in his
travels. “Which is of course locked out. All weapons are. You have to be
an officer of the Federation to make them.” Irons had run into that particular
problem when Ed the chief of security had tried to get some weapons.
Fortunately for some reason the captain had been on hand at the time and had
stopped him before he had forced the replicator to self destruct.


“Oh,”
Everette said in a small voice and then grimaced. He rubbed the back of his
head in chagrin.


“You're
lucky you stopped at the pass code. Had you tried to bypass it or entered the
wrong code the system would have locked up.” Everette blanched then slunk down
into his chair, hunching his shoulders. “You did stop?” He was pretty sure from
the lad's expression that had not been the case. Great.


“Um.
Not ah, exactly.”


Irons
nodded, looking grim and slightly annoyed. There was a reason passwords
existed. “Now I understand why you want to know more. Well, if you got to the
first firewall you probably locked the system up. If you tried to bypass it
manually, then the self destruct kicked in.”


Everette
paled a little. He knew he was in deep shit now. “Well, it didn't blow up,”
Everette grimaced, giving the girl a look.


“It
wouldn't have. It would send a signal to the nearest authority then zero purge
the matrix. The nanites would have consumed each other.” The Admiral made
gobbling motions with his hands, pretending that one hand was eating the other.
“After that the electronics would have fried their memory chips by over writing
them and then cooking them off.”


“Oh,”
the boy looked a little green. “Damn.” He shrugged helplessly. “Oops?” he said.


“Yeah,”
Irons sighed. “Oops.”


“So,
today's lesson kids, don't screw with the password. If you try, you will fry
it,” Bailey said from the door. Irons glanced over to him. The chief did not
look happy. Irons could understand why.


“I
was wondering why I didn't get a call,” he said shaking his head.


“Probably
cause this dweeb and his girl tried it and then got the others to cover it up
till they could figure out a fix,” the chimp said crossing his arms.


“Oh.
Not a very wise thing,” Miss Willis said shaking her head. She gave Everette a
severe look. “That is Pyrax system property you know. You are liable for
damages. Especially since it was done for an off duty project.” Irons frowned.
Technically no, it was fleet property. He'd have to point that out later.


“Yeah,”
Everette looked down mumbling. “I screwed up.”


“Which
he'll pay for. Believe me. We'll take the cost of the replacement or at least
the time it takes to make one out of his pay,” Bailey growled. The kid blanched
and then looked crestfallen. The girl did as well. He looked to the Admiral.
“Think you can work your magic?”


“I'll
have to see the damage. Which we can do. Are you up to a road trip folks? It
seems to me I should show rather than tell.”


The
class got up and followed him out. They walked down the corridors then entered
the replicator room. The room was set aside with easy access to main
engineering and the boat bays for a reason. It had a commanding presence in
this part of the deck since it was so large. It had to be, since it was a class
one industrial replicator. The hatch to the compartment was double the standard
size to accommodate large items coming and going through it's threshold.


The
room was spartan, only the replicator, a stool and some hover pallets were in
there. The room also had one other entrance of sorts, a feed tube about a half
meter across that came in at a steep angle from the ceiling to the back of the
octagonal replicator. 


To
some the replicator looked like a large octagonal hot tub standing on one side.
It was uniformly gray, well mostly gray. There were warning labels around the
rim and on the control panel sticking out on the right side.


This
replicator had been set up vertically for a reason, to make it easier to get
parts out of it. All they needed to do was let the door open and then they
could pull the part out onto a waiting hover pallet, hit the close button and
it would close and be ready for re-use.


He'd
used such replicators to make a great deal of parts. Since it had a ten cubic
meter space inside for parts it could replicate quite a lot of parts a ship
used. And anything that wouldn't fit could always be built up from sub
assemblies.


The
purser was there, banging on the downed replicator. He looked up in surprise at
the Admiral and his class. “Damn thing. Ah Admiral, just the person I need.” He
turned waving to the replicator. “It seems to be broken.”


“Why
don't you hit it a few more times, it's only a delicate piece of equipment,
what harm will that do?” Bailey said sarcastically. Irons sighed.


“We
just heard. I'll see what I can do.” He went over and jacked in. By now the
class had seen his hand morph so there wasn't any exclamations of surprise or
dismay. He grimaced. He could already tell it was toast. Time to go through the
motions.


“Accessing.
Password sent,” He cocked his head. “I have one part of each 1024 bit encrypted
set of passwords, Sprite and Defender have the other parts. They combine
through a matrix module to unlock different things. In this case...” He paused
examining the system and then grimaced. “Boy you did a number on this,” He
shook his head after a moment.


The
purser turned to see the chimp glaring at the hapless tech. “Something I should
know about?”


“Typical
male adolescent trying to impress a girl and ending up with egg all over his
face,” Miss Willis replied dryly. The adolescents in question squirmed
uncomfortably. “I'm sure it can be worked out.”


“Well,
the case and electronics are mostly okay. The database is fried. In trying to
bypass it manually, you triggered that part of the self destruct.” He shook his
head. “Hackers better than you have tried for centuries to get past the
safeguards. In fact in my time there was even a reward for anyone who could do
it.”


“There
was?” Miss Willis asked, fascinated. She blinked at him. It took him a moment
to realize she was fluttering her eyes. Was she really flirting with him?


He
cleared his throat, feeling a little heat. Damn it had been a long time since
anyone had done that with him. Not since... not in a long time. Unfortunately
this wasn't the time or place. “Yes. By the Federation government. We wanted to
know if anyone could do it and how so we could plug the hole. It was also a way
to identify people who were trying, and it shut down quite a few systems. After
a year the offer was rescinded.”


“Oh,”
Miss Willis smiled. “Too many takers?”


“You
could say that. It severely disrupted manufacturing. The makers of the
replicators did make record profits though,” Irons replied dryly.


“Of
course,” Miss Willis smiled. “So what would happen if you died? Will you pass
on your knowledge?”


“I
can't,” Irons said not looking at her. “I'm not just duty bound, I'm
psychically unable to do so. The coding module would self destruct under
certain situations, like my death. Sprite and Defender would also wipe their
code sets as well.”


“What
will happen to them if you ever die?” a young girl asked. Irons wasn't sure of
her name. It floated over her head thanks to Sprite. Regina.


Irons
grimaced. “I don't like to think about it, but if possible they could upload
themselves into an available AI core. I'm not sure about Defender, he is
programmed to ah, go down with the ship I guess you could say,” he said and
then grimaced once more, this time in distaste.


“Proteus
would also go with the Admiral,” Sprite said quietly from the overhead. “I'm
not sure I would like to remain without the Admiral's presence. For an organic
he makes this universe enjoyable.”


“Thanks,”
Irons said huskily as the class looked away at the show of emotion.


“Now,
as the Admiral pointed out, trying to do anything this stupid is going to back
fire. Hopefully you learned a lesson from this?” Sprite asked. “No weapons, no
proscribed tech, nothing of that nature is allowed. It's all in the manual
which those of you who have used the replicators should have read by now. If
you haven't, do so. In fact Mr. Smith you'll be getting a copy with flagged
material to read. I will make sure you do read it this time.”


“Yes
ma'am,” Everette said nodding. “I will. I'm sorry about the mess,” he grimaced,
indicating the replicator.


“At
least no one was killed. The early day replicators would blow up. Count your
blessings,” Irons said. “I've got to replicate a new set of nanites and a new
data core, then reinitialize the entire system. Which wont be happening today.”
He nodded to the Purser as he unjacked. “I plan on eating dinner.” He smiled to
Bailey. “Then tossing an overgrown baboon around the salle mat.”


“Oh
you think so huh?” Bailey said with a simian laugh. “Just try it bub.” He shook
his head, teeth bared in a mock threatening grin. “Two falls out of three?
Loser rebuilds that hinky gearbox for the recycler.”


“You're
on,” Irons chuckled. “You really don't like getting all greasy do you?” he
asked as they followed the class out. He slapped the chimp on the shoulder.


“You
have any idea how much of a pain it is to get that crap out of my fur?”


“What's
left of it you mean,” Irons chuckled.


“Funny.
Real funny.”


 


“You
know, come to think of it, I've got cronies for jobs like this don't I?” Bailey
said, eying the dirty recycler with misgivings. He wasn't sure why he and the
Admiral got this duty. He sometimes chose duties like this to prove to himself
and his crew that he could buckle down and do the dirty deed, show them that he
could lead by example. He just questioned his own timing. Which made him smile
a little. Second guessing himself when it came time to get his fur dirty. That
was normal!


“Yeah,
but the mark of a good leader is the willingness to roll up one's sleeves and
do the dirty jobs right along with anyone else. And do it better too,” Irons
retorted, setting the crate of parts down nearby.


Irons
would point that out, Bailey thought with a pang. “Sure, you just keep telling
yourself that Admiral,” Bailey snorted, tugging the cuffs of his sleeves down
and then tightening the velcro. “I for one don't want to get that crap on my
fur. Be a bitch to get it off. Probably be a tangled matted mess by the time
I'm done here. Why'd I volunteer for this chicken shit again?” he muttered.


“Could
always shave it off I suppose,” Irons deadpanned, grinning at the chimp's sour
look and mock shudder. “The sooner we get this done, the better.” Irons knew
that the people who would normally be doing this were all ground side. Which
was another reason why the chief was handling this job. He was a good leader,
giving his people the time to unwind. He just wished they had the compunction
to check over their equipment a little more thoroughly before writing it off as
good and then rushing dirt side.


Bailey
grunted as he set his tool case down. As he pulled out a driver to remove the
casing screws Irons passed him and went to work. By the time he had the proper
bit the casing was loose.


“Well,
that was fast,” Bailey snorted looking up. He changed the bit on his tool.
“Think the problem is in the pump assembly or a clog?” he asked professionally.


“I'm
not sure,” Irons said. He studied the machine and then brought his implants up
to full to do a thorough scan. He traced the feeds coming into the machine and
followed them. So far he didn't see anything wrong. A little congested but
nothing really wrong or broken. At least nothing that immediately jumped out at
him.


Bailey
toyed with his tool revving the motor for a moment and then coming over. “Now I
know why I did this, I get to play with power tools.”


“See?
There is a good side to this after all,” Irons said distracted as he frowned.
He got midway through the scan and then spotted something, a blockage that
shouldn't be there. It didn't look right. It didn't look natural, it looked....
artificial. “Odd...”


“What?”
Bailey asked, hand reaching for the cover plate.


“Something,
I'm not sure. Maybe something broke off and it got spun around inside. It's not
matching my specs at all and...” His threat detectors went off as he narrowed
the scan to do a detailed analysis of the unknown blockage. He felt a
gravitational disturbance as his shields came online and began to spin up.


“Don't!”
he said lunging for Bailey's arm just as he pulled the cover plate open.


Bailey
had one moment, one brief microsecond to see and recognize the bomb within
before the trap he'd sprung closed a circuit and set it off.


Defender
had been ready, his shields were already up as he grabbed the simian and swung
him around so the Admiral was in between the bomb and the chimp. That was all
he had time for because the bomb went off, a focused blast in their direction.


His
shields however took the brunt off the blast, knocking them both down the
passage to slam into the corridor wall beyond. Bailey gasped in pain and shock
as fire alarms whooped and the ventilation system kicked into overdrive. 


Irons
helped him to his feet and then supported him as the chimp shook like a leaf in
the wind. “What the hell?” he said loudly.


“Bomb.”


“What?”


“BOMB!”
Irons yelled.


“I
know that!”


“Yeah
well, ask a stupid question, get a literal reply,” Irons said, shaking his
head. 


Bailey
looked at the wreckage behind them and the running people coming from different
directions. “About time!” He kicked a piece of smoldering debris angrily.


“Thirty
seconds, not bad. We may have to contain this section and evacuate the air to
get the fire under control though,” Irons said with a grimace. Everyone around
them was wearing a face mask. Good. He needed to get the chief into one. He was
coughing off and on.


“Damn
it!”


“What?”
Irons asked as the chimp snarled and kicked at a bit of debris. 


“That
was my favorite tool box! It had stickers on it and everything! Someone's going
to pay big for this!”


Irons
bit back a laugh as he watched the simian chew the air blue. So much for a
peaceful day.


 


A
few hours later he sat on a stool in engineering. Ed was standing there stiff
as a board, clearly both pissed and embarrassed. He had taken his eyes off the
situation, focused too much on the ground and here was the result. The captain
frowned, arms crossed as he heard them repeat the story.


“So,
no warning until it went off?”


“No,
I had about a two or three second lead time but when I put two and two together
it was too late,” Irons said shrugging helplessly.


“Who
ever did this was good.”


“And
you didn't get anything? Nothing at all?” the captain asked, turning his
attention on the security chief.


Ed
grimaced, scowl deepening even further. “No sir. Not a blessed thing. The camera
in that section was out. I'm guessing it was tampered with, but we'll know more
when we get it apart.” He was damn sure someone somewhere was going to pay
dearly for this. Hopefully whoever had done this had been just sloppy enough to
leave a piece of themselves behind.


“It
was taken out in the blast, I'll bet it's in pieces scattered all over the
area. Or being swept up now,” Bailey said. He waved a dismissive hand,
personally already sure of what they were going to find. “Good luck though, who
ever did this was good.”


“Did
they do it now or earlier?” the captain mused, rubbing his chin. They looked at
him expectantly. After a moment he looked up. “I was just thinking, if this was
done some time ago, say during the virus attack or even before that...”


“We'd
have no way of knowing. For that matter the bomb could have been there the
entire time and someone just triggered the recycler to go down and arm the damn
thing at the right time.”


“But
how would they know you two would be the one's to fix it?”


“Captain,
I'm well, I'm not one to leave the hard jobs to my people. I do like to get my
hands dirty,” Bailey said, brown eyes turning on the Admiral to get him to keep
his mouth shut. “The Admiral is of the same mind. We lead from the front so to
speak.”


“True.”
The captain nodded. It was something he clearly liked in both men.


“And
so you think someone arranged this so you'd just jump in and do it? Hell of a
risk, what if one or both of you had been busy and someone else caught the
detail?”


“I
think who ever did this is keeping tabs on us. Someone who knew we were
free....”


“And
knew enough about us or me for that matter in that I'd be willing to jump in,”
Irons said. He looked bleak. “You're not the target chief, I'm pretty sure
you've just been caught in the cross hairs these times.”


“Mighty
damn wide cross hairs,” Ed growled. “First the virus, then the poison, now
this? What's next?”


“I
don't know, but I bet I see three men determined to keep this from repeating
itself ever again,” Ferguson said. The others nodded grimly back. “That is
right after you get me a new recycler.”


Both
engineers looked a little put out over that little chore.


“We're
going to need it if we're to continue this journey. Which I for one am more
determined than ever to accomplish, if only to spit in the eye of who ever has
been trying to bring us down when we get back to Pyrax.


Irons
mouth quirked in a crocked grin. Bailey and Ed glanced his way and then
shrugged, determined as their captain.


“Dismissed
gentlemen, get to work.”


 


“How
much longer until you are out of here?” Everette asked, catching up to him in
the corridor outside his quarters. He'd ducked in to suit up before heading to
the boat bay.


“Eager
to see me leave Everette?” Irons teased. The young man sputtered.


“Sorry,
no I, well it's just well, I ah, wanted to come with you and they wont let me.
Harry and the chief I mean.”


“Oh,
well, maybe next time son, I've got to make at least a trip a day if we're
going to get enough material in to make a difference.” He sighed internally. And
to make up for that damn recycler. Replacing that had thrown him a bit off
schedule. He'd missed the first window and was determined not to miss the
second.


“Wha..?”
the young man ground to a halt and stared as Irons kept going.


Noticing
it the Admiral turned and smiled but kept walking. “See you real soon!” he
waved as he turned the corner.


 


“Don't
worry about us going anywhere Admiral,” Bailey whispered to him near the lock.
He paused and turned to give the chimp a curious look.


The
simian tugged on his ear, making him look a little ludicrous. “See we developed
a problem with the drive, the darn thing wont work without you here. So don't
worry about losing your ride or nuthin.”


“Thanks
chief,” Irons said, cracking a smile. That had been a slight concern actually.
Not that he didn't have a place to go. He could just barely make it to the
planet if he dropped the load at the right time. It would be tight but do able.
Barely.


Not
that it would be needed. Apparently even the captain wanted him to wrangle that
rock. Charlie the purser was already washing his hands in glee over what they
could make from it's materials. He just had one thought for the purser, don't
count all your metals before you get them. Especially since the neither the
purser nor any of the ship's crew were helping out. This was all down to him.
So he had his own plans for a lot of the rock.


“Nothin'
to it John, just get what you've got to do done and get your lazy ass back up
here so I can kick it back into shape.”


“Sure
chief,” Irons said shaking his head and laughing. “Whatever you say.” He patted
the simian on the shoulder and then made his way forward.


 


“So
we're just going to pick up that rock?” Sprite demanded as he ran through the
pre-flight check up. He was being both thorough and careful. He'd even taken
the time to scan the boat bay and his launch down to a cubic centimeter.
Nothing out of the ordinary.


“Why
do you ask?” he asked amused. “Hold that thought for a moment,” he said,
grasping the control yoke and wiggling it slightly. “Destiny this is Fleet
Five-niner, ready for launch.”


“Destiny
control to Five-niner, that's a go.”


“Roger
that.” he tapped the controls with his implants and then rested his right hand
on the throttle. A slight touch was all that was needed to get the ship off the
deck and into the vacuum of the bay. He maneuvered out of the lock and headed
for space.


“Five-niner
clear.”


“Roger
that Five-niner, good hunting.”


“Roger.
Back in a bit.”

He checked the course once more and then turned the auto pilot on. There was
something to be said about keeping his hands on a stick to keep in practice,
and in close quarters he'd prefer his own hands and mind over an uncaring
computer, but when it came to a long run, best to let the computer deal with
it. For now.


“You
were saying?” he asked.


“I
was asking if we're just going to be playing tug. But judging from the
inventory...”


“The
answer is no. Correct. I didn't have enough for all three like I wanted, but I
did get two done. General purpose, but that should be fine for a test run.”


“True.
Did you tell anyone you were doing this?”


“A
few techs may have twigged on to it.”


“But
not the crew in general.”


“Must
have slipped my mind to make a broadcast of my every move,” he said, checking
the first satellite. He checked the chrono. He had about an hour before the
first launch window.


The
satellites were general purpose affairs, semi-complex devices with the most
amount of sensors crammed into the smallest package. They had solar panels that
would fold out like wings when in space. With those and super conductor
batteries they should last for decades. Possibly centuries if they were lucky.


On
one side there was a series of sensor arrays. Masts were folded or stowed along
the top and other sides. A simple OMS pack was on the back. It had an ion
engine and would use a small fuel tank to maintain position once it was placed.


The
satellites would serve a multitude of uses. For one they could relay
communications between ground stations. Or from one ground station to orbit. Or
between objects in orbit for that matter.


They
also had limited sensors to detect objects in space, and a limited ability to
study the terrain and atmosphere below. That would allow the colonists the
ability to not only study their world, predicting weather patterns, but also
look for geological deposits... and keep a wary eye out for uninvited guests.


But
unfortunately, like all general purpose units it had it's drawbacks. The
biggest was one that all general purpose units had, the fact that it was a
generalist. Machinery that was designed to do multiple tasks did each to a
varying degree, and none perfectly. None nearly as good as a specialist could
do. But he had to start somewhere with his limited resources.


“I
honestly didn't think you'd get them done in time,” Sprite said, amused. He
looked up.


“You
don't know me by now?” he asked, amused himself. He shook his head as he got
out of the pilot chair and started to check the satellite over one last time.


“Not
what I meant. Well, maybe a little. I honestly didn't expect the help you got.”


“Never
underestimate the generosity of the human spirit. Or what ever being you wish
to insert for human,” he smiled.


 


"Destiny
to Fleet Five-niner," came the voice over the communications channel,
"I don't want you to be alarmed, but something just came off your
shuttle.”


Irons
smiled. Good eye, they were watching him. “Took them long enough to notice,”
Sprite said with a sniff of disdain.


“Now,
now, be nice.” He nodded as he opened the channel. “Fleet Five-niner to
Destiny, that is a roger. I've been launching satellites.” That had been his
next to last one actually.


“Satellites?”


“Roger
that Destiny.” He said, shaking his head. The young woman sounded a bit stunned
by that. “I'm about to launch another in a moment or two. Feel free to watch.”


When
he was finished with his satellites he waited as the launch carefully burned a
calculated burn to get to the rock. It took a bit of effort but he found what
he was looking for.


  He
returned to the ship as the second away mission was leaving, and was met by a
bemused exec and confused colony delegation who had come up from the surface
for a visit. “Why?” Mayfair asked as the delegates looked on.


“I
didn't do it for you,” Irons said, using a push pull to unload rock from the
shuttle. He grunted as he got the push pull over to the side. A crew member
smiled and took over from there. He nodded and returned for more.


He
had noted he had an audience in the bay. From the look of it they were a mixed
group. They were segregated too, the home spun somewhat worn look of the
Agnostans and the clean cut rather sophisticated look of the Pyraxians. It
reminded him of a flick about city slickers and hillbillies crossing paths with
rather predicable and yet hilarious results.


He
wondered if the same would happen here? Maybe. They obviously weren't getting
along very well. The Agnostans were more interested in seeing a real starship
than in talking with them from the cool looks they were shooting at Mayfair.
She was overstepping herself again. 


“Why
would you do this? Spend your time at such a task?” He smiled. She'd tried to
take credit for what he was doing, or so he had heard. Clearly someone had
educated the others. Or maybe Willis had intervened and corrected her? That was
a possibility.


“You
want me to sit in my room and sulk? I'm not doing it for you I said. You or
most of the people here. I'm doing it for them,” he pointed to the Agnosta
delegates watching nearby. They had arrived on the last shuttle, sent up by
their respective local governments to tour the ship and sit down and talk with
the Pyraxians. One Terran male about two meters tall pointed to his chest in
surprise. Irons nodded. “They deserve a second chance. They and their children
deserve to live without living in fear,” he grimaced, knowing he was flubbing
it. He'd prepared for this. He hoped it would have it's intended effect but he
wasn't sure. “We both know that it is necessary.”


“But...”


“Look,
I'm not going to...” he shook his head in annoyance. “Just because people act
out of ignorance or stupidity, or petty short sighted political crap, who
refuse to admit to what they see right in front of them, is no reason for me to
give up on my oath to the Federation. I am an officer sworn to uphold and
protect her citizens in time of need. This is such a time. I'm doing my job.
It's that simple.”


He'd
heard that the talks weren't going as fast as they would like. There were a lot
of problems to get over, namely distrust. It was small things, acts of kindness
like this that might help smooth things over. Of course there were going to be
cynical skeptics looking for some reason to point to it as a Machiavellian
effort on his part, but he didn't have a way to handle that so didn't bother to
try.


He
shouldered past them and kept going to the hatch. The leader of the Agnosta
delegates stared at him in confusion and respect. He was pretty sure now who
was really responsible for the gift of supplies and this entire mission now. He
had been getting mixed messages about this strange man they called the Admiral.
The engineer. From the sound of it he was some sort of myth, to the Pyraxian
delegates some sort of monster, to the crew he was almost a god. He was pretty
sure the Admiral was a man now, a man somewhere in the middle like everyone
else. But special. There was something there, something that made him feel
better. Like he had his hand out, a helping hand rather then the usual hand or
fist to beat them down. Interesting.


The
Pyrax delegation were confused, floundering as their leader gaped like a fish
and turned interesting shades of puce. Willis turned away, hiding a smirk.


Outside
the lock he let his breath out. The exec looked up and for once she wasn't cold
and distant. “Fun,” he sighed shaking his head and closing his eyes for a brief
moment. That run had been tiring, not because of the length of time but because
of the finicky piloting in picking off pieces and gathering them up. It would
have been nice to have done it with a bot or a tug.


The
exec smiled ruefully and thanked the engineer. “With the satellites we can keep
in constant contact with the teams, and coordinate their actions. The captain
had been concerned when they had planned their mission, he had wanted to keep
to a geostationary position over the team, using one at a time, but they had
such a need down there that we've scattered our people all over the globe.”


He
nodded. He was amused that no one had considered the simple idea of satellites.
Amused and a little dismayed. Maybe they had been working to long too close to
the project to see it? Was it short sightedness or a deliberate oversight? Or
the lack of imagination brought on by living in this time, with a lack of
resources? He wasn't sure. 


“We,
well, we've had trouble keeping tabs on everyone. I wanted to do something
about it but the captain decided to keep to a lower faster orbit to do survey
work and stay out of a fixed position. After the last pirate attack he was a
little gun shy of getting caught,” she said.


 The
engineer nodded thoughtfully as he locked his shuttle down remotely. “Thank you
commander.”


“Oh
I'm not a commander, though I'd well...” she sobered a little as the lock came
open and Mayfair looked around. “I'll talk to you some other time Admiral,” she
said quietly, bowing slightly to Irons.


“Thank
you,” he nodded politely as he left them behind.


 


Irons
was sitting at the bar when the head of the Agnosta delegation came in. He
looked up as Sprite highlighted his presence. “He's been asking about you,” she
said. Irons nodded slightly.


The
red haired, red bearded man spotted his prey and thumbed his suspenders. He
came over and tipped his hat to the Admiral. Irons smiled and nodded. He looked
a little like an old Terran luddite but he knew better. Behind that smile and
old eyes was a wisdom of practical experience. Good.


“Something
I can do for you sir?” he asked, smiling.


“I
hear tell it was you we have to thank for this mission. And all the gifts
they've been dropping down yonder,” he said, nodding to the view screen showing
the planet slowly rotating in space.


Irons
glanced at it and then back to the man. “I had a small hand in things,” he
said.


“Pish
posh, that's not what I heard,” the farmer said, puckering his lips and
bellying up to the bar. “What do you have to drink here?” he asked looking over
the bar hopefully. “Beer?”


“Beer
or hard liquor. Processed or from the tap. Take you pick,” the bartender
chittered, waving his upper arms.


“You
one of them veraxins right?” the farmer asked, eying the bug behind the bar.
The veraxin finished wiping out a glass with a white dish towel before he put
it up on the bar in front of the farmer.


“I
have that honor yes,” he said. Irons could see his display of amused inquiry.
He wondered if the farmer could read the alien's body language.


“Cool,
right neighborly of you if you'd pour me a round of your best tipple,” the
farmer said, smiling brown teeth as he tipped a finger to his hat to push it up
a half centimeter.


“Coming
right up,” the veraxin said nodding.


“I
don't feel right around those Pyraxians. Damn odd the way I feel. Dressed up, all
city like. Now take me, I'm a simple dirtside farmer. I may have been a teacher
and mayor at one time but a farmer I am, always will be.”


“I
think we can all learn some humility,” Irons said diplomatically. “Working with
your hands can teach you it.”


“That's
right,” the farmer said smiling a little. “An engineer I heard?” Irons nodded.
“That's right,” the farmer drawled. “Work with your hands all the time,” he
said looking at the Admiral's hands.


The
farmer turned, elbows resting on the bar as he took the scene in. A group had
set up a large rectangular table in the center of the room and were playing
ping pong. It was some sort of tournament. Irons was amused by the constant
click and clatter.


“Pong.
Played it when I was a lad. Glad things haven't changed,” the farmer said,
taking a piece of grass out of a breast pocket and popping an end in his mouth.
The veraxin behind him filled his glass and pushed it over to him on a coaster.


“Thank
ye lad. What do I owe you?” he asked.


“On
the house,” the veraxin said amused.


“I
thank ye again for your generosity,” he said and then took up the beer. It had
a good head on it but Irons was pretty sure it wasn't as favorable as the
farmer was used to. He watched as the farmer took a sip and then grimaced and
set the glass down.


“That's
the problem with beer. It loses it's flavor,” the farmer muttered.


“More
likely the difference between replicated and home brew. We used up most of the
home brew on the way out,” the veraxin said with a shrug of annoyance. Irons
grimaced. “The purser's supposed to be getting us more but I doubt it.”


“I'll
put in a good word,” the farmer said picking up the stout again. He was
obviously doing it to be polite. When the veraxin moved away he shook his head.
“Love in a small boat beer. Go figure,” he said under his breath, just loud
enough for the Admiral to hear.


Irons
grinned. “You mean fracking close to water? Accurate unfortunately. The crew of
a starship do not normally have access to high alcholic drinks on duty. That's
probably near beer,” he said nodding his chin to the beer.


“Ah.
Shit,” the farmer said taking a swig.


“You
wanted to talk to me about something?” Irons asked.


The
farmer turned, setting the stout down. He shook his head. “I was wondering if
they were legit. They sure are full of themselves. All sorts of grandiose
ideas. I was wondering who stuffed them full of them. And why?”


“I'm
not sure what ideas they are sharing with you so I'm not sure. I did put them
up to reforming the Federation government.”


“Ah?”
the farmer asked turning. “George by the way,” he held out a well callused
hand. A workers hand. “George Custard.”


“Fleet
Admiral John Henry Irons,” Irons said, shaking the hand.


“You
do that thing with the hand?” the farmer asked, pointing to the hand. 


Irons
raised his right hand and flexed his fingers. The color immediately changed to
chrome. “You mean this thing?” Irons asked.


The
farmer's eyes widened fractionally. After a moment of staring he whistled and
then slapped the bar. “Well by Jove you are legit!” he said, sounding oddly
happy.


“That
I am.”


“Word
is you're from the past. No one round these parts and time have that,” the
farmer said indicating the hand with a nod of his chin. Irons nodded. The hand
was a good way to prove he was telling the truth about who and what he was.


“It
comes in handy,” Irons said with a small smile. The farmer looked at him and
then guffawed, slapping him on the shoulder.


“Handy!
I get it! Handy,” he said, chuckling.


“We
really are trying to set up civilization. Or at least I am.”


“I
heard some odd tales about you. Something nasty swirling about. I was wondering
about that.”


Irons
face worked. He could see Sprite suddenly on his HUD, she was fuming. He was
pretty sure why. He sighed. “It's a long story. Do you have the time?” he
asked. The farmer nodded.


Irons
laid out the story, explaining some and then showing him the vid on the screen
near them. After a few minutes he heard the click and clatter of the ping pong
battle behind them terminate. He looked through his sensors, yes, he had an audience.


“I'm
not sure why someone is causing problems. I know people can be spiteful and
well...”


The
farmer raised a hand. “Say no more. Had a neighbor like that a dozen years ago.
Spiteful as wherry. Bastard spirit of space rest his soul... right bastard. Not
neighborly at all when he came and settled. Twister up and tore his land apart
and no one would lift a finger to help, cause he never ever helped others. He
left.”


“Ouch.”


“Now,”
the farmer indicated the veraxin. “Him I like even though he has a, let's say
poor choice in alcoholic refreshment. Too bad we don't have many of his kind on
the planet anymore. Damn pirates. Louses and parasites the lot.”


“I
heard it was rough,” Irons said.


“Rough!
Rough he says!” the farmer shook his head. He waggled a finger at the veraxin.
“They targeted his kind, and any like him. Neos, aliens... anyone around them.
Blasted them clear off the planet. We don't know why. Don't care. Ain't right.”


“I'm
trying to stop that,” Irons said.


“You
are?”


“I've
been rebuilding the fleet. I want to expand.”


“You
do?”


“Would
your people be interested in hosting a marine base or two?” Irons asked. Slowly
the farmer smiled, eyes lighting.


“I
bet they'd knock the stuffing out of any louse that came calling. And you'd of
course have a ship of some sort to help them out of course?”


Irons
nodded seriously. “Of course. A frigate at the very least at each of the jump
points. A ship in orbit too on occasion. You know nothing is coming from Pyrax
now.”


“Right
neighborly of you. Us neighbors, we need to stick together. You held out a
friendly hand to me and my kin. I'll not forget it Irons. Me, nor my kin. We'll
do right by you. Let's talk.”


“I'd
love to,” Irons smiled as the farmer patted him on the shoulder. “First...”


 


They
talked for a bit, laying out a general plan and agreement. When they were done
the farmer shook his hand. He had a lot of strength in that hand. Strength of
character and of heart to go right along side his farmer's grit. Good. Good to
know, good to see. The new Federation needed people like him. Needed them
badly.


“I'll
run this by my people. Can you draw up what we said all legal like?”


“Consider
it done,” Sprite said from the holo projector nearby. The farmer stared at her
image.


“I
don't mean to be rude but you... you're one of those Ais, right?” Sprite smiled
and nodded. The Farmer's crows feet crinkled as his eyes twinkled. He smiled
again. “Well I'll be a son of a monkey!” he chuckled and then laughed. “Lass
you made my day!”


“Glad
someone's happy to see me,” she deadpanned, giving the Admiral a helpless look.
Irons shrugged.


The
farmer held up a hand as he got the laugh out of his system. “Sorry, I... we
heard about your kind but I never expected to ever see one like you. I... this
really is a trip to tell my grandkids about.”


“Why
thank you,” Sprite said demurely. She curtsied. “I've uploaded the
conversation, written out the contracts and uploaded them to you and to the
Admiral.”


“Thank
ye kindly lass.”


Sprite
turned to Irons. “Admiral you are wanted in engineering and in the replicator
room. I believe the first load of material has been processed.”


“Duty
calls,” Irons said, pushing himself away from the bar reluctantly. He shook
hands with Custard once more. “Good luck. What we've talked about is the basics
the Pyraxians were supposed to talk to you about.”


“I'll
keep it in mind. I thank you Admiral. You are a rare bird indeed,” he said
smiling again.


“Take
care,” Irons said taking his leave.


 


Irons
came into main engineering a few minutes later and nodded as chief Bailey waved
him over. “I'm stopping by the replicators here in a sec. Just give me a minute
to get this done,” the chimp chief engineer said, tapping at a tablet. He
handed it to his assistant after a moment. “Okay Harry, I want to see this done
by the end of this shift.”


“Gotcha
chief,” Harry said. He scanned the bullet point list and then nodded. “Seems
simple enough.”


“The
simplest things are sometimes the hardest to do,” Irons deadpanned.


“Yeah,
cause they're fricken boring,” Bailey said rolling his eyes. “Come on.”


They
made their way to the replicators and paused as a class formed up. “Something I
should know about chief?” Irons asked amused. He'd been away from the ship for
a while and hadn't expected this.


“You're
asking me? I... this is the first I heard of this. I was doing a random
inspection tour, or so I thought,” he said wrinkling his brow.


“We
heard you were coming through the grapevine, so, well...” the kids on the other
side said. They stepped through the hatch and nodded to the tech in charge of the
replicator. “We...ah...”


“Spit
it out Everette, I don't have all damn day, people to see, techs to throttle
with paperwork and all that,” Bailey said dryly.


“Yeah
chief,” the computer tech said, cracking a smile. “We were wondering about the
yard,” his attention turned to Irons.


“Ah,
your bailiwick I believe,” the chimp said crossing his arms and sitting on a
stool.


“What
about the yard son?” Irons asked.


“Ah...”


“How
did you build it? I mean so fast!” another kid said cutting in.


“Trays,”
the tech said. They turned to him. He pointed to the replicator. “You can make
more than one item at a time in a replicator. You fill the tray. Or stack it.”
He was proud of himself, he had remembered that in class.


“That's
one way,” Irons said nodding to the tech. “But I'm assuming you mean
everything? Structure and such?”


“Yes
sir, it went together fast! I mean, not at first but then faster and faster!”


“Well,
we used truss and universal nodes for the basic structure. And we didn't use
the tray method for them,” he shook his head to the tech who looked surprised
as the class.


“Huh?
Come again?”


“Well,
we did and we didn't. What we did was use the replicators on the factory ship
and Firefly to make molecular furnaces and extruders.”


“Um...”


“He's
saying he made a dedicated bot that makes the truss pieces,” Bailey
interpreted. “And just those pieces. I'm right, right?”


“You
are,” Irons said with a nod to the chief. “We made three. Each of them made
truss pieces and nodes. All they need is power and the processed materials.
Then they churned them out around the clock.”


“Oh.”


“Seems
simple enough,” one tech said, glancing at Everette. The computer tech wrinkled
his nose.


“Sometimes
the simplest things are the easiest way to go. Quick, cheap, and you get
results,” Bailey said nodding.


“Right,
so we made a jig out of bar stock and then we had people tacking the pieces
into sub-assemblies, and then combining the sub assemblies into larger and
larger structures. Once our people got the hang of it it went together well,”
Irons explained.


“But
people don't do it anymore. My sister was on that crew and she got transferred.
Something about a bot?” a young veraxin asked.


“Right,”
the Admiral said with a nod. “Once we had things going we built drones to help
put the pieces together, and robots to handle the sub-assemblies. That way we
can put our people on the more complex tasks,” he said. 


“Saving
the replicators for other more important stuff. And the people did the stuff
the bots couldn't,” Everette said nodding and turning to the group. They nodded
back.


“Right.
Hephaestus built an extruder to make plate so we could tack it on over areas.
It also made dedicated extruders for wiring and plumbing,”


“Yes
my sister became a rigger and welder for plumbing and electrical,” the veraxin
said bobbing a nod.


“Right.
Once we had the core structure together people knew what they were doing and we
turned them loose. The yard is growing exponentially now.”


“What
about since you're not there?”


“What
about it?” Irons asked the replicator tech.


The
kid looked down for a moment then back to the Admiral. “I heard replicators
don't work without you around,” he said and then blushed.


“No
they work, they worked fine when I wasn't in Pyrax last year, and the seven
centuries while I was asleep. What they wont do is build from the proscribed
list. Anyone who tries it will end up with the replicator shutting down and
eating itself.”


“Ouch,”
Everette said wincing.


“Yeah,”
Irons said nodding. “But my not being there does put a crimp in our building
schedules. Commander Logan and the yard dogs, that's slang for yard workers, no
offense...” he shot a look at the veraxin who bobbed a nod. “They had just laid
down the first three ships, including a factory ship.”


“Seriously?”
Everette goggled at him as the group broke into furious muttering and excited
chatter. Irons smiled waiting it out.


“Yes,”
he said as they calmed down enough to hear. “Yes, we were well on our way to
getting Prometheus done when this mess cropped up. But unfortunately I didn't
get the chance to build the parts that no one else can.”


“Oh,
well that sucks,” a kid said shaking his head.


“Exactly.
I did have time to build most of the critical parts for Hecate, one of the
escorts. They should be able to get her done with work arounds. But after that
they will be stuck building structure or rebuilding basic things on the Bismark
and other ships that are still laid up.”


“That
sucks,” Everette said making a face.


“Yes,”
Irons said nodding.


“You
can always ship the parts back Admiral,” Bailey said rubbing his whiskered chin
thoughtfully. They turned to look at the chimp. He shrugged under the
collective gaze. “I'm just sayin' you know, you could do that. We or another
ship could haul them back,” he finished. The group turned their attention back
to Irons.


“That
is a distinct possibility chief, one I'll have to consider carefully,” The
Admiral said, crossing his arms and putting his head down to think. “Very
carefully.”


“What
about, well, you know, how you built the ships?” a kid asked.


“What
about them?” Irons asked looking up.


“How...”


“How
did we do it? Sub assemblies. We start one piece at a time from a blueprint and
build them into sub assemblies and then combine them. We built segments called
blocks. Each block contained everything it needed in the room. All there and
ready to go. We just had to slot it into place, weld it, and then connect the
fittings and electricals.”


“Oh.”


“We
used the replicators to build transhab fabric extruders, and they make the
inflatable habitats. We also used the plate and truss extruders to make bays
for the sub assembly areas. Here,” he held up his right hand and concentrated,
sending a signal.


His
palm morphed into a holo projector. His fingers curled up to help with the
image. “Can someone dim the lights?” he asked looking to the kid near the
switch. The young woman nodded and turned, touching the controls.


“See,
the slips are octagonal cylinders with these box shapes connected to the outer
faces. These are the sub assembly bays,” he said as the holo of the yard
appeared and then zoomed into a slip. It slowly rotated as the group gathered
around, eyes wide. “We used the replicators to make dedicated part factories.
They churn out parts like the extruders. Then we put the pieces together. Once
you have the assemblies going you transfer the finished ones to the central bay
to put the ship together, from the center out.”


“Oh,”
Everette said. He exhaled softly, watching the holo.


“I'll
upload this to the mainframe since it's hard for some of you to see clearly,”
Irons said.


“Now
once we've got the basic ship done we transfer it to a fitting bay to make room
for the next ship to be built. The fitting bay fits the bits together, adds
other things, and runs tests. Once she's passed she transfers to another dock
to take on limited stores and then she goes through her builders trials,” he
explained.


“Where,
wow,” a woman said in the open hatch. “Where to start? What the frack comes
immediately to mind,” she said, hands on her hips.


“Impromptu
bull session Cecily don't think anything of it,” Bailey said. 


“Chief?”
she asked looking towards the chimp's voice. She couldn't see him through the
crowd.


“Over
here,” he said raising a long simian hand and then pointing down to where he
was.


“Oh,
okay,” she said coming in. “What's this about?”


“Q
and A about the yard. Got any questions?” Everette asked amused.


“Yes,
no... um...” They laughed at her confused expression. She shook her head.
“Okay, I got one, where did you get the blueprints for the yard and the ships.
Hell the individual parts alone let alone the entire ships!” she said.


Irons
smiled. “I'm an engineering Admiral, so it is all stock in trade for me. I can
pull designs from my sleep,” he said.


“Which
he sometimes does,” Sprite said dryly from the console speaker. They turned to
the voice and then back.


“Sprite
adding her two credits worth,” he said shaking his head in amusement.


“I
have some blueprint plans in my memory. A lot of it is modular and can be
scaled for the ship in need.”


“Plug
and play. Got that,” Bailey said with a nod. “We've got some of that. Hell this
ship was held together with prayer and rigger tape until we fell into your
hands,” the chimp said.


“Right.
Well, we also picked up some bits from Io's surviving memory modules and
Firefly of course,” Irons said.


“Oh
yeah, forgot that,” Cecily said shaking her head.


“Most
replicators have parts in their memories. At least the good ones. They have
generic part designs in their memory.”


“They
do?” the replicator tech asked surprised.


“Of
course,” Irons said nodding. He went over to the replicator and checked.
“You're idle?” he asked. The kid nodded.


“Okay,
how about...” Irons said. The holo went out and he jacked in. “How about this?”
he asked.


“What
are you doing?” the tech asked surprised.


“Well,
chief Bailey suggested it,” the Admiral said. In a moment the tray was covered
in growing shapes. He unjacked. The kid looked at the read out and then up at
the Admiral.


“Fuel
injectors? For a fusion reactor?”


“Right.
I used my access code. These are for the yard, but you can have a couple for
spares here chief,” he said turning to Bailey. The chimp nodded and then
smiled.


“Thanks
Admiral, don't mind if I do,” he said.


“I'll
make up some parts and lease a cargo hold. You are right, Destiny can bring the
parts back for Commander Logan and the teams there. They can put them to good
use in the ships. I'd like to see some of those ships out here,” Irons said
waving.


“Yeah,
I gathered that,” the chief said.


“Can
I get into the navy? Get this?” the replicator tech asked waving to indicate
the Admiral.


“You've
got two options. You can go full time career, or you can apply for a reserve
posting. Since Destiny is in the naval reserve you could argue that you should
have a reserve posting.”


“Destiny
is? Wait, since when?” one of the kids asked. The babble of voices started up
again. Accusing eyes turned to the Admiral as they quieted.


“Destiny
and Hephaestus, in fact all the former pirate ships were inducted in the Navy
as reserve ships. I thought you knew that. Your captain should have been in the
reserve but he declined the honor,” he explained.


“I
thought we were part of Pyrax?” Everette asked.


“You
are and you aren't. You see the Pyrax government leased the use of Destiny.
Technically they haven't paid for it yet, nor the factory ship. We were arguing
over that when well...” he indicated the ship.


“Oh,
gotcha. One of the reasons they ran you out of town I suppose,” Everette said
nodding. “Too cheap to pay the bill.”


“Possibly,”
the chief said, he got off the stool and smacked his hands together. “Well this
has been fun kiddies, but I've got more stops to make. Let's get a move on
Admiral, I know you've got plans for the afternoon,” he moved to the door.


“If
you have any questions you can check the wiki on the mainframe or shoot an
e-mail to my account. I or Sprite will answer,” Irons said as they walked out.
He heard the kids murmuring over that. He snorted at the chimp who shook his
shaggy balding head. “Okay chief, who do we drop in on next? Or should I say
drop in on someone and get dropped in on ourselves?” he asked amused.


“Funny.”


 


They
made the rounds around that deck then moved on. Irons went through the motions,
nodding politely to people but not saying much.


“Something
on your mind John?” the chief asked as they entered the lift.


“What
makes you say that?” Irons asked amused.


“Cat
got your tongue, that's why,” the chief said with a sniff. “You're a billion
kilometers away.”


“Something
like that. I'm thinking of another metaphor. Another saying.”


“Oh?
Do tell,” the chimp said crossing his arms again. He jutted his chin out.


Irons
snorted. “Give a man a fish, you feed him for a day, teach a man to fish and
you feed him for life,” he said.


“Ah.
And the connection is...”


“We've
been thinking about sending shipments of parts and survival gear down to the
colonists. What we really should be doing is sending them teaching material and
the equipment to make their own stuff,” the Admiral explained.


“By
equipment you mean extruders and such?” the chief asked nodding. “Could work,”
he said as he rubbed his chin. “Makes sense now that someone's mentioned it. I
wish you would have put it up sooner,” he said dryly.


“Give
me a break chief, I just remembered it,” the Admiral said shaking his head. “I
wasn't into... he caught the chimp's amused expression and snorted. “Okay you
got me you hairy ape. Cute.”


“I
was just going to let you go on and on...” the chief said smiling broadly.


“Funny.
Laugh a minute,” Irons said shaking his head but smiling.


“I'll
talk to Charles and crew working on stuff like that and see what they say.
We'll see what we can do. I was wondering though, what happens to the
replicators when your not around?”


“They
work.”


“Not
what I meant. Not at all,” the chimp said waving the thought aside. I mean
maintenance. They are robots after all, machinery. Everything needs routine
maintenance. And the nanites... there have got to be some losses.”


“There
is,” Irons said nodding as he sobered. “nanites are lost when they malfunction,
or get walled off inside something or are accidentally melted when exposed to
excess heat. They can also be torn apart by the gravitational shear from the
force emitters, or from friction between parts,” he grimaced. “Or cooked by
repeated exposure to vacuum, cold, or radiation.”


“So...”


“So
the replicator slows down. It takes longer and longer to make each part. Which
was what happened on Anvil. They were down to making one piece at a time, not
doing entire trays of parts.”


“Oh.
That'd suck.”


“Yeah.”


“And
you're the only guy who can fix it. I bet they are pissed now. I... you know,
if they were behind that whole virus and sabotage, and I wouldn't put it  past
them, then I bet they are scared,” he grimaced and then tugged on one ear.
“Come to think of it, if anything does happen to you, we're screwed.”


“I
told them and told them,” Irons said with a shrug. “Not my fault they didn't
listen.”


“Another
metaphor just sprang to mind something about a herbivore and water. Lead? Led?”
the chimp said looking exasperated.


“Can't
lead a horse to water and make them drink?” Irons said smiling a wane smile. 


The
chimp snapped his fingers. “That's the one. Yeah,” So what now?”


“Well,
I'm going to do what I can for the people down there, and do what I can to send
stuff back to Horatio to keep him busy.”


“Ah,
good idea.”


“After
that, well, I'll take it one system at a time I guess.”


“Oh.
I thought you'd say something like that,” the chimp sighed.


“Best
we can do. We have to work with what we have.”


“True,”
the chimp snorted. “At least until we make more,” he said shooting the Admiral
an amused look.


“Something
like that,” Irons said amused.
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Charlie
Notuma was put out over the Admiral's request for storage space. Irons could
tell just from the sound of the man's approach.  He'd thought that Sprite's
request to handle it would have kept him out of such a simple transaction.
Apparently not so, Notuma had decided to track him down in main engineering and
confront him about the idea. “I don't see why you need all that space I mean, a
hundred cubic meters?” He waved a tablet as he came over to Irons.


The
Admiral turned. He'd seen the purser coming on his HUD. Of course he hadn't
needed it, Sprite had quietly warned him of Notuma with a text message on his
HUD after the purser had gotten her request and had immediately made his way
here. “You'd be surprised what equipment and raw material need in the way of
space. And I'll need space to assemble things.”


“Nothing
dangerous of course.” Charlie was ever the soul of discretion. Irons could tell
the man was fishing.


Irons
smiled slightly. “Hardly,” he said, easily deflecting the question.


“How
are you planning on paying for this? You do intend to pay for it right?”
Charlie asked, suddenly sounding triumphant. “And the fuel you've been burning
of course.” He sounded smugly sure of himself. Irons wasn't sure he liked that.


“You
mean you haven't been crediting his account for labor and materials?” Sprite
asked amused.


The
purser looked at the ceiling in stunned befuddlement. “Credit? Labor? What
labor?” Around them techs were trying to look busy while turning an ear to the
discussion. Irons hid a frown. This was going to be all over the ship's
grapevine soon. He didn't need any embellishments.


“Well,
lets see, a shift of work in the galley, then lets see, repairs to the ship for
the past several weeks, replacement of parts and materials in transit, then
over the past five weeks stocking the ship with materials and parts from his
runs with his shuttle.”


“Um,
I... ah...”


“Of
course his fuel expenses were covered by the fuel he recovered. One of the
points he had in making the journey in the first place,” she said rolling on.
“Shall we compare ledgers?”


“I
thought that was all for free!” Charlie said, staring at the Admiral as if he'd
been betrayed. Irons hid a smile as he sat back and sipped his coffee.


“Since
when? And don't forget my labors on your behalf. And Proteus for that matter.
I've got the spread sheet right here mister purser sir.” Sprite had a vengeful
air Irons found delightful. Maybe it was seeing the pale shock on the normally
greedy pursers face.


“Um...”
the purser's mouth opened and closed for a moment before he finally closed it
with a clomp. He scowled. “Fine, whatever, you can have your space,” he
muttered.


“And
power, and the materials he brings in. We'll settle up with the rest at a later
date. You don't have to be there Admiral if you don't want to be.” Sprite
sounded a bit dismissive. She knew how he hated sitting through dickering like
that. He usually left the details to her to iron out.


“We'll
see.”


“I
know you're busy, and accounting bores you to tears.”


“I
said we'll see,” he said smiling, but with a touch of steel in his tone. “I'll
need the space right away of course, and the power hook ups. I've already
cleared that with chief Bailey of course.”


“Whatever,”
Charlie said crossly, picking up his tablet and storming out of the room. Irons
snorted, shaking his head.


Sprite's
eyes were flashing. He wasn't sure if it was annoyance or not. “Accountants,
you've got to love them. They can't see past their ledger books. Give me, give
me, give me, but when it comes time to pay they squeal like a stuck...” 


“Sprite,”
he sighed, hand over his eyes. The thought of her rant getting into the
station's grapevine...


“It's
just, damn that greedy turd shafts me something wicked Admiral.”


“Shafts
you?”


“What?
I'm trying on metaphors and colloquialisms for size.”


“That
one doesn't fit.”


“Okay.
Whatever,” she said still slightly cross. “Why do you need the space anyway?”


He
smiled. She'd been a little too busy in the net, puttering around and listening
in on the crew to pay attention to his plans. Of course if she bothered to take
his past actions in picking up the asteroids into account then the answer was
rather obvious. His smile had a little hint of malice in pulling one over on
her. “I'm going to replicate a replicator. That way he can't tell me the ones
the ship has are too busy. Then I'm going to pump out as many parts as I can
with it.”


“Oh.”
She paused for a moment. She realized now what he had been doing and why he was
a little malicious in his explaining the obvious. Touche' she thought. “But
he'll end up with the damn thing in the end.”


“Not
if I send it down to the planet before we leave,” Irons said with a smile.


“Oh,
I like it! He'll hate it, which is why I love it even more!  I'll settle his hash
later.”


“Better.”


“He's
still a jerk.”


“That
he is, that he is,” Irons sighed.


 


Over
the course of the next week he used the replicator to make parts he needed for
his shuttle, as well as parts for the ship and for the Agnostans' needs. He
built them several small hydrogen generators, solar panels, small computers,
radios, food replicators, emergency rations, blankets, water purifiers,
emergency shelters, textile extruders, and medical equipment. 


He
taught them how to make wind or water electric generators out of vehicle
alternators. The captain gave them copies of the maps of the planet and system,
a library database, as well as communications arrays for them to tap the
satellite network.  When they heard about the long winter and lack of food the
purser grudgingly turned over additional crates of replicated survival rations.



“It's
like pulling a tooth out of a saber lion. While the lion is still alive and
kicking,” one delegate muttered.


“Don't
look a gift horse or in this case a miser in the mouth. All pursers are misers,
it's their job to be conservative with the ship's resources. Understandable
from his and the ship's viewpoint, but we're here to serve a purpose. And he's,
well...”


“Getting
in the way,” Irons said.


“Right,”
Sprite said sounding exasperated.


“Which
is why I've been running off ration packs for the past hour while I can. But
I'm out of organic material so I'm going to have to stop. But if you can send
some organic material up from the planet, I can make more.”


“Really?”
the delegate asked, surprised. He rubbed his tummy. He wasn't looking forward
to a lean winter. It was bad enough being light for him, but seeing his kid
starve...


“Sure
thing. Just get me material I can work with. I'll have Sprite give you a list.
Or better yet, I'll make a replicator that makes ration packs and let you do it
on your end.”


Jim
stared at him. The Admiral was incredible. George had been right on the credit
with his description. He felt a little small and petty next to him. To easily
do the things he did without any request for compensation? He for one wasn't
sure he could do it. Of course he had a family to feed... he shook the thought
off when he realized he'd been wool gathering too long. “Actually, that sounds
fine, just fine. If we can find power for it.”


“On
that end I've sent down some generators and other things. Let me know if you
can't get access to some and I'll make one just for you.”


“You're
all right Admiral,” the man patted his shoulder awkwardly. “No matter what they
say about you, you're a good guy.”


Oblivious
for the moment to the remark, Irons rolled on, in full brainstorming mode.
“Also, if you can think of it, anything general purpose you need for the farms
to keep them going. Maybe even expand them a bit to make up for lost time?”


“I,
um... I'll talk to Chumly and George and get back to you on that.”


“Okay
you do that.”


 


Irons
looked around, not sure why he was there. Oh he knew why he had been invited,
but not why he had accepted. The reception was in full swing, occupying the
large recreation room and adjoining compartments. He shook his head.


There
were about thirty five people in the room, all tastefully dressed. The staff
were hovering as unobtrusively as they could in the background. They were
dressed in the white formal uniforms of professional servers. Good. The captain
was on the ball with that.


The
room lighting was dimmed slightly, the better to give it some atmosphere.
Lilting orchestral pieces were playing softly in the background. The music was
just low enough to allow conversation but just loud enough to make it feel like
a party and to cover up conversations happening across the compartment.


He
had a question about the play choice. Oh he didn't mind, but something
patriotic would have been a better choice over classical pieces.  Okay, the
1812 Overture was patriotic, but a little fast for this crowd.


Red,
white and blue bunting was on one wall with a banner proclaiming the success of
the treaty. That was good. He was glad it had been signed. Having a blow out
party afterward to help cement the new relationship was proper.


He
hadn't been invited by the Pyraxians of course. They were sulking a bit,
smarting over his intervention. Well, that was too bad. The captain was here,
and no he hadn't invited the Admiral either. He was pretty sure captain
Ferguson was still trying to stay neutral in the conflict going on. He was a
good captain, but sometimes you didn't have a choice but to choose a side.


No,
his invitation had came from the Agnostans. He'd accepted it because it had
been a heartfelt one, and it helped smooth things over with them, ease them
into the treaty.


That
was his real reason for being there. What he did he did out of a sense of duty,
not for thanks. It was nice to be appreciated though. At least by some people.
He looked over to Mayfair.


The
woman had done herself up well, he thought. She had a glimmering purple gown on
that left one shoulder exposed. She had a gold necklace on and lots of gold
bracelets. They glittered and sparkled in the light as she moved. Her complexion
didn't really compliment the purple though, it was most likely because she had
over done it on the make up. Far to much red in the rouge, and too much purple
in the eye make up. She looked a little like a cheap hooker come to think of
it.


Willis
on the other hand... his eyes roved past her, taking her presence in but not
seemingly lingering for long. She was a looker and knew how to show her wares.
She had a white glimmering gown similar to her bosses, but daringly cut so her
ample decolletage was showing. Her makeup was flawless, as was her complexion.
Her hair was done up in a professional looking bun, elegant with a white clip
holding it up. Somehow she'd gotten a fur stole from ground side. It wrapped
around her shoulders and arms. He'd heard a few compliments from the Agnostans.
The woman was smart to wear something from the planet. It went a long way with
some. Good for her.


“Admiral,
I'd like to thank you again for the satellites,” George Custard said behind
him. He turned smiling politely. George and his fellow Agnostans were dressed
in their Sunday best. They seemed somewhat dour compared to the glittering
Pyraxians though.


“No
thanks necessary, I was just doing my duty,” he said saluting them with his
wineglass.


“You
have no idea how much that has helped,” Jim said exuberantly, shaking his head.


“Oh
I think he does,” George said nodding to Irons. He was a wise man, he had the
largest library on the planet. It was one of the reasons he was on this
delegation. He spent his winters bottled up against the snow outside, tucked in
his chair and reading book after book. Apparently none of the Pyraxians had
figured out just how well read he was.


He
wondered if the Admiral knew. Probably. From his look he was a well versed man
himself, one who was good at reading people. He hoped the man would continue
what he was doing. It was certainly making an impact.


“We
managed to get the crops in on the main continent because of you. Just beat the
heavy storms coming in. Blasted weather! All the rocks mucked it up!” Jim said.
“You saved a lot of lives right there,” he said.


Chumly
nodded. Irons cocked his head. Chumly and Jim looked a bit like Mister Custard
in dress but not in size and appearance. Jim was long and dour, clean face
without a mustache or beard but with long brown sideburns. He had gray hair
under his hat.


Chumly
was a big broad man, with a not so serious, slightly goofy expression. He
seemed overwhelmed by everything, really out of his element. Irons wasn't sure
if it was an act or not. “You saved the east coastal towns too. Don't forget
that,” he said. The others nodded, cold sober. “That satellite network warned
us of the tropical storm coming up from the south. It gave us time to prepare
and evacuate. I heard it's touching down now. We'll know more later but I know
the early warning saved a lot of lives,” he said.


“Well
isn't this charming,” Mayfair said off to his left. He'd seen her approach on
his HUD and was actively hoping someone would head the woman off. She'd
undermined herself a lot trying to do her job. He'd wondered if that had been
her purpose all along.


First
moving the meetings to the ship. That had disgruntled the Agnostans by refusing
their home spun hospitality. You don't slap someone in the face like that. The
thinly veiled attempt to salvage it by showing them the ship backfired as well,
it showed just how uppity the Pyraxians were. He wondered if Mayfair saw that
or not. Probably not. She could be as dumb as a post sometimes.


“It
is a nice evening,” Irons said, smiling. Miss Willis smiled invitingly, coming
over to lean next to him. He got the heady scent of perfume... wow. She had
just enough on to make sure everyone noticed, but not quite enough to
completely offend. Well, not the males anyway. From Mayfair's look she seemed
jealous.


“I'd
like to thank you for the hospitality,” Mr. Custard said but then turned. “Or
should I say your's captain?” he asked, smiling politely and tipping his hat.


Irons
nodded politely with the others as the captain came closer. The captain was in
his formal uniform, white slacks, shirt, jacket, and cover. He had the cover
tucked under one arm. The cover and his uniform were trimmed with gold braid.
He had the ship's name and crest on one shoulder. One star on his lapel
indicated his first hyper command. There were of course no medals or ribbons.
He did look sharp though, better than the others. The gloves looked
uncomfortable though. 


Irons
read his expression in an instant. The captain looked slightly put out. He
looked like a man determined to defuse a bomb but wary of setting it off.
“Thank you. It was my pleasure,” he said.


“I've
sent up some proper tipple for you folks for what you did and what the Admiral
here did,” Jim said smiling to Irons. “Some of it's from my personal stores so
enjoy.”


“I
will indeed,” the Admiral said with a polite smile.


One
of the minor delegates decided to show off some hologram of the planet.
Intrigued Jim and the others took their leave with a nod and wandered off to
mingle and gawk. Irons smiled watching them go. His cheeks were starting to
bother him with all this smiling.


“What
the hell are you doing here Irons?” Mayfair hissed, coming closer. “What are
you trying to play at? First you hijack my mission, then you... you...”


Irons
turned to her but the captain held up a restraining hand. “Had the Admiral not
intervened  your mission would have been a failure before it even began. Or had
you forgotten that?” he asked quietly.


“Actually,
that was commander Sprite's intervention,” Irons said, turning. Sprite's avatar
was nearby. She excused herself from the flock of admirers around her and
quickly came over. She smiled at them politely.


Mayfair
and Willis looked at her with misgivings written all over their faces. Irons
snorted softly. He looked over to captain Ferguson. The captain was amused by
the intervention.


“Hiding
behind your subordinates?” Mayfair accused.


“No,
actually giving credit where credit where credit is due,” he replied quietly.
“Of course you know nothing about that.” He turned and bowed slightly to
Sprite. She had attended in an undress uniform like he had. It wasn't quite the
formal dress uniform, but it wasn't their usual work day uniform either. It
sort of bridged the gap between the over dressed Pyraxians and the under
dressed homey Agnostans.


Her
face flushed as her temper soared. She'd thought she'd marginalized him by
telling her version of the events in Pyrax to the Agnostans. That had backfired
as well. She seethed. “You've been undermining me from day one,” she snarled
between gritted teeth. “The government will hear about this...”


“Which
part? You spreading rather vicious untrue rumors about me? That backfired by
the way,” Irons replied. “The truth is always better than fiction. You
undermined yourself by lying and then getting caught lying.” He took a sip of
his drink. “I have no sympathy for you. None at all. You did it to yourself and
you know it.”


She
gritted her teeth. She really hadn't anticipated his video and she admitted
that had been remarkably stupid of her. Willis had warned her and she hadn't listened.
“That may be true but you have no business in these affairs. You are supposed
to...”


“What?”
Irons asked, smiling politely, ignoring her rising voice. It wasn't quite
shrill yet but it was getting close. The captain winced, looking around. A nearby
steward was looking decidedly nervous.


“I
have decades of experience in diplomatic affairs. And may I point out I didn't
initiate contact with the Agnostans, they came to me. I'm not sure if it was to
see what was true or not.” He shrugged. “I do know that they weren't happy that
you moved the meeting to the ship and spurned their hospitality. A first year
diplomat would have easily picked that up.”


She
grimaced. She had hated the planet, the air, the wide open areas. The dirt...
goddess of space, the filthy dirt! The wretched wooden chairs... Willis had
thought them quaint, she'd seen them for what they were, the poor trappings of
dirt side hicks. She'd moved them to the ship for her own comfort and sanity.


She
tried hard not to snarl. He was so smug, so self righteous it made her want to
scream. “You were supposed to stay quiet...” Her hands writhed as she fumed,
mangling the linen napkin in one hand. If she could she would have clawed him.
She seemed on the edge of self control.


“Since
when does he have to do that?” the captain asked, looking at her. “He is a free
man. We do have the Constitution in place. He can do and say as he pleases.”


Irons
chuckled, taking some of the heat off the captain before Mayfair could blow. “I
never promised anyone I would stay quiet. I left, yes. I didn't say I'd stay
gone. Or that I'd just run and hide,” Irons said.


“I
think you'll find the people behind the Admiral's exile will be out of office
when you get back,” Sprite said sounding decidedly smug.


Willis
looked wary. Mayfair smug. She finally knew the AI had overstepped herself. “I
don't think so.”


“Oh
I do,” Sprite said, smiling evilly. “Terrorist acts? Against a Federation
officer? That is a Federal crime.”


Mayfair
smiled smugly. “They are members of the government. There was nothing criminal
about their actions. They are immune.”


“Maybe
in local courts,” Sprite replied laughing. It wasn't a particularly nice
laugh Irons thought. Of course he was thinking rather nasty thoughts himself at
the same time. “In Federal court? That's an entirely different field. By
targeting an officer of the Federation they elevated it to a Federal crime.
Making criminal threats against innocent civilians? And of course it's all on
video...” she smiled. “I believe Firefly and Commander Logan will have taken
them into custody by now.”


Mayfair
blanched, pale now. So pale her make up stood out making her look like a clown.
She turned to Willis who cocked an eyebrow and then nodded. “I thought you
knew,” she murmured.


“It
seems your political patrons are going to be in a great deal of hot water.
Terrorism has a mandatory mind wipe or death penalty attached to it,” the
captain said, twisting the knife a little. “Right Admiral?” he asked, turning
to Irons. Irons nodded.


Mayfair
made a quiet excuse and then retreated. Willis sighed, shaking her head as her
boss left the room. When one of the others came over she made a polite
statement that Mayfair had a headache and needed to go lie down. That seemed to
smooth things over.


“She
asked for it,” Sprite said. Irons snorted softly.


 


“I'm
bored,” he sighed, sitting back, watching the display count down. He really
should be finding something else, anything else to do right now, but damn it,
he needed a break. Even he needed down time.


He
glanced at the clock on his HUD. Time was running away from him. They only had
a short period before the ship left orbit and went on it's merry way now that
most of the passengers had debarked and the cargo had been off loaded. 


He
tried to think of something, anything constructive to do, but gave in after a
while. To hell with it, it's time to see a little of the planet they are trying
so hard to save. He snagged a tablet off a cluttered work station, propped his
feet up on another stool, sat back and turned it on and linked in to the
satellite system. Time to veg a little. To look for the sake of looking and
admiring.


He
didn't bother looking at the growing capital around the space port. Now that
they had some modern equipment the natives were rebuilding their civilization.
It would only have one city until they were certain that it was safe. He'd have
to shoot Logan orders to get a frigate out here ASAP. He scanned outward, idly
playing with the view.


Irons
was amused to note the polar regions of the planet were populated by animals
from the resurrection project. It seemed they were given a second chance. He
was glad they hadn't died out.


He
idly zoomed in and watched a herd of woolly mammoth trekking across the tundra,
groups of other animals followed behind, including some sort of elk with giant
antlers. Downwind of them a pack of giant cat creatures also followed.


“Life
finds a way,” he breathed, smiling. It was amazing that life existed at all on
this little dirtball. It was a terraformed world. It had been opened for limited
agricultural and scientific colonization only a decade before the Xeno war. It
was amazing that the planet's fragile artificial biosphere had held out over
the past seven centuries. The planet looked like it was in a mini ice age, but
the animals down there, they were thriving in such a world.


Most
of the civilization was centered around the equatorial zone where it was warm.
They formed a belt line of small farms, towns, and ranches within twenty
degrees latitude north or south of the equator. The equator was the hottest
area on the planet, with some of the lowland plain areas rivaling Africa on
lost Terra. Even though they were warm there were few deserts on the planet.
Plains and grasslands a plenty, but no sandy deserts like the long lost Sahara.


He
flicked his thumb, zooming out then moving over to large infrared signatures in
the ocean. He zoomed in. The image pixelated then smoothed out to show him a
distorted view of a whale. He blinked. “That's a surprise,” he said.


“Arctic
narwhal. From Terra. Nearly extinct before they were transplanted to Agnosta.
There are other arctic whales here as well Admiral,” Sprite replied.


“Oh.”


“And
before you ask, no they aren't fully sentient. They never underwent the uplift
protocols. A few species did of course, but those that were hunted to near
extinction by man chose to be repatriated to a new world and were extreme
isolationists.”


“Huh,”
he grunted. “Too big to fit in a ship anyway,” he muttered shaking his head as
he sat back and cut the feed. “I take it the other species are doing well?”


“Without
a scientific study I have no idea. Based on what you just witnessed, most
likely they survived. A few like the dodo or those with a limited gene pool and
a requirement for artificial regulation might not ohave survived. Based on
observed data that might have caused problems in the food chain.”


“And
there aren't any signs of that.”


“Not
that I've been looking,” Sprite replied. “I can if you wish...”


“Pass.
We've got enough problems. Write a note to that geneticist though. Maybe
someone on Pyrax might be interested in checking things out.”


“Possibly.
The genetic material should be checked against possible future uses,” Sprite
responded.


“That
part about done?” Irons asked, rubbing his temple.


“The
satellite? Yes.”


“Okay.
I'd like to see if we can do something here. Maybe a space station?”


“I...”
Sprite paused. “And here I was expecting an order to create sensors to monitor
the biosphere and track the animals,” she chuckled. “A space station? Aren't
you reaching there Admiral? They are still living in caves on the planet. Well,
most of the people.”


“Simple
one. KISS. Inflatable. Core module, one or two habs, solar panels or a micro
fusion reactor if we can swing it. Something simple they take care of easily
and keep a space presence,” he paused for a moment. “But modular, so they can
add to it and build off it over time. Grow I mean. We'll give them the plans so
they can do it on their own.”


“Interesting.
I will check the feed queue. I am not sure we have the time to complete that
project Admiral, we have less then nine standard days before departure,” Sprite
reminded him.


“Ah,”
Irons grimaced.


“And
the people here have no means to support and maintain the station Admiral. As
well as no mean way to get to it. The only shuttle craft in the system are on
Destiny,” She pointed out.


“Yeah.
Okay scrap that idea,”  he sighed. “Damn.”


“Sometimes
our reach should exceed our grasp I believe. That falls in the outside the
grasp bit. Way outside. About two hundred kilometers out of reach. For now.”


“So
concentrate on what we can do. Get those sensors for the satellites.”


“Oh,”
Sprite sighed. “Me and my big mouth.”


Irons
had to smile at that.


 


“Whatcha
workin' on now?” A familiar gravelly voice said from the open hatch. He turned
and nodded at the sight of Chief Bailey coming in to his shuttle.


“Multi-tool.” 
He turned back to what he was doing. He had gathered quite a lot of material
and had floundered at the idea of what to do with it all. Of course he could
just hand it all over to Charlie the purser. Since the ingrate had taken half
anyway he'd balked at the idea out of pure spite. Which was why he'd started on
this little project.


“Multi-tool
huh? Lemme see,” the simian said, picking one up from the tray. There were
dozens lying in neat piles. “Got enough?” he asked folding the handle open to
expose the various tools tucked into the grips.


“I'm
going to hand them out to the colonists.”


“Well,
you did send them that industrial replicator. Can't they make some of their
own?”


“If
they think of it.”


“Charlie
was just a tad put out over that one you know.”


“His
problem.”


“Ain't
it just?” Bailey grinned. His long canines looked ferocious. Irons snorted.


“I'm
trying to get as much down there as I can. They'll need all they can get. This
should be in as many hands as possible.” He didn't bother to mention his
educational efforts either. He wanted to make tablets and flash drives for
everyone on the planet. He wanted as much knowledge in as many hands and minds
as possible. It wouldn't do a lot of good until it filtered in, but
eventually... oh eventually it would.


“Seems
a bit like overkill John. Not that I'm not complaining or anything.”


“They
are good tools. Basic, but functional,” Irons replied sitting back. “Pliers,
molecular knife, powered screwdrivers, soldering iron... flash drive,
multimeter...”


“Soldering
iron? Must have missed that one,” the chimp said spinning the tool around as
his brow knit. “Here?” he asked pulling a point out.


“Bingo.
Press the trigger and it heats up fast. It can do simple tack welds if you use
it right.”


“Ah.”


“It's
also good for shrink wrapping plastic if you are careful.”


“I'll
keep that in mind,” the chief said looking up. “I need a new one to replace the
one I lost in my kit.”


“I
like the meters,” Irons said picking one up and unfolding a probe. “All your
electronic testing basics in one little tool.”


The
chief's brown eyes went wide in thoughtful appreciation. “Ah. Huh. Circuit
tester, resistance, line hot, hmmm...” The chief looked at the controls. “Bit
of a bitch to read on this tiny thing though,” he scowled at the tiny display.
It was so small his hand covered it.


The
Admiral indicated a tablet nearby. “It has a wireless link. You can link it to
a nearby tablet for easier viewing.”


“Huh.
Okay, I want one,” Bailey said with a grin. Irons laughed.


“Sure
take one. Take two or more. I've got plenty. I'm doing a run of ten thousand.”


“Oh,
well, in that case I'll take two for every crew member,” Bailey said suddenly
serious. “Why is the one we have different?”


“Different
company,” the Admiral explained with a shrug. “This is one of the better ones.
Cyroft. I bought their IP specs when I was a shave tail LT and kept them up to
date. I have to admit it's one of the few tools that's better than milspec. I
even went back to an older design when they got rid of features I liked.”


“Wait
back up, hang on a sec....” the chief shook his head.


“What?”
Irons asked amused.


“Bought
the IP rights..?”


“Oh,”
Irons snorted. “Well, you know replicators can scan and replicate stuff right?”


“Of
course.”


“Well
that sort of makes an interesting economic conundrum. How do you make money
from new designs? The answer is IP rights and licensing.”


Storm
clouds brewed on the chimp's features. “Oookay...”


“It
works like this. Someone comes up with a neat idea for a product. They register
the patent and then sell the IP rights and license the manufacturing to an
industrial corporation or get in bed with a marketing firm to market it to the
public at large.”


Bailey
shook his head at such a thought. “Okay, that's just...”


“If
you had a wicked design for something, something you spent weeks, months, or
years on it don't you think you should be compensated for your time?”


Bailey
nodded. “Okay. I get you there.”


“Right.
Well, people register the design, but there is also an open source line as
well. Products that are common or that are released to the general public free
as long as no one charges money for them.”


“Huh,
now you're just confusing me.”


“Sorry.
Let's just say not everyone is out there to make a lot of money. Some people
start that way. They make a product for free to get their name out, and then
the next one they charge a little for. Then build a following. If I remember
correctly Cryoft went that route in it's beginning.”


“Ah,
Okay, I get that. When do these patents expire?”


“Normally
a century or two.”


“So
since it's been seven since the Federation went in the crapper...”


Irons
smiled as the chimp caught on. “Everything is now open source and can be made
without paying a licensing fee.”


“Oh.
Good to know,” Bailey snorted. “I'd like to see someone collect.”


“It's
all auto debited chief,” Sprite said from the dash. He glanced that way and
then shook his head. Irons did as well.


“I
think he means the time involved Sprite,” Irons said, mouth twisting in a wry
smile briefly. “Both are moot points.”


“What
about the restricted list though?”


“Restricted
is restricted. It's still locked out. It takes an act of congress to get
something on or off the restricted list. Then you have to do a firmware link to
each and every fabricator to update it.”


“Oh.
That well, that sucks.”


“Not
really. I'd rather some people didn't have access to nuclear weapons,” Irons
deadpanned.


“Huh.
Not really looking forward to a 'hey y’all watch this' moment?” Bailey said
with a broad smile.


Irons
shivered a little. “No thanks.” The chimp chuckled.


“Me
neither. Come on, you're missing lunch and it's dinner,” he jerked a broad
thumb to the hatch. “This'll keep. I heard Everette wants to have another go at
you in 3D battle sim too. You gotta keep your strength up to keep up with the
twerp.”


“Or
at least his chattering. I still think it's a distraction,” Irons said getting
up. He glanced back to the replicator. 


“This
will keep Admiral. I've assigned a bot to service the replicator,” Sprite said
soothingly. He grunted.


“All
right, let's go. Can't keep the kid waiting...”


 


Click
click, click... Everette looked annoyed. The repeated sound was maddening. He
localized it easily, it wasn't like he had far to look. He just hadn't had the
urge to confront the miscreant about it until now. “Chief you mind?”


“Not
in the slightest.”


“That's
distracting chief,” Everette sighed patiently, not taking his eyes off the
holographic board. His hands were flashing over his keyboard. “What the heck is
that thing anyway?” It echoed in the rec compartment. Obviously the boss had a
new toy. He just wasn't sure why he had to be a pain in the ass and play with
it now.


“Oh
this?” Bailey asked, flipping the tool around. “Multi-tool. I got it off the
Admiral this morning. He's making a bunch. Wanna see?”


“Seen
them chief. What makes that one so special? Never mind later,” he muttered. He
sent orders to chase the Admiral's scouts off. As usual they would duck out of
sight and then pop up somewhere else to harass his main base. “I gotta
concentrate here,” he mumbled.


“Yeah
sure,” the chief mumbled, flipping the multi-tool open and closed like an
ancient butterfly knife. “Next time wear headphones or something.”


“Next
time keep the toys at home. Or in your pocket chief,” Doc said smiling. He
petted Nara in his lap. Others smiled and nodded.


“Fine
fine,” Bailey grumbled, finally putting it away. “I don't see what the big deal
is.”


“Chinese
water torture. Constant sound is distracting,” Irons replied. He was just about
ready. He sent his paltry force off, through the main choke point leading to
his base and then off to the right, away from the direct line to the kid's
base.


“Headed
the wrong way there Admiral,” Bailey snorted.


“No
I'm not,” Irons said with a smile. 


“You're
ah, kinda light there,” Bryan said, watching the kid's forces assemble. The
young man had built an impressive armored mecha force and had now finished
inputting his scripted orders. The force started to move out of the base and
toward the Admiral's base in the lower right of the map.


“Quality
and quantity.”


“Huh?”


“You'll
see.”


“So
what is that thing anyway chief?” Doc asked, disinterested in the game. He
turned to the chimp.


“Multi-tool
like I said.”


“So
what makes it so special? They are pretty common you know.”


“This
has some doodads and widgets my old one doesn't have. Or didn't since it got
blown to smithereens,” he scowled.


“Oh.
Can it do medical stuff?”


“There
is a medical version Doc. You should have a couple. One per person at least,”
Irons said, lifting his chin and looking briefly at the Doc.


“I
do?”


“It's
got basic things like a scanner and a pair of shears and it even has a
cauterizer.”


Bryan
blinked, suddenly looking interested. “Oh. Well, I was thinking something like
what he's got here. The probe,” he pointed to the probe the chief had pulled
out.


“A
tricorder you mean,” Bailey said with a snort. “You got those too.


“Want
me to pause it?” Everette said exasperated.


“No,
I'm fine,” Irons answered. He turned and snagged a tablet from a nearby table.
The owner protested with a yelp.


“Just
a sec.” he tapped the controls and then handed it back.


“What
the...” the kid looked down at it and then at the Admiral in sudden amusement,
annoyance forgotten. “What the heck did you do?”


“What
did he do?” the exec asked, looking over his shoulder. 


The
young man angled his shoulder so the exec could see. When he took his right
hand off the control some of the displays stopped. “Huh?”


“Vitals.
Most tablets can do basic vital functions. So if you don't have a tricorder
handy, link to it and use one.”


“Um...”


“Seriously?”
Bryan asked, suddenly interested. He got up and looked, crowding the kid. “Ah,
I see,” he pointed. “BP, heart rate, pulse, respiration, even blood oxygen
level. Interesting.”


“Biometrics.
Some have a cameras. Depending on the camera you can use it to do other things
like check for soft tissue contusions or bone breaks. Even organ damage.”


“Cool,”
the paramedic said, smiling. “I'll have to remember that.”


“So
what's with the multi-tool?”


“Admiral
gave it to me.”


“Why
would you have one Admiral?” Everette asked, slacking off from the game.
Everything was going according to plan. His scripts were producing units back
at his base. Once he hammered through the Admiral's formidable defenses he'd
follow up with waves to overwhelm him.


“I
wasn't born with implants you know,” Irons said with shake of his head. He
expertly danced his scouts around, just out of range of the kid's forces, while
adding to his tech tree and shelling out soldiers. His workers were adding more
defenses to the choke point but Everette's armor had arrived and were beginning
to pound it.


“Got
you now,” the computer nerd said with a smug grin.


“Don't
count your victories until their won son,” Bailey growled, watching the main
screen where the spectators could see the Admiral's offensive force hook up and
out of view of Everette's army and then back down to the main path. His brows
knit when the force split. One went to the base while the other stopped just
out of sight range of the kid's army.


“It's
in the bag,” Everette said, as his main mecha came up and began to saturate the
choke point defenses with an artillery barrage. In moments the defenses were in
ruins. His friends cheered as he marched his forces through and then spread out
to take the Admiral's base.


“Not
quite,” Irons said, tapping a key. A worker carrying an object trundled toward
the force. It dodged Everette's fire, zigging and zagging back and forth. When
it got in range it set off the nuke.


The
holo flashed as Everette's forces flashed into rubble. He groaned as EMP
dropped the surviving forces. “What the hell?” he said as the Admiral's weak
looking soldiers came in behind his force and began wiping his force out.


“Not
that it'll do you any...” he switched to his base as alarms began to ring.
“How!” he blinked as Irons forces got through the token defenses he had set up
and pounded his production facilities into ruin. “What?”


“Balanced
forces, offense and defense. I told you. And scouting,” the Admiral replied.


“The
scouts told him what you were doing so he tailored his strategy to respond to
it,” Sprite said as the kid sat back and shook his head, stunned.


“I
so had you...” he muttered.


“Nope,
in your dreams kid,” the exec said, smiling. “He is an Admiral after all, he's
probably done stuff like this for oh, your entire life time.”


“More
like four point six times his lifetime sir,” Sprite said with a sniff. “He's
older than he looks.”


“Old
enough to know better, young enough not to care,” Irons responded with a snort.


“That
IP thing you mentioned earlier...” 


“Yeah
chief?” Irons asked as the game wrapped up.


“Good
game,” Everette said grudgingly.


Irons
turned his attention to his opponent. “Remember what I said. You've gotten your
hot keys and scripting down, you're fast, so you can keep up with me even if I
ever interfaced. But don't fall in love with your own strategy. Be flexible. I
think Sun Tzu said that a warrior must be flexible like a blade of grass.”


“Maligning
the quote terribly but close enough for an organic,” Sprite said dryly. Her
holo avatar turned to the group at large and then to Everette. “He's saying you
need to be adaptable. Don't be in love with...” She glanced at Irons.


“Don't
be in love with a heavy hitting frontal assault. Sometimes the simple tools are
best,” he said with a shrug, nodding to the multi-tool. “That thing is great
but if it breaks...”


“You're
back to square one.”


“But
it can adapt to do different things.”


“I
think you're confusing the kid. You're sure confusing me. Jumping all over the
place.”


“It
happens,” Irons yawned theatrically and stretched. “Rematch?” he asked.


“Later,”
the kid said shaking his head. He waved and walked out, shaking his head.


“How
much you want to bet he'll go back and replay the entire match?” Sprite asked
amused. Bailey chuckled softly.


“He'll
be useless until he beats you, you know that right?”


“Everyone
needs a hobby,” Sprite answered with a grin.


 


The
next morning he sipped coffee with the chief while they watched the cargo
supers orchestrate their ballet of cargo pallets and lifting platforms. One
good snarl and they both winced as things piled up and chaos erupted.


Of
course Irons was getting the occasional baleful look. They had thought they
were done shipping stuff down to the planet. His last minute additions had thrown
that schedule out the lock. The captain had backed him too. Of course the extra
time meant some people got more downtime ground side. That was an added benefit
he wasn't getting any credit for.


“So
your arm...”


“What
about it chief?” Irons asked over the cup of coffee. His eyes were on the mess.
Pallets had upturned and cargo was scattered all over the deck. His cargo. He
wasn't happy about the way they were treating it.


“It's
not like the multi-tool is it?” the chief asked. Irons glanced around to make
sure the coast was clear.


“No,
no it's not.”


“Thought
not. nanites?”


“Yes,”
Irons admitted making sure no one else was in ear shot before he admitted that.
“That and yes, some other things I can't get into because they remain
classified.”


“Oh.”


“nanites
get a bad rap,” Sprite said, entering the conversation. Her holo image erupted
from the Admiral's right arm. “Sure there was one incident in the AI war, but
that was handled. And they did more damage with the nukes than the nanites
did.”


“The
nukes cauterized the wound before it consumed the world Sprite.”


“More
like using a sledgehammer to hit a fly,” the AI retorted. “They could have
found alternatives. Programming nanites to kill them, fight fire with fire...”


Irons
waved a dismissive hand. “Old argument, millennia old Sprite. What's done is
done.”


“True,”
she said grudgingly. “But the media had a big hand in the backlash. Hype.”


“Hysteria.
Yes, I know,” the Admiral growled. What she wasn't saying was that nanotech was
also used in the Xeno war. By both sides, and with predictably horrifying
results. That had added to and reignited the hysteria. Seeing a planet being
consumed by little tiny robots tended to do that to a surviving population
after all.


“Fill
me in?” Bailey asked, looking from one to the other.


“The
media, that is the news organizations and the scripted shows and movies you
could download and watch were big on building up a threat. They loved to scare
people.”


“Which
is perfectly natural, organics do that all the time. Try yelling shark on a
beach sometime,” Sprite said.


“True,”
Irons said shaking his head. It was a sore spot for Sprite for obvious reasons.
The early stages of humanity's evolution of artificial intelligence had been
peppered with the entertainment industry of the time finding the best and worst
about a sentient computer. Something that had unfortunately proven true during
the first AI war. The chief sighed patiently. He rolled brown eyes and opened
his mouth. Before he could ask Sprite explained what she was talking about. “A shark
is a predator in the sea. Big ones can get up to five or more meters long. With
sharp teeth.”


Bailey
winced. The imagery there... of being in water and being eaten alive... yes it
did scare the hell out of him. It was like being trapped in a compartment in
the dark with a Dilgarth. He shivered.


“Yeah,
think about someone...” Irons paused and shook his head. “We're drifting off
topic. But to tie that thread into the main one, the threat of a predator was a
theme for many movies and other things.”


“Something
that can eat you without warning would make a good horror flick.”


“Which
they did. Thousands. Millions. The public loves to be scared of something. But
after a while they get over their fear and turn it into curiosity of the
unknown.”


“Another
strange organic thing,” Sprite said with a sniff.


“Organics
fear what they don't understand at first. Remember the material in the early
nineteenth and twentieth century on AI? Some of it turned out to be true right?
There is a grain of truth there, but it's buried in supposition. To get to the
truth you have to get over the fear and take a long hard look at the subject
and study it.”


“Knowledge
is the light that...” Sprite shook her head. “Never mind.”


“Philosophical
discussion later. But getting back to nanites, with the hysteria firmly in mind
the governments at the time put in controls to prevent accidents. They also
firmly limited research and that kept us stagnant. I... well, I may have
covered it before.”


“Just
a bit.”


“We
were getting over the fear of nanites when the Xeno war broke.”


“I
gathered that,” Bailey said with a nod.


“It's
one thing to speculate about nanites as evil. They are just robots. They are
used by evil people, or ignorant people to prey on others. The fear does even
more damage than the actual bot.”


“True.
But you've never been... well, torn apart.”


“You'd
be surprised,” Irons said grinding his teeth a little. The chimp blinked.
“Later chief,” he waved it away. “But the fear of it can make people do stupid
things. Remember what I said about shark earlier? Imagine yelling nanites in a
crowded room?”


This
time the simian did wince and then shivered. “Shit, they'd panic, stampede for
the doors.”


“Right.
And trample anyone in their path. Which is what happened during the war.”


“There
were different nanites used. Three actually. Disassemblers, those tore apart
stuff. Then their were the virals. They either were direct, infecting
everything right away and killing it, or they were time released. The last was
a zombie bug. Turn a person into a robot.”


“Brrrr.”


“Right.
Not a pleasant thought. The interesting thing though is that all that
speculation, all that hysteria building up to the Xeno war gave people ideas on
what to do if something like that happened. They weren't always right, nine
times out of ten they were wrong, but they gave others ideas as well.”


“Ah,
so counters were in place.”


“Well,
not in place but in mind. Many viral nanites could be countered. Fight fire
with fire like Sprite said.”


“True.”


“Same
for the disassemblers. Or an EMP could be used to wipe out mechanical nanites.
Organics could be starved of food, power, or oxygen.”


“Ah.”


“So
yeah, there are counters. But when people panicked they spread it fast than it
could be contained in their flight.”


“Crap.”


“Which
is why harsh quarantine measures were enacted. Nasty, but necessary,” he
grimaced in the familiar pain of having to kill panicking ships trying to flee
a quarantine zone. He didn't want to do it, he still had nightmares, but he'd
also known that if he hadn't other worlds would have fallen.


“And
that's the digest on nanites. At least from our perspective. Neither friend nor
foe, just a tool to use. Treat them right and you'll be fine,” Sprite said in
the silence as he gathered his thoughts. He glanced at her and then nodded.


“Right.
And we can't exactly throw them out and start over. We need them. So we need to
educate people about them.”


“Ah,
gotcha.” Bailey nodded and then waved. “Gotta go, toodles.”


Irons
shook his head as the chief walked off. 
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Irons
tugged on his jacket hem as he watched the loading. He turned as he sensed
someone approach. It wasn't uncommon, watching the loading crew had been an
occupation for those off duty for a while now. Most of the watchers congregated
on the overhead balcony. He'd expected the galley to set up some sort of bar or
minor coffee shop there but so far the food staff had resisted the temptation.
It was a pity, they were losing out on a great location. 


He
wasn't sure he liked it that most of the people avoided his company. He avoided
theirs, preferring a space away from knots of people. It wasn't that he didn't
want company, it was just that he was still cautious after the past several
attempts on his life. Fortunately he immediately recognized the biosign.


“How
are they doing down there?” Bailey asked quietly.


“On
the planet? Not sure,” Irons said lazing against the railing. He'd checked a
few times but left Sprite to keep watch. So far she didn't have much beyond
scuttlebutt she'd picked up from the crew. Most of it was in line with what he
had expected.


“You
haven't been down?”


“I've
been a bit busy up here.”


Bailey
snorted. That was true enough. They didn't have much time left in orbit though.
The captain had a cargo shuttle out wrangling rocks, now that Irons had shown
them the technique. A few of the rocks coming in were ice, which allowed them
to refuel a little. He did think Irons needed a break and had said as much to
Bailey, putting the simian up to suggesting it. Bailey had made sure they
weren't going anywhere anytime soon before coming here to bring it up. “Yeah
well, I'd have thought you'd get some shore leave in.”


“I
might if I knew I wasn't going to be marooned on the planet,” Irons snorted.


Bailey
blinked for a moment then chuffed a sigh and shook his head. “Yeah, there is
that.” He turned and watched a pallet loader trying to get a support strut for
an emergency building into a shuttle and failing. He winced as the driver
applied a little too much force and ripped the paint off one side.


“Someone's
going to get their ass chewed over that,” he growled. “Fuck, that's not a
simple buff out either. Right down to bare metal.”


“Should
have come in at an angle,” the Admiral said disinterested.


“Probably.”


After
a minute of silence as they watched the work crew get the situation under
control Bailey grunted. “Where the hell'd all this come from anyway?”


“I
made it.”


“You?”
Bailey had been a little busy so he'd apparently missed that tidbit.


“Remember
all those asteroids I wrangled earlier?” Irons turned to the chimp with a
serendipitous smile.


“Oh.”


“The
mayor or planetary governor or who ever, wanted shelters,” Irons said as the
pause lengthened uncomfortably. The purser had waited until everything else was
unloaded before allowing the things he'd made to go down. He'd found out an
hour ago that most of it was still sitting in store rooms. What he had seen
yesterday had been the remnants of the last official load. He'd had to go to
the captain when he had found out Mayfair and the purser had cooked up an idea
to charge the colonists shipping for it all. That hadn't gone over well with
Custard. Nor the captain for that matter. The captain had squelched it of
course. That wasn't what they were here for.


He
couldn't understand Mayfair. Was she really so stupid as to undermine her own
position like that? Or was it deliberate? Was she sent out here purposely to
fail?


Of
course some people became sore when they were given a hand out. He could
understand pride, but there was a time and a place for it. When your kids were
starving... that wasn't the time for pride to get in the way. The Agnostan's
had understood that. They intended to do something nice for Destiny, he wasn't
sure what.


Of
course for Notuma it could be the port fees they had asked for when the ship
had finally made official contact with the colony. That had apparently not gone
over well with the penny pinching accountant. He couldn't blame Notuma though,
they were looking a gift animal in the mouth.


Of
course what Notuma didn't or wouldn't realize was that the port fees and the
money the spacers were spending ground side was a major kick to the colony's
economy. The trade would hopefully spread throughout the colony and get people
to re-establish trade routes.


“Yeah,
I heard they were living in caves.” Bailey's face contorted in a rictus of
anger. “Bloody pirates,” he hissed. When the pirates had heard that the towns
and villages had gone bush they had taken what they had wanted and then blasted
the buildings from orbit with kinetic strikes. Most of what they had taken had
been returned already. Not that jewelery and machinery would do much to help
with winter fast approaching.


“They
need those rations you made. A way to make them on their own would be nice,”
the chief said after a bleak moment of thought at how cold and long the winter
would be. He'd heard they had saved some crops but not a lot. Winters were long
on Agnosta. They were even worried about firewood.


“Way
ahead of you chief,” Sprite said amused. He turned to see her holographic image
sitting on the Admiral's shoulder like a tiny faerie.


“Oh?”


She
smiled and pointed. A series of crates were being loaded into another shuttle.
“Plastic extruder for the packaging. They already loaded the food processors.”


“Oh.”


Irons
grunted. “More than one. I'm sending down three, one to each major town. And a
couple of smaller units for the clustered villages.”


“Including
a castle if you can believe it,” Sprite interjected. “They were spared the
kinetic strike since they were well camouflaged.” She had thought that the new
capital would turn up there, that they would evolve into some sort of feudal
society given time and a lack of outside intervention. Fortunately Destiny had
intervened to change that path.


“Really?
I'd think that a castle would be sort of hard to miss from orbit,” Bailey
snorted.


“Not
this one.” A holo appeared in front of them. It was of the planet. A box formed
over an area and then it zoomed in. “The castle is built into the side of a
mountain. It's well hidden due to the use of native stone and the forest.” She
zoomed in again so they could see what looked like a swatch of  mountain
forest. 


“I
don't see anything...” Bailey grunted.


“Here.”
Sprite highlighted the linear outline of the buildings and then rotated the
view to a Bird's eye. “The builder incorporated some of the giant trees into
the castle. Their canopies provide excellent shade and cover from overhead
eyes. Not effective against a thermal imaging scan, but apparently enough to
fool the pirates.”


“And
it's so far out of the way it doesn't get much traffic you'd think.”


“No,
it does.” Sprite highlighted a valley trail. “The castle is in the middle of
this passage which is used to transfer goods between the coastal towns and the
inner plains towns. It's also a good base for foresters to log the surrounding
area and then sell their goods to both sides.”


“Ah.”


“I
think it's going to be a major trade center and possibly a contender for the
new planetary capital once things get sorted out,” Irons said.


“Maybe.
My money is on one of the space port areas. Flying in and out of the mountains
is hard.”


“Speaking
as a chief engineer with no flying experience Chief?” Sprite teased with a
smile.


“No,
just as a passenger thinking about flying a brick down into a mountain chain,”
Bailey retorted.


“Point.”


“You
were saying they've got food extruders now? Or will?”


“They
are simple things. Put raw food or other organic materials into the hoppers and
the plastic wrappers in a feed slot and it will spit out ration packs.”


“Well,
it also needs water and electrical power Admiral,” Sprite pointed out
helpfully. “About one hundred kilowatts of electrical power per device.”


Bailey
winced at that. He turned but then something caught his eye and he turned back
to see pallets of wind turbine parts. “Thought of everything huh?”


“I
try. Generally fail, but I try.”


 


Bryan
scowled as he dropped his bags onto his desk and sat on a stool. He shook his
head as the lights in his little sickbay came up to see Irons there stroking
Nara.


“Home
sweet home. How's she been?”


Irons
looked up with a polite smile. “Fine, fine, just fine. Kits too Doc.”


“Don't
call me that, after the past couple of days I've had, goddess of space I feel
like....”


“Problems
Doc?” Irons asked looking up.


“Yeah,
something's getting to the kids. People with weak immune systems I think. Not
sure what. I got called in to take a look but I don't have a clue,” he sighed,
clearly frustrated. He got up and paced. Nara chittered at him and he stopped
to stroke her pelt.


“So
why are you here and not there?”


“I
can't figure it out, and I can't describe it over the link. I brought up some
tissue and blood samples to do some digging.”


“Ah.”
Irons sat back and crossed his legs. “And here I thought you came up to check
the medical database.”


“Do
give me some credit. We, hell you cloned it. There is a copy down there. Or if
worse comes to worse I could access it through the satellite net you set up.
Thanks for that, it's helped coordinate medical rescue efforts a lot.”


“Good
to hear,” Irons said with a nod.


“You
don't look so well Admiral, sleeping okay?” Bryan asked, checking him over.


“A
lot to do, and not a whole lot of time to do it in Doc, I'm just bushed.”


“You
need some time off.”


“When
we're in transit I'll get some time off.” Irons yawned and stretched. Nara
looked up and then stretched herself. “So what are the symptoms?” he asked
after Nara finished.


Bryan
frowned as he unpacked the cooler with the blood in it. “In the little kids it
starts with irritability and drowsiness. Some of the older kids and adults have
headaches, neck stiffness, confusion, and fever. A few have bad reactions to
light and sound. After a while they get constant nausea and vomiting. After a
while the patient collapses and dies.”


“That's
bad,” Irons sat up abruptly, suddenly concerned about an outbreak. The last
thing they needed was a major disease. Which... he tried to rally his thoughts
as guilt started to set in. He should have anticipated this. Damn it...


“Tell
me about it.” Bryan shook his head. The captain was concerned about exposing
their only medic to a possible outbreak. Bryan had been forced to repeatedly
explain to the captain that he had been given all his immunization shots before
embarking.


Sprite
felt a little exasperation. The doctor clearly needed a fresh perspective. He
hadn't bothered to do a scan... no he didn't even have a bot connected to his
system! Not even a search engine! How stupid was that? Fortunately she had a
solution. The medical texts she had copied over to him had already been
indexed. A little programming and a spider bot began to crawl through the
remaining files, adding to the index. It would even cross reference material
when it was done. 


That
solved future problems but not the current one. Sprite did a quick check and
found quite a few maladies with similar symptoms. They needed to narrow the
field. She picked one that had the highest probability and went with it.
“Doctor, is there the presence of a rash or swelling of the spine or brain?”
Sprite asked.


Bryan
scowled, ignoring the doctor crack. “Let me check my notes.” He pulled out his
tablet, unzipping it from it's cover and dropping the carrying case back into
his bag. “Um,” he looked down at it and started to scroll through it.


“Accessing.
Running a word search. I see you copied the notes of several of the medics on
the planet. Two mention a rash, one mentions possible brain swelling. I would
suggest checking the blood for bacterial or viral infection.” There was a hint
of triumph in her voice. She had figured it out after all so she had a right to
be smug.


“Oh?”
Bryan asked looking up.


“Accessing
your medical database I've come across one possible subject that encompasses
all mentioned symptoms.”


“Do
tell!” Bryan said, hope in his eyes.


“Terran
Meningitis.”


“Menin...
oh my. Oh my.” Bryan shook his head, eyes wide. “How, how could I have missed
something so obvious!” he looked down, hand shaking as he scrolled through the
database files to the indicated diagnosis.”


“Easy
there Doc, it's just a theory right now. A blood test will confirm or deny it.
But I'm curious...”


“What's
the common vector?” Bryan said, looking up. “Sorry, Admiral, sorry. Didn't mean
to interrupt, but how are they getting this? It's spread across several areas,
thousands of square kilometers! Can it be airborne? Did the pirates sow this?”


“Most
likely they got it from drinking the water,” Irons sighed, sitting back. Bryan
frowned. “Untreated water has contaminants in it. Things like bacteria and
pathogens. That's why people are taught to boil it before drinking it.”


“Um...”


“With
the rudimentary situation down there, I'm not surprised now that something like
this is happening. I am pissed at myself that I missed it,” Irons growled,
fists clenching. Nara looked up and then got off his lap, reacting to his
distress.


“You're
only human Admiral!” Bryan said in dismay, hand on his arm.


“Mister
Kelley is correct Admiral, you can't think of everything, we are all far from
perfect. Stop beating yourself up over this and focus on what needs to be done
now. Mister Kelley, the diagnostic tests are rather simple. A rudimentary check
for inflammation markers should be a positive indicator if my hypothesis bears
out,” Sprite said.


“Right,
right, blood count, C-reactive proteins, and cultures.”


“To
positively rule out Meningitis we need a sample of lumbar fluid from someone
who is afflicted. With that you can check for the specific type of pathogen or
bacteria and come up with a treatment method.”


“Right,
I'll get on it. Right away.”


“However,
you can suggest to your colleagues on the ground that they overhaul the water
treatment and waste treatment methods. Sometimes you organics foul your own
drinking water which leads to situations like this.”


“I...
I'm from a station ma'am, so I don't know. We recycle everything.”


“Ah,
yes. Well, according to the literature a broad spectrum antibiotic should help
treat the people infected. If they are in the early stages it should kill it
quickly. Others will require more intensive treatment.”


“Thank
you. I'll get the tests running now and then call my colleagues on the ground
and have them start right away. Right away!” Bryan said getting up and rushing
the samples to his small lab.


“I
should have seen it,” Irons said getting up.


“Quite
possibly you did but then focused on the bigger picture,” Sprite said as he
blindly left the sickbay. “You're being too hard on yourself. You can't do
everything and be everywhere at once Admiral. They do have to learn to stand on
their own feet.”


“I
can give them a push can't I?!” he demanded. A passing crewman gave him a
bewildered look and then moved on fast. He caught the look and sighed.


“Admiral...”


“You're
right, I need to put this into perspective. I'm going to double check my notes.
See what else I missed,” he growled. “Check everything against survival
guidelines, which we should have done in the first place,” he snarled.


“I'm
not perfect either. You know what, I can't talk to you like this. When you're
tired and cranky. Admiral, you're exhausted. You're getting yourself worked up
over something you have no control over. My suggestion is to get some downtime.
Rest and then look at it with fresh eyes. I'll do the comparison. In fact, I've
already started and I'll be finished momentarily.”


“And
then?”


“And
then I'll copy the things we missed to your inbox and then I'll order the
replicators to fill in the blanks.”


“Fine,”
he sighed.


 


Irons
frowned at the captain the next morning. “Are you ordering me off your ship
captain?”


“No,
not that, I'm just, well, I'm encouraging you to get some down time Admiral.”
He'd thought Bailey would have got the Admiral to go down. He wasn't sure why
the Admiral wasn't going. Perhaps it was because he was a born spacer. Perhaps
not. Perhaps he was worried he'd lose his ride. Ferguson had decided to not
allow that.


When
Bailey had told him that Irons hadn't taken the bite he'd called the Admiral
in, first thing in the ship's morning, right after his breakfast.


“I
can do that in my room if you want.”


“I'm
saying...” he sighed, paused, and then adjusted his cufflinks. After a moment
he looked up. “I'm trying to say get some down time. Go check out the planet.
We've pushed back the departure time again since we've got a shuttle down.”


“Anything
I can do to help?” Irons asked. He clearly was tired though.


Ferguson
shook his head, amused. Did the man ever take a break? Did he ever think of
himself? Apparently not. He knew thought that giving so much of himself away
wasn't good. Irons needed some downtime. “No, we've got it covered. Look, I
give you my word, we'll be here when you get back. Bailey wont let us budge
anyway,” he said amused.


“I
take it Bailey put you up to this?”


“Among
other people,” the captain said with a snort of amusement.


“Okay,
that sounds a bit ominous,” Irons said looking at him.


The
captain spread his hands apart in a disarming motion. “No ill intent. Most of
it is from people who know you best and are concerned you're burning yourself
out. Which you are. A little rest and recuperation is in order. Bryan is
threatening to make it an order if he must.”


“Okay,
I'll go check out the planet.”


“That's
all we ask.”


“Joy.”


The
captain shook his head. “Don't be such a downer. The ship will be fine and it
will be here when you get back. Go see the sights. Go talk to the people. They
want to see you too. Custard has been a little put out that you haven't come
down.”


“Okay
okay,” Irons said shaking his head, hands raised in surrender. “I'm going, I'm
going.”
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Admiral
Irons visited the planet a week before they left. He had to, not just to give
in to the good natured bullying of his so called friends and subordinates but
also for diplomatic reasons, and really for his own peace of mind.


He'd
planned on going down at some point, but the needs of the planet had been best
served by his remaining in orbit doing what he could with what he had on hand. 
He'd managed to wrangle a few more rocks and had been rather busy dealing with
them for some time. 


He
took his own launch down, bringing a load of broad spectrum antibiotics as well
as immunization materials for everything he, Bryan, and Sprite could think of. 


It
was a normal drop, nothing really memorable. The skies were a nice shade of
blue, pretty. The star port had clear skies, though some thunderheads were
gathering on the south eastern horizon.


He
wasn't really interested in the view, he'd seen rustic planets before. He'd
seen them as small colonies or badly damaged ones like this one was. He scanned
the port. Good, there wasn't going to be any reception committee or party for
him. Good. He really didn't want the attention right now. He had more important
things to think about.


Damn
it! There he went again, thinking about the long view, about “Important things”
when he really should be just relaxing and enjoying the outing. Apparently the
others were right, he did need some time off to just unwind.


He
passed over a swamp to land near the growing star port. The port wasn't what it
had been, a poor shadow of the original. But it would be better with careful
management and investment, he thought, rolling his shoulders.


Sprite
noted a large tree as they descended. She tried to bring it up but he was in
the middle of landing and cut her off. Later she went over the file while he
was asleep and came to a startled conclusion. When he woke she told him.


She
showed him the footage from the flight camera. He was amused when she pointed
out a large hilltop clearing with a giant tree on top. It was near a river,
tentacles from the tree ran to the river. He took a sip of coffee, amused at
her sudden interest. It wasn't like her to go off on a tangent like this.


“So?”
he asked, disinterested. Alien biota were not his specialty.


“So?
Don't you notice who it is Admiral?” she asked exasperated. She highlighted the
giant plant.


“No.
It's over 150 meters tall.” Then her choice of pronoun registered. “What...
wait who? What do you mean who?” His brows knit in sudden intent speculation.
It couldn't be!


“It's
a Vesuvian Admiral,” Sprite explained excitedly. She pointed out the shape,
doing a comparison match from the Encyclopedia Galactica files. “The size of it
though, it's immense. Old. Very old. Definitely a mature adult,” Sprite said.
She pointed out the insects and wildlife buzzing around the top mouth. Again
that was normal for a Vesuvian. They emitted pheromones that attracted insects
and other wildlife.


“Spirit
of space!” he looked with fresh eyes, completely surprised and awed. He had her
replay the image and enhance it. She cross referenced an adult Vesuvian with
the images and got a ninety eight percent match.


“Damn.”
He noted that the normally red petals around it's mouth at the top of the head
were shot with purple and yellow instead. “It looks like a giant Denubian
dandelion,” he muttered.


“Adaptation
to it's environment or it's malnutrition.”


“Whatever,
let's go take a look,” he said, now very interested in the diversion.


 


They
went to the clearing in a restored air car. The air car was one of the few
remaining on the planet. He had only to ask Jim, the dour farmer for a ride.
The farmer had tossed him the keys with a wave.


The
air car was old, and had seen better days. Still it was functional, maintaining
a stable hover about a meter off the ground. It was a battered, faded blue pick
up truck, something to be expected in a rural setting like this one. Function
over fashion was the rule in the rural community. 


He'd
taken along a guide, a teen related to Custard who had seemed bored and
interested in the diversion at first. Irons had been pretty sure that the teen
had been wished on him as a guide to keep the lad out of mischief more than to
guide him. Though it might be both reasons.


He
glanced at the lad out of the corner of his eye. Red hair, freckles, yes
definitely a relative of Mr. Custard. He had pimples and a gawky adolescent
look to him, obviously he was in the early stages of puberty. He was more
interested in looking for girls than in showing an out of towner what was what.


Which
suited Irons just fine. He didn't really want a guide. He was curious about how
the lad would react when he found out where they were going to. And what would
he do when the Vesuvian reacted?


When
he got to the base of the hill his guide warned him off. The kid was pale, eyes
locked on the giant tree. “That tree is evil. Any who come near it end up as
food,” he grimaced.


The
stamen tentacles were whipping around constantly. Occasionally one would catch
a bird or group of insects on it's sticky tip and whip it into the mouth. Irons
nodded, craning his neck over the yoke to see it through the dirty windshield.
Yes, Vesuvian, definitely an omnivore. Good.


He
pulled up in a relatively flat spot and got out. The kid was really nervous
now, adams apple bobbing constantly, sweat beading on his brow.


He
felt a rumble under foot. Sprite translated the subsonics as language, running
it through the universal vocoder.


'Go
away,” the deep bass voice told him curtly.


He
spread his hands apart. “I can't do that. Not yet. I believe you are a
Vesuvian,” the Admiral immediately replied. Sprite used the force emitters in
his legs to create subsonic signals in reply.


There
was a rumble of apparent shock through the alien. Obviously no one had talked
to it in centuries. How could he live a life like that? He personally couldn't.
Humans were social animals. They went mad without some sort of semi regular
social contact. What did the absence do to this alien he wondered warily. 


“You
are the first one to notice in centuries. So? Now go away human,” the Vesuvian
rumbled. A tentacle lashed out. He let it hit his shields and was knocked back
onto his ass, the tree reared back startled. He could hear loud cracks and pops
as it moved and shook the tentacle. Hitting the shield would have smarted.
Brown and blue moss was coming off the creature and animals that had taken
refuge in the moss were taking flight.


“You...
how..? that hurt!” the plant snarled.


“Probably,”
Irons said. Getting back onto his feet he brushed himself off. “I came here to
talk.”


“What
is there to talk about human? My species dies with me. My home world is gone,”
it moaned softly, then louder and louder.


The
guide and Admiral winced. He waited as the guide covered his ears. When the
moaning ebbed he nodded, hands on his hips. “You done feeling sorry for
yourself?”


“You
have no concept of...”


“I'm
from your time as well bub,” Irons growled. “My name is Fleet Admiral John
Henry Irons of the Federation Navy.”


The
sentient plant quivered in rage. Tentacles lashed out to strike around them.
Irons dodged a few. He let one hit the shield and bounce back. It flicked the
tentacle in obvious pain.


“You
done? Yes I know you're an adult. And no, you are not the last of your kind. In
fact there are four of your kind on the ship I came in. They are in orbit. The
ship is about to leave.”


“You...
you lie!”


“Why
would I?” Irons asked, shaking his head. He glared at the tiny light sensors
embedded in the flesh of the plant. “I wanted to make sure you were real before
I told them. I didn't want to get their hopes up. They had decided to pass on
this planet since it isn't as warm as they would like. I can tell them you are
here however. But if you would prefer to remain here feeling sorry for
yourself, wallowing in your own self pity, that is your choice after all.”


“Where
would I go?” the tree laughed. “Where?”


“Well,
you are a bit big for a starship,” Irons admitted. “At least the current ones.
I believe your people had larger ships for your people? Colony ships?”


“All
gone. I came here as a child. Centuries ago.”


“I
kinda figured. Before the war?”


“Yes.
I and the others were hired to monitor the biota on this cold miserable excuse
for a world... the others that survived died in the long hard winters or the
floods that came after the world was bombed ... Only I survived here. Alone in
my grief.”


“Well,
you can continue to wallow in it or begin to rebuild. Your people need your
wisdom. We need it as well,” Irons said, brushing his thighs off. He cocked his
head.


“What
would you have me do?” the plant asked after a long quiet moment of
contemplation.


“Help.
I will see if we can get the others on the ship to come down and meet you.
Perhaps you can work together with the others on this world to rebuild it. You
have abilities the others lack. Knowledge of this land spanning centuries.” He
spread his hands indicating the surrounding area. “They can do things with
technology that you lack. Together, you may find a brighter tomorrow.”


“Make
your call. And Admiral...”


Irons
turned. “Yes?”


“Thanks.”
He felt a wave of relief in that simple world. It felt good.


Irons
called the ship. He told the captain about the giant Vesuvian. The purser
called them in their cabin. They responded with great agitation about the
Admiral's involvement, then became intrigued about the old one. They came down
to the the planet on the next available shuttle an hour later. 


Irons
waited, talking a little with the guide and the Vesuvian until they arrived.
When they did they reached out tentacles toward the giant plant. It twined
giant hand tentacles out to touch them. Their conversation became so complex
Sprite couldn't follow it. He could see the plants trading chemicals through
the skin contact. Light, subsonic sound, and chemicals. Fascinating really. At
least to a xenobotanist or linguist. Which of course he wasn’t. He turned to
the lad. The boy seemed enraptured. Good.


“We'll
leave you to discuss whatever.. catch up,” Irons waved. “You've got a comm
link, call us.”


“We
will. Admiral, our eternal gratitude. Our species may become whole once more.”


“Keep
reaching to the light,” Irons said bowing a little then raising both hands in a
Vesuvian salute. They raised their arm tentacles in response.


“Good
day,” he returned with the guide.


“I
can't...” The lad danced around him, excited and awed by all that had
transpired in just a couple of hours. “Are they...”


The
Admiral looked at him closely. “They are a plant alien. Yes they are sentient.
You can read about them if you want.”


“I...we
lost a lot. I can't wait to tell all my friends! Mara's going to flip!”


“Don't
treat them as a tourist trap son, they are sentient after all and may want some
privacy. But if you are eager to help them you could ask.”


“How?”
The boy asked.


“I'll
find you a vocoder you can use,” Irons replied amused.


He
heard later that the Vesuvians had chosen to remain on the colony to help
rebuild. The Admiral managed to convince the captain to give them a few more
days so he could help them.


He
gave them a hydrogen generator. It generated energy by splitting water from the
stream to store in fuel cells... He had to set up a filtration system to keep
the system from getting clogged, but they should be able to keep that running
with routine maintenance. 


It
was good that it needed regular maintenance. That would force them to remain in
the here and now, to remain functional and sentient. To also cooperate with the
other sentient people in the community around them.


He
created orchard heaters for them for the long winter. He also gave them solar
panels and UV lights for the winter. The boy had eagerly helped load the truck
and run the supplies back and forth for him. He had to admire the lad, so
flexible and alive. Youth had it's advantages. 


Finally
he arranged a trade with the human survivors in the cave system nearby. In
exchange for the rare metals the giant Vesuvian had drawn from the ground and
stockpiled, they would maintain the equipment and provide them with food
rations during the winter.


 


Some
refugees also chose to stay on the planet. Most of them were originally from
the colony but a few were from other planets not on their itinerary. With the
planet scorched, the new matriarch of Leo's pride  passed on remaining behind. 


The
rest of the refugees decided to remain on board and if the other planets didn't
work out they hoped to be dropped off on the return flight. The planet's
current settlements wouldn't be able to support them and it was perilously
close to the planet's winter. The winter would last five long cold months. More
than one person was shivering at the idea of being buried alive in snow and
ice.
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“So
they're staying on board?” Cheetahra asked, packing her bags. Long limbs
allowed her to grab things easily. She wasn't very strong, but nimble fingers
packed her meager belongings quickly. She had a lot to pack, and not a lot of
time. She'd left it until the last minute, unsure if the other Neo's were going
to stay or not. The last time she'd listened to the ship's grapevine they had
decided to go.


That
had been a bummer. She'd picked out a couple of nice spots she could set up
shop. The blue marble looked absolutely gorgeous from space. The greens... she
smiled wistfully. In a few more hours she'd be down there for the first time.
The first of her people. A trend setter, she thought with a hint of amusement
at her self.


“Yes
but honestly, I don't think you should stay. It's hell there in winter. You're
really not built for it,” Bryan said, shaking his head. He was deeply troubled,
divided on this. She was a cheetah, they were long limber sentients more suited
for African plains than frigid post ice age forest worlds.


It
wasn't because he was losing a fine medic. He got that. He understood, people
moved on with their lives, breaking off ties and establishing new ones over
time. Cheetahra was looking to set down roots though, and she was determined to
do it in as safe a place as she could find. A planet actually, some place with
plenty of room to grow without having to worry about food or air.


Well,
air anyway, food and heat would still be a problem for her, Bryan mused. She
didn't realize how difficult it woul dbe for her lean Neo frame to adapt to
such a cool climate. She had only a couple ounces of fat on her entire body,
most of them were in her breasts. When that cold wind hit her... he shivered
looking away.


Nimble 
fingers zipped up a bag and then tied it shut. She cinched the bindings and
then flitted her ears and tail. She looked around the spartan cabin. She would
be glad to be rid of this place, glad to see open spaces and feel the wind in
her fur. Oh how she had longed for that!


“Admit
it, you just don't want to have to fill the hole in graveyard I'll leave
behind,” she said, looking up and smiling at him. Her tail flirted with his
leg. He blushed.


“Yes,
no I mean, yeah that will be a headache, but I don't want anything to happen to
you. That would suck.”


“You
are sweet. If you had fur and spots you'd be cute,” she purred, folding a
towel. She added it to the next bag.


“Taking
the towels too?” Bryan asked amused. She flicked her ears in amusement, not
folding them flat in annoyance. Finally she shot him an amused but tight lipped
smile. Predators rarely showed their teeth unless it was for a threat or fear
display.


“And
the washcloths. You can make more. Where I am going everything is needed,” she
shrugged. She'd leased as much time as the Purser would allow to make as many
things as she could think of with the replicators. He'd made her do it at
night, in between drops or at odd times. It had been a pain, but worth it.
Hopefully it would be enough. She had a tent and some basic hand tools, as well
as a medical kit and plenty of e-books. She'd snagged every e-book she thought
would help her, all her favorites, and anything related to colonies and the
planet below. After seeing what the Admiral did with equipment she'd tossed in
every manual she could as well. 


She'd
even thrown in some trade goods. She had quite a lot of food, most of it
protein e-rats she'd made off and on with the food replicators over the past
couple of weeks. It was all she had.


“Well,
if you're going, you're going,” He shook his head. “Let me go get what I can
spare from sickbay to help set up your practice.”


“You
don't have to do that,” she said, eying him. He smiled. 


“What
are friends for?” he asked softly. He touched her cheek, stroked his thumb
against it for a moment. She rubbed back for a moment, eyes closed. He smiled
softly as she opened her eyes slowly. They stared into one another eyes for an
eternity of a moment. He nodded and then turned and left without another word.


She
sniffed then snuffled. She turned and blew her nose and shook off her sudden
sadness. She smelled someone coming and looked up. “Come.”


Irons
hand paused as he was about to knock. He shrugged then opened the cabin door. 
“Not you too,” she sighed.


“Me
too what?” he asked putting a couple of duffels down. There was a parka
sticking out of one of them.


“Trying
to talk me out of going. Unless you're coming as well?” she asked, looking at
the bags.


The
Admiral shook his head. “No. It's too close to Pyrax and it doesn't have what I
need to continue to rebuild the Federation. But you can do some of that,” he
said amused. He patted the bags. “Which is why I'm giving you these.”


He
pulled out a tablet from the duffel pouch of the top one and handed it to her.


“What
am I looking at?” she asked amused, taking the proffered device.


“The
equatorial region of the planet. It's got some spectacular storms, especially
on the coasts, but there are plains there like the ones Africa had on Earth.
They are colder than Africa though, more along the temperature ranges of the
plains in North America. Some snow on the high ground so watch out. There are
also a couple of small villages in that area that the pirates missed. Only a
handful of people in each, but I bet they'd be happy to have a medic.”


“Thank
you,” she said with an ear flick and smile, pressing the tablet to her chest.


“I've
got more clothes for you, since you've got ship and station issue. Winter
clothes. Your fur will most likely grow out in winter, but cheetah were never
built to handle hard winters like Agnosta has,” he told her a bit gruffly.


She
nodded mute. He pulled the second bag up. “This has some medical supplies. It's
a full paramedic trauma kit. I've also got a copy of medical texts in a dozen
flash chips and a copy of the Encyclopedia Galactica as well as a few other
things I thought you'd find handy. Sprite bookmarked the sections on Neo-feline
physiology and the most common problems that afflict frontier colonies.”


“Thank
you Admiral,” she smiled.


“You'll
get the rest of the gear on planet,” he smiled. She wrapped her tail around him
as he turned to go. He turned back. She enveloped him in a hug, purring.


“Thank
you,” she murmured, rubbing his cheek with her own.


“My
pleasure young lady,” he replied huskily as she released him. “You better get a
move on, the last shuttle leaves in thirty minutes.” A time blinked on his HUD.


“Oops,
make that twenty eight and counting down,” he corrected. He nodded backing away
as she hurriedly packed. With all this gear she was going to have to make
multiple trips just to get to the boat bay.


Bryan
met her at the shuttle on the second trip. He had a couple of dozen packages at
his feet. “I've got spares and I can make more so don't worry,” he said as she
frowned and her ears went flat. “And the Admiral is already replicating
replacement tools for me as well,” he hugged her. “Goddess speed.”


“You
as well,” she said returning the hug, but her eyes were on the shuttle.


“Hurry
up we don't have all day! Window's closing!” the pilot called.


“I'm
coming!” she called. Bryan helped her bring the gear to the cargo lock. A cargo
handler packed it in. She caught sight of an air car inside.


“Who...”


“You,”
Bryan said, taking her by the elbow and steering her to the lock. “The Admiral
of course. There is also a micro replicator, fuel, a micro reactor, solar
blankets, wind turbine, emergency shelters, a ton of other stuff, and enough
emergency rations to live out the winter. Good luck,” he said gruffly. She
turned and gave him one more fierce hug then bounded up the stairs, dashing
tears.


“Last
call. Clear the deck,” the boat bay officer said. Bryan waved then turned
walking out as the shuttle lock closed.


“She'll
land on her feet,” Irons said from the boat bay hatch as Bryan exited the boat
bay. He stepped aside to let the medic through then the hatch closed.


“She's
a cat. They always do,” the medic said passing him. He patted the Admiral's
arm. “That was a generous thing you did. All that gear.”


“She
needed it,” Irons replied with a shrug. “I know she'll put it to good use.”
That was one of the reasons he'd done it. She was a medic. Anything she did to
better herself would in some way help those in the community around her. Which
in turn paid it forward to the next generation.


“Yeah,”
Bryan nodded. “Yeah, that she will,” he sighed.


 


“Why
are we doing this?” a tech asked, suiting up, the last shuttle had just docked
and they were now leaving the system.


“You're
asking me?” his blue haired partner asked, testing his oxy bottle. Green, he
had plenty of air, and just enough nitrogen. Good. “I have no clue. Not one
fracking clue. Just told to do the job and don't ask stupid questions.”


“What's
this thing for anyway?” the tech asked nudging the ball with a foot. It wasn't
like he had anything better to do, he just hated the idea of doing a space walk
while the ship was underway. What if they had... he controlled his fearful
shiver. It was best not to think of a dutch... he winced as he realized he was
thinking of it. Firmly he turned his attention on his gear.


Fortunately
most of his gear was in good shape. They had replaced all the suits in Pyrax,
and he'd had enough space walks since they had left to break everything in
properly. The last thing that had needed fixing was the fan. It's bearings had
been giving off an incredibly annoying buzzing sound until he'd finally gotten
a replacement.


“Speaking
of which...” the blue haired tech sighed looking away and shaking his head in
amused disgust.


“Careful!”
Everette said coming into the airlock and holding up a restraining hand. “It's
a neutrino detector. The only one we've got. It's a bitch to make and
calibrate. It took a couple of weeks to get it right.”


“Okay,”
the EVA tech looked puzzled. “And we need this why?”


“It...
look okay it's in the bow. Right... um...” Everette pulled a tablet out and
pulled up a shot of the ship. “Here,” he said. He pointed to a spot on the bow.
“See that dip? It's for this. We hook it up right there. It will help the bridge
crew.”


“Why?”


“It
detects neutrinos,” the young man explained. Everette shrugged. “It's a sensor.
I don't have a clue.”


“I
do,” a voice rumbled behind them. He turned to see Admiral Irons come into the
lock. The Admiral was dressed in a skin suit but one sleeve was missing. “About
ready?” he asked, nodding politely to the others.


“What?
You're going too?”


“Yup.
Chief Bailey wants me to teach you how to do this and set up the other
sensors,” Irons hefted a crate. “We've got a couple of hours to replace the bow
sensors. I've got the mass spectrometer here. The basic spectrometer is in the
corridor. We've got a mess of cameras to replace and the graviton detector will
have to wait till next run.”


“Um...”


“They
are sensors to guide the ship. To keep it from bumping into nasty things,” he
explained patiently.


“Okay,
I get that.”


“Besides
it's an order,” the Admiral said with an amused look. “And I'm not about to
argue with the chief on it. Are you?” He turned to the others, dogging his
helmet.


“Uh..
No, when you put it that way.” Everette dogged his own helmet then checked his
readings. “Aren't you missing a sleeve?”


“Artificial
arm,” Irons replied. He ran his index finger over the near invisible seam
around the arm. “It's sealed, don't worry.” They didn't know that it was a
nanite seal, better than anything they had. He had no intention of telling them
either. He wasn't in the mood for hysterics.


“Oh.”



“I've
used this suit for three, no four years.”


“Oh,”
Everette said again and then got busy double and triple checking his seals.
Irons checked him as well and gave him a thumbs up.


Sprite
bounced into each of the other suits electronics, confirmed they were ready,
then out. She lit a green light on the Admiral's HUD.


“Green,”
Irons said nodding to the tech at the door. The air in the chamber evacuated
and their suit lights turned on. “I would have preferred doing this in orbit,
but we got side tracked by other things,” Irons grimaced.


“So,
neutrino...”


“It
detects particles that nuclear things emit. Think of it that way. Stars, ships,
space stations, power plants basically. Anything that uses a nuclear reaction.”


“Oh,”
the tech grunted.


“I'd
say anything that lets us know about another ship is a good thing,” Everette
said softly. “I for one don't want to be scooped up by a pirate.”


“Bingo,”
Sprite said smugly to the Admiral. She had a running bet with him that the
geeky computer tech would be the first to figure that out. Obviously she'd won
that bet.


“Ah.
Okay, yeah, good point,” the EVA tech nodded in sudden understanding. “So how
does this thing work?”


“It's
a giant ball of cameras and sensors. Around it is a ball of heavy water kept in
by a shielded shell. When a neutrino comes in it reacts with the heavy water.
That is picked up by the cameras, which tells the computer where the neutrino's
were coming from. It's nearly faster than light since neutrino's have almost
negligible mass,” Irons explained.


“Oh.
Sorry I asked,” the tech muttered.


“And
the others?” Everette asked, not sorry at all. One of the EVA techs grimaced.


“Spectrometers
bounce incoming light around mirrors and special grates that break it up into
the electromagnetic spectrum for sensors to pick up. These sensors can detect
changes in the wavelengths. This tells us about an object. It's composition,
stuff like that.”


“Okay.”


“It
isn't as useful for some things like a freighter. Though it does have it's uses
in Hyperspace. We have three different versions, a passive spectrograph, a
laser one, which bounces a light out to get a reflection back, and a mass
spectrometer.”


“So
why do we need them?”


“Every
little bit of data helps,” Irons shrugged. “In this case it can help the bridge
see things, what they are made of, and the computer can then compute their mass
and gravitational index. If lets say, it's a star, it can then alter the
shields to be the most energy efficient for that star.”


“Oh,”
the tech grimaced as they got to the bow. The sensors had already been pulled
in dry dock. Irons was a little surprised they had gone out without new ones.
They had flown to Agnosta on the bare minimum. Something he wasn't happy about.
Even on Io 11 he'd had the willies about running that sort of risk. Then again,
after they had discovered the sabotage, perhaps it wasn't so surprising.


“Lets
get to work,” Everette said nodding. Each of them clipped their safety lines in
then went to work opening packages.


“All
connections are shape and color coded. Red to red, black to black. If you can't
see well, switch to IR. Some of the wiring harness have IR tags your scanners
should be able to see. When in doubt, call me. I'll be focusing on the graviton
detector.”


“Yes
sir,” Everette gave a thumbs up. “I've got the tablet here. I think we'll be
okay.”


 


“Well,
that was fun,” Everette said, undoing and then racking his helmet hours later.
He was proud that his hands weren't shaking. He went to use his forearm to wipe
sweat from his face but the tech grabbed his arm then tossed him a towel.


“Don't
ever use a suit man. Sweat will get into stuff, corrode metals, and the water
will crystallize when it freezes. Nasty stuff happens,” he said. He shook his
head. Greenhorns. The kid was dangerous to everyone around him.


“Thanks.”


“Next
time wear a sweat band,” the other tech said, not looking up. He used the towel
to dry his blue hair.


“Yeah,
I'll remember that. First time,” Everette said shrugging. The others froze and
looked at him. “What?”


“You
really are a greenhorn?”


“Um...
I swapped with Benita, she's got some stomach bug. Besides, I wanted to do it.
It's not like it's hard, just plug and play.” He spread his hands helplessly.


“Okay
but...”


“It's
no big deal.”


“You're
a rookie. On...”


“Seriously.
No big deal. I didn't get hurt,” the kid said, spreading his hands apart.


“Which
isn't the point. You're supposed to be watching their backs as much as they
watch yours,” the Admiral sighed. “They and I took it for granted that you knew
the routine.”


“Yeah,
well, I did this years ago. It's not that hard. Like riding a bicycle, what
ever that is.”


“You...
Wait you said you didn't..”


“On
this tub. I've done it a million times on my home turf as a kid. Come on, Pyrax
remember? It's a space colony.”


“Okay.
Not everyone went out though.”


“Yeah
well, I did,” Everette shrugged. “It's fun to see the stars. I used to do it
when I was little when we were done work. We'd sit out on the hull and watch
the gas giant, or the debris, or just stared at the stars.”


“Okay...”


“How'd
you get a suit?” Irons asked amused.


“I,
well, we used rescue balls when we were young. Marsha had a suit because she
was a tween. When I was older I rated a suit.”


“Ah,”
Irons nodded in understanding.


“I'm
going to go eat lunch. I've got to swap the lidar in thirty.”


“Um...”
One of the techs blinked.


“It's
got a time issue,” Everette said, taking his gloves off.


“Ah,”
Irons nodded. 


“Not
following.”


“Electronics
need a time. Sensors do as well. Lidar works by sending a laser out. It hits
something then comes back. The computer can get a lot of info from that, like
the spectrograph thing. But it can also get a sense of the object's speed, shape,
and direction by comparing the time it takes for the signal to go out and come
back,” Irons explained.


“Which
it can't do when it's clock is screwed up. Which is why I get to go fix it,”
Everette grinned.


“Um,
you realize it's not as simple as pulling a chip. Not in space.”


“Pull
the casing off, pull the equipment rack out, pull the card, swap it for the new
one, bag the old, button everything back up.. how hard can it be?” Everette
asked turning and spreading his hands apart. “Easy as pie. Speaking of which, I
think I'm going to get me some before it's all gone. Meet you there!” He rushed
off.


Oh
brother,” one of the EVA techs said, shaking his head.


“Yeah.
Something tells me... oh boy.”


 


Everette
grimaced as the others worked on their projects. Everyone had somewhere to be
and something to do including him. Only he was having problems. He wondered if
the others did? He looked around then applied the screw gun to the stubborn
bolt. One more try before he resorted to sterner measures... “Come on you...”


“Careful,”
a voice said over his radio. He froze. It took him a moment to realize it was
female.


He
looked up in confusion. “Uh...”


“It's
Britney you dolt. Nice. I'm monitoring your camera feed.”


“Oh,”
he whacked at the stubborn bolt with the handle of the gun. The head sheered
off and then floated off.


“Oh
great, now you've done it,” Britney sighed. “Nice one. Now we've got to re-tap
that bolt and pull it out.”


“It's
out of the way for now though,” Everette said, opening the casing. He looked at
the nest of wiring around the equipment cart. “Okay. This I didn't expect.” He
noted the octagonal lidar array, with the laser at the center. “Why the hell
didn't they use plastic wire ties? This is a mess. There are wires all over the
place. Now, how do I go about this...” He looked up, thinking and not coming up
with ideas. He reached a hand in and then pulled it back. He really didn't want
to snag on something and pull a lead.


“Use
bungies. Pull the cables gently to one side, tie them off, then get the cart
out. Slowly and carefully. If you pull too hard or off center you'll mess up
the drawer alignment and the cart will bind in the track. You don't want that.
Believe me,” Britney cautioned.


“Oh.
Um...” Everette checked his pockets.


“Don't
tell me you don't have any...” Britney sighed with extreme annoyance.


“No,”
Everette said in a small voice. He'd seen the others stuff them into their
pouches but hadn't followed suit. Now he regretted it.


“I'll
get someone or a bot to get them to you. Anything else you need?” she asked.
“While I'm at it I mean.” She sounded aggrieved.


“Um...”


“How
about the tap to fix that sheered bolt head?” She said suggestively.


“I
ah...”


“You
break it you fix it. You know the bosses policy on that bub. You're also going
to need a different screw gun, the one you've got is for exterior work.”


“There
is a difference?” Everette asked puzzled, holding the gun up to examine the
tip.


“Yeah.
I'd say so. Check the bolts for the equipment cart if you don't believe me. And
what ever you do, don't lose one. If you do, or if it gets inside the lidar it
could ricochet around and tear it apart.”


“Which
is a bad thing,” Bailey growled over the link. Everette froze. 


“Uh,
hi boss?” he said weakly.


“What
the hell are you doing outside?”


“I
ah, swapped?”


“Yeah,
I see that. Bet you're shitting a brick right about now for getting caught
too.”


“Half
a one,” he joked.


“What
was that?”


“Nothing
sir.”


“Get
this through your thick head. Take your time, do it right. If you've got a
problem ask. Don't break anything.”


“He
already did chief,” Britney stage whispered.


“He...
I'll kill him. I'll wring his neck. I'll...”


“I'll
help,” Irons said looking up from the gravitronic detector. “I mean help him of
course. Just as soon as I'm finished here.”


“Thanks
Admiral, but he got into this mess with both eyes wide open and he's going to
finish it. And he's going to STAY out on the hull till he damn well does. Even
if we go into hyper. That clear mister?” Bailey snarled.


“Yes
sir,” Everette said in a small voice. All of a sudden the wonder of being
outdoors wasn't all that it was cracked up to be.


“Good.
Get on it.”


 


“I'm
wondering why that crewman went out with you,” Defender commented. Irons looked
over his shoulder to the electronics tech struggling with the wiring harness of
the lidar array. The lidar array was one of the ship's critical long range
systems. This one was a bit myopic, it needed to be properly tuned.
Unfortunately that step had been skipped in the haste of leaving Pyrax.


He
couldn't really blame the people back home for that oversight. He hadn't built
the rig to handle tuning a lidar array properly after all. Nor had he trained
the people. Or had Commander Logan do it for that matter. Hopefully that
oversight was being corrected. Lidar was used for more than just a general
sense of what was going on. It was a critical piece of the fire control as
well. After all, how could you hit something if you didn't know what it's
proper place in space was? Range? Course? Size?


In
order to properly tune a ship's sensors you needed to build a dry dock with
sensor receivers and mirrors on the inside scaffolding. They linked up with the
ship's net, allowing it to tune it's sensors to a fine millimeter level of
efficiency.


Of
course when he'd done the task on Io he'd been a little pressed for time and
materials. He'd settled for using a series of ranging satellites and small
disposable targets. It was crude, but it had worked well enough at the time.


“Everette?”
He shook his head. “He's a good kid. Most likely he wanted a new challenge. Or
wanted to impress a girl.”


“Or
both,” Sprite said sarcastically. “I checked the sickbay log. His pal isn't
sick. Which makes him a suspect.”


“Possibly,”
Defender replied.


The
Admiral paused what he was doing and floated there for a moment, thinking. “I'm
having my doubts. Though come to think of it, this could be an act, and he did
have the technical know how to pull off the last couple of attempts,” Irons
replied thoughtfully.


“I
know,” Sprite said. “Which is why I recommend you get this done as fast as you
can and go in a different air lock. One no one will expect.”


“Hmmm.”
He thought about it. Paranoid, but even paranoids had real enemies. And he had
a real enemy here. That wasn't such a bad idea.


“And
you could take the crew with you.”


“I
thought you were monitoring the video feeds?”


“I
can't monitor every video on the ship at the same time Admiral. I can only
multitask to a certain level. That level is severely reduced when I am with you
out of the ship. I can't get the level of access to the ship's net out here
that I can when you're jacked in.”


“Oh.
Crap,” Irons grimaced, sneaking a look at the kid through his sensors. “Okay,
that's bad.”


“Or
good. If the person is inside and tries something, there should be a recording.


“No,
bad, I'd rather not get caught up in it at all,” Irons grimaced. “And I'd
rather not get these kids killed if someone's gunning for me. Getting them
caught in the crossfire would truly suck. I think we'll take your advice and
return through another lock. Give me an excuse. Flub a sensor. Short the motor.
Make it look like the exterior door is stuck or something. I'll go check it out
when I'm done and we'll go in that way.”


“Smart
Admiral.”


“And
squirt an email to Bailey, have him check the lock we just came out carefully.”


“Yes
sir.”


 


“You
were right Admiral,” Bailey said as the inner hatch opened. Irons grimaced. He
should have known. He wanted to kick the chief though for just blurting it out
though. They needed to keep morale up. He was also unhappy about letting the
assassin know that they were on to him or her.


“About
what?” the blue haired EVA tech asked, clearly annoyed to have been redirected
here. Six hours of work and they had had to go to the lock half way around the
ship. That hadn't been fun. This lock was the same size, but it had some gear
in it that made it a tight squeeze to get in and out of. Something he'd have to
bring up and no doubt fix sometime.


“Sabotage.
The other lock was rigged. The moment you came in and took off your helmets it
would have blown out.”


The
blue haired tech sucked in his breath. His partner shook his head, smacking his
gloves against one leg. He was cussing softly under his breath.


“Crap,”
Everette said, going so pale his freckles stood out brightly. He sat down hard.
“Oh my freaking god.” His head went down into his hands. He was shaking pretty
badly.


“Breath
kid,” the EVA tech said looking a little pale himself. “Sucks though. Go to
straight oxy if you have to.”


“Literally.”


“Okay,
I gotta know... Anyone hurt? Did you well, I mean... anyone caught?” Everette
asked looking up.


Bailey
shook his head. When Sprite had called him he'd been skeptical but had checked.
He was glad now he'd followed her hunch. If an AI could have hunches. “No.
That's what tipped me off. Camera's in that section of the ship went down all
at once. I've got programmers looking into it.”


“Convenient,”
Irons replied.


“Yeah,
someone is good.”


“Too
good. It's a level playing field right now. Both sides only need to get lucky
once. But each time they try something they leave a clue.”


“Which
means they are getting desperate,” Bailey said. “They'll make a mistake.”


“And
we'll be there to catch them,” Sprite growled.
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Things
were looking up Sprite thought, observing the activity on the ship and around
it. The Admiral had launched several satellites which were helping out
immensely. Already they were learning more about the planet and it's
environment.


To
her surprise, they had taken on several passengers at Agnosta, though only
enough to replace those that got off, the captain had been adamant about that.
Also they had to be paying fees, no free rides, the purser had vehemently
added. Each of the passengers had paid for their passage in different ways,
usually in rare metals. One had paid in a hundred tons of food material.
Another had paid with a hundred barrels of whiskey.


One
of the passengers was some sort of trouble shooter engineer. He made his living
by going from planet to planet fixing things, which intrigued her. He didn't
just fix computer systems, he also thought of changes to various macro systems
such as designing electrical generation grids from the ground up. He was quite
a treasure for this time period.


Of
course having the Admiral around had been a bit of a mixed blessing for him.
Irons was competition after all, and he didn't charge for it. So far he hadn't
crossed paths with the Admiral, choosing to remain in his cabin for now. She
was curious about that, but her attempt to peek had been rebuffed. He had
disabled the security system in his quarters right away.


Of
course that hadn't stopped her AI curiosity. So in the guise of house keeping
she'd dropped a rider into a cleaning bot and then sent it in to clean the
room. She'd been a little disappointed by what she had found. He'd ignored the
robot, choosing to sit and drink a glass of white wine while reading a manual
on a tablet.


With
a mental snort she'd turned her attention to the ship and the Admiral's plan.
He still hadn't fully confided in her but she'd gotten enough of a gist from
his actions to understand what he was doing.


He
was spreading the wealth, passing on knowledge and technology freely. She
wasn't sure if it would work or not. He was also living and working as an
example to others, working hard, and giving away these things for no compensation
of his own. That had a few people scratching their heads and wondering what his
angle really was.


If
they only knew, she mused, thinking about it. He'd achieved a few of his goals
here, but not all.


The
good news was mixed. The planet was now thriving, but it would take decades to
get back on track even with their intervention. What they had given to the
people on the planet was a drop in the bucket compared to what they really
needed. 


But
what could have been done had been done. That was good. The people of the
planet had finally come around. He'd scattered his seed well, and given it
enough fertilizer to let it grow. Now he was doing the only thing left
available to him, stepping back and letting nature take it's course.


The
ship was doing well. They had yet to get the gravity drive online, but every
other system was up and running at eighty percent or higher now. The critical
ship systems were all above ninety percent across the board.


Bailey
had made good on all the repairs, and had even managed to squeeze enough
materials out of Charlie to replace a lot of the missing holo projectors and
LCD monitors in the ship. That was good since their next jump was a bit longer.


They
weren't charged exorbitant port fees, so they had invested in additional fuel beyond
what Irons had brought on board. They had nearly a half tank of fuel, despite
all of the shuttling up and down and the Admiral's jaunts in the launch. The
navigator and sensor officer had tried to collaborate to find a nice icy rock
on their course to the next jump point but nothing had turned up before the
deadline to move out had expired.


Apparently
they had hoped for an extension but the captain had clearly had enough of
waiting. Ferguson was ready to move out and his word was law. With a rumble the
ship's engines kicked her into a higher orbit and then the OMS kicked, sending
the ship off onto her new course. Slowly the blue and green marble receded in
the darkness of space. About a day out, on their way out of the system they
received a transmission from Agnosta.


“Destiny,
we took a vote, and from now until the end of time your ship is welcome here
anytime. No port fees ever. Thank you and goddess speed on your journey. We
welcome your return,” the gruff voice of Mrs. Jersey said.


The
captain glanced at his exec in surprise. “Well, they have changed,” he said in
surprise. He cleared his throat and nodded to the communications tech. She
touched a control and then nodded back.


“Agnosta
control this is Destiny, captain Ferguson speaking. We humbly thank you for
your kind regards and look forward to our next visit. Stay safe and warm. May
the spirit of space shine on you. Destiny out.”


As
they got closer to the center of the oort cloud several days later the Admiral
brought a small comet in for them to use. The sensor tech was a little put out
that she hadn't seen the icy rock until the Admiral had already filed a flight
plan. Fortunately for her mental well being no one ribbed her about missing the
prize. 


Irons
had a plan and he was still keeping it close to his chest. That was obvious.
What wasn't obvious to some was why. Sprite listened to the chatter with mixed
emotions. She knew the real reason, the Admiral didn't want whoever the
assassin was to be able to  plan anything easily. Not unless it was his
intention, when he finally laid his trap. Which apparently was still a ways
off.


So
far the assassin had used indirect methods of attack. Methods that certainly
would have worked against a lesser opponent. Sprite laid the odds at just under
fifty one percent that the assassin wouldn't stick his or her neck out in a
direct confrontation unless the prey was about to leave and slip through their
fingers for good.


Which
apparently was the Admiral's thinking as well. By keeping moving and keeping
everyone off balance about his plans he was a pretty good moving target. They'd
even changed quarters once they returned just in case. She'd sent a bot in to
check and found nothing. That was frustrating.


Irons
hadn't said anything about it. Ed had apparently laid some sort of trap and
whoever the assassin was had seen through it enough to avoid it completely. So
much for that Sprite thought. She just wished the Admiral would at least let
her know what was going on. That was getting a bit rude.


The
delay in picking up the comet was well worth it, it topped their fuel supply
off. Now they had plenty of fuel for the next two jumps. Since the adjoining
system was empty that was good. When they were full up the crew wasn't sure
what to do with the remaining pile of ice. Instead of venting or dumping the
excess material overboard he had them fill the reaction mass bladders as well
as additional bladders which he left behind in space.


“Why?”
Bailey asked. He'd come by to see what the Admiral was up to naturally.


“Why
not?” Irons asked amused. He lowered the volume on the music he had been
listening to. Hans Zimmerman from the twenty first century. Now there had been
an incredible artist. His work was epic and inspiring, even to this day and
age. He tapped a control. Bailey looked over his shoulder to see an airlock
with a satellite inside.


“What's
that?”


“Relay
satellite. I figured we'd leave one near the jump point. That way we or other
people can talk, and Agnosta will know if someone is near.”


“Ah,”
Bailey nodded. “If they don't go and blow the dang thing up.”


“Which
is a warning in a way,” Irons said with a shrug. He'd taken the precaution of
loading the little satellite with a daily ping set up to the orbital network
around the planet. He'd also hidden a message for any Fleet ship that passed
by. When they stripped the satellite for message traffic it would be there for
them to find. Of course it was encrypted so only a Fleet officer could open it.


“True,”
Bailey snorted as he watched the Admiral tap a control and the airlock door
opened. After a moment the satellite floated out of the airlock and into space.
He could just make out it beginning to deploy outside the lock before they lost
sight of it.


“It's
outside the ship's shield and falling behind Admiral.”


“It
wont stay put you know, it's going to orbit...” Bailey said. Irons smiled at
the chimp. “Or not...”


“Not.
Remember all that excess fuel?”


“Yeah?”


The
Admiral smiled knowingly. “Guess where some went?”


“Um...”
The chimp's nose wrinkled. He knew, he just didn't like being teased about it.


Irons
pointed to the image of the satellite. Already it's PAM rocket had kicked in,
moving it out to it's staging area. Antenna arms were unfolding like spidery
legs. Sensors on truss arms were also unfolding and coming to life. Finally arms
with solar panels were unfurling. The little satellite was quadrupling in size,
no longer a compact bundle. “She's got a full tank. Strap on tanks too. Sprite
cooked up a semi smart computer system that can refuel on the fly from those
bladders we dropped.”


“Which
I take it was the reason to drop them?”


“Well,
that and the fact that it's a good idea. We can refuel in a hurry if we need to
do so. Like, say if we're running back this way for some strange reason....”


The
chimp nodded. His face cleared but he still had a bit of a sour pucker around
his mouth. “Like our tail is on fire, or a pirate on our tail? Yeah gotcha, I
ain't dumb.”


“I
never said you were chief.” Irons patted him on the back.


 


“Admiral
you have an appointment in thirty minutes,” Sprite said a few hours later.
Irons looked up from the book tablet he had been reading and sat up. Sprite had
lowered the volume of the piece he had been listening to to talk to him. That
had gotten his attention right away. It was another epic piece by Zimmer, this
time a theme song from a long forgotten movie. Something about revenge. Avenge,
something or other. What ever. The title really didn't matter now. The song
however had really stuck to him, it's epic sweeping sound, full of spirit and
heroic passion. It was one of his favorites, one he'd kept since his childhood.


With
the last little thing done on his itinerary he didn't have anything left to do.
Bailey had engineering well in hand and most of the crew were doing
preventative maintenance or make work. Since he'd soured Bailey's mood today
with his little satellite he'd taken the opportunity to get some downtime in
his new quarters. They weren't much, but at least they were clean.


“I
do?” he asked confused. He had finished with his plans and the ship was about
to jump into hyper. What now? What was Sprite trying to pull? A diversion?


“Yes.
With a Miss O’Neill. April O’Neill, Knox news.” Sprite sounded smug.


His
nose wrinkled. Oh, hell. He should have known she would try something like
this. Diversion indeed. “A reporter?” Irons growled. He'd known one had been
aboard, but he hadn't seen her beyond a few flashes of red hair and a bright
yellow duster the lady wore. He'd tried to avoid direct contact. Fortunately by
staying in engineering country he had.


“It
would appear so,” Sprite said with a little chuckle. “Knox sent her out on this
historic voyage of discovery. I think it was mainly to get her out of his
hair.”


“Oh
wonderful. I'm curious as to why I haven't run into her before though.”


“That's
because she's been requesting an interview but you declined,” Sprite said
dryly.


“I
did? I don't remember anything of the sort Sprite,” he growled. “And FYI I
don't like being manipulated you know.”


“Who’s
manipulating you? I usually send an excuse since you are normally busy in
engineering and she takes it with good grace. This time I don't have one.” Her
virtual image shrugged helplessly. He frowned. Okay, she had him there. Damn.


“Ah.
Great,” he said. So much for not having anything to do. Engineering had been
running like a Swiss watch and he'd tied himself up for a while on projects to
help the people of Agnosta build. He was currently waiting for his replicator
to finish a tray of parts for his next project. He checked the time on his HUD.
It wouldn't be done for another hour and a half.


“Simple
interview Admiral,” Sprite said soothingly. “She's agreed to keep it on the
level. No ambush tactics, no fire and brimstone preaching against you. Nothing
in post either.”


“Just
the facts you mean,” he chuckled. Knox news made it's reputation with straight
talk and unbiased reporting. It was one of the reasons he favored them over
anyone else.


“I'd
say so. I think it would be advisable to keep the press on your side. If that
means putting up with questions then it's a small price to pay to get your side
of the story out.”


“It's
not a story, it's the truth,” he growled, straightening his uniform. Expert
hands checked things over. He turned, feeling self conscious as he checked
himself in the narrow mirror on the wall. It was cracked, but it was still
useable. He was fine. He was in his day coveralls, he had no intention of
dressing up for this.


“I
know that. You know that. She probably knows that. But there are shades of the
truth that people see. You can be as honest as you want and people will still
think you've got something to hide. No one is that honest; remember that
saying?”


“Yeah.
I do,” he sighed. “Where is this anyway?”


“Rec
deck. She reserved a private eating room for you and her.”


“Oh
lovely,” he grunted.


 


He
found the room easily enough, it was in an adjoining compartment off the main
rec room. He'd seen them but never bothered using any until now.


Sprite
directed him to the third room and he knocked. The hatch opened immediately. He
paused, taking in the scent of lilac perfume and the smiling redhead in a
yellow jumper before him.


“Miss
O’Neill a pleasure. I'm sorry we've had to put this off until now,” he nodded
to the buxom redhead who smiled at him and shook his hand. He bowed over the
hand then released it gently as she blushed.


She
was freckled, with an almost china white complexion that spacers can get. She
was wearing a fetching yellow one piece jumper with all sorts of pockets. It
was almost a skin suit, it was so tight, clinging to her skin. Of course she had
the zipper down a bit, just enough to expose some cleavage. “How are you doing
Admiral?” she asked with a winsome smile.


“Better
now that things have slowed down,” he replied smiling back in return. She
indicated the chair opposite her, so he sat. The hatch door closed behind him
automatically.


She
tapped the tablet in front of her and then smiled, all professional from the
very beginning. Interesting Irons thought as he watched her go to work. “I'm
speaking with Admiral Irons of the Federation Navy, now in exile on Destiny,”
she said looking over to the hovering camera robot.


“It's
Fleet Admiral,” he said clearing his throat.


“I'm
sorry?” she said looking to him.


“Fleet
Admiral John Henry Irons.”


She
blinked at him, taken aback. “Is there a difference?”


He
chuckled softly. “A grade. There are six grades of Flag rank. Admiral is
fourth, Fleet Admiral is fifth.” He tapped his collar to indicate the five gold
stars there. Normally a flag officer wore the pips on shoulder boards. He'd
taken a bit of liberty with his uniform design by preferring the understated
collar pips over the broad showy shoulder boards.


“Fifth?
What is the highest?”


“Grand
Admiral,” Irons replied with a shrug. “That is the person responsible for the
entire Federation Navy.”


“Which
you were doing. Shouldn't you be a Grand Admiral then? Or would have been?” she
asked, sitting back.


“No,”
Irons shook his head. “To become Grand Admiral you have to be voted on by the
Federation Senate and receive approval of the executive. Right now we are still
getting there.”


“Yes.
I see,” She nodded, glancing to the camera then back the Admiral. She crossed
her legs and then tapped her fingers.


“You
have implants?”


“Of
course. I and just about everyone in the military have implants. It is a
requirement. Along with regeneration, rejuvenation treatments, a minimum
education, and the clean bill of health that the medics make sure you have,” he
explained.


Her
sea green/blue eyes went wide. “Wow. I always thought about regen... quite an
incentive.”


The
Admiral shrugged. “Regen tech is expensive. It is an incentive to get good
people, and to retain them if possible. Usually regen is only offered to
someone on their second or third tour of duty. The lifer's in other words. It
is an investment in their future as well as the military's.”


“Ah,”
she nodded. “Quite a sugar coating,” she smiled.


“It's
not all fun and games. We do earn it.”


“How
does the Navy manage it's pay now that you... I'm sorry, they are rebuilding?”


He
tried hard not to clench his jaw. He wasn't sure if that particular peccadillo
had been aimed or not. “Well, first off, I'm not out of the Navy, I am just on
my way to set up a new station. I had planned on going out on Prometheus in a
year. This accelerated that plan.” He shrugged as she nodded and smiled
a little. “Second, there are several ways the Navy handles it's budget.
Currently in Pyrax, four come to mind.”


“And
those are?” she asked, tapping a stylus on her bottom lip as she put a tablet
in her lap.


“Well,
one the mining of asteroids. By doing this ourselves we provide most of our raw
materials. We can sell excess materials to smelting companies at a profit.”


She
nodded. From her expression he was pretty sure she had done her homework and
had already known this. What she was doing was putting him at ease and laying
the ground work for future questions with background material. That was the
hallmark of a professional, which was good. He cleared his throat. “Second we
can lease replicators for company use.”


“Shouldn't
that be a government thing?” she asked.


“No,
the equipment is Navy issue, we made it, we use it. We just lease time to make
things with it. Like this ship for instance. It was captured from pirates and
inducted into the Navy as a reserve vessel. It is under lease to the
Pyrax government right now.”


“Oh.”
She blinked. That bit about Destiny had caught her off guard apparently.


“Third,
we lease dry dock facilities. We can either allow outside contractors to use
the equipment, or charge for our own people to do the work.”


“Interesting.”
She smiled invitingly. She had a nice smile he realized.


“And
the fourth is the most controversial. At least in Pyrax. The government has
reformed the basic tax system and reformed old tax codes and closed tax
shelters.”


“There
were taxes before?” she asked blinking.


He
smiled at such an obviously simple question. “Of course. People paid for their
space, paid for their food, their air, the heat, power, water...” He shrugged.
“A part of that went into the function of the station or colony to keep it
running of course.”


“Oh,
of course,” she nodded thoughtfully.


“But
it was horribly mismanaged,” he shook his head. “There was a great deal of
graft and corruption, and there were unfortunately those who used loop holes to
get out of paying, or flat out refused to contribute.”


“The
poor and destitute you mean,” she said, eyes flashing. He shook his head.


“No.
Oh they didn't contribute as much as they could, but there were plenty of rich
fat cats who were at the top and didn't pay anything. Cronyism at it's finest.
Or lowest I suppose,” he scowled.


“I
have always been curious about how we ended up with so many rich people on
Anvil.”


“Greed,”
Irons shrugged. “For some, they or their ancestors struck it rich in mining, or
salvaging and then grubstaked others at a high interest rate. Some were
technically predatory lenders.”


“Ah.”


“A
few offered essential services that were hard to do. Such as Doctor Thornby.
She is a brilliant doctor.”


“Yes,
yes,” she nodded. One hand flicked through her hair. “About your leaving, and
the events afterward...”


“Sure,”
Irons nodded sitting back and trying to appear relaxed. His jaw tightened a
little though.


“You
were exiled for the alleged crime of...” He held up his hand.


His
eyes flashed. She should have known better than to ask him or to have brought
it up like it was legitimate. It hadn't been. It had been a terrorist act, pure
and simple. “I was categorically not exiled. I was given a choice by a group of
terrorists. Leave the system or twenty thousand innocent men women and children
would die. What would you do in my place?” he asked.


She
blinked at him. He smiled sadly. “I didn't know those people. But I am sworn to
protect the innocent if possible. As I pointed out before, I had planned on
leaving the system in a year. This was just on a... more...” He wrinkled his
nose. “I would say uglier tone than I would like.” He knew damn well it was
going to haunt him. It was going to undermine his every step, which was a
problem.


“I
see,” she said soberly, nodding.


“By
now I believe you have seen the video from my implants, as well as any evidence
Sprite dumped onto the net. So we don't need to belabor the point about the
charges being alleged or not. They are flat out lies to dishonor me. I won't
stand on it miss.” His eyes locked onto hers.


She
straightened, suddenly uncomfortable under his intense gaze. “Ah. I am sorry,”
she said as his eyes flashed at her. “I ah, don't ah...”


“About
the events afterward,” he said, making an effort to move on and let her off the
hook. He shrugged a little, trying to relax. “Yes there was a virus to destroy
the ship. I can't get into the particulars, there is an ongoing investigation
after all. You will have to ask the chief of security for more details. I would
speculate that it is tied to me, to make sure I am permanently removed, but I
do not know that for sure since I'm not sure of any evidence linked to motive
beyond the Vesta incident. It is after all, just speculation at this point with
little to support the supposition,” he grimaced.


“It
would have destroyed the ship?” she asked, eyes wide. 


He
nodded. “Yes. I don't know much about the particulars, I would suggest you
interview those who do. Such as Commander Sprite or the engineering staff
involved in the repairs.”


“Gee,
thanks,” Sprite said in his ear. He knew that she knew that he was just getting
her back for making him go through with this.


“Ah,
I'll ah, do that,” O’Neill said, glancing down to her notes. She scrolled down
with the tablet then looked up. “There were other incidents though?”


“Yes
several. Again, I can't get into particulars, but they were all aimed at me or
Chief Bailey. Motive is again, speculative.”


“Sounds
like you don't have much to go on. A real mystery,” she grinned. He snorted.
She raised an eyebrow in query at that. He shrugged.


“I
remember there were cruise ships that had themes like this to keep the crew
going. For some it was interesting, for others they took it far too seriously
and it caused major problems for the staff of the ship.” He shrugged. “I will
be happy when the people responsible are caught.”


“People
plural?” she asked.


“Honestly,
I can't get into the suspect list. But yes there may be more than one person
involved.”


“Ah,”
she nodded. “I take it there are steps to prevent a problem?” she looked
around, suddenly a little nervous to be in his presence.


“A
little tense about getting caught in the crossfire?” he asked with a soft
chuckle. She nodded. “I'll say yes, we have under taken steps to  catch the
criminal. That however is all I can say without giving anything away.”


“Ah.
I see,” she nodded. She glanced down then set the tablet aside. “So what are
your plans now?”


“Well,
Destiny will be checking out four systems. Three are inhabited. Agnosta is as
you know, behind us since we shall be leaving the system soon, so that leaves
Briev and Triang. I doubt I will be remaining in Briev, it is a medieval style
colony. So most likely I will be getting off in Triang.”


“Wait
you said four correct?”


“Yes
four. There is an empty system in between Agnosta and Briev. It is a cross roads,
with four jump points. It is actually on the path to the Horath Empire.”


“Really?
Is there a chance we might run into pirates?”


“Hopefully
not,” he said grimacing.


“Yeah,
definitely,” Sprite said again.


“We'll
be going across the system and on to Briev and finally Triang. Since the intel
we have indicates Triang is a populated system and another cross roads, I may
stay there.”


“And
what then?”


“I
will either help the locals rebuild their civilization while I wait for a ship,
or I will board a ship that is in orbit at the time we get there. I'm not sure
yet. That part I am playing by ear.”


“Okay.
Long term though. Do you ever plan to return to Pyrax?”


He
frowned. That had been an anticipated question. Unfortunately he wasn't sure
how best to respond to it. After a half second to gather his thoughts he
decided to stick to his prepared answer. “I can't and wont rule that out. Right
now I will focus on finding another seed system, a place that I can help
restart civilization and rebuild the Navy. Once enough systems are set up I
will think about returning.”


Her
left eyebrow rose in curiosity. “Are you worried about your reception?”


“From
the populace? Not if your boss sticks to the truth,” he answered. “Which he
will since I know his reputation.” He shrugged. “I know the manufacturers and
the Navy personnel miss me already,” he snorted.


“I'll
say,” Sprite snorted.


“Why
is that?” O’Neill asked, curious.


“As
a flag officer I have the key codes to make and use replicators, reactors,
hyper drives, and a host of other things.”


Her
eyes went wide. The stylus she had been playing with fell to the floor.
“You...”


He
smiled. “Which is why as an officer of the Federation I am checked for honor,
integrity, and honesty. I can't be corrupted. Which is another reason I have Commander
Sprite. She makes sure I stay on the straight and narrow at all times.”


“You
are right about that,” Sprite burbled from the overhead. He snorted as O’Neill
blushed.


“I
had forgotten about that. About her,” O'Neill seemed a little chagrined about that.


“Trust
me, it's hard for me to, no matter how much I try from time to time,” Irons
said dryly.


“Why
Admiral, I'm hurt...” Sprite said.


He
smiled. “But sometimes, I wouldn't want it any other way,” he shrugged.


April
shook her head in bemusement. “Admiral about the gifts to the colonists... I'm
curious as to why. Why go out of your way to give them so much without asking
for anything in return?”


Irons
inhaled deeply, straightening the seam along his midriff. “It's duty,” he said
simply. “Duty, honor, paying it forward, and the golden rule.” His eyes met
hers. “Duty in an officer to help the helpless, to right a wrong and protect
those who need protection. Honor in doing those actions and making sure that
those who committed acts of violence and terror are brought to justice. And
finally the golden rule.”


“Which
is?” she asked. He blinked at her in surprise. She didn't know it?


“I'm
surprised and a little dismayed that you do not know it. It is empathy. To do
unto others as you would want them to do unto you.”


She
blinked at him and then blushed deeply. It looked flattering with the freckles
across her nose. Even the tips of her ears were burning.


“Yes
um...”


“Paying
it forward?” he asked, smiling again. “That means helping someone in the hopes
that someday they would return the favor with someone else. We do that all the
time with our children, in teaching them and providing for them they provide
for us and civilization in turn. It is a concept that should never be
forgotten. Nor the golden rule.”


Miss
O'Neill nodded politely. Irons sat back, finally comfortable with the
situation. Come what may he'd given as good as he had got. He was at peace with
what he'd said and done in Agnosta.


“Ah,
thank you Admiral, it has been a most informative interview,” Miss O’Neill rose
and held out her hand. He rose and shook it.


“My
pleasure Miss O’Neill, perhaps we can do this again before the trip ends,” he
smiled politely.


“You
know, I'd like that. I'd like to get your take on the old Federation, and your
input on how things have changed.” She nodded as the robot shut down.


“It
can be arranged,” he nodded, wincing a little internally. He wasn't sure he
really wanted to face his past just yet.


“I'll
have my people call your people,” she said chuckling softly. He had to smile a
little at that.


“Are
you going to be a roving reporter?” he asked, changing the subject.


“Oh,
this assignment?” she asked. She shrugged. “I'm not sure. It's a lot. There
isn't a lot going on except the assassination attempts.” She grimaced. She'd
been busy on the planet, recording pieces but most of it had been boring.
Hyperspace was the worst she'd realized. She'd mined quite a lot during their
trip to Agnosta.


“Which
I can do without,” he said with an answering grimace.


“I
wish I could get one on film,” she sighed. He grimaced again. He was tempted to
give her the footage from his implants but didn't want to compromise the
investigation.


Her
eyes gleamed. “You don't suppose... I mean since you dumped the footage on
Vesta...”


“No,”
he held up a hand. Her face fell. “No, not yet. When we catch the person or
persons, then yes,” he said. She nodded looking a little crestfallen.


“I
thought as much,” she sighed. “It will be yesterday's news anyway by the time
we get back to Pyrax.”


“Well,
you could dump what you have to each system. Get interviews in each system, and
other things. Unfortunately it's going to be a while before we can get an
ansible link set up.”


She
stared at him for a moment, then her smile came back. “I keep forgetting you
are a miracle worker. Do you honestly think it is possible?”


“We
were building half of one in Pyrax before I left,” he said. Her eyes went wide.
He shrugged. “The outer casing at least. It is tabled now that I can't be there
to unlock the tech,” he explained. “But once I find another system, I'll set
one up there. Then when you pass through you or others can buy time to send in
your reports.”


The
ansible was only one of many projects now on a back burner in Pyrax. The San
Diego Bernal sphere was another. For that matter Prometheus, the yard... the
list went on and on. Hopefully something could be done about that soon. He knew
morale in the Fleet was probably in the crapper.


“I
like that,” she grinned. “I like that a lot.” He chuckled. She cocked her head
“There was something I was wondering. Why does the ansible have to be in a
fixed point in space?”


He
smiled. “You mean a L Point or subspace anchor? Because motion affects the
ansible. Too much and it self destructs.”


“Um..
L...”


“Lagrange
point. Like L5 back in the Sol system. It is a stable point in space where an
object can be left and it won't drift and will remain fixed over one point.
Anvil is in such a position. Which is why we were building the docks and annex
as well as the beginning of the ansible station there.”


“But
why not on a planet?”


“It
is extremely difficult to get the cut muons down safely to the planet's
surface. One good buffet of turbulence or jar in a vehicle in transit and they
will... well.. poof!” He pantomimed an explosion with his hands.


“Oh,”
she blinked then smiled again. He started to realize she was flirting with him.
Drawing him out. She tucked her arm through his. “How about you take me out to
lunch. Or I take you out,” She smiled again.


“You
know, I'd like that. I'd like that a lot,” he chuckled softly.


 


He
pulled a chair out for her. “I'm a little confused by this. You did reserve a
private room,” he said as she sat with a polite smile. He tried to ignore the
side long looks from other patrons, or the woman with children who gathered her
young daughters close and left.


He
wasn't sure who they had been. Either passengers going to Triang or Briev or
someone new they had picked up. Obviously they didn't like him. He tried to put
it out of his mind. Some Skeptics refused to believe nothing but the worst
despite all evidence pointing to the contrary. No matter how many times you
rubbed their noses in the truth they wouldn't open their eyes and ears long
enough to listen and believe. Oh well.


He
had better more important things to do than worry about skeptics. Like enjoy
the company of this lovely young lady. So far no one like her had sought him
out. He wondered what her angle was. It felt like a bit more than just a
reporter looking for a big scoop, he was almost certain of that.


She
smiled a little, dimpling. “Of course. But you do need to be seen more,” she
said picking up the cup of water in front of her and taking a sip. She had an
aura of grace and sophistication, more natural than Willis and Mayfair tried to
project. Interesting.


“So
now you're vying with Sprite to become my publicist too?” he chuckled softly.


“No,
I believe your AI can handle that,” she replied with a soft chuckle of her own.
She gave him an amused look. “Although if the position is open and pays
well...”


His
chuckle turned into a laugh. “Right now it doesn't pay anything at all,” he
said and then shrugged. “That will of course change when time and circumstances
permit.”


“I'm
willing to bank my wages for a later pay day,” she replied with another smile.
He picked up his cup and took a sip. “And of course there are... other methods
of payment.” One finger toyed with tracing a heart on the top of his. He nearly
choked on the water.


She
giggled as he took a napkin and wiped up the mess. “You shouldn't get a man's
hopes up,” he said smiling. “Especially an old man.”


“You're
what? Forty?” she said with a sniff and toss of her hair. “Piffle.”


“Try
again. Upwards,” he chuckled sitting back as he rescued his hand.


She
pouted a little. “Oh yes, the stasis. That doesn't count,” she shrugged. 


“Glad
to hear it,” he chuckled again. “And you're still off. By over half my age.” He
watched her eyes widen in alarm.


“You're
serious?” she asked after a moment. He smiled the smile wasn't quite a grin but
it was close.


“Ninety
three. Well, ninety four now.” He shrugged. “The benefits of modern medicine.”


“Oh
wow. You're spry for an old guy. I've seen you work out,” she said batting her
eyes at him and smiling a little.


“You
have?” he asked in surprise. He could have kicked himself. How could he have
missed her red hair? Or that yellow jumper of hers? They stood out like the
sun!


“I've
done my homework,” she replied. There was that sexy smile again. “It does make
me wonder about aging. I wonder if I should do a piece on it?”


“Regen
or aging in general?”


“Both.
Just how spry are you?” she asked as the waiter brought over a tray with food
on it. There was enough double entendre in that question to make him blink
uncertainly.


He
decided to take it at face value. No sense getting worked up about it. Things
will happen or not on their own time table. “Physically I am in my thirties.
And I will remain there.”


“For
a couple of what? Centuries?”


“No,
millenia most likely.” She whistled softly, eyes wide again. “Eons if I don't
shuffle off by some other means,” he shrugged.


Her
eyes widened even more. She paled a little and sat back. Her hands shook a
little as she took up the cup.


“You
are really that long lived?” Miss Willis asked from the table behind them. He
turned to her and nodded.


“It
isn't just the regen though,” Willis asked slowly. “It's your implants too
right?”


Irons
wasn't comfortable getting into the details but he had to say something.
“Correct. Not much can get through to harm me. I cannot be poisoned, I won't
dehydrate, and I can live for days without air and weeks without food or
sleep,” he shrugged at their expressions. They were a mix of awe and horror.
“Though I am cranky when I don't get enough of either.”


“Make
that very cranky,” Sprite said dryly for his ears alone. He snorted softly.


“I
never knew,” Willis murmured. 


Irons
shrugged. “Not many do. Regen treatments, metafactors, and gene-factor
engineering can double, triple, or extend a life span by four or five centuries
as long as the subject is careful and receives regular medical care. That is why
people like Commander Logan are still around. He had only the most basic regen
treatments in the service at the beginning of his career but he was still
functional after over a century of life outside stasis. I do admit, I was
hoping to see more though.” That last part came out a bit wistfully.


“Well,
there was a war on,” O’Neill said, catching his hand again to get his undivided
attention. He was surprised that she seemed jealous. It took him a moment to
realize it was because he was paying attention to another woman.


“True.
Too true,” he sighed. He patted her hand in thanks for the comfort.


“You
lost everything. Your friends,” she shook her head. “I'm sorry. You must hope
to run into some,” she looked down, looking a little lost and forlorn.


“I've
come to grips with it,” he sighed, jaw tightening then relaxing. “I had hoped
to see my family again, but that is most likely impossible,” he grimaced and
then shrugged as she looked up, meeting his eyes.


“Family?”
she asked surprised. He smiled a crocked sad smile.


“I
had a son,” Irons said quietly and softly. “I was married a few times but I
only had two children. My daughter died before the war. She was in the explorer
corps. My son was your age when I went into stasis...” He shrugged to indicate
he didn't know more.


“Ah,”
she nodded. “He could still be out there somewhere. Or his descendants.”


He
nodded. “Maybe. I doubt it. He unfortunately followed in my footsteps and
became a spacer like his older sister. It is a hard life even in peace time. In
war...” He shrugged and spread his hands helplessly.


“I'm
sorry I brought it up, opened old wounds,” she murmured.


“No,
some things have to be said. To be dealt with so you can move on. Sprite has
been after me for a while to talk to someone about it,” he rumbled softly and
then sighed. He looked behind him as Willis got up and left.


April
seemed to relax a little. She picked up her fork and started in on lunch.
“Aren't you going to eat? You may need your energy for later,” she said smiling
a cat like smile.


“Oh?”


Her
smile widened a little into a distinctive mischievous grin. There was enough
anticipation there to surprise him. “Yes. I heard you're into martial arts. As
it happens so am I. Think you can handle a bout or two?” she asked taking a
bite and smiling a challenging smile.


“Depends
on what kind of bout you had in mind?” he said, finally getting his own back as
she blushed and squirmed a little. Her cheeks dimpled nicely. She had a nice
smile he thought.


“We'll
see.”


 


Irons
glanced around the dojo. It was a small compartment, little more than four
meters square, but adequate for the ship's company as long as they kept the
bouts and audiences limited.


Apparently
Ed the security chief and Bailey had combined forces to get this out of Charlie
and the captain. It couldn't have been easy, the purser was a stringent pain in
the ass. Apparently they'd sold the room on the fact that it was a good work
out place for security to hone their skills... and just so happened to be a
good place for the practitioners of yoga to use when they wanted.


Before
it had been used as a storage closet instead of as it's intended purpose. With
the cargo from Agnosta unloaded they now had the room to consolidate a lot of
the other rooms, freeing up space.


It
was off the small gym, practical in that it was located near the tiny public
locker room and showers, but unfortunately it didn't have sufficient sound
shielding. They could occasionally hear the metal on metal contact of weights
nearby.


Equipment
was velcro strapped on the walls here and there. Blocking pads, a shield,
practice swords, an emergency first aid kit, all the basics. There was a small
locker for safety equipment. They had the basics in the room and that was what
mattered.


Ed's
security people had started to get into the martial arts, even going so far to
start a formal match between opponents once or twice a week. They used cameras
around the dojo to project the match to those who wanted to view it. So far no
one had had the gumption to challenge him.


Yesterday's
match had been pretty good. Sprite had shown him the video. Not bad. They
weren't black belts but they moved like they meant business which was
important.


April
seemed to be settling down, she bounced a little, working the kinks out and
stretching. Her face schooled into a proper neutral mask. Good. So she did know
a little about martial arts.


He
bowed to her as she grimaced and adjusted her belt. He'd gone to change in his
quarters. She apparently had her outfit ready in the locker room. Interesting.
She returned the bow hastily and then went into a horse stance. His practiced
eye told him she was confident but not centered just yet. 


“Are
you ready for this?” he asked, fighting amusement. He was torn for once, not
wanting to outpace her but also not wanting to make it obvious he was going to
go easy on her. She'd insisted on going free hand, sans pads. He wasn't
comfortable with that idea.


He
had to admit she looked good in a gi, then again, he'd had a lackluster
personal situation for entirely too long. Just about anything walking upright
in a skirt was starting to look good. Except the dour Mayfair he thought with a
wry twist of his lips.


“The
question is, are you?” she asked, eyes flickering with mischief. Her smile
tightened into a small feral grin. It hadn't taken her long to get into the gi
once they'd settled on the doing this.


She
dodged his exploratory kick with ease, moving into his space and sweeping his
leg. He flipped to get away but she rolled and grabbed his arm as it hit the
mat and yanked. He came down hard right on top of her.


“Sorry,”
he muttered. She oofed then laughed as he rolled off her. He grunted as she
held on to the front of his gi and rolled with him.


“Not
quite the roll in the hay I had planned but it will do,” she grinned down at
him, red hair flaring out in a halo around them. She pinned his shoulders for a
moment then brushed hair out of her eyes. She locked eyes with him then kissed
him. He returned the kiss in surprise. His free hand reached up and stroked her
hair gently.


“For
some fancy pants strategist you seem off your game,” she teased, laughing and
he hugged her.


“In
matters of the heart it's best to let the lady lead. She knows what she's
doing,” he said with a smile. 


“That
I do,” she said smugly getting to her feet. She pulled on his arm. “Up. Play
later. I still planning on kicking your ass.”


“Oh
really?” he said getting to his feet. “Who's going to tend to it later?” he
asked. She blushed as the shot went home.


“Cute,”
she growled dropping into a horse stance again. Her eyes flashed. She made a
come on motion with her extended hand. “Let's find out shall we? Best two out
of three.”


 


They
walked arm in arm to her quarters sometime later. She didn't say anything, just
stepped in and then turned. “Come here,” she said, grabbing the front of his
coverall and pulling him in. As the hatch closed behind him she traced a heart
on his chest with her fingertips and then pulled his head down for a long
lingering kiss.


When
the kiss broke she smiled up at him, eyes twinkling. “Do we have to do this
with an audience?” she asked.


“Sprite
take a walk,” he immediately said. Sprite gave him a wink on his HUD and then
blinked out. “There, better?” he asked. He didn't mention Proteus or Defender.


She
grinned and started kissing him, tearing at his clothes. He laughed, and soon
concentrated thought was forgotten in the heat of the moment.


  They
made love all night long, she was surprised by his stamina. “I told you I can
do this for weeks,” he teased, getting ready for round three.


“You're
pretty spry for an old guy you know that?” she asked. Her respiration had
finally dropped from a hard pant to something more regular. But apparently his
wandering hands were affecting her once more.


He
grinned. “Oh goddess of space you're serious! Oh goddess, what have I gotten
myself into?” she asked in mock despair. He didn't believe it for a minute, she
had a lazy half smile on her face as she wrapped her arms around his head to
pull him closer for a rather thorough kiss. When the kiss broke that smile
reappeared. She had her eyes half lidded, perspiration cooling all over her
body. Time to warm it up once more.


“Oh?
I thought it was the major selling point,” he teased, playing with a nipple,
her respiration picking up as he tenderly stroked it. 


“Oh,
it was,” she said with a throaty purr. “It was.” 


 


“I'm
going to have an interesting set of bruises later,” she said, getting off him
sometime later. He chuckled softly as she stroked his bare chest. Her fingers
played with his chest hair, occasionally running across his rock hard abs. He
knew what she was doing, she was testing him, playing with him like a cat with
a mouse. There was no way he was going to... he flinched a little as a
fingernail touched a sensitive flank. Damn her... She grinned a little. Shit.
Now she knew he was ticklish. Great.


“Worth
every one,” she purred, lying down beside him. Her arms and legs tangled with
his, he kissed her and she relaxed. “Now, if you don't mind, we mere mortals
need our rest.”


“Sure,”
he said. “I'll just wait until you're ready.” His arms folded under his head.
He whistled, looking up at the ceiling innocently. “Are you ready yet?”


“Oh
you!” she slapped him with a pillow laughing. He laughed as well, tickling and
playing with her. After a few minutes the play fight wound down and she rested
in his arms. “I give up, too tired.”


“Ah....”


“Later.
I mean it.”


“Yes
dear.”


“And
don't you forget it,” she breathed, voice softening. He smiled, stroking her
hair. It felt incredibly soft, even with his enhanced tactile senses.  She was
one in a million. He wasn't sure where their relationship was going, if it even
was a relationship. Best to think about such things in the morning he yawned
and then let Morpheus take him.


 


He
woke after his customary six hours. She was still out, snoring in a cute soft
way. He stroked her arm gently. She had one of his under her. He snorted,
flexing it a little. It felt good, the natural feel of having someone else to
comfort over your own needs.


“You
like her don't you?” Sprite asked on his HUD.


“Of
course I do,” he said softly, lying on his back, right hand cradling his head.
“What makes you ask that?”


“Admiral
did you feel like you were being used? That she did it to get close to you?”


“Not
in the slightest. I thought about it briefly, but her bioscans were normal
across the board, no signs of subterfuge.”


“Which
matches my take on it as well. However you realize this can't be a serious
relationship correct?”


“Sprite?”


“Seriously
Admiral. Sex is sex for you organics. A form of bonding, stress relief, and
procreation. You definitely needed the relief.”


“Sprite?”


“I
don't think she felt used, not after that performance.”


“Sprite?”
his voice dropped into a warning tone.


“Sorry
Admiral, you were saying?”


“My
personal relationships are off limits remember?”


“Sorry,
It's well...”


“We're
tied together, I know. And we're friends. Just don't stick your virtual nose in
too far.”


“Noted.”


“Hmmmm.”
He looked over to April who was stirring a little. He smiled and turned over
again, free hand stroking her hair gently. It trailed down her arm, caressing
it. Blindly she reached out and grabbed his hand and pulled it over her. She
held on as he tried to pull back. After a moment he chuckled at her ploy and
relaxed. Some things could wait. For now, the entire ship, hell the entire
universe could wait.
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“So,
where do we go from here?” Irons asked as they showered together. She rested
her hands on his chest, fingers twining into his chest hair. He'd found out
some interesting things about her, including just how far down those freckles
really went.


When
he'd tried to play connect the dots she'd done her level best to beat him into
submission. It hadn't worked of course but the frisky horse play had been fun
and invigorating for both.


“You
want that discussion now?” she asked, sounding a little dismayed and amused.
She hated getting her hair all wet. It made her feel vulnerable and self
conscious. Though his wandering hands were something of a bonus. They did
wonders scrubbing her back and soothing all sorts of aches and pains... and
tending to the glowing embers of desire in her. Damn he was good.


“Just
trying to figure out the ground rules. Boundaries and such, you know,” he
kissed the nape of her neck making her close her eyes and sigh softly in
contentment. Her own hands wrapped around his waist, holding him close to her.


“Ummmm...”
she said thoughtfully and then stood on her tip toes to kiss him. He smiled
down at her. His eyes twinkled as she stroked his cheek. “You're sweet you know
that?”


“And
you're stalling,” he said, smile growing. His hands however were stroking and
caressing. Hers were twined behind his neck.


“Ummmm.”
She really didn't want to think about this now. Why did he have to choose now
to have this conversation?


“I
think we covered that part,” he said, hands getting naughty. She gasped at the
pain and intrusion. “Oh, sore, sorry.” he said, rumbling a chuckle.


She
smacked his chest with one arm and then looked up into his eyes. He looked down
with laughing eyes until her own mock annoyance turned her frown upside down.
His mischievous smile was infectious. He leaned down and then kissed her
forehead. “We'll go with it. I get it. Don't over analyze or anything.”


“Bingo,”
she murmured huskily, drawing his lips down to hers once more.


 


“So
what's on your agenda for the day?” she asked, smiling coyly as he looked up.
She was fully dressed, but brushing her hair. He felt a glow at the after image
her supple body burned into his retina. She had the zipper down again. He'd
found out what lay behind all those zippers. Just covering it up did
tantalizing things, they begged to be opened once more.


He
felt relief as Sprite put the ship's sitrep up on his HUD. “Um, oh ah, school
mostly. We've done what we can to the sensors. The captain wants to test and
calibrate them before we jump so they are working on that now. I'm on call in
case of a problem actually.”


“Ah.”
She nodded, then frowned prettily. “He's delaying the jump? I thought we were
going to jump?”


“Just
for a shift. Eight hours to make sure the sensors are tuned and ready to go. We
don't want to go blundering in hyperspace believe me. Flying around with a
myopic view is one thing, but going in with sensors that are messed up is
suicide.”


Calibrating
the sensors was going to be a pain. He had an idea, set up tripods on the hull
along with markers launched into space. Possibly even using the shuttles. They
knew the dimensions of the shuttles of course. With those four ideas they could
get a rough field calibration in place. It wouldn't be the best, but it would improve
the ship's eyes a great deal.


Unfortunately
all that would take a bit more than one shift to accomplish. He'd sent a memo
off to Bailey and the sensor watch several days ago. Bailey had been waiting on
approval for it. He'd seen the approval for the project in his inbox while he
ate breakfast with April this morning. From the testy response Bailey had used
as a follow up, he was eager to get started.


She
blinked at him then her lips twisted in a wry smile. “Okay, I understand that.”


“Besides,
it gives the crew time to check everything over one more time. And time to
process the material's we've got in our holds. The fuel I mean.”


“Oh.”


“We
can wait on processing the raw materials until we're in hyper.”


“Why?”


“Why
not?” he asked amused. She looked at him in confusion. He grimaced in
embarrassment. “Sorry, I thought you knew. When you're in hyper you can draw
energy from hyperspace. The higher the band the higher the amount of
compression and higher amount of energy. That is why when we get to Beta we can
drop the fusion core to forty percent or even standby mode if we've got a
particularly dense energy cloud.”


“Energy...”
Her pretty brow wrinkled in thought. For a spacer she wasn't well versed in
hyperspace or space travel. Of course she'd been on Anvil her entire life...


“Electrons
and gravitons. It's complicated.”


“I
gathered that,” she said dryly. He chuckled.


After
a moment he caught her raised eyebrow and cleared his throat. “See when we get
to hyper and get to the right octave the fusion reactors or in this case
reactor since Destiny only has one primary...” he grimaced at that and then
shook himself mentally.


“Anyway,
the drive is running on it's own so we can skim off power to power other
things. Like say, the replicators.”


“And
since we're getting power for free it powers the systems? So we can make more
things?”


“Right.
I'm planning an entire package of things this round. A general purpose package
to help bootstrap colonies up a level. Everything from simple things like
simple tools and texts, to generators and satellites.”


“Like
we gave Agnosta?”


“Well,
yeah, but that, well...”


“Was
your doing. I know.” she came over and hugged him. They kissed for a moment. “I
ever thank you for being a generous and forgiving spirit?”


“Generous?”
he asked amused. “Forgiving?”


“Yes.”


When
he started to protest she tickled him. His arms dropped to his sides to try to
defend his vulnerable flanks but she dug in with a will, taking full advantage
of having the upper hand.


Their
legs tangled and he went down with a whoop. She looked down at him with a self
satisfied, smug expression. After a moment she climbed on top of him and began
to kiss him again, this time a lot more serious.


“We'll
never get anything done this way,” he protested between kisses.


“Works
for me,” she said huskily.


 


“Nanites
are evil,” a student said, jutting her chin out. The Admiral sighed, trying to
think of a way to respond that wasn't the same as before. He crossed his arms
as he thought and the class debated.


The
class was in the small class room. He'd almost gotten bumped to the
multipurpose room by a scheduling conflict. But the Yoga class had decided to
try the Dojo one more time since Ed had called for an all hands sweep of deck
three, freeing up the time in the Dojo apparently.


That
was good. He didn't see why the yoga club needed to meet here in the class
room. It was silly. They liked to stack all the chairs and equipment against
the walls or out in the companionway and then leave it after they left. That
meant a class coming in had to put it all back before getting settled. It was
causing a bit of bickering with the senior staff.


He'd
managed to escape April's clutches only through sheer exhaustion. She'd fallen
asleep some time ago so he'd taken the coward's escape and snuck out, leaving a
note and sending her replicated artificial flowers. Typically the moment he'd
hit the public areas of the ship on his way to get some nourishment he'd been
mobbed and dragged off for a late class.


Apparently
Bailey had gotten the message that he was occupied. His last video call had a
wink and smirk of approval in it. Sprite had sent him a text message stating
that she was helping with the sensor calibration project. That had alleviated
that guilt. Still he wasn't looking forward to being ribbed unmercifully by the
chief when the simian got them together alone. Being ribbed by Sprite on his
HUD in public was bad enough.


He
had about a dozen people there, including the medic. People would come by and
then stop in the doorway. After a minute or two they would either move on or
come in and take a seat. He looked over to Bryan and then nodded. “Does anyone
know how regeneration works?” He looked around the class as they settled down.
Only Bryan nodded, the rest shook their heads.


“Miss,
Chantra right?” he asked the blond with the long braid. She blinked in surprise
at being involved in this discussion, she hadn't been the one to initiate it.
“Have you ever had regeneration?”


She
grimaced and nodded, rubbing the back of her right forearm. “Ah, I see you
have. No scar right? Healed in days?” he asked. She nodded.


“Then
you have nanites to thank for that,” he said firmly but quietly. She blinked at
him, wide eyed.


“But,
but, I thought it was the energy...”


“The
blue or red glow?” the Admiral snorted. “That's to let people know nanites are
at work. Nope, it's all nanites.”


“I
think I'm going to barf,” she said, pale. He shook his head as others looked at
her or away.


“Regeneration
started by taking grafts from people, skin, muscle, or bone from one place,
then transplanting it to the damaged areas, integrating the tissue and then
inducing mitosis. It evolved over time.”


“Connective
tissue,” Bryan said with a nod. The Admiral looked over to him with a nod.


“Doc
is correct,” Irons said. The medic blushed. The young man was still
uncomfortable being called doctor. “They found that when you strip donor
connective tissue...”


“Extracellular
Matrix or ECM,” Sprite said helpfully.


“Right,
ECM of cells then laid it over the damaged area right after an injury you could
induce the body to rebuild that area before it forms scar tissue to cut it
off.” Behind him a holo of ECM appeared. It was a spongy material filled with
voids.


He
turned and pointed to it. “The body gets signals from the ECM to fill the
voids. It sends stem cells to these voids and fills them. Muscle for muscle,
bone for bone, skin for skin.”


“Early
on they discovered that if you spray injured tissue with stem cells of the same
type it would induce mitosis and severely reduce scar tissue. But adding the
layers of ECM to damaged or missing tissue expanded that.”


“A
more natural example is exercise,” Bryan said with a shrug. The class and
Admiral looked at him. “When you exercise to build muscle you do so by
stretching and tearing muscle tissue. When you sleep at night your body
releases stem cells to repair the damage. In doing so it builds up the area to
make it more resistant to injury.”


“I
didn't know that,” Chantra said with a blink. She had paused near the door.


“Why
do you think it aches when you exercise?” the medic asked with a soft smile.


“Oh.”


“So
where do nanites come in to this?” Chantra asked, brows knit.


“I
was getting to that. You see, scientists in the twentieth and twenty first
century discovered that some animals can regrow limbs that were cut off. Most notably
the Terran salamander. When they isolated the genetic sequence of the repair
ability they modified a virus to add it to the human body at the site of a
missing limb.”


“Blastema,”
Sprite said helpfully, prompting him.


“I
was getting to that as well,” the Admiral sighed.


“You're
taking the long route.”


“I
know that. It'll be worth the trip. Just give me a minute here,” he grumbled.
Sprite's holographic avatar crossed her arms, pursed her lips and then rolled
her eyes to the class.


“As
I was saying, it forms a Blastema then the limb is grown. But it takes weeks.”


“Try
months. Or years if it is an entire limb,” Sprite replied.


“Exactly,”
the Admiral nodded. “Which is where nanites come in. nanites come in several
forms. Some are organic. Modified organic structures designed to do specific
tasks. To accelerate the healing process nanites were sent in with donor
tissue. Or they would harvest donor tissue from the body itself.”


A
few of the students shuddered at that. He grimaced. “I know what you're thinking
and trust me, it's not as bad as you think. First, the nanites target excess
fat tissue.” That made a few of the women sit up in appreciation. “Right,”
Irons snorted.


“They
strips the ECM from excess fat tissue, then migrates it to the injured
location. Meanwhile other nanites break down the fat cells and harvest stem
cells of whatever is needed. They stuffs the somatic stem cells with food
materials from the broken down fat, then induce mitosis. They do it over and
over, then pack the ECM with the resulting cells.”


“So
you can grow an arm or a leg in five standard days,” Sprite finished. The class
looked around.


“But
I thought you use cloning boxes for that?” Chantra asked. Irons snorted.


“Same
thing as a regen tank. In fact it is a regen tank, just in miniature.”


“Oh,”
she grimaced looking a bit sheepish.


“If
the person is getting a minor injury repaired, a regen tank or a dermal
regenerator can do it. But if it is cloning, well, the host is sampled for
donor material, then the nanites make whatever they are programmed to make.
Once it is made, the medics use either conventional or nanite surgery to weave
the body parts together. nanites surgery is so seamless it is impossible to see
any breakage.”


“Smacks
of Frankenstein if you ask me,” Chantra muttered then shuddered.


“Trust
me, Mary Shelly only wished she'd dreamed of something this good. The nanites
do only what they are programmed to do. Nothing more, nothing less. A robot
isn't inherently evil, just the person who uses it for evil ends is.”


“But
accidents do happen,” Sprite said with a grimace. “Which is why the tech curve
has been practically stagnant for the past millennia.”


“Don't
get started on that tangent, we'll be here all night,” Irons grumbled, shaking
his head.


“Replicators
also use nanites,” Bryan said looking up, then resting an arm on the back of
his chair to look at the class. “I know for a fact you don't have a problem
with them.”


“Sure
they are in a box,” a student said with a shrug.


“And
so are the regen nanites. Before the second AI war nanites were not as
constrained. We used them for practically everything. Clothing, in bodies, in
ships... Imagine if you will a living ship. A symbiosis of organic and
inorganic,” Sprite said looking wistful.


“Wow,”
the kid grimaced. “Why did it end?”


“The
second AI war. When the AI went on a rampage they reprogrammed nanites. So it
got messy.”


“A
couple of hundred million dead you call messy?” Bryan asked dryly.


“If
you consider the way it happened dispassionately, yes,” Sprite answered with a
grimace. “But the nanites weren't at fault. They were reprogrammed.”


“Which
is why we... we meaning civilization; had a moratorium on nanites and their
development. That extended to a lot of tech. Which is why it has, as Sprite
said, been glacial. Stagnant.”


“Only
a handful of major breakthroughs in five hundred years? Yeah I'd say stagnant.
Since we were doing major breakthroughs at about ten or twenty every decade
before both AI wars,” Sprite said.


“Who's
we? You weren't around then remember?”


“We
in the metaphoric sense.”


“Whatever.”


“Do
any of these ships still exist?” Chantra asked.


“I
have no idea. A few fled the AI war. One or two were around when the Xeno war
began. I don't know if they survived or if they fled,” Sprite shrugged.


“But
we are off track again. Lets break for the evening, we've got a ship to run.
Good night folks,” Irons nodded as the class broke up and filed out.


“They've
got a lot on their minds now.”


“Yup.”


“Want
to talk about it some more?” Sprite asked.


“Nope.”


 


“So
where are we going with this?” Irons asked. She smirked and tugged on his
beard. They were in her quarters again this time. She'd insisted. He was pretty
sure it was the whole woman's thing. Terran women preferred their own love
nests to someone else's. He had to admit her bed was the same size as his but
it was infinitely more comfortable. Especially when she was in it with him.


She
had almost identical quarters to what he had. Or currently had at any rate.
Basic quarters, bed, drawers built under the bed and into one wall, door to a
refresher, and a built in food replicator. Which he had recently fixed and fine
tuned for her amusement.


She
had a fold out table and a single folding chair. His chair tucked into a recess
in the wall, hers was obviously a temporary affair someone had added because
the original was missing.


What
she didn't know, what he wasn't going to tell her was that Defender now had
access to her security system. The Admiral hadn't been amused when he had found
out the Trinity had conspired to add additional video cameras to the room using
his nanites. Fortunately these cameras were not in the net and would report
only to them.


“Owe!”


“I
always wondered about this. Why you have it,” she said, setting her cup of
coffee down and then sitting on his lap. Her rich, full lips parted as she
smiled and kissed him.


“Changing
the subject?” he asked, quirking an eyebrow.


“Woman's
prerogative,” she said smugly.


“Typical,”
he mock growled. “As to the question of this,” he touched his beard. “The
answer is simple. Rank has it's privileges.”


“Oh?
I thought there was a thing about facial hair?”


“With
so many alien species in the Navy?” he snorted. “No, as long as it's kept neat
and doesn't pose a hazard you can have one. It is discouraged for early grades,
it's well...”


“Something
earned?”


“Something
like that. It's one of my vices.”


“Oh?
Like coffee?” she asked amused, picking up her cup and taking a sip.


“That's
a navy wide preoccupation actually. Tradition,” he snorted. She smiled
slightly. “No, as you advance in rank some try to differentiate themselves from
the crowd. Some get carried away too,” he grimaced.


“Oh?”


“Like
peacocks.”


When
her face went blank he shook his head. “Old earth bird. Fancy bird with bright
plumage to attract attention.”


“Oh.”


“For
some it was a deliberate thing. They wanted to attract attention to advance
their careers.”


“But
that's not how you operate,” she said wisely. He nodded. She was obviously
getting to know him, getting under his skin and public persona.


“I'm
not a dress up kind of guy. I prefer to roll up my sleeves and get dirty.”


“Speaking
of which are you going to be in engineering today?” she asked. He shook his
head.


“I've
got a class in...” he grimaced at the chrono... “Ah, about ten minutes ago.” he
snatched up a breakfast bar as she got up.


“Hey!”
she said as he made his way to the door with the cup in one hand and bar in the
other. He paused.


“What?”


“Aren't
you forgetting something?” she asked. He looked confused. She puckered her
lips. He laughed softly as he came over and came over and kissed her. When they
broke the kiss she pushed him gently away. “There, now you can go.”


“Yes
ma'am.”


“I'll
be along in a minute or two. I've got to do my hair.” he hid his face so she
couldn't see his amusement as he made his way out.


 


“Well,
scuttlebutt is up to it's usual speed.” Sprite said, sounding amused.


“Oh?”
Irons asked, fork half way to his lips. He finished the motion and chewed the
bit of chicken. After a moment he swallowed. “What now?”


“Oh,
just your relationship has hit the grapevine. It's made for interesting talk
throughout the ship,” Sprite said smugly. He winced. “I think about a quarter
of the die hard conspiracy nuts have been knocked on their heels. Others are
um, affronted by the transparent attempt to deflect and change the subject.”


He
rubbed his temple with one hand and then put the fork down and picked up a
napkin. He unfolded it and then wiped his mouth. “No mention of a conflict of
interest?” he asked. So much for discrete. Come to think of it they hadn't been
had they? April seemed against it. He'd thought it was to build her career, or
at least her notoriety, but with his status such as it is he wasn't sure.


“No,
not really,” she said, amused again. “That will come next most likely.”


“Which
is why we're going to handle interviews differently now. I can't have her
spinning things for me and seem unbiased.”


“Which
is a problem,” Sprite sighed. “Since she's the only reporter on the ship. None
of the other networks sent their own.”


“Oh?”


“Knox
media has a leg up on the competition. He's got a weird way of showing it.”


“I'm
getting tired of saying oh? You know?” he demanded, exasperated.


Sprite
snorted softly. “Could have fooled me,” she said, shaking her virtual head and
smiling slightly.


“Organic
males usually look befuddled where women are concerned. Or so you said more
than once in my presence.” he growled. She smiled sweetly to him. “As I was
saying, Knox has been a busy boy. While we were busy getting the Navy going he
was building up a media empire. But get this, he funded some of his
competition, and even bailed a few out or donated some of his used equipment to
them when he upgraded.”


“Okay...”


“It's
odd to see a corporation doing something like that. Impossible.”


“It's
not just a corporation though Sprite, it's the man in charge of it. He's an
avid believer in the first amendment, the free speech parts and his bread and
butter remember? His helping others to spread the word fits into his
psychological profile.”


“I
take it his classes on journalism at the college are your evidence as well?”


“Well,
now that you mention it, it does dovetail neatly into that theory now doesn't
it?” he asked, lips twisting into a smirk.


“You
aren't always right, but I'm betting with you on this one Admiral,” Sprite
sighed. “It's odd though, he focused on small mom and pop operations, most of
them off of Anvil.”


“You
are thinking that he was farming them? Getting them on their feet and
established and ripe for a merger later? Somehow that doesn't fit.”


“No,
no, that wasn't what I was thinking at all. What I was wondering was why he
didn't help some of the larger competition. He...”


Irons
face tightened for a  moment. “I think it was because of their biased attitude.
He picked up on the spin doctors right away. He's a student of his people and
journalism practices after all. I bet he had someone research each and every
competitor to see where they got their start up capital and who was really in
charge.”


“Follow
the money you mean? Classic.”


“Exactly.”


“Jump
in thirty minutes. You'd better hustle. They want all passengers in their own
cabins for jump,” Sprite cautioned.


“Joy,”
he sighed, digging into the food once more.
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“How
are they doing?” Irons asked, lying in the bed staring up at the bulkhead. He
reached over and tapped a control, muting the music he had been listening to
for now. His hands were supporting his head. April was off doing wrap up
interviews with the crew, getting more material for her Agnosta and pirate
series. She'd been almost apologetic over the interruption. He'd been amused by
that. She'd caught the amusement and then threatened him with making up for it
later.


“In
a word? Not well,” Sprite replied dryly. She sounded exasperated.


“I'd
noticed we missed the first jump window. Did they run down the problem?” He'd
thought it was a sensor problem but Sprite had reported they were ruling that
out for now. The recalibration had gone long as he'd expected. Apparently the
captain was happy about the resolution though. Clarke seemed ready and eager to
jump back into the saddle.


“A
combination of minor things. Someone had left the primary hyper navigational
computer in a sim and it froze. They rebooted it and ran a diagnostic,” Sprite
replied.


“Ah.”


“Think
we should help them out?” she asked hopefully. She sounded like her patience
for the fallible nature of organics was near an end.


“What
is the problem now?”


“Nothing
except stupidity. The navigator is trying to jump to beta directly.”


“Clarke?
Is he insane?” Irons sat up in surprise. “First of all, that's suicide. Second
because it is insane and not possible the computer will automatically lock them
out.”


“Which
they haven't figured out. They think it is related to the first problem and are
trying to run it down now.”


“I
bet Chief Bailey isn't happy about that,” Irons snorted sitting up on his
elbows. He pursed his lips in a silent whistle at the thought of the chimp
chief engineer tearing his fur out and turning the air blue.


“Shouldn't
you intervene?”


“No,”
Irons said laying back. “If he'd wanted me there,  he'd have called me.” He picked
up the tablet again and went back to reading. After a moment his music came
back on.


 


Chief
Bailey was starting to get one of those headaches. He grimaced again, running a
hand through his balding scalp fur, hair, whatever and then tugging on his
right ear. Galiet loved to tease him about that mannerism. Right now though he
didn't give a damn. He was beyond being in a foul mood and now getting
desperate. What the hell was going on? Sabotage again? “Diagnostic is clean you
say?”


“Yeah,
chief, it's got to be in the computer. A software thing,” Harry said shaking
his head. “I checked the hyperdrive, power, computer. We've spent the past four
hours tracing the lines by hand. Nothing is off. I was sure it was something
the Admiral did when he rebuilt the drive a couple of weeks ago, but it all
checks out, green across the board.”


“But
we're still not getting into hyper,” the chief pinched the bridge of his nose
and closed his eyes. 


“Yeah.
I noticed that too,” Harry said grimacing. “Damned if I know what the trouble
is. Boss you think it's time to...”


“No,”
Bailey said without opening his eyes. He sat back, resting his head on the head
rest of his chair then swung the chair back and forth.


“Why?”


“We
need to learn how the hell to do this on our own. We can't have him bailing us
out every time damn we stub our toe or holding our hand. He's not going to be
here forever.”


“Ah,”
Harry grimaced. So much for the easy out. 


“Besides,
if we broke it, we can damn well fix it. The thing worked once after all.
Something we did screwed it up. We just need to go over it 'til we find out
what's going on.”


 


“So,
you thinking about getting out and walking to the next stop Admiral?” Sprite
asked testily an hour later. The crew had yet to find the problem. Even the
dumb AI she had set up knew what the problem was but no one had thought to ask
it. At this rate they were going to be here another week! Or at least another
day.  “If you do you might make it before they get this fixed you know.”


“That
bad?” Irons asked amused.


“Well,
they've eliminated the hardware, so they started tearing into the software.
Right now they've got bots doing line by line code comparisons with the back
up. After they dumped the files and rebooted with the back up. Still isn't
working.”


“This
is ridiculous,” Irons sighed grimacing. “Don't they know that...”


“I
think it's a case of the right hand not knowing what the left is doing in this
case Admiral. The navigator is inexperienced. The thrill of having a fully
functional ship is going to his head.”


“Yeah,”
Irons shook his head. “So you're saying engineering doesn't know what he's
doing?”


“Chief
Bailey traced the power and is now tracing the code line by line. But I think
he overlooked just looking at the basic commands themselves. The fault line
should have jumped right out at him.”


“Ah,”
Irons thought about it for a moment, rubbing his jaw. Sometimes people needed a
hand. The trick was giving it to them without making them dependent on that.
Which called for subtlety. “What we need to do is find a way to clue them in
without showing up. Without showing them it is us doing it. Build their
confidence.”


“And
you propose to do this how?” Sprite asked.


“Oh
you're going to do it actually,” Irons smiled. 


“I
am Admiral?” she asked amused.


“Sure.
Simple warning message the next time they try to get into hyper. To either the
chief or the hyper navigator. Keep it simple and make it look like an error
message the AI would send. Hell cut and paste the error line itself out and
stick it into the message as well. In fact I suggest adding that to the AI that
your building now.”


“One
problem. They've gone over the code line by line,”she pointed out.


“Maybe,”
He shrugged. “You honestly think an organic can remember that much code
though?”


“Um...”


“Use
the dumb AI you set up. Make it look like it's an automatic warning error. Blue
screen of death moment. “Warning attempting to jump into hyperspace at that
speed is not possible. Operation aborted,” he shrugged. “Something like that.
Keep it simple yet techno enough so they wont get suspicious.”


“Oh
well... when you put it that way... goodie.” He could hear the malicious smile
in that. He shook his head, glad he wasn't the one about to get it.


 


“What
the hell...Warning... Who the hell sent this?” Bailey asked looking up from the
computer and rubbing his temples in tired frustration. He looked around the
room, brown eyes trying to pick out the culprit. No one jumped out at him.


“Boss
that's the computer itself,” Everette said coming over. “See?” He pointed to a
line of code then opened a window and did a search. The same code was
highlighted. “There is a built in safety,” the computer tech said as he shook
his head. “By the looks of this code string it keeps coming up when the bridge
does this.”


“Oh.
So fix it.”


“Um
boss, it's saying they are trying to jump to Beta.”


“They
are what?” Bailey asked, turning to the tech. “Straight from subspace to Beta?
Are you serious?” he asked in sudden stunned disbelief. Most of the engineers
in the room stopped what they were doing and turned to him.


“We've
been tearing our frigging hair out for hours to find out it's their fault? That
they don't know what the HELL they are doing?!” the simian snarled, voice
rising in a shriek. 


Harry
looked up and winced at his boss's snarl. Everette was backing away, suddenly
scared of his boss and not altogether happy about being near an explosive rant.
“Uh, boss, the skipper is on the line. Something about he wants to know what
our excuse is this time?” Harry said behind him, holding a communicator with
one hand over the microphone.


“Oh
I'll take that,” the chief said with a growl making a gimme motion with one
hand. “Oh hell yeah.” He put the communicator down after he triggered the
speaker phone.


“Aye
captain?” he asked sitting back and putting his feet up.


“So
what's you're excuse this time?” the captain asked tiredly. Ferguson had gone
from annoyed to exasperated over the constant delays. He'd twisted Bailey's
tail about it a few times. Bailey had been nettled and chewing the paint off
the bulkhead now for hours on end.


“My
excuse is we got to the root of the problem. It's your fault,” he finished
sweetly, voice hoarse from screaming so much. He lifted his feet up onto the
console and crossed his legs before netting his fingers together in front of
him and stretching, cracking the knuckles. Then he tucked the hands behind his
head to support it better.


In
that time he heard plenty of sputtering and then silence on the other end.
After a moment the captain's throat cleared. “What?” the captain asked
surprised.


“Yup.
Your end. Mister high and mighty screwed the pooch. It seems Mister Clarke is a
bit too eager this go around. He's been trying to jump us directly into Beta
all this time.”


“Into
Beta? Did I hear that right?” the captain asked suddenly surprised and angry for
a different reason. “Are you serious?”


“Yup.
The ship's computer has a lock out. Since it's obviously suicide to go from
subspace to Beta band. Apparently that's what we've been tripping over this
entire time. And the helm and navigator's been getting the report but ignoring
it.”


“I'll
say,” the captain glared at the navigator. Clarke was hunching his shoulders,
feeling his ears burn. “Thank you chief. We'll get this sorted out. I commend
you and your people for discovering this.”


“All
in a day's work captain.” Bailey reached out and stabbed downward on the
disconnect button. “and that's that people.” He grinned.


 


“One
of the things that bothers me is that nanites, electronics, and AI are
stagnant. I haven't seen much change now that we've looked into the historical
database. I mean. No offense,” the kid said to Sprite.


Now
that they were in hyper and climbing steadily through the octaves to Beta band
the captain had released the restrictions on the passengers and people were
mingling once more. Irons had found out April had managed all those interviews
virtually. It had been amusing to find out he'd been slightly jealous over it. 
It hadn't taken the eager students long to find him with April in the galley.
She'd given him a hand squeeze, rolled her expressive eyes at the bouncing
students and then smiled a promise of the future as she walked out an hour ago.


“I'm
sure,” she replied dryly. “And you're right. The reason is simple and two fold.
The first is that mankind held a moratorium on nanite and future tech. They
limited growth to keep things under control,” she deadpanned and then shot a
dirty look to the Admiral. “The AI and electronics... well that grew out of
spite.”


“Not
really,” Irons said shaking his head.


“Well,
you have to admit, when you make something sentient you don't have control over
it anymore.”


“Which
explains why investors moved away from research into electronics and AI. When
you invest billions into something and it turns around and bites you in the
ass, you kind of walk away fast. They did the same thing with genomes. Once
sentience is reached it has rights... so why throw away money?”


“There
is that,” Sprite admitted.


“Electronics
started to stagnate a bit before AI crossed over into full sentience though,”
Irons said, returning his attention to the students. “Once you get down to
molecular electronics you can't go much further. Quantum? To use quantum you've
got to have interfacing electronics... which slows it down to the speed of the
interface. Force fields? Again, same problem,” he said as he shrugged.


“Parallel
processing had been fully explored in the early 21st century. It and the
internet led to cloud computers... and distributed networks,” Sprite added.


“There
was exploration with organic computers, and of course people had explored
cybernetics for a long time. But when flash cloning was invented the idea of
replacing a lost limb with a clumsy artificial replacement fell by the wayside
for centuries.”


“Yeah.
I can see that. Why did you...”


“I
volunteered,” Irons shrugged. “We needed something. An edge. Something new. And
I was impatient.”


“Not
curious?” Sprite asked amused.


“Well,
there was that too,” he admitted with a small smile.


“And
spoiled. He doesn't have to worry about where he left his toolkit anymore,” she
said turning to the people around them. A few laughed at that.


“True,
all too true,” he smiled again, eyes twinkling.
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The
hop between Agnosta and the empty system known as B452c was quick, a remarkable
two and a half standard weeks against the near six weeks in hyper getting to
Agnosta.  Now that the crew had a handle on the ship's systems they were more
comfortable with the upper bands. Of course they had spent most of the time in
transit in Beta band, which made this journey go quicker in the first place.


He'd
based his initial estimated time of arrival on their hesitant use of the drive.
The navigator's rather eager attempts at getting into hyper had caught him off
guard. Apparently they had been hooked by the god sea. Good. With responsible
driving this ship wouldn't be setting records but she would be moving her crew
and cargo at a fast clip. Faster than any other freighter currently in service
at any rate. Well, any other ship other than the Io 11, but she was a special
case.


Rebuilding
the drive had something to do with the faster transit time too of course. The
drive was running at about ten point four percent more efficient than spec,
something Bailey hadn't anticipated. Irons had, he'd had enough time playing
with drives to know how to get the most out of them.


The
fact of that wasn't lost on Clarke or the others in the crew.  More were
smiling now, or at least not scowling when he walked into a room.


He'd
spent every night with April, at first their every night was a passion filled
affair, but lately they had come together in companionship and mutual trust
over any adolescent lust. Sometimes they didn't make love, they just held each
other and enjoyed the companionship like they had been together for years.


When
they had exited the jump point area Irons dropped a satellite out an airlock
within hours of leaving the jump point. Curious the captain had immediately
called him in for a meeting.


“We've
got a two week transit across the system to the next node. It's an empty
system, so why are you dropping satellites? It seems rather silly,” he asked,
sitting back and rocking his chair slightly.


“I'm
not dropping communications satellites. Or not just communications satellites.”


“Oh?”


Irons
smiled a little. He spread his hands. “Captain, this system is a cross roads
like Pyrax and several other nodule systems. It has four jump points, two which
we are using, one that goes to Kathy's world and beyond that to Protodon and
Horathian space. The other goes to Centennial, a system I've visited.”


“Ah,”
the captain nodded in understanding, rubbing his hands together. He'd known
this but he hadn't realized the Admiral had planned this far ahead.
Interesting. He'd obviously overlooked something in his estimation of the
Admiral. “And this is all in relation to the satellite?”


“Satellites
actually. I'll be launching several more here. One for each jump point and a
fifth that will act as a watch for them.”


“Why?”


Irons
smiled a little. “Each satellite will log traffic and communicate it to the
others.”


The
captain's eyes widened and then he nodded. “So you can know if the pirates come
and go?”


“Not
without a someone coming by to strip the data. But we can get a handle on the
traffic coming through the system and it's general direction.”


“Okay...”
Ferguson rubbed his jaw and then frowned. It looked like he'd reached the next
logical conclusion. “What if they blow them up?”


“They
are small targets and don't have any active systems. Totally passive. They are
solar powered, so there is no energy trace to pick up easily. They won't
communicate if you don't know they are there.”


“True...
but what if?”


The
Admiral shrugged. The answer was obvious to him. “Then we'll definitely know
someone came through that isn't a nice guy right?”


Ferguson
blinked and then nodded. “Okay, I'll admit that.”


“Right.
The system is set up so we, we being the military, can strip the data and
service the system, so you don't have to worry about it captain.”


“But
this is a reserve vessel.”


“True,
but I'm... well, you're right.” Irons felt a little sheepish over that thought.
“I'd prefer it be handled by military personnel though.”


“Fair
enough,” the captain said stiffly. “We've got a week and six standard days  to
cross the system, will your other satellites be available by then? Do I need to
maneuver to make their flight times easier?”


“Each
of the other three have kick engines that will position them. I've got them
ready to go. The last one we'll drop at our exit point.”


“Ah,
okay.”


“Thank
you anyway captain.”


“Think
nothing of it.”


 


“He
really said that? Think nothing of it?” April asked, propping one hand up under
her head to get a better view. He shrugged.


“What
else was he going to say?” he asked. He was aware his pillow talk with April
was compromising some confidences, but in this case it was such a minor deal he
wasn't worried about it. They'd grown accustomed to talking about their days
when they relaxed.


They
still had separate rooms, more for safety than for comfort. That way they could
randomly choose which room to go to. Or a supply closet or handy cubby. What
ever worked. Hell, they'd even used a few reasonably flat vertical surfaces
over the past couple of weeks before things had started to cool. Sometimes with
somewhat embarrassing results. Word about their relationship had gotten around
after that and April had insisted that they retire to less scenic places to
play.


“Oh
I dunno...”


“He's
a good person April. He's caught in a vice here and walking a fine line. On one
side is me, on the other are the politicians who sign his pay stubs.”


“True...”


“Not
everything is as black and white as we'd like. Some people live in the gray.
Most people do. I'd like to say we're all idealists, but I know better.”


“You're
turning cynical now?” she asked amused. He smiled at her.


“Ninety
four years of experience tends to do that to you from time to time.”


“And
your visit to Pyrax must have made you even more cynical.”


He
snorted, laying back and looking at the ceiling in the dark. “Let's just say,
even with a lifetime of experience you still get surprised and caught in the
works sometimes.”


“True.”


He
waited a moment then cleared his throat. “What?” she asked.


“I
just ah, remembered. I need you to keep that satellite system to yourself.”


“Ah,
no broadcasts about it?” she teased, smirking.


“Please
no,” he said. Her eyes turned serious. He looked at her, sober. “I, we need to
keep our hole cards a secret. I want...” she put a finger tip to his lips and
smiled.


“I
get it. I'm no dummy.”


“I
never said you were,” he said as she withdrew her fingers. He caught the wrist
and kissed the finger tips, and then the inside of her wrist. She smiled at
that.


“I...
god, ninety four years.” she said, laying on her own back and rubbing her brow
in thought. “The mind boggles at that.”


“Want
an example of what that kind of experience can achieve?” he asked
mischievously. 


She
dimpled and blushed on cue, laughing as he rolled on top of her and kissed her.
Thought receded after that.


 


Sometime
later he was holding her. She wasn't quite asleep, but getting there when she
smiled and traced her fingers in his chest fur. “You're pretty spry for an old
guy,” she said softly. Her old tag line. She seemed to love it.


He
rubbed his cheek against her ruby hair. “Thanks. I think.”


 


The
empty system was a red dwarf system. The captain had them shape a course away
from the direct line, using one of the gas giants as a sling shot. There
weren't many planets in the system, a couple of super gas giants, one with
rings, and a lot of rocky moons and little else. Since the system didn't have a
belt and seemed to be low on rare metals it had been overlooked in the sector's
colonization. Or at least that was one reason why anyway.


Most
species avoided dwarf star systems. Oh they'd pass through them, but unless
something of keen interest was in or nearby no one really wanted to stop and
set up shop in one for very long. They just didn't offer a lot to gain from the
relationship when there were so many other G type stars out there.


“It's
weird no one came here to terraform.”


Irons
thought about the twist of fate, he'd been thinking of the reason while she'd
been thinking about the question. He snorted mentally and then answered.
“Planets are mostly gas giants. Big ones that have a lot of radiation. There
are one or two rocky planets but they are too close to the star. The moons are
all rock, silicon and iron. No rare materials to mine. No one wanted them.”


“Oh.”


“Just
a cross roads.”


“We're
getting an object, derelict...” the sensory officer said looking up in concern.


Immediately
tension filled the bridge. They were about half way on their journey, the
perfect place to be ambushed. To far away from the relative safety of a jump
point. Great, captain Ferguson thought blackly. They had gotten complacent
where they least needed to be.


“Let
me have a look.” the captain said. He frowned at the image. After a long moment
of study he grunted and then looked up to the communication's tech. “Send that
to the Admiral, I don't recognize it. Maybe he will.”


After
a moment a signal beeped. The captain touched a control on his hand rest. “Yes
Admiral?” he asked as the vid link opened. “Got something for us?”


“Courier
drone captain. Unmanned.”


“Ah.”


“By
the looks it's civilian grade, most likely from a megacorp. I can't get a read
on her though, it's a generic design so it could be from anyone. I would advise
caution on approach however, the Xenos were known to send copies rigged with
all sorts of nasty things inside.”


“Ah,
yes, that is a concern.” the captain frowned at the suddenly nervous crew.


“Captain,
we're getting some sort of weak signal. It's a digital signal but it's...” the
Gashg put his clawed hand to his sensory piece. “I believe it is an automated
distress signal.”


“Let's
have a look,” Ferguson said, nodding to the tech manning the sensors. She
touched a control and a holo of the ship appeared. 


The
drone was an automated ship, about twice the size of a runabout. The bow was
peppered with sensors, the middle hump covered the power plant, the rear had
sublight drives and the hyper drive. Such drones were good for one or two jumps
and had a high failure rate. 


The
ship was little more than that, a small crew, no more than a half dozen. Most
likely a dumb AI, no smart AI in it's right mind would be caught dead in
something like that. Irons had of course traveled in them from one assignment
to the next but had hated the cramped quarters. The only thing going for them
was the speed.


The
captain called a senior staff meeting and asked the Admiral to attend. Irons
did so reluctantly. They settled in quickly, all excited by the derelict
floating an AU away.


Charlie
the purser was intrigued and wants to bring the drone aboard but Irons and
Bailey cautioned against it. 


“What
about sending out a repair party to service it and program it to go to Pyrax?”
Charlie asked. He seemed keenly interested in salvage. Irons wondered if there
was something in their contract or just the engineering challenge. Or hell,
just the adventure. That might be it.


Then
again... starships were a rarity these days. It could be that, he mused. They
knew that. Selling such a ship... it wouldn't haul much, it was mostly memory
banks. Huh. Did they realize that he wondered?


“Captain,
we can't. Ah, it's spewing some major radiation. We've got spikes all over the
board,” the sensory tech said, looking nervous about giving bad news.


“Even
now? Seven centuries later?” Charlie demanded. “I find that hard to believe!”
he said, hands on his hips.


“The
half life of some radioactive material is measured in eons Charles,” Bailey
said with a snort. He sighed mentally, already writing the project off as a bad
endeavor.


“Oh,
it's too bad. We could use something like this,” Ferguson said indicating the
flattened arrow head.


Irons
was surprised by that change in attitude. Did he mean a royal we or a more
localized we? The royal we was much more interesting in his book.


“We'll
make more. Some day,” Bailey said looking at the Admiral. 


The
captain glanced at them through the link, caught the look and then nodded. “Ah,
I take it you can?” he asked, nodding to the Admiral.


“Yes,”
Irons admitted. “Ansibles as well but they are harder. I didn't bother in Pyrax
since they are expensive and hard to make in a start up economy. I was focusing
on infrastructure and defenses first.”


“Well,
we did have pirates on our minds.”


“That
too.”


“And
no one else to talk to.”


“Something
like that. That's changing though.” Bailey said. “Onward skipper?”


“Onward.
Make it so Mister Clarke.”


 


“So
this reserve posting...”


“Yes?”
Irons asked as they maneuvered the last satellite to the boat bay. He'd just
finished building it and Bailey and stopped in to lend him a hand moving it
since he was now off shift. He preferred moving it during graveyard, to keep
accidents with bystanders to a minimum and to minimize the exposure to the
crew... he didn't want a lot of people talking about this. Bailey, Chambers,
and the captain had reluctantly agreed.


Irons
had wanted to launch the satellite from a utility airlock but the captain had
nixed that idea after his last one had misfired and cooked some of the hull.
From now on all satellites were to be launched from a shuttle or from the boat
bay.


“Move
your end left, no your other left...” Bailey grunted, tugging on the yoke to
the push pull. It hovered nicely, fully charged and not having nearly as much
trouble as it's operators did manhandling it and it's cargo.


“We're
getting there chief,” Irons said maneuvering the bulky load. “And what about
the reserve posting?”


“Well,
I was, well, thinking about it again.”


“What
about it? More about the cybernetics? Or rejuv?”


“No,
those things are interesting, but I kind of like the extra pay and stuff.”


“You
have to earn it chief. You have to train a bit too you know.”


“Which
gets me to my question, how much training? I checked online. There was
something about a test? I hate the damn things.”


“Minimum
basic standard test. There is also a background check and others. Medical,
etcetera.”


“Who
says etcetera these days anyway?” Bailey joked.


“You
just did. So did I,” Irons grunted as they swung the giant satellite around a
corner. He winced as they came close to scraping a folded solar wing. “By
millimeters,” he muttered.


“Next
time leave em off till we get the damn thing in the lock.”


“Smart,”
Irons agreed. “You point that out now though...”


“Hindsight.”


“True.
But as I was saying, the background tests and checks are to make sure you're a
stable person and not a psycho. We need someone we can count on when the fur
flies.”


“In
my case literally?” Bailey snorted. “I get it.”


“I'll
upload you the application and requirements chief,” Sprite informed him. He
grunted.


“Right.
Also a check for a criminal history, patterns of behavior related to
relationships with terrorist or organized crime, things like that.”


“The
other testing?” Bailey asked.


“Oh,
a test of what you know. Since you're a reservist you can jump the basic course
and start with only a minimum of training if you pass it.”


“Ah?
Just my luck. Some test about tactics and stuff right?”


“No,
specialized to position and rank. We lowered the bar since education is
substandard right now. When general education picks up we'll raise the bar.”


“Okay.
So you're now saying I'm stupid enough to get in?” Bailey mock growled.


“Cute
chief. But if you want an officer's commission, and I assume you do, you've got
to pass the minimums. Even we have standards.”


“I
think my last date said something along those lines,” Bailey snorted.


“I
have no idea,” Irons said with a smile.


“So,
I mean stuff on it... all paper crap I suppose? Nothing about hands on?”


“I
wrote it chief,” Irons admitted.


“You?
God the engineering sections...”


Irons
shook his head as they waited for the final lock to iris open. “It's not that
bad. Basic engineering know how, leadership skills, teamwork, things of that
nature. I can leave a reference for you if you want,” he said as they pushed the
hovering satellite into the bay.


“What
good will that do?” Bailey asked.


“It'll
cut through some of the crap faster and get you to the head of the line.”


“Call
me a crap buster, okay. I'll think about it some more and get back to you.”


“Sure
thing chief, let's get this locked down and then go get a beer.”


“Now
your talking!”


 


“What's
going on in  here?” Irons asked, slowing at the hatch to the hold he had
rented. People were standing around holding beers and talking. Now that he had
the satellites off and running he wanted to get started on a few other
projects. Apparently some people had other ideas.


“Oh
hey man, Admiral, whatever,” a short male human tech said, saluting him with a
stein.


“Beer?”
Everette offered. He shook his head. Alcoholic or any intoxicating substance
was strictly regulated in space. Well, mostly. Unfortunately every spacer had a
habit of creating or maintaining an illicit still, it was something of a
tradition stretching back through time to the very roots of space travel in
most cultures. Hell it went even further back than that, to the time when ships
had plied the oceans.


Spacers
needed ways to unwind, to decompress without fear of reprisal. Therefore they
did so on their off time, usually only once or twice a standard week. The captain
had declared a dry ship when they had been delayed in making the jump.
Apparently he'd lifted that order a few days ago and it had taken this long to
get the party kicked off into full swing.


“What's
going on?” he asked looking around. There was a crowd around the open hatch and
people were yelling and cheering.


“Well,
the purser got a volleyball tournament going after the captain ordered it,”
Everette said. “Sure you don't want a brew? It's cold.” he held up a bottle.
Irons grimaced and set his load down. “What's all that?” the kid asked.


“My
next project. Which I see is now on hold,” he frowned, trying hard to not be
pissed. Crew morale was important, and he really needed to stay positive to
keep his image up. The timing however could have been better.


“Coming
inside?” April asked, leaning out the hatch. She caught sight of the Admiral
and her impish smile widened into a full grin. “Coming?” she waved imperiously.



“I
guess so,” he said coming in. He blinked as he entered. The hold wasn't that
large, but it was fully involved. Spectators lined the walls, sipping beer and
talking or cheering. Apparently someone had thought to hand out counter grav
hand  braces. Some of the spectators had taken to the walls, sitting on
anchored hover pallets. One of them in the corner had a set of chairs set up on
a large cargo pallet. The people on it were sitting there chatting away,
oblivious to the fact that they were two and a half meters above the deck.


A
veraxin with a tray of refreshments climbed onto a lower pallet, startling a
couple there. He didn't stop when they turned, just leapt from the pallet to
another closer to the corner one, and then onto the corner one.


The
center of the hold had an improvised net strung from one wall to the other. The
captain and bridge crew were on one side. Bailey and his engineers were on the
other. “Banzai!” the captain yelled, spiking the ball. Bailey got under it,
popped it up, and then Harry spiked it back.


Clarke
got under it, but hit the deck as he got it up. It went off wildly to hit a
wall and rebound. “Out,” Harry said, high fiveing his boss.


“Your
ball,” the captain agreed, catching it, bouncing it a few times and then
throwing it to them. He patted Clarke on the shoulder. “Keep your chin up son
it's early.”


“Yes
sir, Clarke said with a nod.


“You
like?” April asked, watching the game. 


“Um...”
damn it this wasn't fair. He was torn. Mostly because of the rather fetching
yellow sundress she was wearing. She looked gorgeous he thought, and watched as
his reaction was caught by her. Gratification over his attention made her preen
slightly in response.


“Yeah,
we usually do this in the boat bay or rec deck but Mister Givens insisted we
have it here.”


“Ah,”
he nodded in sudden understanding, catching sight of the purser. The man was
looking entirely too smug.


“It's
not really big enough for a proper game though,” she said, raising her voice
over the cheering. He nodded.


“I
can think of one reason why he did it. I've rented the space for the trip
here,” he said. She looked at him in surprise.


“You
going to do anything?” she asked warily. He shook his head. “I don't think so.
I bet he knows it too, the jerk.”


“Now
I'm not, but I think we'll fill this space up just as soon as the party is over
so he doesn't get any more bright ideas,” he said, watching as the teams broke
to water down and cool off.


 


They
exited and she grinned as they made their way to the replicators. With most of
the crew enjoying the festivities there was only a skeleton watch on duty. He
used the time to replicate some materials for his projects and then moved them
to the corridor outside the hold. Of course all that activity drove them close
to each other, with the occasional frisky horseplay as a consequence. Frisky
and somewhat naughty play. When the party broke up the two of them sprang into
action, immediately getting into gear as they moved the gear in.


The
captain waved as he took the net down. “Sorry Admiral, forgot you had this
space.”


Irons
shrugged. No harm. April had been a big help... and they'd taken the time to
canoodle and play around in their own fun way in between trays. “No problem
captain, I'm glad the crew had a good time.”


“Another
project?” the captain asked, nodding his chin to the loads of crates. Everette
was a little snookered but he helped out anyway. Irons wasn't sure if it was
because he wasn't sure he could find his cabin in his inebriated state or if
April had charmed him into it.


“I
want to work on a care package for Briev and Triang.”


The
captain nodded in understanding. That was something they had left out in his
briefing. Oh they had a small package, but nothing like what they had given
Agnosta. He wasn't sure why that was. 


“Ah.
Good. Sounds good. Keep me up to date. Let me know if you have any problems or
need anything,” Ferguson said as he walked out. He patted the purser on the
shoulder as he passed. Givens ducked his head in, saw the gear they were
unloading and scowled fiercely. April smiled sweetly at him but didn't say
anything.


“Coming
through! Clear the way!” Bailey said, pulling a load. Givens stepped aside with
ill grace as the cart came through. “Where do you want it?” Bailey asked,
slurring only slightly. 


“Right
there chief, that's just fine.”


“You
make a better door than a window Givens. Either pitch in or push off, we've got
work to do,” Bailey growled rubbing his biceps.


Charlie
gave him a dirty look and turned, storming off. Everette grinned, glad they had
gotten one over on the purser.


“What
a jerk.”


“Thought
he'd pull a fast one and it backfired. Gotta love cheating a cheater.”


 


He
stroked April's gorgeous red hair. She nuzzled into his shoulder, hugging,
pressing herself to him. He rubbed his cheek against the sensual touch of her
hair, enjoying the tactile sensation.


“Something
on your mind John?” she murmured. He chuckled. She'd gotten better at reading
his moods, and getting close to reading his thoughts. Slowly they separated so
they could look into one another's eyes.


“You're
getting good at that you know?” She smiled at his gentle tease. 


“And
you're dodging the question,” she said.


“Your
reporter instincts tell you that?” he asked, amused. She poked him in the ribs.
He oofed obediently then spread his arms as she turned in his lap. She caught
his wrists and wrapped them around her like a blanket. “Better?”


“Yup,”
she said smugly.


“Your'e
impossible you know that?” he said chuckling. She responded with an elbow and
kissing sound. He snorted.


“So,
spill. You're worried about the future aren't you?”


“Just
wondering what's in store... What tomorrow brings. I'm going on, and you've got
to go back to Pyrax.”


“John...”


“No,
seriously. You've got a career. A good one. We...” his voice roughened with
emotion. “We need you where you are at. Doing the most good for as many people
as possible.”


“Who's
we? You and Sprite?” she asked, voice distant.


“We
the people,” he said softly, nuzzling her hair once more. He felt her stiffen
and he sighed. He didn't want a fight, didn't want a nasty break up.


“John...”
his hug tightened for a moment. She gasped and then seemed to relax. After a
moment he relaxed and she turned in his grasp to face him once more. “Look,
I... I know what you’re doing...”


“April,
if it was just us two I'd...” He paused as she put her fingers to his lips.


“Hush.
My turn to talk,” she said, eyes locked on his. He nodded and kissed her
fingertips. She smiled and dropped her hand slowly. “I, I don't know where the
future will take us. Honestly, I don't know,” she looked away, biting her lip.
“I don't want us apart, but I...”


He
waited patiently as she gathered her thoughts. “I don't want to lose you,” she
said softly after a long moment. He hugged her and stroked her hair.


“You
won't,” he murmured.


“Sure
you say that now...”


“You
won't. I'm a past hand at long distant relationships remember? If anything I'll
lose you to some dashing young buck who will come in riding a cycle...”


She
threw her head back with a laugh, and he chuckled with her. Her arms wrapped
around his neck and she pulled his head down so their foreheads were touching.
“No matter the time or space between us, we'll always have today. Remember that
John.”


“Of
course,” he murmured.


“Then
live for today, let tomorrow take care of itself when it comes.”


“Yes
ma'am,” he murmured, watching her eyes twinkle and her inviting full lips part.
They enveloped his and he let his worries fade away with the moment...


 


“Admiral,
I have a suspect for you,” April said, coming over to him. He looked up,
welcoming smile quickly forgotten. 


“Suspect?”
he asked, a thread of concern in his voice. He knew he couldn't stop her, her
inquisitive mind was something he cherished, but this was... hell, just being
around him was dangerous! What was he thinking?


“For
the assassin. Or assassins in this case. I did some digging and well...”


“You
did some digging?” he asked. He wasn't sure if he should be amused or appalled.
She could easily get herself killed if she turned over the wrong rock at the
right time.


“Hey,
it's my hide on the line too you know!” she punched his arm. He rubbed it.


“Ow!
What was that for!”


“For
thinking that I was getting into trouble.”


“I
didn't say that!”


“No
but you were thinking it!”


“Okay,
mind reader, what's the story?” he asked, firmly getting a lid on his
exasperated temper. She punched him again. He grimaced, rubbing his arm. “And
that one?”


“For
thinking I'm not a big girl and can't handle myself.”


“Off
the mark that time,” he said shaking his head. She shrugged. “Close though.”


“Then
you deserved it,” she sat down, straddling a chair and smiled politely to the
waitress who came over. She took their order and then retreated.


“I...”
she leaned conspiratorially closer. “I heard some interesting things and did
some digging in the pursers records. The Neo's remember them?”


“Which?
Chief Bailey?”


“No,
no, the cats.”


“Um...
Cheetahra left...”


“No
the lionesses. Well, them and the boys they took with them here. We don't see
them that often, well the lionesses, but the males are lazy and like to sleep
most of the time. We see them at night on grave.”


“Okay...”


“Well,
when someone asked them about how they could afford the trip the male just
pointed to the leader, Asia.”


“Um...”
He tried to think. Come to think of it, how had they afforded tickets for all
the adults? Cheetahra had told him she'd been saving for years and had taken
extra courses to help work her passage. But the others were only doing menial
tasks so...


“So
how come they are here?” she asked, staring into his eyes. 


He
blinked, surprised. “Reading my mind again?” he asked amused.


“Like
a book. I dug into the computer records. All they say is that their tickets
were paid for. By, get this, the Pyrax ruling council.”


“Interesting,”
he said, nodding as the waitress set their order down in front. He waited until
she had left before he picked up the drink and took a sip. “And you think...”


“That
they were paid their passage with your death.”


“Huh.”


“They
get a two-fer. A paid trip, and revenge for killing what's his name. Leo.”


“Interesting,”
Sprite said. “Ask her for the evidence.”


“Can
you give me the files you mentioned? Sprite doesn't have access.”


“I
didn't say that!” Sprite said. He raised an eyebrow. By now April recognized
the signs of his talking with his AI and sat back, toying with her fork. Sprite
grimaced. “I meant I don't have access to those records. They aren't on the
main net.”


“Oh.
Okay, Sprite doesn't have access to them.”


“That's
because they are on a chip. I got my hands on it by other means,” April said
with a smirk.


“Oh?”
he asked. “Dare I ask how?” The smile widened into a predator's grin. He
snorted.


“You
can ask, but I'm not telling. Here.” She slipped a chip over to him. He put his
right index finger on it and then pushed it back. She blinked at him. “What?
What's the matter? Don't you want it?”


“I
just got it. Sprite downloaded it and is checking now.”


“You...”
She blinked at him in confusion. He wiggled his right fingers. She shook her
head, brows knit again. He always thought she looked cute befuddled and
annoyed.


“Implants
dear.”


“Oh.”
She shook off the confusion and tucked the chip into her breast pocket, looking
around to see if anyone saw her. Then she picked up her drink and sipped. “So?”


“So,
it is a lead, and it does make for an interesting hypothesis. One that fits the
circumstances. We eliminated some of the pride because they weren't in the
vicinity of the incidents or didn't seem to have the technical know how. But a
concentrated effort from multiple sources is a different matter that bears
investigating.”


“True,”
he said nodding.


“Is
that a yes?” April asked amused. He blinked at her, awareness returning to the
outside world.


“Sorry,
yes, viable suspects that need investigating Sprite said.”


“Ah,”
she grinned around the fork full of pasta. “Good then, work's over. What's for
dessert?” she asked in a husky voice.


She'd
timed it just for when he had the drink to his lips. He sputtered and she
laughed at him. He mopped up the mess, shaking his head at her mirth.


 


He
looked on, casually hiding his indifference to others around him as he examined
the evidence. It was thin at best. A minor notation in the accounting codes,
and a major financial discrepancy built on supposition. He wasn't comfortable
about this.


“Admiral,
I know it's not much to go on but it's all we have. It also fits the pattern.”


“The
virus doesn't. And they are Neo's from a gang. Neo's with a reputation for
fighting as a pack yes, but also for direct confrontation, not these
strikes...” he puttered off suddenly.


“Go
on, say it. Strikes from the dark. Ambushes. A predator's mentality. Also I
would like to point out to you, poison is a favorite assassination tool of women.
Third, the virus might have been by someone else. We only have the fact that it
was a definite attack to link it to the others.”


“The
airlock...”


“Was
a crime of opportunity. That I'll grant you is a bit much, and I don't have a
hard link on the whole pride at the time of the incident. I know at least two
of the females were in the galley at the time so it rules them out.”


“But
we don't know if they have the skills to do any of this. I doubt they had
access to main engineering!”


“Correct
Admiral, doubt. We don't know.” Sprite pointed out. “We know little
about them, their education, mentality, we're drawing inferences from general
sources and our own interactions with other Neo's, there is nothing, I mean
nothing in the database about them. Well, their leader Asia and her second Hera
have a thing for romance novels.”


“Okay...”


“And
the males like to play virtual blood sport games. Melee combat or first person
sword or shooter games. There have been several complaints about broken
controllers and shredded furniture in the rec area.”


“Joy.”


“I'd
like to take this further.”


“Of
course,” he said, nodding. “But we can't do it virtually. You can check their
behavior and patterns from surveillance footage, but it will only get you so
far, and your record search...”


“Only
gives us a small look at their intelligence based on what they order and how
they go about finding it,” Sprite finished. “Which means we need someone to
interact with them and draw out the truth.”


“Oh?”
he asked.


“Someone
who can ask the right questions and....” 


“Hold
it!” he said getting to his feet. “Not April, no way!” the thought of April in
the same room with a Neo-cat wasn't something he wanted to think about. In the
same room with a homicidal pack of them??


“No,
in this case it's best to go with the authorities. I've informed Mister
Chambers. He said he will look into it directly,” Sprite said.


“You...”
Irons snarled, knuckles going white.


“Sprite
beat me to it by a microsecond Admiral,” Defender informed him. “It is
protocol, and we must follow it. The investigating authorities have to be kept
up to date.”


Irons
waited a moment, getting his furious thoughts under control. “Did it ever occur
to either of you that he may be a suspect? Or unwittingly working with
the assassin?” he ground out, patience on thin ice.


Sprite
took a moment to answer. “I... I believe he is not a suspect Admiral. Call it a
hunch if you will, but he has been in your presence several times after each
incident and I've gotten a good reading from his vital signs. He showed signs
of anger, annoyance, and others, but no sign of it being focused on you.”


“Oh?” 
he got his head under control.


“Mister
Chambers has exhibited anger at the incident, and frustration over it happening
on his watch. He has a clean record and has not shown any signs of working with
anyone in this.”


“Interesting,”
Irons said sinking back into his seat slowly. After a moment he sat back. “He's
an honorable man?”


“As
far as he thinks. He is a prick however, but he's just doing his job in his
opinion.”


“Where
did that last come from?”


“His
online diary. Personal journal. I hacked it.”


“Sprite...”
he sighed.


“Which
is my other reason for knowing it's not him. I built a psychological profile
based on that. The journal goes back to the beginning of the voyage, and has
entries prior to it that were uploaded and appended. I've checked, they are all
legit, time stamp's match and no sign of tampering. He's on the level Admiral.”


“Okay,
but that doesn't rule out a leak.”


“No
but we have to start somewhere.”


 


Irons
was walking down the corridor a few minutes later when Sprite cleared her
virtual throat. “Yes?” he asked, stepping around a pair of talking passengers.
He was still getting a handle on his temper. She knew better than to bother him
while he was doing it. Obviously this was important enough to risk furthering
his ire.


“Mister
Chambers would like to speak with you.”


“I
figured as much,” he sighed, stopping and turning around. He made his way to
the chief's office. “Admiral Irons to see Mister Chambers,” he told the shift
supervisor. The moderately obese man shifted his weight a little, adjusting his
belt and then jerked his meaty hand to the side door. “In there. He's expecting
you.”


Irons
nodded politely. From his observation the shift super wasn't big on working
out. Or if he was, he stuck to weights and not aerobics. Pity, it would catch
up with him soon enough. “Right,” he went in the indicated direction, rapped on
the door and then entered.


“You
wanted to see me Mister Chambers?”


“Chief.”


“I'd
think Chief Bailey would be a bit put out over that. Something about to many
chiefs and not enough Indians,” Irons said with a smile. The security chief’s
office was spartan and functional. Metal desk, LCD monitor on one corner, a
slinky on another, two chairs, a coffee pot tucked into a corner and a food
replicator. He turned. Oh and a not quite hidden armory tucked behind what was
supposed to look like wooden wall paneling. Interesting.


Ed
rolled his eyes. “For heaven's sake Admiral, knock it off. Sit.” he pointed to
the chair across from his desk. “Coffee?” he asked, holding up a pot.


Irons
raised an eyebrow as he sat. The security chief was being very informal and
down right friendly. “Sure, why not.”


“Black
I take it,” Ed asked, phrasing that as more of a statement than question.


“Right.”


“Here
you go,” he offered the cup, sliding it across the desk and then turning to
pour himself another shot. “I've been meaning to talk to you but I, well...”


Irons
shrugged. “You're the investigator, you can't break protocol and inform me.”


Chambers
scowled and then shrugged. Irons had been the bigger man, held out the olive
branch. It was time, hell, past time he took it. “And I've been cool to you for
other reasons. I know, I've been an ass. I admit it. Born an ass, I'll die an ass.”


Irons
smiled, a genuine smile of amusement at that statement. “I wasn't saying
anything,” he replied, picking up the still steaming coffee cup and taking a
sip.


“You
didn't have to,” Chambers said with a snort of derision, “it's been pointed out
to me. I'm not as big a prick as that pencil necked pencil pushing pencil
shoved up his ass Charlie, but I'm a character in my own conceited way.”


“If
you say so. I'm not going to argue with a man while in his own office. Good
coffee by the way,” Irons said, taking another sip.


“Good,
glad that's out of the way,” Chambers said sitting back. “I took a few courses
while in Anvil. I never, well...” he grimaced. “I admit, I wasn't happy about
someone telling me how to do my job.”


“What
changed your mind?” Irons asked.


“I
caught one of my people reading a text and bawled him out. I thought he was
reading some stupid book. He was, but it wasn't a simple book. Forensics for
dummies if you can believe it!” he chuckled, shaking his head.


“It's,
hmmmm. I'm not sure if it's on the syllabus or not.”


Chambers
shook his head. “It's not, but he said he got it off a recommended reading
list. That and a bunch of material on police procedure and intelligent
investigation methods. That got me to wake up and take a second look. Damn near
missed out on a lot of good material.”


“Became
a believer?” Irons asks amused.


“You
could say that. Which leads me to this. I've gone over what Sprite sent me.
It's thin.”


“Very.”


“But
the only way to get to the bottom of it is to confront them. Or wait until
we're back in Pyrax and find out there by tracing the accounts. Me? I'm not
willing to wait.”


“Glad
we're of the same mind,” Irons said amused.


Ed
gave him an appraising look and then snorted. “I caught you in the nick of time
didn't I?”


“I
was on my way to follow the lead yes.”


“Well,
if I can't keep you out of it, and since yours is the neck on the line, I might
as well keep you in it. Damn the book,” Ed said, setting his cup down and
getting up.


“Sometimes
the book has to be ignored. It's a set of guidelines after all,” Irons said
setting his cup down and getting up as well.


“Fine,
lets see what we can find out.”


 


Irons
followed the security chief as they made their way through the corridors. Mr.
Chambers moved purposefully, with a gait that made most people step aside and
make a hole. His boots echoed on the deck, marching in orderly precision, never
wavering, even when they came to intersections. He preferred to take ladders
over the  lifts which was fine with Irons. Along the way they picked up tag
along guard as if by magic. He wasn't sure if it was their boss's look or some
hand sign but they fell in line quickly and quietly.


“I'm
not going to have any trouble am I?” Chambers asked, pausing at a hatch. Irons
scanned the interior. A Neo-cat was within. From the look of it the compartment
was the same floor plan as his. Basic and spartan. Good. No weapons other than
what the cat had built into her. Also good. Unfortunately it was a Neo lioness,
a cat that was easily a hundred kilo's of lithe feline grace and killing power.


“No.”
He looked around to be sure. No, none of the other cats were around. Good. They
didn't need a second front in case this went south.


“Good.”


“Wait,
you're not going to play good cop bad cop are you?” he asked.


Chambers
paused and gave one of his subordinates an amused look. The big guy snorted.
“That's for the movies.” His finger stabbed at the entry button.


The
hatch opened and he leaned in. “Miss Asia a moment of your time please?”


The
lioness blinked and then her eyes narrowed. She cocked her head and Irons could
see her pulse quicken as the tips of her claws came out.


“What's
this about?” she growled.


“We'd
like to ask you some questions about....”


That
was as far as Ed got before a bolt of energy leapt out of a nearby plasma
conduit and slammed into the Admiral. He felt the jolt of heat and power, but
his systems handled it easily, dampening it. He felt it enter the decking.


“Careful!”
he said, turning. “Someone call engineering! Get that locked down now!” he
yelled just as another bolt struck.


Asia
squealed as her foot touched the floor. The others were shielded since they had
insulated shoes, however she had kicked off her flip-flops and was barefoot.
When her bare foot touched the deck it completed a circuit of least resistance.
The energy ran up her foot, through her calf and then off through a table
touching her leg and into the holo projector on the table. Energy crackled into
her and she shook like a rag doll before dropping to the deck. The holo
projector sparked, light exploded from it as it overloaded and blew in a shower
of sparks and crackling energy.


“MEDIC!”
Irons yelled turning his head away from the explosion.


“We
can't call out! Comms are jammed!” guards called back. They were picking their
radio receivers out of their ears.


“Static
energy, send a runner, your comms are fried by EMP probably. Get someone out of
this. And damn it, lock that down!” Irons said, going over to the now blackened
EPS conduit panel and placing his right hand on it. His shields shrugged off
the next spike. He reached in and squeezed, feeling crystal crumble in his
hand. What ever that was it was finished now.


 


They
waited for Asia to wake. Bryan had said it would take time, she'd gotten a good
piece of energy, enough to do serious physical damage. Fortunately it hadn't
arced across her heart. Had it done that she'd have died instantly. The energy
had chewed up a lot of tissue in her leg, going from her foot up to her knee
before jumping out to the metal table nearby.


The
Neo cat's frame filled up the gurney. One of these days Irons was going to
remember to replicate Bryan a larger gurney or two. Maybe a regular hospital
bed. Hell an antigrav tank might be nice.


He
looked around the room. Security was all over. There were a half a dozen guards
in the room. None of them looked at all happy. He could understand why.


Hera
was there, summoned by Bryan and Ed Chambers. After that incident Irons had an
inkling of what was going on. He was curious though to see if she would admit
it.


“So,
awake I see,” the paramedic said, watching her eyelids flutter.


“You
okay?” Hera asked, hand paw on her friend's arm.


“Yes,”
she grimaced, her eyelids fluttered open. “Water,” she croaked. Bryan held up a
straw and she sucked at it for a moment. She moved her arm and then paused at
the sight of the IV. Golden eyes turned to the medic. They bored into him long
enough to make him pause before professional decorum kicked in.


“Electrolytes
and saline to replace the water you lost. Also some regeneration metafactors to
help rebuild the burnt tissue. You've lost most of the calf muscle of your
right leg, your Achilles tendon, and some skin on your heel and knee. The fur
as well,” Bryan grimaced, waving his hands at the smell. She grimaced at the
burnt smell as well.


“So
I'll live?”


“Looks
that way,” Chambers said with a nod. She flicked a glance his way and then
locked golden eyes onto the Admiral. Her jaw flexed, canines slightly exposed
themselves when her lips thinned. Her nostrils dilated and then her eyes
narrowed. Her claws came out, shredding the sheets around her paws. Irons
didn't need to see her vital signs on the monitor to see she was agitated.


“Easy,”
the Doc said, concerned. She looked over to the Admiral. “Perhaps you shouldn't
be here,” he said. It sounded more of a suggestion than a comment. Irons didn't
care, he wanted to be there, he needed to know something.


“No,
I wanted him here,” the security chief said, hand on the butt of his stunner.
“We need to get this straight now before scuttlebutt gets carried away.”


“Good
luck with that,” Sprite said to the Admiral's ears alone. He tried not to sigh
but partially failed. “It's already all over the ship chief Chambers, As
usual.”


Chambers
grimaced and shook his head. Irons glanced at him and then down to the Neo
feline.


“You
were offered this passage in exchange for killing me weren't you?” he asked
softly.


Hera
stiffened, eyes going to the Admiral, then down to her new matriarch. She saw
confirmation in the golden eyes. “You...”


“Made
a deal with the devil. It fits,” the security chief said, shaking his head.
“The accidents...”


“Weren't
by me,” Asia said clearly. She growled softly. “Yes, I was told that my...
our...” She shot a glance to her clan mate. “Our passage was paid for when we
killed you.” Her eyes locked on Irons for a moment. He returned her predator
stare with his own. “However I decided to... change that when you discovered
the virus.”


“Change
it?” Hera asked, as surprised as everyone else.


“Clearly
we... I was dealing with someone who was not trustworthy. They would have
killed us all if not for the Admiral. So, why not cheat a cheater?” Asia asked,
lips curving back in a primal grin.


“My
sentiments exactly,” Irons said, smiling as well. Asia took the smile in and
then snorted softly in return. “I'm not happy about having to kill your...”


“Save
it. Leo was a piece of trash,” Asia waved. Hera hissed. She looked up to her
partner. “He was and you know it. A bully and a sadist. He killed those people
in the hallway just out of spite. You and I both know that. He was scared yes,
but he could have left it alone. He let his blood lust rule and it burned him.
He got what he deserved.” 


She
shook her head, trying to get the remaining cobwebs of drugged sleep out of her
system. “It took me a while to realize that,” she admitted softly. “You cleared
the way, I was angry before, I was in free fall, afraid for myself and my clan,
but grandmother was right, your actions opened more doors than I could have
foreseen.”


“And
here we are,” Hera said with a nod. Asia nodded back.


“What
changed your mind?” the chief asked.


“The
virus like I said, weren't you listening?” she said testily. He grimaced. Irons
glanced at him and Chambers looked chagrined. He turned back to the lioness.
“What, about Leo? Oh hell, I knew he was bad news. But he was power. He had an
animal magnetism too... the whole bad boy attitude, and well.... you know the
whole dominance thing. King of the world,” she purred a chuckle.


“Many
people are attracted to people with power and a dark attitude for safety and
security,” Irons replied.


“But
rarely get either,” Asia commented. He raised an eyebrow at the simple wisdom
in that statement. “I know. I...  after the matriarch's speech in sickbay I
sulked. I admit it.” She raised her sheathed claws in supplication, and then
flexed her fingers. “I  couldn't at first. But I got bored so I did some
reading.”


“Reading?
You?” Hera asked amused. “Romance novels?”


“Actually,
psychology of romance novels. I goofed when I entered the online library's
search engine. But the book got me interested and I kept reading. I went from
there to other books and well...” She shrugged then looked at Irons again.
“Which makes me doubly indebted to you. You gave us a precious gift with the
college. Between that and saving the entire system from pirates, I'd say
killing the alpha male of my pride for going off the deep end and on a killing
spree can be glossed over.”


“Forgiven
if not forgotten,” Hera said softly. Her eyes turned to Irons who cocked his
head then nodded slowly. Right now he'd take what he could get from that
statement.


“I'll
take that in the spirit it was given I suppose,” he turned to the Security
chief. “Is there anything else?”


“Well,
if she isn't doing it...” Chambers said as he grimaced. “But she did want to.
She was paid to kill you,” he said looking at the Admiral.


“Which
she admits to but never acted upon,” Irons shrugged. “Nor had any intention to
do so. I believe her sincerity.” He didn't mention he had been monitoring her
life signs through the hospital equipment as well as his implants and therefore
knew she had been telling the truth. “I'm not going to press charges. There is
no point. We've both suffered enough. It's time to build a better future.”


“Agreed,”
Hera said looking surprised. She looked down to Asia who blinked.


“And
now I'm triply indebted to you for your third gift Admiral. I don't know what
to say,” she shrugged helplessly, claws coming out again.


He
shrugged. “No harm, no foul. I'm fine, the ship is fine, and you didn't go
through with it. You stated you have no intention of following through with it.
I think it's settled. Don't you?” he asked as he turned to the chief.


“A
man in... hell If I were in your shoes...” the chief shook his head. “But I'm
not. You're a wonder, I'll give you that.”


“Thank
you Admiral,” Asia said nodding. “I hope someday you will be able to return to
Pyrax.”


He
froze then grimaced. “I am more interested in getting the Federation back. If
my leaving helps bring that about in the long run... Then so be it,” he sighed.
“It is a small price to pay.”


“But
it hurts anyway,” she said, eyes on him. He nodded. “Good.” He grimaced. “To
live is to know pain. Deal with it in your own way,” she said softly, locking
eyes with his. He held his gaze but after a moment her eyelids fluttered. She
waved a hand in a weak dismissive motion. 


“Yes,
yes, my patient needs her rest,” the medic said as he waved to them. “That's
enough for now. Go.”


“Admiral
if she didn't set the accidents up, who did?” Sprite asked as he turned away.
“Discounting the possibility that this act was deliberate in order to throw us
off her track... She couldn't have set up two of them, she wasn't in the
vicinity at the time and they were clearly incidents of opportunity over
something preplanned. Members of her own pride might have, but with her so
close would they have made her a martyr?”


He
shook his head. He'd already come to his own conclusions. “No. Highly unlikely.
I can't rule out the possibility, but I'm betting it's a remote one. Did you
see her vitals? She was telling the absolute truth.”


“We
have little to base that on Admiral.”


“Did
you compare it to her vitals taken on Anvil?”


Sprite
paused before answering. She had but hadn't been happy about the results. The
margin of error was over ten percent, not something an AI liked at all. To an
AI anything over a two percent margin of error was little more than a guess.
Guesses were for organics. “Yes. And I can see where this is going. You're
correct. But how did you know?” She checked. No, he hadn't run a comparison with
the files. He hadn't had the time to find and bring them up. Besides, she would
have noticed it and helped him if he had tried.


“I
remembered her vitals.”

“You...” Sprite was clearly taken aback by that statement.


“Not
the specific numbers, but I had a general idea. She didn't show any signs of
agitation either. I'm fairly certain her group didn't know about the deal, and
I'm betting she was telling the truth, she backed out when she did. I'd say she
didn't even put any plan in motion even if she had one. She knew better.”


“Cheating
a cheater?”


“Something
like that.”


“Thin,
but all we have to go on Admiral.”


“Can
you go through the suspects and narrow them down from that? By those who were
close by when each happened?”


“That
would mean accessing the ship's security net. Which I can't do. Lock out. That
was put in yesterday. I can monitor you, but I can't get anyone else unless
there is an incident...” she paused. “I've been well...” She sounded sheepish.
Irons shook his head, knowing her too well.


“You've
been hacking. I know. I approve. Go with it,” he said patiently.


She
cleared her virtual throat again and then nodded. “Okay then. Well, I suppose I
could. I did leave a back door.”


“No,
no, we're just going to have to figure this out the old fashioned way.”


“Dare
I ask how?” Sprite asked.


“By
laying a trap.”


“How...”


“If
I were to leave the ship...” he suggested.


She
caught on right away. “Then they would have to sabotage your shuttle. We've
taken steps to prevent that. But that leaves other means. If the announcement
is done at the last minute the assassin will have to act fast, possibly
exposing themselves.”


“Exactly,”
Irons said nodding. He whistled softly as he went down the corridor. “If she or
he can't take the time to see if it's a trap then they might fall right in.
We'll have to wait for the right opportunity. I can't just do this willy nilly,
Everyone knows I'm going to keep moving and not just retire on some mudball.”


“Right.”
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Irons
looked at the growing class and smiled internally. The crew had stumbled onto
one of the military's favorite pastimes, classes. Training could be fun, it was
definitely interesting and sometimes lively. On a ship people became bored,
they became rusty. Military ships needed to keep their edge, so they constantly
trained. That kept the boredom down to a minimum and let them learn from their
mistakes... or make new ones.


Ships
and stations also had classes to learn new skills. This kept the crews supple
and interested in bettering themselves and others.  It also allowed them to
cross train in other posts to cover them in case of accident, being short
handed, or battle.


He
was teaching a few regular classes now, most of the students were advanced,
more of a study group than a real class sometimes. The topics rambled from one
interest to the next sometimes, not following any sort of lesson plan. Which
apparently was the way some liked it.


They
discussed AI some more. The Admiral pointed out that one of the reasons AI
hadn’t moved on or set up their own societies was because they have only a
limited ability to innovate independently. “And that's not our fault,” Irons
said giving Sprite's avatar a look.


“Old
argument?” an amused tech asked. Irons snorted as Sprite opened her mouth.


“You
could say that,” she replied turning to the blue haired tech. The tech had some
sort of circuitry tatoo on both arms wrapping around them and up under his red
shirt. Since he was off duty he didn't have to wear engineering's gray
overalls. “But he is correct. For the most part.” She shot the Admiral a look. 


“For
once,” he joked, amused.


“Sure.
I'll go along with that,” Sprite smiled sweetly. He mock glowered. She shrugged
it off and then turned to the others. “You see as we learn, we build indexes.
We absorb information and creating index files with spider bots is our way of
managing it. But eventually, the information becomes too complex. The index
needs sub indexes. That slows our thought processes... which will eventually
lead to an AI going catatonic. Not a pleasant thought,” her avatar shuddered.


“Part
of the problem is that AI make too many connections. Everything. Every sense,
every millisecond cross referenced hundreds of times to dozens of sub indexes,”
Irons said. “A lot of the information is either out of date or inconsequential.
Most organics filter that out over time, but not smart AI. But back to the
innovation thing,” he shrugged. “It's hard to say why. Humans and other
organics have a... spark of genius.”


“Or
insanity,” Sprite replied dryly.


“Sometimes
that's true,” he said with a snort and then shrugged again. “But we have a way
of thinking that is hard to replicate in an AI. Believe me we tried,” he
grimaced. “We've built software models of our neural chemistry. Right down to
chemical and electrical signals..” He shook his head. “It didn't help. There
was no spark there. Nothing new, no insight. Little or no creativity.”


“Which
is a bit confusing,” Sprite replied. “There are organics who transferred their
consciousness to an electronic... in a way transcending the physical at death.
They are class 6 and 7 AI. But...” she grimaced. “They are shadows of their
former selves,” she admitted reluctantly. “Or were, I don't know if any
survived the war.”


“So
we do have a soul,” Irons replied shrugging. “Or something we just can't explain.
Something. The spark of life.” He shrugged again.


“But
some AI can create. In a limited way,” Sprite replied. “By using a design
template Proteus can design a project for the Admiral.”


“Correct,”
Irons nodded. “But that isn't innovation. I tell Proteus what I want, it
accesses the design files, opens a relevant template, then fills in the blanks
with off the shelf modules scaled to the specs I want. It then runs it through
a sim program to test it a few dozen times.”


“So
in a way, it is innovating. In a way,” Sprite said, giving him a cool look.


“Thus
the root of our argument,” Irons smiled. “Is what I have Proteus do considered
true innovation?”


“No,”
a tech said. “If you're giving it the idea then it accesses a template that's
nothing new. You are thinking of it. It's just filling in the blanks.”


Sprite
grimaced. “But...”


“But
me no buts,” Irons smiled. “Think about it logically. Lets try an example.” He
held out his right arm. “Proteus. Demo mode. Lets try a ship.”


The
silvery blob that served as Proteus' avatar formed next to Sprite. She looked
down at it.


“Lets
see. Shuttle craft.” A holo appeared of a shuttle outline, then another with a
list of subsystems in a shuttle. 


“Lets
go with a basic modern Fleet launch for the frame, civilian grade systems.”
Under the hull and architecture fleet launch silhouettes appeared. Civilian
systems filled in the blanks for the sub systems. “Um.. lets see 50, no 100
person capacity, local, atmo, um, fusion drive,” he said.


The
launch changed to an extended version, elongating to almost pinnace size. Then
it morphed into an atmospheric design. Subsystems related to atmospheric flight
were listed and then minimized.


The
drive file opened, changed to a fusion drive. The engines highlighted, and
changed from a class 1 to a class 3. Irons smiled.


“See
there Proteus is anticipating my reaction based on previous experience with me.
Correct?”


“Yes
Admiral.”


“Do
you have enough information?”


“Do
you have a set range? Communications? Fuel capacity? Life support?”


“Normal
for class,” he answered. 


“Preliminary
design sketch completed Admiral, do you wish to review it?”


Irons
nodded. The silhouette filled in to a 3d holo of a launch. It rotated a full
360 then spun on it's Y axis 360, then sections of the hull were cut away. After
a minute the display ended with the launch being taken apart into sub
assemblies.


“Even
sub assemblies. If we take this far enough Proteus can write a program to
replicate the parts and assemble them. It has each sub assembly broken down in
one terrabyte system files. They can be scaled to fit any application.”


“Isn't
that innovation? No wait, you said a template,” the girl frowned.


“Yes,”
Irons nodded. “Spread sheet work order by priority,” he ordered. The
spreadsheets formed and then indexed automatically.


“But
how does it do the individual sub systems. Life support for example.”


“That's
just it. Each subsystem is a standardized system. Proteus just scales it to the
desired need. There isn't anything new about it. No new drive, no revolutionary
communicators, no micro hyperdrive,” he answered, looking at the students. “I'm
not asking Proteus to think of anything new.”


“A
micro hyperdrive is not possible with the craft selected. However if you scale
up to a pinnace and drop the crew capacity to 4 then it becomes possible,”
Proteus reported.


Irons
nodded looking at the holo of the avatar then to the group. He shrugged.


“Interesting,”
Bailey commented then nodded to each of the AI. “Thank you for your time. We've
got some work to do tomorrow, so I'm for bed.”


“Yes
it is getting late,” Irons sighed.


“I'd
like a copy of that though Admiral. It might come in handy some day. Who knows,
maybe we can build it as a side project,” Bailey said catching a few eager
looks from the group.


“Could
we really?” a young woman squealed, bouncing up and down.


“Really,
really. But you have to eat all your vegetables and go to bed on time,” Bailey
teased grinning at the young woman.


She
rolled her eyes and stuck her tongue out at her boss. “Funny boss. A riot.
Laugh a minute. I want in. Boy, something like that would be wicked cool to
do.”


“And
working on a starship isn't enough for you?”


“I
hear it palls after a while,” she said grinning at him.


“Funnnny,”
he drawled in reply as some of the group snickered.


“Building
something with my own two hands though. Something we can use. Or sell...” she
grinned.


“Yeah,”
Bailey snorted then nodded. “I know just the feeling you're talking about. He
turned to the Admiral. “So how about it?” he asked.


“Sure.
Most well run crews pick side projects to work on to keep busy and to keep
their skills up to date. It also lets them learn new things and gives them
something productive to keep them both occupied and something they can sell,”
he said. Bailey rolled his eyes at him. He shook his head. “Sorry, TMI, I know.
The plans and general templates will be on in the mainframe. I'll upload the
work order and spreadsheets and I'll even throw you a bone and have Sprite do
some sims to make sure she's a solid design.”


“Hey!
How'd I get involved in this!” the AI protested. Irons looked at her with one
eyebrow raised. “All right,


 all
right. I'll have to run the sims when most of the crew is down and the Destiny
AI isn't too busy doing routine maintenance though.”


“Cool.”


 


April
schooled her face as she walked down the companionway. Ever since the last
attack the Admiral had been a little distant with her. She was pretty sure he
was trying to keep her at bay to keep her safe. It hurt but she understood his
reasoning.


She
had to admit to herself she hadn't expected their relationship to last. She'd
expected a one night fling really. What Irons hadn't realized was that she'd
had it in for him since before they had left Pyrax.


It
wasn't just his rugged good looks and charm. It wasn't the sad looks he
sometimes had and tried to hide. It wasn't the uniform, though his ass did look
good in it, she thought with a fleeting smile. 


She
hadn't expected the chiseled body of an ancient Greek god either though she
should have. Sure she was into older men and he was appealing because he was a
celebrity and old but again, not quite on the mark.


She'd
known he was sophisticated and had experience. A lot of bed experience. She'd
always been charmed by older more sophisticated partners. Male or female. She
liked it that her lover wasn't a greenhorn, bumbling around, unsure what to do.
The Admiral combined the best traits of both actually, the wisdom of an older
partner, well versed in bed, but also the youth and energy of... hell, ten, no
a hundred men in bed! She smirked a little, slowing her pace. She shifted the
tablet under her arm and looked over her shoulder. Yes her camera bot was still
following. Good.


Goddess
of space she was glad that thing hadn't been on when she and Irons had been
together. On any of the numerous times. She was a little fearful of what she
was going to say to the boss when he found out. Willis had rather snidely made
the same comment yesterday.


Her
thoughts returned to Irons again as she put the fear of the future away. After
all, it was the future, and she would deal with it then. Irons... she smiled.


No,
it was his giving nature that had first charmed her, like probably half the
women in Pyrax. His personality, his open heart and get it done attitude. He
had a charm about him, an aura that had to be felt. Like he challenged those
around him to be better than themselves by showing how giving he was. It was
humbling.


She
hadn't seen his dark side, though she'd seen recordings of it of course. He
could be a frightful bastard when he wanted to be, cold and dangerous. Again,
appealing to some, not really to her.


The
implants... she admitted that the implants and the AI had thrown her for a
while. She'd been determined to at least meet him and get an interview on the
trip. He didn't know that his playing hard to get on the first leg of their
journey had turned a casual crush into something a bit more. Something that had
been hard to dampen with professional ethics.


And
now this. Her journalistic instincts told her she was onto something. She had
been with the Neo's but it had obviously turned out to be a dead end. He hadn't
said as much. In fact he hadn't been sharing his side of the investigation with
her at all. Sometimes that bothered her. She realized why of course. The only
way they could get back together and move on was to catch this damn assassin.
To scoop them. She was on the trail, she could feel it.


She'd
realized something was off about some of the crew and especially the delegates.
She'd narrowed her focus to Mayfair and Willis briefly.


Mayfair
had a sour attitude toward the Admiral, most likely due to the patronage of
someone that had been behind his exile. She wasn't very bright, she'd picked up
on that. She pretended to be sophisticated but it was obvious after the first
interview that the woman was completely out of her element.


Willis
on the other hand... there was something off with that woman. She'd thought it
was jealousy, she'd heard that Willis had been staking Irons out. Mayfair and
Willis had been conspiring to keep most of the women and passengers away from
Irons. She'd come to realize that after a few stories she'd overheard. She knew
they weren't true, the people telling them probably did as well. But of course
since it was so juicy they had kept spreading them.


She'd
seen the way Willis had looked at Irons. The way she now looked at April
herself. It wasn't jealousy, though she may disguise it as that. No there was
something else there. Something more she couldn't quite put her finger on, and
unfortunately her hunch didn't have anything to back it up.


Willis,
unlike her boss, was smarter than she looked. And she obviously took pains to
hide it, which was interesting. She preferred to hide behind her boss,
whispering suggestions and occasionally giving her a helping hand. After what
had happened in the talks with the Agnostan's April had realized who was really
calling the shots with the Pyraxian delegation.


But
how to prove something was wrong with the woman? If she made an accusation
without a shred of proof she'd undermine herself. There was an old story Knox
had told them in journalism class. Something about a boy crying fox. No wolf. 


Willis
was a smarmy back stabber. She knew that now. She'd talk all nice, buddy, buddy
to you, charm the pants off you and then gladly shove a stiletto in your back
when you weren't looking.


That
thought had made her pause and shiver a little. It was a little too close to...
but she couldn't narrow it down to one suspect. No, not yet. Willis was just
one. But she was... oooh! She clenched her fingers into claws, wishing she
could rip and claw.


Willis
was also now spreading some rather vicious stuff about her, something that
she'd only just picked up on in passing an hour ago. She wasn't happy about
that. If she had the chance she'd claw the bitch's eyes out and rip her hair
out at the roots. 


Which
undermined her yet again. She wondered if that was why the woman had done it in
the first place? Did she know something April didn't? Did she know April was
closing in on the assassin without realizing it? No, she needed to know more.
She wasn't sure if she was on the right track but she had to follow it and see
where it led.


 


“Ladies
and gentlemen please remain seated or prone while we enter hyper in three, two
one....”


Irons
rolled his eyes as he watched the ship's energy build and then gravitational
forces focused at the bow ripped at space time. When the countdown got to one
the ship leapt into hyperspace.


He
set the tablet down beside him, his right hand tucked up under his head,
supporting it. Oh, he could sit up, but why bother.


He
had tried to avoid April, to maintain some distance between them. She'd seemed
hurt at first, but then she'd seemed to accept it. He wasn't pushing her away,
just holding her at arms length until the threat was over. He hoped she understood.


He
wasn't going to stop her if she came by though. Random acts were just that,
random and therefore hard to predict by any predator.


The
ride was bumpy for a moment then smoothed out. “And we're stable. You may now
move about the ship in an orderly fashion. Thank you for flying Destiny. Have a
good day,” the comm clicked off loudly. He snorted at the humor.


They
were on their way to Briev. He tried to place the name, but April came in and
interrupted his thoughts. One smile and all thoughts of where they were going
left him. So much for a briefing from Sprite. It could wait. They had time,
lots of it.


The
next morning she had an appointment so he went to his usual class. He nodded
politely as the usual suspects came in and sat down.


They
discussed aliens. How they got 121 different alien member species of the
Federation, and dozens of protectorates and a few banned species in the in 400
years the Federation had existed. “Most of the members are due to exploration.
The problem is that it caused a major crisis. Worlds were being contacted. Most
weren't space exploring yet. That led to a problem. Due to open source
requirements, the data on them was shared with the public at first. The species
were a minor celebrities for some time, then they were exploited because many
aren't very high on the civilization tree. If they were on a growing trade
route they were invested in by mega corps and taken advantage of.


Others
learned to invest in new aliens. They would get them hooked on new tech. That
would destroy local industry and economy, sometimes causing world wars or major
unrest at the least. Some would sell weapons.


To
pay for it the natives would indenture their planet. Terran liberal politicians
likened it to taking advantage of Indians during the settlement of the American
continents by the Europeans. Selling beads for land and goods.


Some
would become so indentured they would become slaves to mega corps. Some mega
corps got the idea to appeal to Federation for relief. They had a scam going. A
neat one too. They would hook an alien, then guide them through the relief
process. Their pet senators would be guided by lobbyist handlers to help. They
would get money from the Federation to pay back part of the loan, but never all
of it. Interest would continue to accrue.


Finally
the economy couldn't bear it anymore and the public put it's foot down to
further hand outs. That led to liberals exposing the practice and ramming
through changes when they got control of the government. They rammed through
the prime directive. 


“Prime
directive?”


“Named
for a concept from a famous science fiction series Terrans watched in the late
20th century. The entire concept is that a developing race would be
bypassed until they achieved star flight. No contact allowed until then unless their
world was undergoing an ELE, an extinction level event.”


“It
also forgave all debt by alien species to the mega corps in exchange for long
term bonds. They weren't happy about that.”


“This
made the scientists, and sociologists happy. Economists as well, although they
weren't happy about assuming the debt. That turned out to be a
misunderstanding, the Federation amended the law to state that anyone who
debits a developing world forfeits the debt and will be fined.” He shook his
head.


“I
bet that went over well.”


“You
mean the lobbyists kicked and screamed to prevent it. It's one time they didn't
get their way.  Though they did get a chance to water it down a bit,” he said.
“The Telerites were terrible about this, they believed it was their mission to
bring civilization to every star system. A couple of horrible experiences like
the Salamanders broke the deadlock and it was rammed through.”


He
grimaced a little. The Salamanders were a bunch of religious fanatics. They
believed themselves touched by the stars and had made themselves a nuisance
browbeating the public about it. When that failed they started to use more
forceful methods, including terrorism and brainwashing. Of course their
theological leaders had denied it. But when they were directly linked to the
take over of several planets and a school of rich children it had been the last
straw. Their race had been indicted and forcefully relocated to their home
world.


“I
think the scientists got the best deal out of it. It let them study primitive
societies and gave others already in the Federation breathing room,” Sprite
interjected.


“Some
species got back onto their feet and became isolationist with only a few
members out in the galaxy at large to maintain appearances. Their home worlds
became off limits to off worlders.”


 


“Admiral,
I was curious about tachyons...” Irons grimaced as Everette waylaid him in the
corridor the next morning. Trust Everette to get curious just when he was busy.
When was the kid going to learn to check the net before tracking him down? He'd
have to point that out again.


“What
about them kid?” Chief Bailey asked, coming out from behind the equipment rack
they had pulled out into the corridor.


“Oh,
sorry chief, I didn't see you there,” the young man said uncertainly. “I ah,”
he shifted back and forth, obviously unsure what to do or say.


“That's
cause I ain't. I'm a ghost,” Bailey said dryly, chuffing a laugh at the kid's
expression. “What about tachyons kid?”


“Um,
well, why don't we have a transmitter?”


“Cause
they don't work worth spit half the time,” Bailey said shaking his head. He
pulled his head out of the cabinet and sat back. “See, tachyons are subatomic
particles that move faster than light.”


“Yeah,
I know. They are used in interstellar communications,” Everette said mulishly.


“No.
Inner stellar. There's a difference.”


“Huh?”


“Inner.
Means inside squirt. Tachyons are only good for short distances. Anything
beyond a couple of AU and they are gone. Off in la la land.”


“More
commonly known as the void,” Sprite said with amusement.


“Um,
I thought they were faster than light?” Everette said, face clouded.


“Yeah.
But not instant like people think. Causality has to have it's way you know,”
Bailey replied. He glanced at the Admiral. “You can jump in any time you know.”



The
Admiral snorted. “You're doing just fine,” he shrugged and turned to the
programmer. “Tachyons are hard to make. They are hard to contain, and even
harder to catch.”


“Okay...
But...”


“Kids
these days,” the chimp growled. “Look kid, think of it this way. You want to talk
to someone across a solar system. A laser is limited by line of sight and speed
of light. Which means it could take weeks to get a signal across right?”


“Yeah.”


“So
a tachyon goes at nearly instant speed. But they are so fast it's kinda hard to
catch them to get the info.”


“Okay,
got that,” Everette said doggedly.


“Good.
Now cause it's a pain in the ass, you use bursts like Morse code. Bright flares
of Tachyons. Some will hopefully get through.”


“Okay...”


“It
takes a lot of energy for each burst. Like a day or two of the reactors
output.”


“Not
quite but the analogy is close enough. A warship can make tachyons and can
detect them. But it takes an extremely sensitive and expensive array,” the
Admiral admitted.


“Which
we don't have since we're a freighter,” Bailey said nodding. “And we don't have
the space for something that's spotty to use and sucks up energy like a black
hole. And besides, we don't need it cause there is no one to talk to right
now.”


“So,
I mean if that's inner what's... I mean I read about interstellar. An ansible.
I thought that used tachyons.”


“Whole
other kettle of fish kid,” Bailey growled waving his hands.


“Oh.”


“An
ansible is a device that uses paired muons to  communicate. You apply a force
to one and the other spins in the same direction no matter how far apart they
are,” Irons explained holding his fists then spreading them apart. 


“So
why not use them on a ship?”


“Yeah,
okay, I missed that one in the wiki,” Bailey said glancing at the Admiral.


The
Admiral looked from one to the other then snorted. “Movement. You move one it
affects the other half. If one or the other half gets too close to another
object poof! Gone. And it's a pain to transport them from one site to another.”


“Oh.”


“Yeah.
When we used them they were great. Set up banks of a couple of hundred thousand
of them and they would send info at real time speed... but there is another
problem.”


“Pairing,”
Bailey said nodding. His brows were knit. “I just got that,” his face cleared.


“Right,”
Irons nodded to the thoroughly confused electronics tech. “You see, an ansible
works with two halves of a whole muon. But only those two. So we could put one
in Pyrax and another in Agnosta, but if you wanted to call from oh, lets say,
New Texas you'd need another pair. One to go from New Texas to one of the other
worlds. You'd form a network.”


“Right.
Then you could send data from one to another in series,” Bailey said. “Got it?”


“Um,
yeah, I think so.”


“Go
look it up if you don't. We've got work to do.”


“It's
in the net. I'll have Sprite send you a bookmark,” Irons said as the kid turned
away.


“Um,
thanks,” the kid said walking away. He looked a little dazed as he rubbed the
back of his head. He even bumped into a wall. Bailey snorted.


“So
where did you learn all that?” Irons asked suspiciously.


“The
web where else?” Bailey snorted, turning a brown eye to the Admiral. “I took a
couple of classes while we were in Pyrax. Really got me into learning new
stuff. I copied a ton of stuff to read later.”


“In
your copious free time,” Irons deadpanned.


“Yeah,”
Bailey sighed. He motioned them onward. “Lets go see if we can figure this damn
thing out. I'm betting a bearing let go, the teeth probably wore down to points
and...”


“And
since the metal was so thin it became brittle and finally snapped. Maybe, we'll
have to crack the case and do a simple oil check for bits to see. Hope you
don't mind oil on your fur.”


“Gah!”
the chief said shaking his head. He looked back with a scowl the way the kid
had gone. “Damn it, the little shit's gone,” he growled. The Admiral chuckled,
shaking his head in amusement as he stepped over the knee knocker.


 


“I
bet Galiet will kick herself when she hears about this,” chief Bailey muttered,
glancing up to the vid feed in the corner of the wardroom. One of April's
personal interest stories was playing. The crew both got a kick out of the
stories and were embarrassed when their own came on. Some got ribbed if they
were on more than once.


So
far no one other than Bailey had ribbed Irons about his piece. Discussion of it
had made the rounds however. Some of the skeptics thought that Irons had
deliberately sought O'Niell out, that' he'd seduced her. Bailey knew better,
John wasn't that type.


“Galiet?”
the Admiral asked, taking a sip of his drink. The beer was cold but didn't have
that much flavor. Not enough hops he thought. It was unfortunate that they
hadn't taken any food stores on board at Agnosta. The people there didn't have
enough to export of course. Maybe on the return trip? He wasn't sure. Of course
he didn't intend to be along for the return trip.


“My
wife,” the chimp answered, eyes on the screen.


“Wife?”
Irons said, consternation making him blink. The chimp's eyes cut to the
Admiral. In all this time he'd known the buck toothed Mickey Mouse eared simian
Bailey had never mentioned that!


Bailey
looked a little sheepish yet smug. “Yeah, wife. One of them anyway. Got a
problem with that?”


“Wives
plural?” Irons asked shaking his head. “One isn't enough?” he demanded.


“With
a chimp?” Clennie, the ops officer asked coming in. Bailey's arm went around
her waist, pulling her close. She leaned down and kissed him, grinning.


“Okay.
Nope, no problem,” Irons said shaking his head and spreading his hands apart.


“Better
not have one,” Bailey growled.


“Behave.”
Clennie teased. One finger stroked the larger chimp's nose and then tweaked it.
She looked at the Admiral, smiling politely. He had on occasion met and spoken
to Clennie while repairing the ship of course, but it had always been brief and
strictly business. “Galiet stayed behind in Pyrax. She met us when we were
recovering. Love at first sight, Even with him.”


“Hey,
I have it on good opinion that I clean up nice!” Bailey retorted. They had just
finished cleaning up after that bearing job and were now relaxing. Irons shook
his head. He was surprised that the overgrown simian had a family. He was quite
a grouch on the job. Obviously the girls had seen through the act to the decent
man underneath.


Clennie
grinned at him. “Must have been Galiet who said that. I sure didn't,” she
teased, tugging on one of his oversized ears.


“Argth!”
the chimp said shaking his head. “See what I have to put up with?”


“With
more on the way too,” Sylivia said, coming in behind him. She patted her belly.
Clennie reached over and caressed the botanist's swollen coveralls. “Yup.”


“Another
wife?” Irons asked laughing. He hadn't known. Right under his nose the entire
time. He shook his head watching the trio.


“Yup.
She's a Bonobo too. Only way to get her to settle down was to knock her up good
and proper. Little did I know she's even hornier now than before,” the male
chimp said shaking his head in mock despair as Sylvia grinned and slipped her
arms around the male primate. She pretended to caress him then pretended to
strangle him.


Irons
laughed with the others in the room at the sight of the frisky byplay. “Now I
know why you always come in every morning dog tired,” Irons said. The room
roared with laughter as the chimps blushed. Sylvia covered her eyes. Clennie
doubled over laughing, one hand over her mouth.


“Sure.
And why I need plenty of coffee. Rub it in,” the chief said, hitching his
trousers higher and puffing up.


“More
like oysters and toys to...” Sylivia started but Bailey pinched her in the
rear. She squealed and then swatted him as the room laughed again.


“Women!”
he said, hands spreading as if that explained it.


“Hey,
don't complain. I had a hard enough time when I had one each time. Three? At
the same time? You really are a glutton for punishment,” the Admiral laughed.


“I
heard that,” Sprite said as Bailey smiled. He possessively patted Sylvia's
belly.


“It
gets worse. I bet this youngster will have us all on our toes before long.”


“Do
you...” He was curious to know if they knew the gender of the child yet. Or
children. The way they were carrying on right now it could very well be twins
she was carrying.


“It's
a boy,” Sylvia said grinning. “I wanted a girl, but well, the first among
many,” she grinned as Bailey blushed even darker.


“Okaaay...”
Irons said shaking his head. Chimps had large families. They tended toward
group families, ignoring the human model of a single monogamous pair. Like
gorillas they followed some human social mores, but when it came to love they
kept their own traditions going. 


Chimps
like gorilla's had a single male and female alpha. The caste lines were blurred
when you factored in modern civilization and social standards however. 


Bailey
looked comfortable. Balancing work and family must be hard on them Irons mused.
He wasn't complaining though, Bailey deserved it. He was definitely going to
have his hands full when that little tyke got older though.


“We're
going to name him Fiben. Galiet got the idea from an old sci-fi book she read
as a kid. Something about chimps and invading alien birds if you can believe
it”


“Okay,”
Irons nodded. “I've known you for what? A couple of months now chief? How come
I didn't hear about this before?”  he asked, waving to indicate the family.


“Our
shifts were screwed up so we couldn't get the alone time.” Clennie said with a
smirk. “We're half way through our first pass so we had a shift change to keep
everyone from getting stale.”


“Hey,
don't fault me if you miss the obvious,” Bailey snickered. 


Clennie
threw her head back for a hooting laugh. She settled in the chimp's lap, arms
on his shoulders. “Wanna go for a ride sailor?”


“Maybe
later. When it's a lot less public,” Bailey said eyes cutting around to the
crowd.


“Spoil
sport,” she teased giving him a leer. She leaned close and whispered something
in his ear. Irons turned away as the chief began to blush even hotter than
before. He just caught Clennie's tongue caressing the chief's earlobe and
looked away, coughing softly and trying hard not to laugh. From the look of
intense discomfort and embarrassment on Bailey's face he knew she was going to
get it in the end later. Of course she seemed to be enjoying herself now. She
stopped and looked Bailey directly in the eyes for a moment. There was an
intensity in their gaze.


“Oops,
look at the time, gotta go!” Bailey lunged to his feet and made for the door
with Clennie in his arms. Sylvia was covering her mouth, laughing and shaking
her head.


Clennie
looked over her shoulder and waved, grinning. Irons laughed with the rest of
the crowd, shaking his head. 
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"Wow,"
April said, looking around. "Lucky I'm not agoraphobic." She clung to
his side anyway, like a limpet.


"Yeah,"
Irons said with a smile. He had his girl tucked under one arm. He enjoyed the
starlit view. Gorgeous. They were in a virtual reality holographic
representation of what ships saw. He'd never bothered to book a holodeck on the
trip before, but this seemed like the time.


The
ship had three, all on the rec deck right across from the dojo and gym. They
were all small, about the size of a closet. Most were used by a couple to um...
his thoughts shied away from that avenue with difficulty. Though they did add
possibilities for a later date.


“Most
people would have booked something romantic for a date you know,” she teased,
looking up at him. She liked it that he was taller than her.


He
smiled at her puckered lips. “I'm not most people. I wanted you to see some of
what I see. What I went through, and what I'm probably going to go through in
the future.”


She
gave him a searching look and then shrugged, turning to take in her
surroundings. She didn't move away from him though, just turned her head and
torso to look and drink in the sights.


"This
is what you see when you're in combat? And all this time I thought you looked
at flat displays that looked like something out of a bad holo drama and
clenched your teeth."


"We
do that too," Irons chuckled. "We call this the god view. This is the
tactical view. Your upper right is a map of the surrounding area. It has your
sensor feeds." He pointed. 


She
looked then nodded. "And this?" she asked. She pointed to the bar
below them. "Oh it moved!" she said, snatching her hand back and
hugging it to her breasts.


He
smiled. "Your HUD stays in place and moves as you shift your point of
view. This is a basic HUD. On your right is your own ship status. Bar graphs
are for various things. Damage, power, shields, that sort of thing."


"Such
a... detailed description from the expert," she teased. He blushed a
little.


"Just
trying to keep things simple," he said with another smile.


"What's
this?" she asked, pointing and touching an object in the distance. A box
formed around it in a blink then zoomed in. She jerked her hand back.
"Oh!" 


"You
didn't do anything wrong," he laughed. "That is a ship. In this sim
it is a destroyer. What you did is identify something and then when you pointed
to it the computer zoomed in so you could see it better."


"Oh,"
April shook her head. "I just noticed the circle around it and the line
sticking out."


"That's
an indicator. The circle is a color coded bar graph showing various things
about the ship."


"Like
what?" she asked looking to him. The view shifted with her. she grimaced
as vertigo hit her.


"Don't
move so fast," he explained. "The ship can get some information from
it's sensors. How much power the other ship is putting out. It's engines, speed,
position, direction of travel, shield strength, that sort of thing."


"Why
is the bar only partially filled?" she asked, pointing again.


"Well,
since we know what class of ship that is, It's an Arboth class by the way, the
ship gets an identifier from CIC, that's the combat information center, and it
pulls up that class's stats."


"Oh."


"The
stats tell us about the ship. The circle bar graphs are a comparison of how
much it is putting out compared to what it's class can normally put out. It's
color coded too. Green, blue, yellow, red."


"Oh."


He
nodded, pulling her close. He pointed to one side. She looked in the indicated
direction. He sent a mental command and they zoomed in to a spectacular sight.


She
gasped. He smiled, happy to have surprised her. "It's a black hole. It is
consuming a star," he explained as she looked up to him. She turned back
to the natural splendor. The star was being torn apart, a stream of plasma was
coming off it and being sucked into one point. Tendrils seemed to be going out
in other directions, but they all curved back to that single point.


"You
saw this?" she breathed softly.


"Yes,"
he answered softly. She shivered.


"What?"
he asked looking down at her.


"Reminds
me of a Nova bomb," she said tucking her arms to her chest.


"Not
even close," he said. “A black hole takes centuries to tear space apart. A
Nova bomb does it a lot faster,” he said looking away. "But it is where I
got the idea from."


"You..."
She looked up to him in horror. "You..." He felt a gulf open up
between them. He sighed softly, closing his eyes for a moment. Then he stopped
and looked at her.


"We
had been tossing the idea around for some time. I mean mankind. Well, all
species really. Mostly in fiction. I like to read old sci-fi operas."


"Oh,"
she blinked at him not knowing what to think.


"I
got the idea from this. I... well, I didn't want to do it. But we needed a win.
Something to get past the fleets. Break them down. Scare the hell out of them
and bring an end to the war. Fast. A hard hit, something they couldn't
block."


She
nodded. He sighed. "April, I'm human too. God I didn't want to do it. I
knew it could be used against us. I hoped it wouldn't be. That we'd crush their
will to fight and they would fold. Stop destroying our planets. I was
wrong," he grimaced.


"Did
you... did you ever see it? Do it?" she asked. "Kill a Xeno
world?"


"No.
I wish," he sighed. "Oh I didn't want to kill innocents. I'm not a
monster," he said as she looked at him. He shook his head. "But
having watched what they did over and over... watching world after world
smashed, millions, billions dying... rocks, nanites, antimatter...that changes
a person. They didn't care. So why should we?"


She
nodded at that.


"I
finished the design and we tested it. I was on my way back from another
assignment when, well... the ship I was on, the North Hampton was hit. She was
a New York class light cruiser. We were ambushed by a Xeno raiding squadron as
she was passing through Senka. She took out the ships attacking her but was
taken down herself. I made it to a pod," he grimaced in familiar pain.


"It
must have been horrible. Seeing your friends die," she said quietly. She
saw his look and put it together. “And waking to most of them... most of the
worlds you knew gone,” she said, giving him a tearful look. He rumbled a sigh.


"Yes,"
he said, not knowing what else to say. Her arms wrapped around him. He wrapped
his arms around her and rested his head on the top of hers. "Yes it
was," he said softly. Together they watched a star die in silence.


 


"So,
some said that you were trying to take power, become a dictator. Comments
Admiral?" April asked as he came into the galley. He paused then snorted.


"This
another background interview miss O’Neill?" he asked with a teasing smile.
He looked around the room. There were about twenty people there. Half were crew
off shift. The rest were passengers. He straightened at some of the faces in
the room.


From
her look and the looks of the others in the room this was obviously a serious
question. He decided to follow her lead.


"As
a note on that, you should check your history. I was governor remember? I
organized a constitutional convention and organized elections. When they were
approved I turned over the reins of power to the duly elected
authorities," he said, making sure his voice carried to everyone here. 


"Only
because you didn't have a choice," Miss Mayfair muttered. He gave her a
sharp look. He'd heard from Sprite that Mayfair had been up to her usual
tricks, spreading rumors. Unfortunately the AI had yet to catch the bitch in
the act. She was careful enough to do it out of ear shot of a camera.


He
straightened, coming to full attention, focused intently on her. She seemed to
squirm under such a heavy gaze. "Which is it Miss Mayfair? That I am a
power hungry, dictating slave driver who was going to use the military to
browbeat everyone into submission or that I wasn't?" He pulled a chair out
and sat. His back was rigidly straight. 


"You
can't have it both ways. If you're accusing me of trying to take power why
didn't I just stay in power?  I had it already, why did I give it away?” He
spread his hands meaningfully. “I declared martial law, I could have stayed in
power. I had control of the military remember? The fact is that I
didn't. I wasn't interested in power. I was not then, I am not now. If I had
been I would never have turned over everything to Governor Walker. But I did.”


He
waited a moment for them to digest that. His gaze shifted from her to the group
and room at large. “After all, I was there to begin with. If I had wanted power
why the constitutional convention? Why the elections?" He shrugged and
spread his hands.


"You
had to. You didn't have a choice," Mayfair said. "The people would
have risen in revolt against you."


"The
people were a bit busy celebrating at the time if I recall. Something about
pirates?" Sprite said sweetly from the overhead speakers. The
entertainment center in the corner came to life and her holo projection dusted
itself off and came over.


"I
was there too remember? We all were for that matter," she waved to the
compartment. A few people nodded. Some of the nods were reluctant, a few
grudging in their support. A few were natural though. It was almost evenly
divided in thirds Irons decided. A handful muttered to themselves.


Mayfair
scowled, trying a slightly different attack. "He was trying to be a puppet
master..."


"No,
he had enough on his plate," Sprite said shaking her head. "Admiral
Irons is many things, a puppet master isn't one of them. It's actually one of
his failings. He hates politics with a passion. I tried to get him to run, he
flat out refused. I think he's allergic or something. He'd much rather play
engineer and make stuff."


April
snorted at that. She smiled as her eyes met his. Obviously he was playing to
her script. He was glad she was entertained.


"Easy
for you to say, you're just a contrived lackey," Mayfair sneered.


"Lackey?"
Sprite turned on her, eyes flashing then back to Irons. "Did she just call
me a lackey? Why you little, flat chested organic bitch!"
Her fingers curled as much as her upper lip.


"Down
girls," Irons sighed as Mayfair's eyes flashed in return. He waved a hand.
"Commander, at ease," he ordered, full command mode now, turning a
look at Sprite. Sprite's lips quivered in a snarl.


Mayfair's
eyes gleamed. "That's right, be a good dog and heel," Mayfair said
smugly. He turned a glare on her and started to rise but April beat him too it.


"Watch
your mouth," April said to her, her own eyes flashing dangerously.


"When
I get back to Anvil..." Mayfair snarled, turning her ire on the reporter.


"You'll
what?" O’Neill asked, eyebrow raised, one finger on her chin. Her free
hand pointed to the camera remote bobbing over her shoulder. Irons had noted it
was there, apparently Mayfair had overlooked it. "Free and independent
press remember?” April said sweetly. “I don't work for you. Or your boss. One
of the things the Admiral insisted on restoring before handing over power
remember? The bill of rights, the first amendment guaranteeing people freedom
of speech, religion, among other things?"


"Things
can change. You'll see," Mayfair said, darting a dark look at the camera
then storming out.


“I
see. And this is what we traded you in for?” she asked, looking a the hatch and
then turning to him. “Your supposed to be the big evil bad guy? Seems someone's
got their stories mixed up.”


Irons
had a hard time keeping a straight face. Damn she was good. “It's the way the
universe works Miss O’Neill. Politics,” he said, shaking his head. “And now you
know why I try my best to stay out of it. It's like a nest of Denubian kangaroo
rats. They look all cute and cuddly...”


“Not
even that,” April sputtered. Several in the people did as well. He smiled at
her, eyes twinkling.


“Well,
anyway, I'm glad you recorded that, the people have a right to know.”


There
was a surprised murmur from the room at large at that. “Which, from what she
just inferred, her people want to stop. Think about it folks,” she said,
shooting a look at the audience and then to the camera. A few nodded back.
After a moment she shut the camera off.


"I
see why you don't like politics," April said in amusement after a moment.
She took a sip from the glass in front of her.


"One
reason anyway," the Admiral said shaking his head. "I'm just not cut
out for sorting out shifting loyalties and backstabbing. I'll take my enemies
where I can see them and shoot them."


"Meaning
he's too honorable. I've tried to cure him of that over the years but it won't
sink in," Sprite said taking Mayfair's vacated seat.


"Cute,"
Irons snorted.


"Tell
her about the Mir incident," Sprite said. April turned from one to the
other. "Or better yet I will. It all started about seven hundred years ago
in a system called Mir. It's the Russian name for peace."


Irons
sighed shaking his head. "You would bring that story up."


"Hush."


"Mir
was settled by die-hard peace activists before the war. The flowers and make
love not war groups. Hippies. Loonies," Sprite shook her head at such
stupidity.


"Someone
having a different opinion doesn't make them a loonie, just different,"
Irons interjected.


"Ordinarily,
I'd agree. In this case..." She shook her head again, lips pursed in an
amused expression. "The representatives of Mir tried to do peace talks
when the Xeno war broke out. It failed. Their people were sent back as living
bombs. nanite infested."


Everyone
in the room shuddered at that. "Still, they kept insisting that the poor
benighted Xenos were just misunderstood. We needed to spend more effort to
understand them. To get to know them. And we needed to take unilateral action
to get them to back off."


"Yeah.
By cutting our own throats," Irons interjected darkly. April shot him a
look. He was scowling.


"Who's
telling this story?" Sprite said giving him a shut up look. He snorted and
waved for her to continue. "Right, as the Admiral so ever so succinctly
put it, they tried to cut our own throats by cutting off funding to the
fleet."


Several
people winced at that. "By cutting our offenses and scaling back our
military it would show the Xenos that we really wanted peace."


"Of
course the fact that it would show us as weak wouldn't or couldn't occur to
them. To the Mir colonists anyone in uniform was a war mongering baby killer
who wanted to justify his existence by killing the innocent and misunderstood.
Diplomacy after all is the true way to resolve issues. War is the root of all
evil." Irons grimaced, voice dripping in irony. "Their leaders went
as far as to demand we withdraw our fleet presence from their system."


"Which
after careful consideration, we did." Sprite said taking up the story
again with a nod.


"You
did?" O’Neill asked aghast.


"Well,
we tried," Sprite said with a shrug. "We were there,” she said,
pointing to the Admiral. “Or at least he was. See the Xenos were using the warp
point method for transit. They didn't have the intuitive grasp of hyperspace
like Ssislli and others to come in on other vectors."


"But,
but they attacked..." someone interrupted.


"Oh
that," Sprite looked over her shoulder to the sputtering girl. "Yes
they did that by coming in on a warp line, getting off before it's normal
juncture point, then traveling in subspace to come in on a different
vector."


"Oh."


"Anyway,
they did some experiments with cloning and new hyper navigator designs, but we
wont go into that now," Sprite said.


"Sprite..."
O’Neill sighed.


"What?"
the AI asked then grimaced. "Sorry, off topic. It happens even to the best
of us now and then," she shrugged. "As I was saying, we, that is the
Admiral and I were sent to oversee the withdrawal of the fleet presence about
eighteen months before we ended up in stasis."


"There
was a small fleet base there. A fuel depot, A couple of orbital warehouses, and
a maintenance support base," the Admiral explained.


"Don't
forget the recruiting station on the planet," Sprite said helpfully.


"That
was a joke," the Admiral said with a snort. "They never had more than
ten or twelve people a month join up. Most just wanted the free college
scholarship and immediately tried to get out of serving." He shook his
head.


"So
no loss there," April said with a smile.


"Right.
I got there on the support ship Sindri just as the locals decided to have a
demonstration." He shook his head. "It was a mess."


"Oh?"
she asked.


"They
usually have some sort of regatta or space race every year. This particular
year some young firebrands got them all fired up and they got it into their
heads to put flowers into our guns. Literally."


"I
believe they got the idea from Vietnam war protests from old earth,"
Sprite replied.


"Whatever,"
Irons said with a growl. "Vacuum packed flowers inside a barrel. He
snorted. "We didn't let them get close of course."


"So
the local media went on and on about how we were backing away, giving ground.
How the strength of their convictions were overcoming the warmongers' resolve.
That whipped them into a frenzy," Sprite said.


"And
about that time we'd maneuvered away from the orbitals as a distraction when a
Xeno pirate task force jumped in," Irons said. Several people sat up at
this. A few got up and came closer.


Irons
looked around. "What happened? did the civilians panic and run?" a
crewman asked.


"Some
did," Sprite said with a shrug. "The smart ones anyway. The really
dumb ones went to the Xenos sending hails welcoming them." Even April
winced at that one.


"What
happened?" a man asked.


"We,
the navy that is got it's act together right off. We called in reinforcements
and pulled our people off the orbitals. They were partially evacuated anyway.
The media was saying that if we were gone the Xenos would leave them unharmed.
That our presence was the reason they were here."


"I
got a call from the local senator who flat out ordered me to withdraw. I told
him to stuff it," Irons replied with a snort.


"I
bet that didn't go over well."


"No,"
Sprite said rolling her eyes. "He was a little angry."


"Who
the senator or the Admiral?" April asked.


"Both."


"Can
we continue?" Irons asked testily. Both females turned to him, glowering.
"The ships that got close to the Xenos were grabbed by tractors. I
realized right away that they were using them as shields."


Some
people grimaced. "About that time I started getting frantic calls from the
hostages as well as the local authorities to save them,” he shook his head.
“You should have seen this one news anchor's face. She went from ranting about
the evil demonic Navy to bitching about us not doing our jobs, to begging for
help mid-sentence. She looked like she was going to have a stroke on camera.
She started breaking down and bawling after a few seconds. It made the rounds
for a while,” he said smiling. A general chuckle went around the room.


"You'd
be surprised how the fear of death makes someone concentrate," Sprite said
with a chuckle.


"Right,"
the Admiral nodded.


"What
did you do?"


"What
could I do?" Irons asked suddenly sober. "I had a choice, fight and
kill the enemy and hostages to keep them from bombing the planet, or sit there
and watch them bomb it."


"Sacrifice
a few to save the many," Miss Willis said softly.


"Something
like that," Irons said shooting her a glance. He hadn't noticed her until
now. He wasn't sure if any in the room could really understand the difficulty
in such a simple statement. Like a lot of things it was easier said then done.


"Unfortunately
most of my forces were support units. I only had a light escort force," he
shook his head and grimaced.


"What
happened?"


"I
blocked them from going to the planet," Irons said looking down.
"Anyway I could. They used the yachts as shields. I set up a fallback
under fire when we couldn't get through."


"The
planet?" April asked softly.


"Oh
it's still there," Sprite said with a sniff. "At least it was. It's a
cinder though. I checked when we were on Io11. No, while the Admiral was
retreating a fleet task force jumped in to the edge of the system. They got the
word and had a decent Ssislli on board and did a micro jump."


"Kind
of funny that they arrived in the nick of time like that," someone said
with a grimace.


"You're
right. They were a pursuit force, tasked with running the pirates to ground.
The Admiral, Admiral Kerr guessed right and got there to save the day and
garner the glory."


"And
you got the shaft?" April asked.


"No,
but he was reprimanded for retreating under fire, being insubordinate to the
constitutional representatives on the scene, and removing the fleet base,"
Sprite said shaking her head. "At least by the media and the people of
Mir. Not one apology or thank you. They had a field day with his killing the
hostages. It was obviously heartless since they were about to be saved by
Admiral Kerr."


"Who
we didn't know was coming. Otherwise I..." Irons snarled, clenching the
arm rests of the chair.


"You
would have done the same thing and you know it," Sprite said testily.
"If you hadn't slowed them down they would have gotten in range of the
planet a half hour before the Admiral got there. He would have been listening
to the planet die, helpless to do anything at all."


"So
what happened? I thought you said it's a cinder now?" April asked.


"Oh
it is," Sprite said with a head shake. "Remember those nanites I
talked about? Well one of the hostages got away. As it turned out, they let her
go, after they infested her with nanites of course. Sort of a back up plan I
suppose. One of the Xenos' favorite tactics during the war. Seed people with
delayed activation nanites or bio-weapons then let them run. When they got to a
planet or refugee center... tick tick tick..." She tapped a finger on the
top of the table then pantomimed an explosion.


"We
can do without the effects Sprite," Irons said dryly.


April
shuddered. "Thank you."


"The
interesting thing is the senators from Mir were in the senate when Mir was
destroyed. They condemned the senseless deaths of course. Martyrs for
peace," Sprite snorted. "Senator Woodstock tried to set up a memorial
but was stripped of his seat when it was clear there were no survivors."


"Why?"
April asked.


"He
no longer had a constituency to represent. but he was also a major problem in
the senate. He kept having hearings on the war, dragging things out, and
holding up funding and laws at every opportunity. He pulled every trick in the
book to hamstring us. Us the military I mean. He loved to do some dirty crap.
Recalled senior officers for grueling bull sessions about their conduct in a
particular battle in front of the cameras was one of his favorites. Making sure
the bullies of the military were properly watched over," Sprite said
sounding disgusted.


"Laying
it on a bit thick there," April said dryly.


"No
it's true. I got to go through one once or twice," Irons replied with a
grimace. "The subpoenas were a major headache. They kept pulling people
away, making holes in our chain of command. Holes we really didn't need during
a war. The transit time back and forth was stupid." He shook his head.


"Why
not use an ansible?" a crewman asked.


"It
isn't allowed for a senate hearing," Sprite replied. “Which made the senators
of the Mir faction love it. Warmonger dogs being called to heel. It was a mess.
I was so glad he got his." She shook her virtual head. "I just wish
we could have seen it."


"Yeah
well, we had work to do," Irons sighed. "Speaking of which, the chief
is paging me. Got to go," he got up and waved as he made his exit.


 


“I
thought you said the replicator computers have most parts in their databases?”
Everette asked. Their usual class had jumped around into topics far and wide.
Leave it to the electronics tech to try to steer them back to areas he was
comfortable about. Most likely he had an agenda going on.


Irons
looked over to Bailey. The chimp pursed his lips. He'd asked a simple thing, to
learn more about replicators.


“Most
is the operative word,” Sprite said. “We can't hold everything you know.
Besides, I believe the Admiral is doing this to show you how.”


“Correct.
I wanted to teach you how to replicate a part if you don't have it in the
memory. We're using the sensors in the replicator and the nanites to scan this,
a gravitational sensor. Then we can replicate it. As long as it's not on the
proscribed list,” he added.


"Is
that how they got the Nova bomb?" Everette asked, watching the replicator
scan the part it didn't have in it's database.


“They
being the Xenos you mean?” Sprite asked. She was obviously uncomfortable with
the line of questioning. They were treading dangerously close to military
secrets.


"You'd
be surprised what nanites can do," Irons said as he shook his head.
"But the biggest problem is showing an enemy something. Once they know it
is possible half the hard work is done. Showing someone something is possible
gets them half way there to replicating it themselves and finding a possible
counter to it."


"Example?"
Everette asked. Irons had known that was coming though. One of the favorite
things the class did was ask him to cite a source or example.


"Terran
World war one," Irons shook his head. "During the first world war on
Earth the allies used tanks in small numbers, really dribs and drabs instead of
en mass. Because of that their enemy, the Germans were able to overcome their
shock of the new weapon and had the time to devise counter weapons."


"Oh."


"But
in this case, the Xenos saw what happened, and given the theory could reverse
engineer the idea. If they picked up a Nova bomb that would have made it
simpler and shaved time off that. But there were failsafes to prevent that from
happening."


"How..."


"Most
weapons have self destructs built into their circuitry. But some just burn the
secret systems out, and keep the weapon or system from exploding in case there
are allied survivors near."


"Which
is where nanites come back into the conversation," Sprite responded.


"Exactly,"
Irons nodded.


"Still
not following you."


"Well,
I said we can do a lot with nanites right? Well one thing is you can use
sensors, and even nanites to take something apart. Molecule by molecule then
build copies."


They
blinked then looked pale. He nodded. "Right. So even if they didn't get
the critical parts, they got enough of a bite to advance their own weapons
development by an order of magnitude."


"Crap.
But that's all supposition, we still don't know if they got a working copy of a
Nova bomb. They could have stolen the plans or just reverse engineered it from
seeing it happen."


"Both
are also possibilities that have to be kept in mind. I would think the
engineering data on the Nova bomb would have been safeguarded however,"
Irons replied. Sprite nodded.


"At
the very least any unauthorized access would have led it to blow itself
up."


"But
that still leaves the non critical info dumps. The basic specs of the weapon
that we use to brief people unfamiliar with the weapon design. That data is a
bit less secure. If that had fallen into enemy hands it could have helped
them,” he said and then scowled. “and then of course there are the dumps to the
politicians and then the media. Once the basic idea is out it will hit the
public and people will clamor to know how it works and why it works the way it
does. If the military didn't stonewall on the concepts then some bright
professor type would get into the act and speculate. Even if they were wrong
just explaining the concepts and breaking down what works and what doesn't to
the public, reveals it to the Xenos.”


“I
have a holo of a Nova bomb, and exploded holo view on my wall,” one of the
young men said. Everette looked at him. So did Irons. He closed his eyes.


“With
predictable results,” Sprite sighed.


“Yeah,”
he breathed. He shook himself.


"As
fun as this discussion is, it's a moot point now. We're reconstructing history
with suppositions. We need to focus on the here and now," Bailey growled.


Irons
nodded. "Right... Moving on..."
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He
had to hide his amusement and annoyance when April insisted on doing background
interviews with him again. It was one way to get to know one another, him
giving up some of his past, her giving him an insight into her mind from the
questions she asked and her reactions to his answers.


He
would have preferred doing it less... socially though. Oh a date wouldn't be
all that bad if it had been structured as a date. This however wasn't. She'd
tucked them into a corner of the galley to do the interviews. Many of the
patrons had arrayed themselves around to watch.


There
wasn't much else to do, Engineering was running well, so well Bailey had kicked
him out so he could, quote, keep his people busy. Hence their present
occupation. He wasn't comfortable doing it with an audience, but she'd insisted
on it. Most were quiet. A few pretended to ignore them.


Intellectually
he understood why. This way the could have witnesses to the interviews so no
one could make accusations of bias. They also could state that there hadn't
been any rehearsing or editing. Also so some of the 'guests' could participate
on an ad hoc basis. It also served to put his face out there so they could
better get to know him.


He
still didn't have to like it though.


“Lets
start at the beginning shall we?” she asked, taking a different tack that
morning. She had her hair pulled back in a tight and rather short pony tail.


“I
wasn't born into this uniform you know,” he chuckles. “I started out as a
spacers' brat. Graduated at twelve and moved into engineering trade college.”


“Really?
That young?” April asked, clearly amused.


“The
educational system in my time was first rate. You started in the womb and
didn't stop ever. My family were natural engineers so we tended to tinker with
our hands too so it really got me going in that field right off,” he said with
a smile. She gave him a nod.


“I
got an eight year degree in three. I was leaning toward a military career when
I got talked into doing a "three day cruise," to help a captain out.
That turned nasty,” he scowled in remembered pain.


“What
happened?” she asked softly.


He
looked down into his drink. “What happened?” he looked up. “Well, in a word, I
got shanghaied,” he sighed as her eyes widened. “I signed a single cruise
contract. A couple of jumps to the nearest major shipping world. The captain
snowballed me on before I got wind of the ship's reputation,” he grimaced. “I
should have known better, always, always do your homework about a ship before
getting on her. Dad told me that over and over. I... was stupid,” he sighed.
“Too trusting. I hit it off with the guy right off. Him and his assistant. And
the money he was dangling was just too irresistible to pass up.”


“Too
good to be true?” she asked.


“Exactly.”



“Huh.”


 “I
found out the ship was short handed when I had to run double shifts right out
of port.  No one said a damn thing to me before we left, they wanted the help
that bad. Morale was bad, the place stunk, the captain kept the bridge and
officer's country clean, but the enlisted and engineering spaces were dumps. I
got a habitual dislike of squalor there,” he snorted. It was a simple thing to
have a bot clean. But for some reason the officers kept the bots that were
supposed to clean the rest of the ship off to conserve power.


“I'll
bet.”


“The
captain lived it up on the bridge, nice shiny uniform, mistress, four star
fresh food. The enlisted got e-rats. When we got into port I was put on watch
for the entire shore leave, when it came time to leave I had my bags packed but
the security robot blocked me from leaving,” he snarled. “It turned out the
chief engineer and two of his assistants had jumped ship while in port. I
didn't blame them one bit. The captain called me in, told me he needed me for
one more cruise and was exercising his retention ability in the contract. I was
livid. Almost punched him then and there. Wish I had, despite the threat of
being spaced.” Her eyes went wide at that.


“He
wouldn't!” she said shocked.


“He
could have. He was the captain. The captain's word is law and assaulting an
officer can be construed as mutiny. If we'd been underway he could have
sentenced me on the spot. Most likely he wouldn't have, but he would have made
my life miserable. Which I fortunately remembered in time to head my temper
off.”


He
glowered at a bulkhead for a few moments. “So how did you get off?” she finally
asked.


He
sighed. “About eight cruises in we got boarded for inspection. I and a few
others ambushed the inspectors. We made a big stink. The officer assigned to
escort the inspector wasn't happy about it. When he tried to get security
involved, well, it made our case for us. The inspector escorted us off. I
checked my account and found the good captain hadn't paid me for my services
the entire time I'd been on board. I was broke.”


He
sighed. “I called my uncle Jacques, who was in system visiting his grand
daughter. She happened to be the lieutenant governor. I filed suit against the
captain and the ship, he counter sued and put a lean on me for breach of
contract and poor performance,” he growled. 


“The
others who escaped put in complaints. Apparently there were a lot of complaints
against the ship and captain. That got brought up in court. The ship was fined
heavily. So heavily they seized her and sold her for scrap and then paid us.”
She blinked at that. He shook his head.


“Oh
we were paid all right.” Her face fell as she realized his tone hadn't changed.
“I had to find something to do while the court case ran it's course, working
the dock for a month.” He grimaced, remembering the crap he'd gone through
there. “In the end we were paid, but the lawyers ate up a lot of the money.”
She winced at that. His lips curled in a snarl again. “I hate lawyers. Hidden
fees. Five hundred credits an hour, working lunches, weekend working 
vacations...” He exhaled deeply and took a sip of his drink.


“I
couldn't save any money for a passenger ticket, I was determined to work my
passage. When I went to get a berth to return home, I was blackballed. The good
captain had put a huge black mark on me. I was forced to go to the local naval
recruiter. It was my only avenue off that blasted station,” He shrugged.


“And
the rest is history?” she asked amused.


“Nope,
not even close,” he said, shaking his head again. “Even the Navy wouldn't take
me as an officer with that mark... except as enlisted,” he sighed.
"Problems with authority, improperly trained," he scowled. “Even
though I showed the recruiter the suit and judgment and my own degree I only
just squeaked in to basic enlisted. No sign on bonus or anything. I got hosed.”


“You
sure did,” she said wrinkling her nose.


“I
had to go to three recruiters too, the first had filled his quota for the
quarter and was trying to bank me for later.”


“Bank
you?” she asked, confused. 


“Someone
who is definitely in, but you want to wait so they count for your next quota,”
he looked disgusted.


“Um...”


“Quota;
a recruiter is required to recruit a certain number of people each month. So by
banking someone, by putting them off until you need them you get to keep your
record clean.”


 She
sighed shaking her head. “It's not that complicated once you see it in action.
But anyway, I ended up getting in with someone who was one shy of quota. She
let me in under protest,” he grimaced again.


“I
spent three months in boot and basic training, three more months of advanced
training, learning everything I already knew. It was the most boring time of my
life. Getting the basic enlisted implants sucked too. They yanked out the ones
I had, since it was civilian grade.” She winced at his grimace of familiar
pain.


“I
was shit on from the first day, not just the usual hazing to see if you can
hack it, but also because of that black mark. It took two cruises before I was
out from under that cloud, two years,” he sighed shaking his head.


“So
how did you become an officer?” she asked. 


He
shrugged. “Chief engineer Sherman took a long hard look at my record when I
signed on to the Derringer. He noted the mark, started to do the usual lecture
on it, but stopped when he noticed the captain who reported it.” He smiled a
little. “It seems he had a third cousin who had experienced the same problem
from captain Bligh. He took a longer look into my service history, then into my
training,” he snorted. 


“I'd
kept up on classes despite being in the doghouse. I'd finished my third masters
and a doctorate on engineering and was well on my way to a second,” he said,
shaking his head. “I'd about given up on a naval career, I had managed to
convince myself I hadn't wanted it in the first place. What I had wanted was my
original dream, a chief engineer's berth.”


“So
you were going to get out of the navy?” she asked amused.


“Yeah.”


“How
would history have turned out had that happened?” Sprite asked. He shrugged.


“Glad
we didn't have to find out,” April said with a smile. “Go on, you were saying?”


“Yeah,”
he cleared his throat. “He checked into my hobbies and saw that I was doing a
lot of studying and design work. When he asked why I wasn't an officer, I told
him I was blackballed. He sicked the bosun on me and the exec.”


He
snorted. “They even  got the ship AI to wake me up in the middle of the night
to ask stupid engineering and command questions once or twice a week. I would
answer them, then explain the procedures step by step. When a CPO was
reassigned to another posting they stuck me in his slot. The crew thought I'd
be above my head and crying for help but I'd done it all before. By that time
the crew knew I knew what I was doing.” He laughs. “Even some of them were in
on the testing after a while.”


She
smiled politely at that.


“When
we had an impeller failure, I was near and pulled four injured crew out and to
safety before the hull breach widened despite the fact that I  was injured
myself. I even refused medical treatment to help the DCC crew contain the
damage. The skipper gave me a commendation and a brevet promotion for
initiative.”


“Really?”


“Yes.
After that he got into the act. I started getting peppered with tactical
problems on my off time as homework. At first I didn't know that they were from
the academy manual. The OCS application tests,” he said shaking his head.


“But
eventually you figured it out?” she asked. He nodded.


“See,
a crew is constantly training. We're always running sims, taking classes, or
doing a project or rebuild or something. It's not just to keep busy, it's to
keep our skills up and to keep from going stir crazy.”


“After
being in this ship I can believe it. I wish they'd do something here,” April
said dryly.


“You're
a passenger, you normally don't count. You can take classes, and the emergency
drills, but the rest is for the crew. They need to keep sharp at all times.”


“Spoilsport.”


He
snorted. “Anyway, By the time we got back in port the skipper, exec, and chief
engineer had all endorsed my 20-03c to be mustanged in OCS. I felt shanghaied
all over again. I told the bosun I just wanted to play with my spanners, she
just laughed and laughed.” He shook his head smiling a little. “First time I'd
even heard her laugh. Up until then everyone on the ship thought she'd had a
sick black humor that only came out when someone was in deep pucky. To this day
I'm not sure if I qualified or not,” his lips puckered as he said that. Sprite
giggled a little and April smiled.


“What
happened to Bligh? Did you ever hear anything?” April asked. 


He
shrugged. “He got another tramp freighter and ran a few crappy runs before  he
was boarded by Xerax pirates. He tried to get the crew to fight, they turned on
him and handed him over to the pirates. It didn't help, they all ended up dead
anyway.” he sighed.


“Ouch.”


“Well,
this concludes this portion of the background of Admiral Irons. Tune in for
more tomorrow.” April said, looking into the camera and then touching the
control on her tablet. The red light winked off and the camera remote bobbed
and then settled to the table top gently. “I don't know about you, but I'm
thirsty!” she said.


He
chuckled softly, getting up to get them drinks.


 


“Your
turn,” he said lying next to her later that evening.


“My
turn?” she asked amused. She gave him a lazy smile, relaxing next to him. She
had known something like this was coming. He had been laying it all on the line
for her, it was time she paid some of it back. Of course her life hadn't been
nearly as interesting and exciting as his. She felt a little embarrassed by it.


“I
gave up some of my history, how about yours?” he asked, caressing an arm.


She
laughed softly. “There really isn't much to tell, it's not nearly as lively and
thrilling as yours,” she said smiling, eyes twinkling.


“So?
I still want to know,” he said softly.


“You
do?” she asked, eyes surprised.


“Of
course I do.”


“Well,
then,” she smiled at him.


“I...
My ancestors came to Pyrax in a refugee ship when their home world was
evacuated early in the war. They were trying to pass through but a courier ship
brought word that the refugee system they had been going to had been torn apart
by a nanite virus.”


He
winced at that and then nodded.


“I
heard that if it hadn't been for Admiral Cutlage and rear Admiral Nuguma-so no
one would have gotten out of the area. They chased the Xenos out of the sector.
Not that there was much left to defend.”


“Yes.
That's true,” he nodded.


“They,
well, they decided to get off at Pyrax and stay away from refugee centers. A
few other people joined them. I'm not sure what happened to the ship after that
though,” she shrugged.


“I
was there,” he said quietly after a moment. She turned in his arms to stare at
him.


“You....”


“Oh
no, no not at the planet's destruction, I was there for the aftermath. The
fleet....” he grimaced. “When he chased the Xenos out, Cultage backstopped his
entire compliment of ships in the area to try to get as many civilians off that
refugee center as he could. He started with the orbital habs that hadn't been
infected. He dumped them on every colony in the area then tried to hyper out
more people, stuffing them in every place he could on a ship.”


“It
was bad?”


“Very.
Two week transit time? There is no way to get enough out. Sure a warship has a
deep life support ability, we have to since we need the redundancy in case of
combat damage, but there is only so much room inside a ship. Running the ships
flat out like that without any safety margin...” he looked bleak. “Several
ships bought it. There was nothing anyone could do. We couldn't find them, they
were lost in hyper. We didn't even have the resources to find them. The
system's ansible was gone. So we couldn't call for more help.”


“Oh.”


“But
that's not the worst of it.”


“Oh?”


“Remember
that Xeno fleet Cutlage chased out? They didn't stop at Pyrax,” he said softly.


“Oh,”
she blinked then paled. “How many other worlds...”


“Nine,”
he said, face bleak once more. “Nine other systems were trashed before they
were stopped. Oh sure, they only rock bombed Agnosta and Briev, Triang and
Antigua, but Senka was smashed. It had a civilian yard and about a billion
people on it,” he looked away. “Yeah, they stopped them on their way out, but
even then it was a Pyrrhic victory.”


“Oh.
Who stopped them in the end?”


“I
did.” She looked at him in surprise. “I was setting up another navy base in Bek
when we got word from a courier that got to the ansible on Antigua.” She stared
at him. “I grabbed every ship I could, civilian, militia, or warship. We
cobbled together system defense platforms, graser platforms from parts from the
orbital warehouses, and mines from stripped down missile heads. It was enough
to tear them apart when they exited hyper,” he said grimly.


“Oh,”
she blinked at him. “What would you have done if you'd been there? On Pyrax I
mean.”


“I
would have kept going after them. I would have left my damaged ships and
support ships behind and told them to build emergency shelters, quarantined
every infected site, nuked them if necessary and instituted strict check ups.
Cutlage overlooked that.”


“Oh.”


“I
was dispatched to lend aide to the Crellis system, that's the system they hit
before Pyrax,” he said. “Actually I was backstopping ships and emptying them of
cargo there and creating orbital depots before sending them on to Crellis full
of food, water, and emergency shelters even before then. The reassignment just
made it official.”


“Oh.
that's... I wish they had done that in Pyrax,” she said.


“We
did. later. But the humanitarian effort for so many systems overwhelmed us,” he
shook his head grimacing. “Paco was supposed to take the Xeno fleet out. Don't
stop, keep fighting until they are pinned down. Keep them from hitting another
system.”


“Ouch,”
she winced. “Paco?” she asked.


“Admiral
Cutridge.”


“Oh.”
Her hands stroked his chest and shoulders. Slowly his tension eased. “You
stopped them though. In the end,” she said softly.


“Yeah,
after nine systems,” he grimaced. “I was in Bex. It was actually on their way
out of the system. They used planet busters where they could then pounded the
minor colonies as they passed.”


“I
was wondering why some planets were hardly touched.”


“Oh
they were. Pounded with rocks, nukes, antimatter, or scorched with capital ship
beams. “


“Why?
What about nanites? I thought that was what they used before the Nova bomb. Or
planet busters? What about them?”


“They
didn't for a simple reason. Because they wanted to come back and use the real
estate. The lightly populated worlds offered little resistance so they only
used enough resources to reduce them and then moved on. They could come around
and suppress their populations before colonizing them later.” 


“But
instead they became refugee centers.”


“For
a while. and that too may have been part of their plan. Intel was never sure I
think,” he shrugged. She looked at him curiously. “It's easy to see a plan or a
plan within a plan, but all the different permutations for different scenarios,
all the variables...”


“It
even gives us smart AIs fits. All the variables,” Sprite said.


“Right,”
he nodded. “For instance, what about the systems that they destroyed planets
in?”


"What
about them?" she asked curious.


"Well,
it wouldn't take much to set up an automated yard there. They snuck a couple of
ships into the area, and dropped off some platforms. The platforms were mostly
automated. One built another and so on."


"What
did this do?" she asked.


"Well,
the end result was probably to build more war machines. Some were used as
resupply centers. That's actually how we tripped onto the practice. Admiral
Quig'lly figured out that a group was going back and forth to one particular
system. Once we had an idea we sent out a scout to find out for sure."


"And
they did. And once we knew the Navy sent tin cans out to search out each of
these systems and trash anything there," Sprite said with a smile in her
voice. "It didn't take much to do it. They had apparently relied too much
on secrecy keeping them safe and didn't have any defensive plans in
place."


"Oh."


"But
you stopped them? In the end?" she asked. "The Xenos who blew
Pyrax."


“Yes,”
he said. “It took everything we had and then some. I... we swamped the jump
point with cheaply built mines, platforms, rocks, anything and everything.”


“So
they walked into it.”


“Yes.
Wave after wave of defenses hammered them. They couldn't stop at first, you
can't just stop in space. Newton's laws have to have their day,” he smiled
bitterly at that. “They broke off and I sent the mobile forces in to finish the
job.”


“Good,”
she whispered, rubbing his back. “Glad they didn’t escape.”


“Not
one. I couldn't do much to undo what they did. Damn little actually, but I was
damn well not going to let them get away with what they did. Not again.” His
jaw tightened. “Never again,” he whispered, eyes closed.


“Hey,”
she said softly, hand on his arm. 


“Huh?”
he looked at her in surprise.


She
smiled. “Worlds away.”


“More
like centuries. Old pain. Best forgotten,” he said softly.


“Not
forgotten. Never that. Just... let it dim.” she said softly, burying herself in
his arms. After all, you've got more important things on your mind,” she said
with a smile.


"Yes
ma'am," he said with a small chuckle, tightening his grip for a moment.


“And
don't you forget it.”
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He
looked up in annoyance at the attention whistle from the overhead speakers.
“Ladies and gentlemen, brace for breakout in ten... nine...”


Irons
ignored the countdown as he looked at the list one more time. He'd got nowhere.
Back to square one. The data... Hell. They weren't sure if this was the act of
a single individual, a duo, or a team. Some of it was obviously laid out in
dock. That he'd have to tell Logan to investigate when he got the chance.
Someone, somewhere was a mole.


“And
breakout!” the voice said triumphantly. He snorted as the ship trembled and the
hyperdrive powered down. “We are in Briev space ladies and gentlemen!
Navigation is checking... Yes we have a nine day journey to the planet. We'll
be posting images and updates on channel three later this morning. Have a good
day,” the voice said and then the audio closed with a click.


He
did a quick scan through Sprite of the ship's stats and then turned his
attention to the suspect list once more. There had to be something there, or
not there. Something they were overlooking. He just had to find it.


 


April
had drawn him out about various things over the past several days, from the
convoluted paths to becoming an officer in the military to military families.


She
had been amused when he'd explained the differences between ring knockers, those
officers who attended the academy and the college grads and those like him, the
mustangs who rose up through the rank and file of enlisted.


There
were benefits and detractions from each of course. Ring knockers were
institutionalized from the beginning and had the best education as far as they
were concerned. They were also given the most access to tactical training. Many
ring knockers had come from military families with a tradition of service. They
went to military schools from the moment they were out of diapers.


On
the other hand college grads had some of that as well in the form of ROTC
training. They attended classes in school and then completed the same finishing
school the mustangs did to polish them off.


Mustangs
on the other hand experienced the service from the bottom up, rising through
the ranks they had a unique perspective on how the military really operated. 
However they normally had a lot of rough edges and lacked the polish and
tactical training that ring knockers took for granted.


His
lips pursed as he thought. She still hadn't made the connections about his
family yet. He was of two minds about it. On the one hand he was certainly
proud of his ancestors participation in space exploration. They were the first
on Mars and had a hand in the designs of the sublight plasma engine and the
hyperdrive. The Irons family had spent the past one thousand years as
scientists, explorers, engineers, and yes military officers. They had
accomplished a lot.


The
real problem was he didn't want to seem like he was bragging about it. But he
didn't want to seem ashamed of it either. She'd find out eventually. This
search for the assassin was... hmmm. Maybe if he dropped enough hints it would
distract her from the hunt? He couldn't stop her from trying to find the
assassin but maybe he could pique her interest in other ways?


Of
course before any of that he had to get through this little project. He
grimaced a little, hands shifting as he checked things over with a practiced
eye.


"Interesting."
He didn't look round at the sound of low voices behind him. Defender was
keeping watch for him. He wasn't worried, that guard Chambers had sicked on him
was somewhere around, or was supposed to be.


The
guards changed with the shift rotation. He thought the protection detail would
be limited to three or four people, but apparently Chambers was running just
about everyone through the job. He wasn't sure if that was because no one
wanted the shit detail or no one wanted to be anywhere near him.


Of
course it could also be that they didn't want to be following him around all
day. He got into the oddest places, doing some of the nastiest jobs on the
ship. Not that he minded, they needed to be done. One of his favorite things he
loved to emphasize was to lead from the front. In other words don't ask someone
to do something you aren't willing to do yourself.


They
were almost done here anyway. Bailey had snagged him to help upgrade some of
the electronics now that they had the time. Apparently the chimp didn't like
the response time for this deck and had ordered a thorough vetting. They
veraxin tech normally assigned to the duty was tearing into the server farm,
trying to find an intermittent fault, so he'd been tapped for the duty.


They
were still nearly six days out from Briev. The planet was a pretty blue, white,
and green marble that grew on the view screens every day. The crew seemed
eager. He on the other hand wasn't so much interested in the planet as he was
in it's occupants. He had finally gotten a briefing from Sprite but it was
woefully brief and uneducational. Most of it had been taken direct from the
encyclopedia Galactica.


"Almost
done Admiral?" the kid with him asked.


He
looked over to him. Nate was short, thin, and dark skinned with a broad nose
and white hair. The white hair was either a dye job or more likely a legacy of
a gene splice in his ancestry. "Sure Nate, I got this. Why don't you go
clean up and report in."


"Are
you sure sir?" the kid asked, looking at the others in the corridor. One
was pretty heavily scarred. He flexed a bicep and jerked a thumb at the kid
then to the lock. "Yeah."


He
got up and left. Irons jaw tightened as they came closer. One was pounding a
fist onto his hand. "Problem here?"


"Nope.
All finished," Irons said pulling his arm out. He made sure not to key the
change back to normal until they could see it. He let it hang at his side,
morphing slowly back to normal.


The
weasel looking guy, a cargo hauler from the look of him gulped wide, eyed. The
other bruisers hung back. Irons closed the lid of the recycler then dogged the
hatches. He turned back to the men. "Something on your minds fellas?"
There was cool interest in his look and manner. His mind was already getting
ready for a fight of some sort.


"You're
an Admiral. What are you doing crap like that for?" the weasel man asked
eyes darting around.


One
of the bruisers gave him a disgusted look then went back to staring at the
Admiral, arms across his chest.


"Honestly?"
Irons asked, cocking his head and crossing his arms.


"No,
lie to me, if you dare," the man growled sarcastically.


"Cute,"
Irons snorted, leaning back against the recycler. "I grew up doing odd
jobs like this. It's a little taste of home."


"But...
but..."


"I
wasn't always an Admiral you know," Irons smiled. There wasn't a trace of
sarcasm in that, though there could have been. These guys really didn't have a
clue. "I'm a spacer brat. I grew up on a freighter. A long time ago I was
a wet behind the ears kid on a freighter like this." He cocked his head
then shrugged. "I did my bit as enlisted on another ship then enlisted in
the navy before I was booted up to officer."


"Got
all the answers smart guy?" the man with the buzz cut asked.


"No.
Hardly," Irons laughed. Three to one. They obviously thought there was
some sort of safety in numbers. Did they realize that in the tight confines of
this corridor he held the advantage? No, probably not from the look of them.
Two of them were spoiling for a fight. The weasel faced guy wasn't. The morph
had shook him up a bit. "There is always something new to learn." He
shook his head. "For instance, I'm off shift now, you fella's want a work
out?"


"Um,
I'm not sure. Ah..." The weasel guy looked at the other two uncertainly.


"What
have you got in mind?" the leader asked. Irons smiled. There was just  enough
eager anticipation in his smile to make them all suddenly wary.


"Ain't
happening man, this guy will turn you into paste," a fourth guy said,
coming up behind them. They turned to look at the little man. "Seriously
man," he said, shaking his head. He spread his hands apart. "Me and
Mitch on grave saw him doing them martial things with the security people. Even
chief Bailey. It's all over the ship man. Didn't cha hear? Don't mess with him
unless you want to get hurt."


"Is
that true?" the bruiser with the mohawk asked, looking at Irons.


"Black
belt. Yes. Among other things," Irons admitted, eyes flashing a little.
The two bruisers looked at each other. The fourth guy was a bit of a wet
blanket. He'd actually been looking for a work out.


"I
think we could take him."


"Not
even on your best day son," Irons said softly with a feral smile. The
weasel faced guy gulped at that grin. He looked ready to shit himself. He put
one arm on the mohawk guy. The guy shook the hand off angrily. "Even all
four of you." He heard footfalls behind him and tried not to react.


"What's
going on here?" a voice with authority asked.


Irons
watched the mayhem in the bullies eyes flare then die. "Nothing, just
talking," Irons said over his shoulder.


"Nothing.
Not a thing. Just seeing how he was doing," the weasel man said. His hands
were up. He shot Irons a hopeful look.


"That
a fact?" the security guard said, hand on one arm as he passed Irons. He
looked them up and down. "Brutus, you know your ass will be in hack and
off the ship if you get into another fight," he said to the mohawk
character. "And you Jed, you know better, Chili will having you do shit
detail for months," he said to the guy with the tattoos on his massive
biceps.


"What
are you doing here anyway Admiral?" the guard asked as the men mumbled
sullenly.


"Assigned
to fix the electronics in the recycler with Nate," Irons answered,
indicating the machinery.


"Isn't
that like below your pay grade?" the guard asked with a sniff. 


Irons
spread his hands. "It needed to be done. I'm not crew, I
volunteered."


"Why?"
the weasel man asked.


"I
like to keep busy. And I love to get my hands dirty fixing things. Getting
things back into shape," Irons said with a shrug.


"No
job too small?" Jed asked amused.


"There
is no such thing as a small job. Everything on a starship needs doing and doing
right. Including this." Irons tapped the recycler. "If it doesn't
work we get a back up of waste on this deck. That waste can be a problem."


"Like?"


"Bacteria?
Fungus? Remember that purple mold you had to scrape out of the ship when you
first came aboard?" Irons asked. “I for one don't want to have to deal
with that crap again.”


"Hey
man, how'd you know that?" the weasel man asked as the others nodded.
"You weren't around for that. Right?" he asked, looking at the
others.


"I
kept an eye on the ships. And Sprite double checked the records."


"Oh."


"If
that crap had gotten into the air any more we would have had problems with the
health of the crew. The spores would have started to spread throughout the ship
and made you sick."


Jed
nodded. "Me and Mitch remembered that. Rings," he said. He scratched
his arm.


Irons
winced. He hated infections. "Fungal infection. Not pretty. Tears you up,
makes your system vulnerable to viruses and other things," Irons nodded.
"So, that's why no job is too small. Why it's important to do it right the
first time."


"Why
don't we incinerate it?" the weasel guy said, then looked at the others as
they looked down at him. "What? I heard they did that on some ships."
He hunched his shoulders and toed the deck.


"You're
right. Some ships did back in the day. Or they microwave it first to kill the
bacteria. That's what this is for actually. It cooks the bacteria before we
send it on for processing. But we closed the loop. We only incinerate when we
don't need it, don't have the power to break it down, and can't store it. And
even then, you still have a lot of stuff to deal with. Carbon ash, and a mess
to clean out."


"I
ain't cleanin' no incinerator again," Brutus said, wrinkling his nose.
"Smells nasty and it's a bitch getting in and out the hatch. Had to do it
with a bottle brush. Sucked and it took a double shift. You'd just about fit
though." He eyed the weasel, then the Admiral.


"I
doubt I would," Irons said with shrug, rolling his broad shoulders.
"But if the chief asks me to, sure. I'll do it. Nothing better to do until
we make port."


"Right."


"You've
got all the answers," Brutus said turning away.


"Nope,
covered that. But if you want lessons, look me up on the mat. I'm doing a class
tomorrow night."


That
had started just after they had exited hyper. It had eaten into his time with
April, but it had kept things interesting from his perspective. The classes
were small, no more than six at a time. He had so many people interested in it
now, some of them not even in security that now he was considering starting a
second class to go along with the first.


The
man froze then looked back with a snort. "I just might do that." He
shook his head. "Come on fellas, let's let the man get back to work."


Irons
waited until they left. The guard shook his head and wiped his brow. "Damn
man, both at once? All four at once?" He looked at Irons. "And it
didn't even phase you?"


"No."


"Brutus
killed a guy in a bar I heard. Years ago. Before Destiny was liberated by the
pirates." The big guard had been intimidated. Even armed he'd been afraid
of the big bruiser. Irons hid a scowl. It was good to have a healthy respect
for one's opponent. But don't let them have the mental advantage or the fight
was over before it had begun.


"Ouch,"
Irons winced. "I'm surprised the pirates didn't recruit him.”


“Oh
they tried but he said no.”


Sprite's
avatar seemed interested in that. She pretended to write something on a tablet
in her virtual hands. Irons pursed his lips, for the moment ignoring her
antics. “Surprising. And the other guy?"


The
guard shook his head. "Jed. He's smarter than he looks. Where one goes
inevitably the other follows."


"I've
got their personnel files if you want," Sprite said for his ears only.
Irons gave a dismissive wave. 


“It
might be a good idea for them to work off their extra testosterone in the ring.
Channel it. Or do some sort of heavy sport activity. I suggest you pass that on
to Chief Chambers or Mr. Notuma.”


“Who
me?”


“Sure
why not?” Irons quirked an eyebrow at the kid. He obviously needed seasoning.


“Okay,
you say so,” they guy said, looking bemused. Sprite put a holo name tag on his
left breast. He didn't need it though, he remembered him.


"Well,
I'll just log this then go clean up." He gave the kid a look. "I take
it Nate called in the cavalry?" he asked amused.


The
guy was looking down the corridor the way the men had gone. "Huh? Oh,
yeah," he shrugged. "Well, someone did at any rate."


"Well,
nothing happened, so it's okay. No harm no foul," Irons said nodding
politely to the officer. "Have a good day officer Kitching."


"Yeah
thanks. Ah wait, how'd you know my name?" he asked as Irons walked away.
Irons turned and smiled.


"I
remember you from last week's class. Still getting over the bruises?" he
asked. The kid nodded. "Good well, the invitation is open for anyone,
tomorrow, 1900." He waved and left.


"Tattle
tale," Irons said under his breath.


"Nate..."


"No
I mean you," Irons said to Sprite. He was sure now who had called in
Kitching.


"Actually
it was me Admiral," Defender admitted.


"Oh,"
Irons sighed. "Fighting my battles?"


"That
is my programmed duty. Besides, you were assigned a guard. The guard left to go
to the bathroom, abandoning his post."


"Or
in this case heading them off before they started a fight," Sprite
responded with amusement. "Don't you have a date with April?"


"Which
is why I'm going to go wash up," Irons said with a smile.


"Admiral
about April..."


"Don't
go there," he growled.


"Admiral
she's..."


"So
don't go there," his growl got uglier.


"Understood.
Butting out now," Sprite said with a crisp voice. "But you should be
aware she's trying to stay with the you."


He
opened his mouth to object to her insert and then he winced as it hit him.
"All right, you told me. I'll deal with it. Go do something else. File
something, debug something. Play a video game, I don't care."


"Aye
Aye Admiral."


 


"Want
to talk about it?" April asked as he speared a piece of meat. He frowned,
not really in the mood but trying hard not to sour her mood. He didn't want to
affect her in that way. Obviously something was getting through though.


"Depends
on what it we're talking about," he said not looking up.


She
frowned a little at him. "Your close encounter? Or the whole attitude
you're starting to have?"


"I'm
getting an attitude?" he asked looking up in surprise. He looked around
the room, wincing at the looks some of the people at the nearby tables were
giving him. Great, he didn't need that. He tried to school his thoughts to more
normal lines.


"Like
the whole world is out to get you? Paranoia?" she asked smiling.


"Um...
I seem to remember a lynch mob a couple of times..."


"True,"
she said. She shrugged. "I wasn't in it. Don't take it out on your
friends. They will get over it. In time when it dies down, when people get the
facts and get over themselves. The question is, will you?"


He
smiled. "Believe it or not, I'm actually aware of negative publicity and
it's effects on people. I even took the class." He shook his head.


"There
was a class?" she burbled in amusement, wiping her mouth with a napkin.
"I don't remember that on the college syllabus."


"Not
on Anvil. My time," he said sitting back and setting his fork down.


"Oh,"
her brows knit.


"It
was a minor college class at the academy. I took it because it was a fast week
and the class I had wanted was full. Turns out it's a minor requirement for
promotion."


"It
is?"


"Dealing
with the public is something you have to do as an officer," Irons
shrugged. "The higher you go, the uglier things can get. Politics can get
dangerous."


"And
you took the class to what? To navigate that?"


"The
best way is to avoid it altogether," he said with a shrug. "I would
make myself as unavailable as possible. The media called it ducking out, and
the Navy's press liaisons weren't happy about it. But if I'm not on camera I
can't put my foot in my mouth and make the situation worse."


"True,"
she laughed.


"You're
right though. Time is the only thing that will heal wounds like this. Time and
knowledge. Considering the level of willful ignorance though..." he
grimaced. "My best bet is, well..."


"To
run away from it far enough so people haven't heard it so you can start
over?" she asked helpfully.


He
winced. Running didn't sound right. He was retreating under fire until the
battlefield cleared. He'd pick his own time to attack. "Something like
that," he sighed. "And no, It's not exactly running away. I actually
was planning to leave the system in a few years."


"Oh?"
she asked, one eyebrow raised.


"I
was planning on going out on Prometheus," he sighed. It wasn't the first
time he'd told someone this. It apparently hadn't caught the right, or wrong
people. Or they had been too impatient or too dead set on ruining him to wait.


"Why?"
she asked confused. "Wouldn't... I mean aren't you needed at the
base?"


"San
Diego? It can be built without me breathing down their necks. Not as fast or as
easily, but it can be done." He shook his head. Not really true he
realized, but close. With a little juggling and creative engineering Logan
should be able to get the project moving forward. Granted not at a very fast
pace, but fast enough. The big problem was going to be the power and weapons.
"Besides, I had plans for that. That and the defenses of the the other
warp points. No, once I was sure Pyrax was secure I wanted a personal look at
each system in the area. Remember, I am also the only person who can initialize
a replicator."


"Yeah,
so shouldn't you be the last person we endanger? Spirit of space I forgot
that!" She threw her hands up in the air. "Isn't that going to mess
up the Pyrax replicators?"


"Just
a bit," he smiled.


"And
that will make them regret chasing you out of the system," she said
sitting back and chuckling now.


He
held a hand up, fingers about a centimeter apart. "Just a tad. I bet they
will be a bit put out over the whole thing when it sinks in. Most likely it has
sunk in by now."


She
grinned evilly. "Ouch. Are you going..."


"No,"
he shook his head. Her face fell a little. "Onward and outward as the
saying goes. I'm going to find another system or two, or three, and get the
ball rolling in each." Her eyes widened. He patted her hand.


"I
told you, I'm serious about the Federation. Getting things back on track is the
best way to fight off the pirates and get people working on the future.”


"And
the pirates serve as a nice external threat for everyone to rally
against," Sprite said for his ears only. He waved it away with a slight
nod and hand gesture under the table.


"What?"
she asked.


"Sprite
putting her two credits worth in. Never mind." He shook his head. "Enough
politics. How was your day? Did you get a lot done?" he asked.


She
smiled. "You really want to know?"


"If
it's better than tearing apart a recycler and putting it back together,
sure," he grinned.


She
grimaced, wrinkling her nose. "Yeah okay, I'll admit it was better,"
she said, eyes twinkling. He smiled. 


"See?"


"Oh
you!" she said blushing and dimpling nicely.


"Well?"


"You're
serious?"


"As
a plasma gun. Let's hear it lady," he smiled sitting up straight then
leaning forward, arms crossed.


She
ran fingers through her hair and chuckled softly. "Well I was trying to do
more interviews with the captain but that's a dead end so I got into the
library and did some research. I was working on background pieces..."


 


She
smiled wickedly as she slapped his right flank then tried to bolt for the door.
He caught her in two steps and started to tickle her mercilessly. There was
some benefit to living in such cramped quarters. Well, some, but he liked the
chase as much as she did. She shrieked a laugh, then tried to muffle it to
giggles as people in the corridor turned to them. He backed her up and she
wrapped her arm around his neck, pulling his head down to kiss him to get him
to stop.


It
didn't work though, since his wicked fingers were still free. She finally caught
them with her own, tangling them together and gripping tightly. He let her push
him back, giving only token resistance as they play fought. She  snapped her
teeth at him, eyes flashing. “I am so going to kick your ass for that.”


“Bring
it,” he grinned wiggling his fingers.


“No
implants,” she growled. He snorted.  She backed him into the wall near the door
and then stood on her tip toes to kiss him. A tech nearby paused to look and
then whistled softly.


She
gave the others in the hall a leering mischievous look and then backed through
the opening door to her quarters. They tumbled onto the carpet in a heap. She
couldn't stop giggling at his oof. "My someone's frisky tonight." He
laughed. Her lips engulfed his once more and coherent thought went out the window
after that.


 


The
Admiral kissed her neck and shoulder. She smiled a coy smile, loving his touch.
He could be firm, or feather light and gentle. He knew all the right places.
Decades of practice no doubt. He stroked her form under the sheets. She purred.
He chuckled softly at that.


"Making
more promises?" she asked throatily. Her eyes danced in the dark. He
smiled.


"Any
time, anywhere," he said, eyes twinkling as he admired her form.


"I
just may take you up on that,” she said, fingertips stroking his cheek and jaw.
“Though if we did it in the galley or the bridge I think it would raise more
than one eyebrow," she laughed a throaty laugh.


He
chuckled and his fingers touched her sides then went to more intimate areas.


"My
you are a naughty boy," she gasped slightly and smiled a little smile as
sensations ran through her body, all pleasurable. "Damn that feels
good," she softly said as he half caressed, half massaged the area.


Sprite
checked in and then out fast. He didn't even blink as she shook her head on his
HUD and rolled her eyes as if to say 'what again?'


Sprite
checked the node and then turned her attention to engineering. She was bored.
She started to trace the wiring around the room the Admiral was in, comparing
it with the ship's plans just to keep busy.


"Wait,
stop," Proteus said over their internal link. "Accessing."


"What?"
Sprite asked.


"Pressure
build up." Their joint focus narrowed on to the pipes just on the bulkhead
a dozen centimeter's from the lover's bodies. The AI's focused the Admiral's
sensors onto the patch. "Something is seriously wrong. Possible
breach."


"Admiral
get out of there now!" Sprite said urgently.


"What
the hell?" Irons said looking up as Defender spun his shields up to full.
He looked up just in time to see the wall by the bed burst.


Superheated
plasma slammed into his shield as it was forming. April shrieked in pain and
terror as it tore into the bed and bedding. Both ignited in a fireball. She
writhed in his arms, tormented eyes looking up at him before her pain centers overloaded
and she fainted. "Extend the shields damn it!" Irons snarled,
wrapping his arms around her.


"Working,"
Defender said. Irons lunged forward into the breach.


"Main
engineering is attempting to cut it off but it's not working Admiral. The cut
out is welded shut and the software bypass is locked out," Sprite said
quickly.


"You
need to get out of there," Defender said. "Move. Shields are at fifty
percent and failing. They can't handle the extra body and direct impact."


"Override.
All power to shields. Get me a bot in here. Alert medical," he snarled. He
maneuvered so he was back on to the plasma coming out of the wall. April's
quarters were an inferno. Fortunately she was mostly shielded.


The
woman was badly burned and gasping for breath. Her beautiful red hair was a
shriveled mess on her head. He shot her a glance but couldn't shift his
attention. At least, not yet.


"Cut
the fuel. Get it down stream if you can't get the lock out. Starve it."


"Admiral
the plasma in the room is going to burn through the bulkheads," Sprite
said. "Ship's crew is responding. They are evacuating the area.
Unfortunately the crush of people is delaying the response team."


"Crap,"
Irons grimaced. He turned back to the burst. 


"What
are you going to do?" Sprite asked.


"Something
stupid." He reached into the cavity with his right hand and grasped the
burst plasma conduit then squeezed. Hard. Metal and composite material shrieked
then folded inward.


"Shields
at ten percent. Withdraw your hand Admiral," Defender said.


"Not
going to happen," Irons grimaced. "Anything below this deck?" he
asked.


"Evacuation
underway. Cargo bay," Sprite responded.


"Fine.
Increase gravity by a factor of ten. Get the plasma out of the air and onto the
deck."


"Admiral
it will eat through the deck," Proteus responded.


"Air
exchangers are off line. Some of the plasma ribbon was sucked into the system
and shredded or spot welded," Sprite said. "Atmosphere is
toxic."


"Tell
me something I don't know," he snarled looking around. The gravity field
kicked up and the plasma drifted down to the deck.


He
squeezed on the end harder. "nanites have welded the breach Admiral. You
have a temporary fix," Proteus responded.


He
looked around. The room was an inferno, everything flammable including the
paint was on fire. He was at the center of plasma ball that was tearing
everything apart around him. It was only a matter of time before the constant
wear on his shields drew his energy levels down to failure levels. He was at
one of the worst places to be, the heart of an artificial sun.
"Good." He pulled his hand out then shook it. Dribbles of plasma were
shed by the shield. The shield was sparkling around him. "Status?"


"Screwed!"
Sprite said, voice rising. "Admiral, when the deck goes you're going to
fall with it. I estimate less than a minute actually."


"One
thing at a time. Have engineering set up force fields to contain and redirect
the damage." He looked up to the ceiling. "Only way is up."


"Admiral
your energy reserves are low. Below nine percent. Miss O’Neill is out of air."


"Then
we better make this count." He looked down at the badly burned woman. No
time for that now, he had to act fast. He pulled the unconscious April up to
his chest then raised his right arm. "Engage drive. Get us off the
deck."


His
legs began to glow as gravity emitters changed from shielding him to lifting
him off the molten deck. "You're airborne. I take it you're going to blast
your way out?"


"No
choice. Clear?" he asked.


"It
is clear. Modulating weapon," Proteus replied. "If you give me a
moment we can tear the ceiling out while avoiding critical systems. Limit the
damage."


He
looked down at the girl and grimaced. "No time. Do it."


"Very
well." His arm morphed into a blaster and a fat bolt of purple energy shot
out. It blew the false ceiling to shreds. Debris rained down, bouncing off his
shields.


"Rising."


"Again,"
Irons adjusted his aim slightly to the left and forward to avoid hitting
another plasma line. His shot hit the water line. Water sprayed out. He rose
into it. The water bounced off his shields and fell into the hissing plasma
below.


"That's
not going to put a plasma fire out Admiral if that was what you were
planning," Sprite said.


"One
thing at a time," he said as they drifted through the floor. "Medical
personnel?"


"Outside
the door. Which is locked down," Sprite said. He frowned. "And now
it's not. You need to get out fast or the air will cause a blast."


"Roger."
He felt his feet hit the deck and he carried the girl to the door. Her skin
crackled and flaked off in his hands. He winced as he smelled blood and burnt
flesh. "Open."


He
went through the door and practically threw her onto the waiting gurney.
"Get her to sickbay now," he snarled to the wide eyed medic.


"Sure
ah..." Bryan glanced at the girl, gulped then dived into his profession.
"I need back up here! Prep for incoming! Plasma burns, severe, level three
sixty, no seventy percent of her body. left arm is gone at the elbow... left
leg and hip are as well... severe lung damage..."


"If
she's going to live it won't be for long. We don't have the facilities for this
sort of damage," Sprite told him quietly.


"Prep
a stasis pod," he said, grimacing. “Do it now.”


Bryan
looked up at him, nodded then looked down, getting the trachea tube in place.
"Lets move people!" He pushed the gurney as fast as he could. the
other medic pulled. Irons followed.


In
sickbay he turned and grabbed some scrubs from a wide eyed nurse and put them
on. He ran a hand through his hair, then watched the team at work.


"Admiral,
you need to recharge."


"Not
now," he said.


"Admiral...."


"I
said. NOT. NOW."


"Override
priority," Defender replied. "You will recharge now." 


He
grimaced. "You what?"


"I
am over riding your over ride. Energy reserves are at two point three percent.
If anything happens now you will be dead. Recharge. NOW," Defender said,
moving him to the nearest wall outlet.


"Damn
it. Fine," Irons snarled resisting at first then giving up. He fumed,
watching his right arm plug into the port. "Just don't mess up the
equipment."


"We
will be careful Admiral. Power reserve climbing 1% per minute," Sprite
said softly. She pulled a camera view onto the HUD so he could still see April.
"There is nothing you can do for her. I know what you're thinking, but all
your nanites are engaged in repairs."


"Crap."


 


"Well,
that was fun," the chief said wiping his brow and pulling his mask up off
his muzzle. Fortunately he hadn't needed a full vac suit to oversee the fire
fighting. He was also glad they had trained for just such an emergency. It was
just bad luck for the section chief that he'd been in the area and had
responded before just about anyone else. "Anyone hurt in this mess?"
he asked, looking around. A couple of the guys were resting, leaning with their
backs against the wall. A few had sunk down to sit on the floor. Fighting a
plasma fire was something they all trained for but highly dreaded. His crew
didn't look at him. "What? Spit it out already."


"The
Admiral was in there," someone further down said.


"He
okay?" the chief asked shaking his head. "He's tough. I don't see him
around though."


"He's
fine. But the woman he was with isn't," Harry said grimacing.


"Oh,"
the chimp said softly, grimaced, and then tugged at his ear. That changed
things, he thought. His heart went out to Irons. Damn, that well and truly
sucked.


"How
bad?" he asked after a moment. From the look and sound of his people it
wasn't good.


Harry
looked bleak. That was all Bailey needed. He sucked in a breath. "Bad. Not
much left of her from what I heard."


"Crap."
He shook his head and turned away. He wondered how John was taking it. Damn it
as soon as this cluster fisk was sorted out he was going to damn well go find
out... you know what? Harry was here. Screw it. He owed Irons that much. They
all did.


"Hey,
where are you going?" Harry asked as the chimp turned and moved off down
the corridor. 


"Sickbay,"
the chief said looking over his shoulder. He indicated the fire and damage,
robots hovered around, some scanning, others already cleaning up the damage.
"Keep on this. I'll be back in a bit."


 


He
came into sickbay and looked around. The Admiral was near a wall outlet, left
hand gripping his right bicep, frowning. He was wearing a poorly fitting smock.
There was a bit of red to his skin, some soot and burns, but they were fading
fast. If looks could kill, everyone around Irons would be a smoldering heap.
Irons was seriously pissed. He could understand why. If anything like that had
happened to Galiet, Sylvia, or Clennie...


"Admiral
ah..." the chimp said coming over, rubbing the back of his head. He tugged
on an ear again, not sure what to say.


"Got
the fire under control chief?" Irons asked, eyes on the trauma door. His
face schooled into a cold neutral mask.


"Yeah.
It's all contained. I sicked Harry on clean up," Bailey said, wringing his
hands.


"He
must love you for that."


"How
bad is April?" the chief asked, pulling a stool over and sitting down.


"Bad."


The
chief sighed. "I keep hearing that, but no details. How bad is bad?"


"Bad,
bad. As in she lost most of her left side. Arm, eyes, hair. Legs... he didn't
want to think of what had happened to her gorgeous legs. Massive burns,
internal injuries. Her lungs were practically cooked."


"You're
not doing so hot either Admiral," the chimp said waving a hand over his
face. "No offense but you stink and your hair is a mess. Have you been
checked?"


"I'm
fine. nanites are cleaning out the damage to my lungs now," he said.


"Oh."
The chimp hunched his shoulders. He'd suspected the Admiral had nanites, but it
hadn't really been confirmed until now. "They say what they are going to
do?"


"Stasis
is the only option. They need to get her stable though," the Admiral
sighed.


The
chimp winced, then shook his head. "Damn man, I'm sorry." He slapped
the Admiral gently on the shoulder. His fingers clenched and unclenched on the
shoulder a few times.


"Yeah.
Thanks," he sighed softly. "Any word on the investigation?"
Finally Iron's gaze turned down to the chimps and then back to the door.


Bailey
shook his head scowling. "Just starting. But it's pretty damn
suspicious."


"Yeah,
that it is."


A
thought finally soaked into his tired brain. Bailey stared forward biting his
lip but then temptation got the better of him and he had to bring it up.
"Stasis... shit, she's going back to Pyrax..."


"And
I'm not," Irons said jaw tightening. "I know. I can't tell her good
bye either. She's out. Doc put her under to do some repairs to what is left of
her airways and lungs.


"Shit."


"My
shields couldn't protect us both. The bedding was to much. It was inside my
shield."


"Oh."


The
Admiral's face was cold and distant. "It ignited. Plasma got past my
shields and caught her before I could get in between it and her."


Bailey's
eyes closed. He could just image the hell the Admiral had gone through.
"Damn. I'm sorry."


"Why?"
He looked at the soot stained chimp for the first time. "It's not your
fault chief."


"It's
not yours either John," the chief said softly.


Irons
sighed heavily. "Isn't it? If I hadn't gotten involved with her, she'd
never have gotten hurt."


"Maybe.
But life is full of what if's. We have to take the hand we're dealt," the
chief said as he shrugged. He winced when the doors opened and a harried
engineer came in coughing. 


"Boss."


"What?"
he snarled. The man backed up, hands up. He jerked a thumb over his shoulder
back the way he had come.


"Sorry
boss. Harry wants you. Something about control runs and something about the
investigation."


"Right,"
he sighed and got off the stool. "No rest for the weary."


"Or
the wicked," Irons snarled. "At least not yet." There was
something there, a clash of distant thunder in his voice...


"We'll
catch 'em. Just don't..." The chimp grimaced a simian grimace at Irons who
was looking at him coldly. "Don't go off half cocked okay?"


"Yeah.
But if I catch the person responsible..."


"You'll
put them out the nearest airlock. If I don't get to them first. Kicking and
screaming if at all possible," the chief said nodding. "Deal!"
He turned.


"All
right, what the hell can't wait five fracking minutes!" He snarled walking
out the door.


 


Bryan
came out and looked at him. His smock had caught a lot of the blood and
burnt... he shook his head. He didn't want Irons to see him like this but he
was pretty sure the Admiral had seen and been through worse. Sometimes this job
well and truly sucked. He wiped his brow with one arm and then sighed, shoulders
slumped. “I'm sorry Admiral.”


“Not
your fault Bryan, you've got to work with the tools on hand.”


“Still...”
Bryan turned back to the observation window and sighed again. He waited a
moment and then clenched his hands on the rail. “Do you want to talk to her?”


“She's
not conscious,” Irons said, eyes locked on her form. A med tech was adjusting
the stasis pod nearby.


“You're
in the equipment?” Bryan asked. “What am I saying, of course you are,” he said
shaking his head. He had no intention of kicking Irons out. He owed the man far
too much. “Not that I blame you in the slightest.”


“I'll...”
Irons tightened his jaw and clenched his hands behind him for a moment. “I'll
record a message for her when she wakes.”


“I
don't blame you for not wanting...”


“I've
seen worse Doc. Believe me,” Irons turned to the medic. His eyes were distant
with remembered pain. “I've been worse. I'm not worried about the memory
of seeing her like this. I can deal with it. I'll be here until she's in
stasis.”


“Oh.”


After
a few moments the tech looked up and nodded. Bryan straightened and rolled his
shoulders. He turned to Irons. “Is there anything you can do? I mean...” he
indicated the Admiral's right arm.


“What
this?”


“I
heard about what you did with Chief Logan in sickbay,” Bryan said.


Irons
thoughts flashed to that brief moment. He'd been called to the Anvil sickbay by
the doctor who was desperate for help. She had shown him Logan and he had
helped repair the old man's heart and stop the blood clots before they could
kill him.


The
Admiral looked at it for a moment and then shook his head gently. Bryan's face
fell. “I can help get her stable if you need to, even repair some of her minor
damage, but she needs a trauma unit and a lot of cloned parts. That I can't
help with.”


“Oh.”
Bryan grimaced. “Sorry.”


“You
don't learn things unless you ask Bryan,” Irons said softly.


“Thanks.”
Bryan turned and backed into the door and through. He washed up in the sink and
then turned to the waiting tech and SBA's. “Okay people, let's do this.”


Irons
turned away, feeling intense guilt. The truth was he could rebuild her with his
nanites. He could set them to tearing into her, rebuilding her with the sickbay
equipment supporting his efforts. But he wasn't a medic. He wasn't sure how to
go about something like that with such extensive damage. 


There
was another thing too. He couldn't reveal his true abilities. Not to Bryan, not
to anyone. Not this. A few trusted people knew he had nanites. But they didn't
know what they were capable of.  He couldn't reveal that, his orders prevented
it. He looked with sad eyes the way the medic had gone. He was torn. A part,
the human part, wanted to just throw it all away, to rush in and save her.
But... he sighed, rubbed his brow and rested his arm on the door jam and made
himself watch silently.
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Irons
glanced at Bailey coming into the wardroom. The chimp hesitated at the sight of
him and then came over. “How are you doing John?” he asked quietly, taking a
seat.


“Okay.
Fine,” Irons answered distantly. He was a bit distracted, going over the
suspect list and thumbnail briefs of each. He was more determined than ever to
find whoever was responsible for this. It was personal now. Before he could
take it in his stride, it was a contract, someone put out a hit on him, or
someone had a grudge. But now... now someone he cared about, someone he'd
loved, someone he'd felt responsible for had been caught in the crossfire.


He
knew he was feeling survivor's guilt, he'd had enough training, enough
counseling to work it out and work through the steps to deal with it. 


“Haven't
seen you in a while,” the chimp said. Irons returned his attention to him. “In
engineering country I mean,” he mumbled.


“I've
been a little distracted,” the Admiral admitted. He'd dealt with  the grief, or
at least channeled it into anger and then focused it into finding this
assassin. He owed it to April now. Grief was something he'd known for most of
his career. He'd.... he shied away from the thought. She wasn't dead after all.
Maybe someday... 


It
had been nearly a week. Six days to try to get over it. Try and fail. It wasn't
something to get over, it was something he had to learn to cope with and move
on.


He
refocused his thoughts after a moment. They'd changed his quarters again
immediately and checked the hab areas thoroughly. The investigation had been
inconclusive of course. Not that they had any doubt what had really happened.


The
glitches preventing a shut down or rerouting of the plasma had pretty much
cinched it. They knew it had been deliberate. But unfortunately they had no
idea how it had been achieved. EPS conduits weren't supposed to be remotely
failed at specific locations like that. Or at least, so they had thought. So he
had thought. He'd never had to do this before, figure out sabotage. Investigate
it. Oh he'd repaired damage from an event, but never had to investigate it and
seen it up close like this.


“Any
news?” Irons asked after the pause lasted too long.


With
something in the EPS conduits the chief had taken the ship's drive offline to
do a thorough check. Irons could have saved him the trouble had he been
involved. There was no other problem.


Taking
the drive offline had sent them a bit off course. They were making up for it
now, they were entering high orbit of Briev. There was still no response from
the hails. Either they had been rock bombed like Agnosta or they had a really
primitive radio network. Or they just weren't listening.


“No.
I'm not expecting any. Harry and his crew are scratching their heads. I had
Everette go over the damn logs three times and they are clean. We obviously
can't get crap back from forensics with the plasma damage.”


“And
my own handiwork,” the Admiral said with a nod.


“Damage
control. At least that's how I view it. You did good. It's incredible that you
survived...” he paused and looked away as Irons jaw tightened. 


“Sorry.”


“You
were saying? The techs didn't find out how it was failed at that specific
location by remote?”


“Yes.
Sprite didn't find anything?”


“Nothing
Chief,” the AI said, subdued. “I wish I had.”


Bailey
rumbled a sigh. “You and me both lady,” he mumbled. “You and me both.”


“Whoever
did this was good. Very good. The different methods...”


“You're
thinking an engineer?” Bailey said, brown eyes locked on the Admiral's. He
hated the thought, but it had to be aired. He hoped he was wrong though.


Irons
nodded slowly. “That or someone with engineering training. But that smacks of a
pro. That was a careful preplanned attack. Something extremely sophisticated
that took time to prepare. Time to get each of the individual elements in place
while we were watching and then trigger them at the right time... Which stands
out.”


“Professional?”


“Yes.”


“Ah.
Crap,” Bailey growled. He knitted his fingers together and rested his chin on
them. “So we don't know what to look for, what to watch out for, we don't have
a suspect. It could be anyone. They are smart, so they could, hell, they have
blended in.”


“Not
exactly. I have a suspect list.”


“Are
you eliminating the people without the skills to do this sort of thing?” Bailey
asked, cocking an eyebrow.


“No.”


The
simian's brow knit for a moment. After a moment he nodded as he worked through
it. “Okay, I gotta ask. Why the hell not?”


“Because
someone can play dumb,” Irons answered. “I'm pretty sure we're getting that
here. Someone who is more than who they appear to be.”


“Crap,”
Bailey sat back. “Someone with access like this means crew.”


“Not
exactly,” Irons drawled out softly, thinking.


“What
do you mean? It's got to be to...”


“It
could have been something set up in advance while Destiny was under repair
chief. Something preplanned. Or maybe the access to allow it was programmed
into the system. A lot of this was preplanned. The exile, the virus, the lack
of replicators... If they stuck a virus in someone might also have put in a
back door for our assassin or assassins to use.”


“Which
is what I am looking for right now. And coming up dry,” Sprite said.


“But
that doesn't mean anything. It could be a hard wired access. A back door we
can't see in the software. An over ride or something,” Irons answered with a
grimace. “Hell, even a remote might work. Flip a switch on a tablet and it
triggers something.”


Bailey
thought about that for a moment and then grimaced, running strong fingers over
his whiskered chin and tugging. “You have any idea how much we'd have to tear
apart? Bow to stern?”


“It's
futile to look over everything. People tend to filter out things after a while,
just looking for something out of the ordinary or broken,” the Admiral said,
taking a sip of coffee. “If it's been there since they came on board they
wouldn't know it didn't belong. It might even have been built into hardware.
Moly circuitry can be built into any electronic device. Either into the
electronics themselves or into the casing or some component. We'd never know
without the proper equipment.”


“Right.
So we'd have to tear everything apart and probe it all. While underway. Somehow
I doubt that is going to happen,” Bailey said shaking his head.


“No,
but we could take a look at the security system,” Irons said firmly.


“You
know what, that's a good idea. Great idea. Ed will scream, but I think he'll go
along with it.”


“I'd
prefer it if he didn't know, actually,” Irons said softly.


Bailey
stopped rubbing his hands together and paused. “Suspect?”


“Or
someone covering for one. I... we can't be sure. So I'd rather keep things as
close as we can. Maybe do a few covert checks here and there...”


“Gotcha.
A few glitch repairs,” Bailey said with a nod. “I don't have anything better to
do since Harry's finishing the repairs. We've about two days before we go
downside. I'm on it.”


The
Admiral opened his mouth to object but the chimp was out of the chair and half
way across the room before he could. He shrugged as he watched him go. It
wasn't like he could object. If he did everyone in the compartment would have
heard.


“You
think we can trust him?” Sprite asked.


“We
have to start with someone,” the Admiral said. “But I think I'll do a few
random checks myself. Of areas I frequent.”


“Without
anyone knowing your doing it. Wise,” Sprite said amused.


“Exactly.
Now, where were we?”


“Crewman
Dallas...”


 


Bailey
scowled as he walked away. He wasn't sure what to do. He knew better than to
have a chat with Chambers or the captain. He really didn't want any of them on
the Admiral's case. He stomped into main engineering and nodded.


Everette
and Harry had seen him coming and winced. The chief was on the war path. He'd
been on the war path ever since this last accident. Something had to be done
soon otherwise their shoulders and backs were going to be permanently hunched
and rounded. Or they were going to go deaf from all the screeching.


Of
course he could go mute if he kept it up for long, Everette thought as the
chief scowled at him. “Don't you have anything better to do?” Bailey snarled
hoarsely.


“I'm...
no, um, yes?”


“Which
is it? If you don't I'm sure I can find something for you to do,” Bailey
growled.


“I'm
uh, I was just going to check out the cameras.”


“Fine,
sure, whatever,” the chief said waving a dismissive hand. “Anything I need to
know?” he asked, turning to Harry.


Harry
pursed his lips, obviously ready to say something but then changing his mind.
It wasn't fair that the chief was taking his ire and frustration out on them.
Of course if they had been on the ball and not slacking off they would have
caught the... he sighed and shook his head.


“The
bridge is about done with the sublight drive. You were right, the gravity wedge
got us in quicker and used a hell of a lot less fuel. I think we're going to be
using it more often. It's going to put a bit more wear on our shield nodes
though,” Harry said.


“Then
we'd better compensate for it. See what wears the fastest in the nodes. Make a
list up and then see what you can replicate. If anything on the list can't be
done by us then ask the Admiral. See if he's in the mood to replicate spares
for us. I don't think he'll mind the distraction.”


“You're
sure?” Harry asked.


“I
think he's going around in circles and could use the break to let it simmer a
little.”


“Is
he getting anywhere?” Harry asked quietly.


Bailey
shrugged and then blew out a raspberry with his large lips. “You're guess is as
a good as mine. He's not talking.”


“I
hope he fries the bastard,” Harry growled.


“You
and me both. I want to watch. I'll bring the popcorn.”


“I'll
bring the drinks,” Harry said. He'd liked April. She had been a nice woman, and
she had seemed like a good judge of character. Her relationship with Irons had
helped cement the change in attitude toward him. They had made a great couple,
loving and fun.


“We're
running level three diagnostics on the systems now. I'm thinking we need to set
up a random check. Compare it to what we've got on file,” Harry said, sitting
on the edge of the console, crossing his arms as he looked at the chief.
“Something to ferret out any more accidents before they happen,” he said.


“Interesting,”
Bailey said with a nod. “That AI that Sprite made. Put it to use too. And see
if we can find a way to alert us if a subsystem goes down, even for a brief
moment. I want anyone who's in the area to check. Work with security. And if
anyone's working on something they shouldn't I'll roast their balls slowly over
an open flame. Pass that along.”


“Aye
chief. I'll bring the butter.”


“Whatever.
Get to work,” the chief growled, waving a dismissive hand.
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“Wow,”
Sprite said as the Admiral looked around. “A medieval colony right out of the
catalog. I'm curious. Why are we here again?”


Briev
wasn't a pretty world, it was dank and dour, covered in moody gray clouds.
According to the entry in the Encyclopedia Galactica the planet had a
pronounced axial tilt and long severe seasons much like Agnosta. It's
continents were bleak... he sighed. That was his mood speaking to him. He tried
to shake it and keep an open mind.


Sprite
was disgusted with the lack of data. And the lack of contact with the planet.
They had no data communications, just a sign and audio channel. Scans of the
planet had showed that it was still occupied. The capital city looked
untouched. That was interesting. He wondered why.


Briev
had a larger population than Agnosta. Or so he'd heard. It was however very
medieval, clinging to that mindset and seemed reluctant to change and adapt.
Odd.


The
planet had four main continents and a handful of islands. There were population
centers situated in about a dozen or so locations on three of the four
continents. The fourth was an arctic continent that was only slightly
populated.


The
population centers seemed to have about six or seven thousand people in each,
with the capital sporting about thirty thousand.


Agnosta
on the other hand had been a rustic world that had been more along the lines of
the Terran North American West. Ripe for change and very interested in it.
Briev seemed stagnant.


Why
wouldn't the leaders, monarchs obviously... why wouldn't the monarchs of Briev
not want to better themselves and their people? He could think of a few
reasons, clinging to power and such, but were they that tyrannical? Were they
that petty and cruel? Did they realize that they were keeping themselves down?
Their children? It wasn't just the comforts it was the absence of medicine too!
What were they thinking? Were they luddites? He had to find out for himself,
with his own eyes.


He'd
been as surprised as the rest of the crew when the planetary authorities had
readily accepted their assurances that they weren't the pirates. Of course
Mayfair's offer of doubling the port fees had probably helped in that regard.
He'd heard that Notuma and her had had a rather big blow up over that one. He
smiled slightly at the thought. To bad he'd missed it.


“Didn't
you say I needed a vacation?” the Admiral replied under his breath, getting out
of the shuttle. He'd taken the risk of riding down in it, but only after doing
a thorough check of it and waiting until the last minute before saying he would
board.


He'd
been tempted to take his launch, but instead he'd gone along with the Pyrax
delegation after Ferguson had relayed their request. For some reason Miss
Mayfair wanted him along and he wasn't sure why. He knew though that if she was
the suspect she wouldn't want to be close to him if anything had been planned
to happen to that shuttle.


The
real reason he was here was because he wanted to keep an eye on the delegates.
All of them were suspects. The old adage of keep your friends close and your
enemies closer kept ringing through his mind. If one of the suspects was in the
delegation he was fairly sure they weren't ready to commit suicide by taking
the shuttle out. At least not yet. You couldn't spend your pay if you were dead
after all.


Of
course he'd left his decision to the very last minute to keep all involved off
balance and in the dark. He'd had Sprite and Bailey go through the shuttle with
a fine tooth comb. If there was something there it was pretty well hidden. He was
fairly certain now that there wasn't.


The
ride down had been smooth. Smoother than he'd expected. Miss Willis had looked
a little green when they had banked, shuddering and shutting her window, but
otherwise everything had gone like clockwork... right up until they landed on
the bumpy tarmac.


He
looked around, taking in the sights. It was... well from his perspective
strange and different.


For
some reason the people of Briev had clung to a medieval style of dress and
architecture despite regular visits from passing ships. They really were
luddites of some sort. It was hard to believe. They were wearing mostly animal
products, wool and animal skins. He wrinkled his nose. Some of the furs hadn't
been properly tanned and treated. He could smell rot from here.


The
colors were greens, browns, and black, there was little of any other color. No
buntings or such. Well, a few of the buildings had wooden signs with pictures
carved into them, but no color to them at all. The carvings seemed to be burnt
into the wood to highlight them. 


One
of their major exports was wood carvings. The other was furs. He shook his head
at the absurdity in that. They didn't need to be a retrograde colony, but for
some reason they clung to it's ideals. He was curious as to why.


Back
before the war some tourist planets had been like this. Some had been just
that, tourist traps to get people to spend their holiday on a resort world. A
few had been by SCA members who wanted to create their own version of past life
styles.


He'd
even heard about the navy having to intervene when two SCA groups had taken
their life style a little too far and declared war on one another over an
insult about a woman. It had been an amusing thing for some time.


“Yeah
I did. And for once they actually invited you. Odd that,” Sprite replied.


“Funny,”
Irons replied dryly as he took in the space port. It was simple, built in
stone, with good foundations. The walkways were roman stone paths, with curbs
and side walks. The Space port tower facility was a stone tower, washed in
white and what looked like the local equivalent of bird poop. A great deal of
bird poop. He eyed the alien aviators warily.


“They
really have a bird problem don't they?” he muttered seeing the giant flocks of
pterosaurs all over the place. They were different shades of gray, with black
and white markings on their throats and heads. There were a few small flocks of
what looked like Canadian geese as well. Most likely the geese had been
imported. The shuttle had nearly run into one group while landing.


“Yes.
Bird strikes are common here,” a guide replied. He looked like a court jester,
dressed in brown tights and some sort of buckskin jerkin outfit. He had bangles
on his pointed leather moccasins and a scepter to point the way. It was carved
with various animals and tipped with the bust of someone who looked stern and
foreboding. “We have falconers to shoo them off, but they keep coming back.” He
waved to the mill pond near the runway. Reeds and water crests were all along
the shores. “Breeding ground.”


“Ah,”
the Admiral nodded. Beyond the pond was a forest, and beyond that he could just
make out a distant chain of mountains. The air was clear despite the clouds
looming in the distance. “Nice countryside you have here. Most were torn up by
the war.”


“That
is because we were a small new colony. We were a back to basics colony with
little for the xeno's to take interest in,” the guide said waving the group
towards the tower. He smiled politely. “If you'll follow me? You're attendance
at the castle is required. If we do not hurry we will be late. Their majesties
do not like that.”


“Ah
yes. I can imagine,” the Admiral said dryly.


 


“Can
this place be any more backward?” the Admiral sighed softly an hour later,
watching a man struggle to pull a badly made wooden cart filled with manure
through the dirty streets.


Why
didn't they have animal power? He'd seen a few animals of various types being
harnessed for labor but why... the cart was made to transport the manure, why
not have an animal pull it? The guy was getting one hell of a work out but not
a lot done. Talk about inefficient!


“You'd
think so, but then there is this,” Sprite highlighted a view in the distance
then enhanced it. People dressed in drab medieval clothing were standing around
a fountain. One woman raised her plaid skirt and peed in the water. He couldn't
believe she was doing it in public. Facing the wind. That said a lot about
their hygiene, morale, and intelligence. Irons wrinkled his nose.


“Remind
me...”


“Not
to drink the water. I gathered that already,” Sprite said dryly. “Apparently
the whole concept of hygiene and disease prevention is foreign to them. I guess
it is their own version of a eugenics program. Only the smart ones survive,”
she said snidely.


“Oh
yeah? Then how do you explain that still happening?” he retorted.


“It's
a program in need of refinement obviously,” she answered back.


“Yeah,”
Irons sighed as they made their way through town. It was a shabby affair,
barely fit to use. Most of the stucco buildings were in bad repair. The wood was
crumbling in some areas. The paint was peeling. All were dry, ripe for a good
fire. He shuddered a little at the thought. The people were sullen, hair
unkempt, faces drawn and dirty. They were filthy, all eying the tourists like
fresh meat. Crime must be a major problem here he thought moodily. Most of the
colors were brown and black. Somber. Melancholy. Odd. Even in medieval times
they had used yellows, greens, reds, and blues. Not here apparently.


“I
bet they have a lot of fires. And diseases. Want to bet their fire and medical
services are nonexistent? Which would cull the population even more,” Sprite
said.


“Reading
my mind again?” he asked noting a soldier in red livery. That splash of red was
the first different color they had seen all day. If he remembered correctly red
was the color of nobility. He was fairly sure this so called gentleman was not
a noble. Possibly a guard though from the shiny breast plate under his red
tunic. The man was adjusting his waist belt as he rushed out of a house. A pair
of women ran out yelling curses at him. He smiled and waved as he kept running,
spear banging into things. He pulled his helmet out from under his armpit and
stuck it on. Most people in his path ducked or moved hastily out of the way.


A
blacksmith stopped what he was doing to look at the passing tourists. He
stroked his long curly black beard, eyes hard agates as he stared at them. His
leather apron was filthy. Burns and scars marked his bare arms. He had some
sort of leather pants on. He pulled a rod of iron stock from the glowing fire
and then put it back, bellowing at the apprentice who had been dozing against
the crude leather bellows to get  pumping.


“Easy
enough to do, not much there right now.”


“Funny,”
he sighed. He looked over to what looked like an Inn. Soldiers of various sizes
were milling about, some lounging on wooden chairs drinking ale, others talking
and laughing. They were all dressed in shades of brown with red fur trim. Their
boots had white fur trim and one sported a wolf head piece and fur cape. He had
one hell of a gut, he must have been over a hundred kilo's overweight.
Apparently his ornate torso chest plate had been custom made for that enormous
girth. He took a tankard and turkey leg from a gaunt black haired child dressed
in rags and then back handed her. She cried out, falling into the lap of
another soldier.


He
fondled her for a moment. She froze until another yanked the girl up off the
man's lap and then gave her a slap on the ass to get her back to work. She
picked up her tray and hastily left.


Irons
jaw set. The girl had been ten or eleven standard years old. That really
bothered him. If he had been on foot...


“Now
is not the time to start an incident Admiral,” Sprite said quietly. Irons jaw
set. “Please tell me you aren't spoiling for a fight,” she said sounding
exasperated.


“I'll
try to behave,” he said.


“Right.
Try,” she sighed. “I guess that's the best I am going to get out of you,” she
said. 


“Something
I have observed. The so called soldiers are all Terran. And all male,” Sprite
said. 


“Interesting.
No aliens? What about Neos?” he asked, turning away from a woman shaking a fur
out into the street. Dust and dirt was flying everywhere.


“You
mean other than that skin of a Neo wolf?”  Sprite asked. Irons grunted. “I'm
assuming it's a Neo from what's left of the build. No normal wolf at any rate.”


“Wonderful,”
he growled. One of the other passengers looked over to him. He shifted
uncomfortably and then looked outside once more.


The
carriage bounced off a rock. He could feel the jar. The seat didn't even have
cushions. “I could have walked faster than this,” he grumbled. He noted the
traffic jam up ahead. A person dressed in blue and red livery was on a stone
pedestal in the center of a town square and from the look of things, was trying
to direct traffic. Trying was the operative word. But someone's overturned cart
had bogged things down to a crawl. Dozens of people milled about, some
shouting, some patiently waiting.


He
looked around once more. He took another long hard look at the buildings
nearest them as he tried not to sigh in exasperation. The buildings were crude,
wattle and daub affairs right out of the history books. Their roofs sagged. The
windows had no glass, just drapes of cloth or animal hide. Most had stone
chimneys that churned out black smoke. Some areas were as dry as kindling,
others were wet and moldy. Piss poor engineering and architecture. The air was
thick with smog in some places.  It formed a  haze that fogged out the distant
buildings, which were probably more of the same he mused darkly.


“I
suggest we get out and walk if you want to make the appointment,” he said as he
started to get up, pitching his voice to the guide sitting on the roof.


“I,
um...” The man shaded his eyes with his hand and then grimaced at the mess. He
tugged on his hat strings a few times before seeming to come to a reluctant
decision. “I agree. My apologies ladies and gentlemen for the unseemly mess and
well...”


He
jumped down and opened the carriage door. The five passengers piled out. The
Admiral looked behind them to see others getting out of the carriages behind
them. He snagged his duffel and slung it over his shoulder.


“What
is going on?” Miss Mayfair asked. She hiked her brown skirt and came over to
them. Somehow she'd gotten native dress. She must have looked the planet up
somehow. Odd, he didn't have that much data to go on... well, then again, maybe
she saw the heading about a medieval society and put it together with social
customs and dress of the times and planned ahead. She was a smart lady after
all.


“Traffic
jam. We're on foot if we want to keep to the schedule,” the Admiral answered,
nodding his chin to the square beyond. She turned to the guide, ignoring him.


Irons
snorted softly. Ever since he'd started up a relationship with April, Willis
had turned cool and had stopped flirting with him. That was fine with him, he
didn't want another relationship.


“Unfortunately
there is a problem and we need to make better time madam,” the guide said
waving to indicate the square. Instead of cleaning up the mess there was a
brawl going on as people fought over who's fault it was, and who would clean
the mess up. Most of the guards around the square were leaning against their
pole arms, taking bets instead of breaking up the fracas.


“Perfect,”
Mayfair muttered under her breath as the crowd grew. She shuddered a little
then grimaced. “Well, if we must we must.” She lifted her chin. “Have someone
stay with the baggage,” she ordered, not looking back to her assistant. The
assistant nodded.


“You
folks coming?” the Admiral asked, already ahead of them. “I'd like to get there
before nightfall. I have no idea if this place has muggers, but I don't want to
find out the hard way.”


Mayfair
shuddered and shot a glance at Miss Willis. Both hurried to catch up to the
Admiral.


 


Mayfair
turned to the guide a few minutes later. “So tell us a little of this world.”
Willis, on his other side nodded. Neither seemed happy about the close
proximity of the guide, but they needed something to do to pass the time. They
also appeared to want background information despite the rank smell of the
man's breath. Hadn't anyone told him onions and garlic were a potent
combination?


“What
do you want to know madam?” he asked cautiously.


“A
medieval colony?” Willis smiled invitingly.


It
was too much for the man to resist. It seemed that a pretty lady asking leading
questions could always draw out a  man. “I do not know that word. Briev has
always been like this.” The man waved to the castle they were approaching.
“Such strength and beauty,” he said. There wasn't a note of awe in the voice
Irons realized. More of a hint of fear.


“That's
one way of putting it. One kinetic round would flatten it,” Sprite said dryly
for the Admiral's ears only. “Eastern European and Russian colony bought out by
a conglomerate of back to nature nuts about a century before the war. Tight
immigration, limited off world contact. The castle and town were built as a
tourist trap for ships passing through. It looks like they found other uses
once civilization fell.”


That
would have been nice to know before he'd gotten on the shuttle. He might have
stayed... no he really did need a break from the ship. He'd recognized the
signs of cabin fever, made worse by what had happened to April. He needed a
break and new surroundings to get his mind off things.


“When
the dark fell we were prepared, by the great grace of his majesty Pyotr the
first. Pyotr the great. He led our ancestors to build such magnificence as you
see around you. With much more. MUCH more!” the guide said with enthusiasm.


“Their
majesties have ended the years of war by the lordlings and have taken us all
under their just and wise rule. United, our people will lead us all back into
the light.”


“I
bet,” Sprite said dryly. The Admiral snorted softly as the climbed the hill
path to the castle gates. “It's even got a moat and drawbridge,” Sprite
observed, tone of wonder and amusement.


“Just
go through good folks. We shall meet the seneschal within,” the guide urged
waving them onward. They nodded, passing over the moat. The Admiral warily
picked his way over the slippery and rotten wood. His sensors helped with that.
Willis wrinkled her nose as a man sat on the bridge, drunk and taking a piss.
Irons noted it and suppressed a laugh with great effort. The man was peeing
into the wind, with predictable results.


“Oh
boy. The IQ of this planet gets lower and lower the longer we are here,” Sprite
sighed.


They
paused near the portcullis as the others caught up. he warily looked at the
murder holes in the ceiling and arrow slits in the walls. Fortunately none were
manned.


“This
castle was built to defend us should the evil Xenos come to conquer our lands.
From it their majesties rule supreme. Do give them every deference. They will
not suffer fools lightly, and have been known to send men and women to the
block for exercising their tongues to much,” the guide cautioned. “Even such as
yourselves.”


“Oh
joy,” Sprite sighed as they continued inward. “Bet that wasn't in the
brochure.”


They
passed through the courtyard, noting the crude wooden buildings there. He noted
the gallows, with a blood stained block nearby. Willis looked that way and
shivered a little. 


He
looked and noted it, as well as the small truck garden. A chicken coop with
lizards, some goat like creatures, and diffident soldiers, bored and standing
around. A pair of them were harassing a woman. More like molesting, Irons
thought looking at them. The woman was upset, but didn't fend them off, just
stood there and trembled like a leaf as one of them tormented her. Her hands
clutched around the laundry basket in her arms.


One
man flicked his pike, hooking the edge of the wicker basket and pulling down to
spill the contents. She started to cry. One of them started to gloat. He looked
at them, glaring. A guard captain caught his look, looked at where he was
looking and barked an order. The men looked at the captain sullenly and then
moved off. 


A
pair of guards were marching around the inside of the quad. They were dressed
in something like Russian garb. They were each wearing some sort of tall wool
and fur hat piece and furs on their shoulders and boots. They marched in lock
step unison, kicking their right leg out and simultaneously bending their right
elbow and clenching their right fist over their heart. Then they repeated the
action with the other side. It was a strange gait, something he wouldn't want
to have to train for, let alone do around and around in a circle for a long
period of time.


The
gaunt woman curtsied to the captain who turned away with a curled lip. She
bent, picking up the clothes, ignoring the whistles from the other guards. He
shook his head.


“Yeah,
this place gets better and better every minute.”


“A
complete lack of empathy. And I'd say no spine in that woman.” Sprite said.


“Soldiers
have a higher social status than women in a medieval society. They are valued
more and therefore are coddled. Bad behavior is tolerated,” the Admiral ground
out between clenched teeth. All of which was obvious. The younger guards were
clean shaven and lean. The older guards were fat slobs, with long beards and
hair. Personal grooming wasn't a part of their daily chores apparently.


Willis
looked his way and frowned, shaking her head. Her eyes were flashing
dangerously. He sighed. “No, I don't approve. Not in the slightest. If they had
been my men...”


“You'd
have keel hauled them,” Willis said with a nod. For once there was a note of
approval in his being here.


“Something
like that,” he answered as they got to the door to the main hall. She nodded
and turned back as they filed inside to their seats.


 


A
little while later the crowd was getting a bit restless. He looked around,
bored with studying their surroundings. When more guards slotted into
preplanned positions he knew something was up.


They
were in the keep, in the main chamber. There were fireplaces along the outer
walls, all soot stained. Stag antlers and other animal heads were on the walls.
The wood rafters above were blackened with soot and age.


There
was a small carpet in the center of the room, it was red, but stained from
repeated use. It's borders were trimmed in gold and the center had some sort of
crest on it. He couldn't make it out since there were so many people standing
on it. Most likely it matched the banners hanging around the room though. The
furniture was wood of course, set along the outside of the perimeter. There
were a lot of people in the center of the room, facing a raised dais and pair
of thrones. Most likely they were subjects. From their dress and manor they
were minor lords and ladies. Mayfair and the other Pyraxian delegates were in
the front row, shifting about nervously, trying not to gawk like tourists. One
had a camera out, taking photos. He sighed. So much for image control.


The
banners flared in a sudden breeze. He heard a creaking sound. Yes something was
happening.


“Did
you notice the crest?” Sprite asked, bringing up an image of a wolf and dragon
onto his HUD. He waved it away. He didn't have time to focus on trivialities
now.


“All
kneel before their majesties!” the bailiff at the door thundered, smartly
rapping the bottom of the staff onto the flagstones. The rank and file knelt.
The Admiral's eyes darkened. He was in the viewing gallery above, which had
standing room only. He looked around. The visiting off world people there had
their heads bowed. A guard gave him a dark look. Irons raised an eyebrow at
him. The scowl darkened further. He shrugged it off and turned to watch the
royal couple come in.


“Oh
lovely. She's in red. The red queen. Now I see that whole block thing in the proper
light,” Sprite said as he noted the portly woman in scarlet and silver. Her
husband was in gold, with a rich purple cape trimmed in white and black fur.
Both had curled, powder white wigs on, with ornate crowns.


“Siberian
tiger. I bet you,” Sprite said. “It is on the animal import list when the
planet was terraformed. But I could be wrong. It could be some luckless Neo.”


Irons
grimaced as the king draped the cape over one arm then settled onto the throne
in synch with his wife gracefully. “Your majesties,” the portly servant said,
bowing before them. He nodded, every gram a leader.


“All
rise. Court is in session. I find we have guests to our realm,” the king said
nodding to the servant.


The
servant nodded. “Yyyess your majesty. They come from the system of Pyrax.”


“And
how far away is that?” the queen asked. Her jowls shook as with each word.


“Two
systems over as the crow flies. You'd think they'd know that. It's not like
they can have many people come through, there are only two jump nodes in this
dinky system after all,” Sprite said dryly. “Oh interesting, they have a
computer network up! I'll just investigate that.” He felt her consciousness
withdraw a little.


“You
do that,” Irons said under his breath, not catching the servant's answer. The
servant waved impatiently for Mayfair and Willis to come forward. The two women
did and curtsied. He bet Willis was now regretting her choice in simple
fabrics. Apparently the lords and ladies of the court kept the good vibrant
colors to themselves and made their peons wear the drab browns and blacks.


“Your
majesties, we are a delegation from Pyrax, sent here to open trade negotiations
and to reestablish the old Federation,” Mayfair said smiling a little. Irons
was glad she wasn't stumbling over her lines. At least this introduction was
going smoother than the Agnostan encounter.


“Indeed,”
the king said, right hand supporting his head. The neatly trimmed somewhat gray
beard didn't quite hide his double chin. “I had no knowledge of this before.
Why is that?”


“It
is a new thing your majesty. We have begun rebuilding the Pyrax system and wish
to strengthen it against the pirates that prey upon the area. Our brave
soldiers recently captured and destroyed a fleet of pirate ships and we wish to
make sure others do not come to strike at our neighbors.”


Their
majesties exchanged glances then nodded. “We have heard of such things. Indeed
it has been something of a concern for us. However so far they have not dared
show themselves here.”


“Yes
your majesty,” the servant said bobbing a nod.


“Admiral
this is strange. They have technology but the upper crust seems to be hoarding
it. Using it only to keep their grasp on power,” Sprite reported.


“Typical
actually,” Irons replied softly, watching the byplay below. Mayfair was handing
over a few of the gifts. He felt a bit of amusement. She of course didn't
mention that he had been the one to make them.


“They
have modern weapons Admiral. It seems they are from an armory. Although there
are hunting weapons the nobles have taken custody of as well. Somehow they got
around the ID check for plasma guns.”


“Did
you say...” He turned face away from the goings on below. “Plasma?” Plasma
weapons changed things.


“I
did indeed. Look below again.” He did as directed. Silently she highlighted the
royal guards behind the monarchs, then a box appeared around a weapon and it
was magnified. Each was decked out in glittery and a few sported jewelry and
hanging ribbons and cloth, but the shapes were indeed plasma weapons.


“But
if they have that... they have to have the infrastructure to support it. A
power supply for one thing. I didn't see a single solar farm or wind turbine.
How the hell can they use plasma weapons and get around the implant lock outs?”


“There
were a few off the coast. Most were not functional. They may have a tidal
generator, or geothermal. I suppose they have a dedicated power line to the
castle. If you note the lights, they are actually electrical, not the typical
lamp oil. Their flicker is a cheap trick.”


“Ah,”
the Admiral nodded. He felt a breeze and turned. A fan, built into the wall had
come on. It was covered by a tapestry. It made the heavy drapery move a little.
His thermal imaging picked out the air temperature difference.


“Fascinating,”
Sprite said. “They aren't as backward as they first looked.” Sprite was amused
by that it seemed.


“Just
goes to show, don't judge a book by it's cover,” the Admiral growled.


“Enough,”
the king rumbled. He looked down to see the king was waving the servants away.
“We shall see to these gifts at a more appropriate time. And we shall grant you
a private audience later. Now to other matters.”


 


“How
the hell did they get plasma weapons?” Irons asked when he was alone. His
quarters were a sty, and unfortunately he didn't have a bot to clean them. He
was just glad he had nanites to fend off the bacteria and bugs that infested
the room. He wasn't looking forward to lying down on that straw mattress. Not
only was it infested but it looked down right uncomfortable... and from the
look of some suspicious stains on it, not clean in other ways either. Great.


There
was a blood stain on the floor someone hadn't quite gotten out of the wood. The
corner near the small window smelled of vomit. He was planning on not spending
a whole lot of time in here if he could help it. In fact he was seriously
considering bunking in the shuttle.


The
only thing that kept him here was the thought of Willis and Mayfair and their
ilk having to put up with the same living conditions. The captain and Willis
had lectured Mayfair in diplomacy and tact, and accepting the living conditions
in order to promote her cause. He was fairly sure that was the only reason she
was still here.


The
roof was again soot stained. He had a small fireplace with a rotting stag's
skull and antlers above the mantle. The mantle was covered in candle wax. It
dripped all over the mantle and floor under it.


There
was a single drapery on the wall above the bed. It had an image of a hunter
with a bow on horse back chasing down a stag.


The
bed was a box affair, not very sturdy and dark. It was a four poster, with the
posts carved with flowers and vines. The top of the bed was draped in blue
linen curtains. 


There
was a fur bed spread, one on top of the other. The top one was a white and
black badger. There was a matching one on the floor in front of the bed.


“Obviously
you haven't hunted on this planet,” Sprite said dryly.


“You're
kidding. A plasma weapon would tear anything apart! Talk about overkill!”


“Some
of the native dragons might disagree. They have pretty thick hides. They've got
some sort of carbon dermatological growth over their vitals that deflects most
kinetic rounds.”


“Ah,”
he said. “So they are relics of past hunters? Passed down through the ages?”


“Most
likely. None are military grade if that is what you are asking. Possibly from a
militia or traded from a passing ship. None have implant limiters.”


“Oh
lovely.” Plasma weapons were not only a danger to himself but also to any
shuttle that attempted to take off or land here. That complicated things a
little.


“I
noticed something else you might have overlooked.”


“Oh?
Do tell. I didn't get a brief you know.”


“That's
because I wasn't sure if you were going down to the planet until we were on the
shuttle Admiral.”


“True.
You were saying?” he said, dismissing that complaint. She was right, it had
been a spur of the moment choice.


“Did
you notice that the entire population is made up of human stock?”


“It
is a Terran colony. Russian or eastern European I believe,” he answered dryly. 

“Both cultures tended to be Orthodox.”


“True,
but this area had a lot of refugees during the war years so that's not entirely
true anymore. Also, the Terrans are stock human. No Neos, and few if any
genies.”


“Really,”
he said looking up, not liking the thought of that. He'd noted the lack of aliens
but... really?


“Yes.
And if you had looked closely enough...” She brought up an image of the throne
room. The view shifted and then a karat box formed around a head on the wall
and zoomed in. Irons winced as he recognized the rack of antlers and skull
structure. It was the head of a Naga. Sprite zoomed out so he could see the
heads of others there. Some he recognized. Others were so old and rotten only
an experienced field xenologist would be able to figure them out. He winced.


“How
long?” he asked quietly.


“Apparently
your people here regressed to isolationism, forcing beings outside your species
to the fringes and then hunting them.”


“They
aren't my people,” he growled darkly. “How long?” he asked again.


“Unknown.
But based on this I would say it's been going on for centuries. My guess is
there aren't any more non-terrans or Neo's left.”


“I
guess Asia is going to pass on this world,” he said dryly.


“Highly
likely.”


He
thought for a moment, and then went to the window. He put his hand on the sill
and then grimaced, wiping it. The sill had some sort of fungus on it. He stared
out into the dark night. “They are right up Horath's alley,” he said softly.


“Which
might explain why they were bypassed by the pirates several times. What I am
wondering is if the pirates are in... I believe you use the term cahoots, with
them?”


“Fitting.”


“I
try. They could be using this system as a forward base of operations.”


“We
don't have any data on that. It's speculation,” Irons said after a moment. Not
that he was going to totally dismiss the idea.


“True,
but it does fit past behavior patterns of the pirates.”


“We
need to look into this,” he said. He looked around. “and I'm going to need to
get back to the port to recharge in a couple of days.”


“Definitely.
I would highly recommend it Admiral.”


“Right,”
he said. He turned to the bed and wrinkled his nose. His sensors could detect
the bugs in it. His nanites would make short work of any that came after him,
but he wasn't happy about sharing a bed with them. He had sprayed the top
layers but apparently the straw mattress was infested with them, through and
through. Great. He'd probably hear them scuttling around in the bag as he tried
to sleep.


If
he had his druthers he'd get up and go sight seeing. But the local constables
had been clear about a mandatory curfew for the tourists. He wasn't sure why at
first, then it hit him. Muggers. They probably didn't want thieves and cut
throats killing any unsuspecting tourists. That would ruin the planet's so
called clean image.


He'd
seen enough to know he really didn't like this planet. He'd have to check for
more but he was pretty sure he wasn't going to toss them much. Anything he did
give them the royals would keep for themselves anyway. He didn't want to give
them anything more to help keep them in power. That was a dilemma for another
day though.


“Night
Sprite.”
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“What
the..?” Sprite said. She looked at the file and then whistled softly. “Admiral
got a moment?” She turned her attention outward. He was usually a grump in the
morning if he didn't have his coffee. They didn't have it on this world
apparently so she'd done her best to stay out of his way until he wanted
something.


Apparently
most of the people in the castle worked on a different time schedule than the
Admiral and others. Irons had tuned out the raucous partying nearby and in the
courtyard below for hours after he went to bed. He'd woken at sun up and gone
down to the kitchens but had found the cooks asleep at their posts and no food
or drinks. He'd come back to his room in a somewhat foul mood.


He
was examining himself in a mirror. The mirror was little more than a silver
coated, meter sized circle. “You are still as...” He glared. She coughed. “Um
never mind?” she said weakly.


“Better,”
he said. He used a towel to wipe his face off. “What?” he asked after a moment.


“Well
I was going through their historical database. Get this, the latest generation
thinks they are descendants of Camelot.”


“You're
kidding.” He slowed his grooming.


“I
kid you not Admiral. Direct descendants of King Author Pendragon and the
knights of the round table. At least that is how the current king presents
himself to his lords. Made them swallow it too.”


“He
wouldn't be the first lord or government to rewrite his own history to benefit
his own ends.”


“Or
the last,” Sprite agreed.


“Cute,”
Irons said shaking his head and wiping at his chin. “You were saying?”


“Yes.
He even had a tech wizard named... get this, Merlin.”


Irons
stopped what he was doing to look into the silvering mirror. “The Latin was
Myrden I think.”


“Something
like that,” Sprite said with a snort. “The tech wizard's real name was Myren.
He offered his services and repaired some of the tech around. From what I have
on him he wasn't from this planet.”


“Tourist?”


“Or
immigrant. He even rigged a sword in the stone act. With electromagnets in the
stone.”


“Ah,”
Irons thought about it for a moment. “Could work.”


“It
worked enough to get a few people on his side. Or at least amuse and impress
them.”


“And
he hammered them into a solid following to unite the planet? That was all it
took?” He was surprised by that for a moment, then annoyed with himself.
Sometimes all it took was an ideal to get people motivated and moving in a
direction someone wanted. If you showed a dream that synched up with their own
and enough leadership to appear to be able to make it happen...


“That
and some utter ruthlessness. He's a smart bastard. He organized a parliament,
complete with a house of lords. Then when they fell to arguing one too many
times he closed the doors and flooded the room with mustard gas. Primitive but
effective.” Sprite's avatar smiled maliciously. “Bet you wish you could have
done that a time or two.”


Irons
winced. “Yeah,” he said then realized he wasn't breathing and took a breath.
“Yeah,” he inhaled, nostrils dilating. Chemical weapons... great. “Bad way to
go.”


“Oh
yeah. One nasty way to go. He caught a few of his supporters too though. That
caused a brief civil war. He stomped on it hard. He had all the advantages, he
had the center cutting off most of their supply lines, the initiative since he
knew what had been planned and planned contingencies in case of an uprising...
and he had one hell of a good field general on his side. Anyone who revolted
got the axe if they were caught. Literally. Them and their entire family. Right
down to pregnant women and newborns.”

Irons was pretty sure that fear alone would have cowed many of the lordlings
who had been sitting on the fence. “Well, that's one way to make sure they
don't come back in twenty years to haunt you I guess.” Irons said with a
disgusted grunt. 


“Correct.
Their lands were divided up between the supporters. After a couple more
gruesome public examples no one dared cross him.”


“Yeah.
Smart. Keep their heads down.”


“But
that wasn't enough. He demanded each lord send their children. They are here
somewhere. Or so the file says. I haven't found them though.”


“I'm
starting to feel like I don't like this place,” the Admiral said firmly.


“A
nice place to visit on a hunting vacation but not to stay you mean?” Sprite
asked dryly.


“Not
even that.”


“True,”
Sprite sniffed. 


“What
about this tech wizard?” That had him curious. Could it really be someone from
his time? A sleeper?

“Gone. Some say he vanished. That he'll reappear when he's needed. I haven't
found him in the system.”


“Cross
check the ships in the system at the time of his disappearance. Before and
after. Maybe the guy got wise and jumped planet.”


“Possible.
I'll have to access other files for that. They are in the space port.
Unfortunately I don't have access. It isn't part of this net. It's a hardwired
one, and it's old. By the way, this system is now virus free thanks to me.”


“Oh
goody.”


“I'm
still betting Merlin is in a stasis pod or he got the axe.”


“He
could be locked in a tower somewhere,” Irons replied.


“Highly
doubtful but also a possibility that cannot be discounted.”


“Remind
me to get you a peek at the spaceport net when we go for a walk,” The Admiral
said with a nod. He stretched. “Give me a run down on the players in court
again. Just in case I run into them again. I want to be prepared.” He sat down
and laid out on the bed, hands behind his head.


“Very
well Admiral,” Sprite sighed.


 


Irons
paused on the tour. He wasn't at all impressed with the castle. It was one
stone corridor or room after another. All of them stank of various smells,
mostly urine since there was apparently no form of public rest room. He was
fairly certain Willis, Mayfair and the other female Pyraxian's hated that
oversight. He'd seen Willis's look of disgust a few times enough to be sure she
was ready to leave. He looked around just long enough for a page to come over.
“Is something amiss lord?”


“No,
not really. And I'm not a lord son,” he turned to the young man. “I am a Fleet
Admiral.”


“Oh.
My apologies sir,” the young man said in confusion and bowed. He had the red
tunic livery of the royal house but it was trimmed in silver not gold.
Apparently they took sides, silver for the queen, gold for the king.


“No
problem,” he said looking over to a drab tall tower. It was out of place. It
took him a moment to realize why. When he did he pursed his lips. The rest of
the castle was built of stone. That tower was made out of concrete. He turned
to the young man. “Is that a relic of the past?”


“Oh
no sir, that's Merlin's tower.”


“Oh?”
he asked. “Is he in?” he asked and started towards the tower. His sensors were
being blocked by the thick walls and rebar. He needed to get closer to get a
better reading. The young man gasped and quickly got in his way. 


“Oh
no sir. We can't go there. It is forbidden.” He held his hands out, blocking
the Admiral's way. A guard looked up at his antics and nudged another. The
first grunted irritably but then scowled when the first pointed his way.


“Is
it? Why is that?” he asked turning to look at the kid.


“By
order of their majesties,” the young man said nervously, looking around and
toward the guards at the tower entrance. Both were scowling now.


“All
right. In this case I can respect it.” He let the boy guide him back the way he
had come. “I take it Merlin doesn't like to be disturbed?”


“No
my lord. He's ah... gone.”


“Oh?”


“He...
some say he died. Or that their majesties had him sleep the sleep of ages once
more so he may be woken when he is most needed.”


“That
sounds suspiciously like a stasis pod,” Sprite said for his ears alone.


“Not
to mention slavery,” he said under his breath.


“You
say something sir?” the page asked. He looked down to the black haired youth.
He was probably about twelve or thirteen. His hair had been bowl cut. He wasn't
sure why. Tradition maybe. A bioscan showed that he was suffering from lice.
Ugh.


“Just
thinking out loud,” he said. “I am curious. What did Merlin do?”


“He
ah, invented many things. Or repaired old things. The king's armor for one.”


“Interesting.”


“Do
you like it here? How is living here in the castle?”


“I
know of no other way sir. I've been in the castle my entire life.”


“Interesting.
You're the son of a lord?”


“Yes
sir,” the boy said curtly, passing a pair of guards and opening a door to the
stairs. He followed the boy up to a familiar hallway.


“Your
room sir.”


He
hadn't specified going to his room, but didn't comment as he went inside. He
turned as the boy did. “Your dinner shall be sent to you sir if you are not
interested in going to the main room. Please ring if you need anything.” He
indicated the rope hanging near the door. Irons looked at it just as the kid
made his exit. He pursed his lips. Smart kid, he thought and then shrugged.


 


“Have
you found anything more about this place?” he asked, looking out the window
into the rain. He'd been going over his notes and decided to take a break.


So
far he'd seen slimy stone and lots of guards. Most of the courtiers and lords
were in another part of the castle. He had thought about that, wondering why.
Then speculation had taken hold. What if the monarchs wanted to keep them
separate to keep the lords from making deals to import weapons?


That
led to another interesting thought. What if in their little coup the monarchs
had gathered up all the energy weapons on the planet under one roof? It would
make it almost impossible for anyone with simple spears and swords to go up
against that kind of firepower and win. He for one wouldn't want to try.


“No
Admiral, and I don't think I'm going to. I'm at the long end of the LAN range.
Which is pretty limited to begin with. Even more so with stone walls around
us.”


“So
you are saying..?” he asked. He was starting to get cabin fever. This place was
a nightmare for any scientist, let alone an engineer of his caliber. He'd
thought about helping them, but after examining the situation dispassionately
he'd given up in disgust. The list was endless, starting with bleach and going
on and on from there. He'd taken to the exercise to keep boredom at bay but
come to realize it was just a waste of time. The best thing to do with the lot
would be to flush them all and start over.


“That
I'm running into a lot of outdated material, boat loads of hidden viruses that
I didn't know were there, and crap I can't use that's cluttering up the
corrupted index. And oh, by the way, the node I'm in is not the same one I was
in when you were in the throne room. Apparently that is on a separate system.”


“Interesting.”


“I
did get a brief tantalizing moment of conversation between Miss Mayfair and
someone unidentified. It was less than ten seconds of poor audio.”


“Spare
me.”


“It
was about you Admiral.”


“Oh?”
He turned to look into the room so he could see her avatar better.


“She
was pointing out how you need a new place to live.”


“Oh
really,” he growled. Hell if he was going to stay on in this dump much longer.
Three days was long enough. Three long days of greasy, barely edible food, no
coffee, and enough insect contact to make him start to have a phobia about the
damn things. Nope, he'd had enough.


“I...
Accessing. Someone just brought a tablet within range of the Wi-Fi port. I've
piggybacked a signal through it to another system... ah, it's the Merlin
tower!”


He
waited a minute when she didn't say anything further. “Well?” he asked sitting
up.


“Still
accessing. Here is what I've got.” She began feeding him screened data. Some of
it was redacted. “The redacted parts are where viruses corrupted data. But it
looks like Merlin isn't in stasis. And he didn't escape.”


“He's
working in there?”


“No.
Apparently he offended the establishment and they cut his head off.”


“Seriously?”
he asked, eyebrows raised in surprise. “A techno nerd, one of the only ones...”


“Apparently
after the coup he became redundant.”


“You
mean he outlived his usefulness.”


“Yes.
I'm in his personal journal. He speculated that it would happen in his last few
entries. The last one was of him saying he had a meeting with the red queen.
I'm compressing a copy for further review... there is a video of him. Do you
wish to view it?”


“Spare
me,” the Admiral said in disgust, tossing a pebble down into the fountain
below. A young girl looked up to see him and then looked away. Her braided hair
bobbed as she moved off.


 


He
stared into his goblet and tried not to think of the mercury in the paint. Not
to mention a rather unhealthy dose of lead. Lead was a soft metal, easily
worked. It was also poisonous, affecting children in rather disturbing ways. He
wondered if that had anything to do with the mental faculties of the natives.
He nodded politely to the woman next to him. She had silver ribbons braided in
her white wig and a hairnet of fine gold wire. “So you like this world?”


“Oh
yes my lord,” she said, fluttering a feathery fan in front of her. She had
enough make up on to well, the thought didn't bear thinking about. Okay, enough
face paint for a shuttle, not a tin can as he'd originally started the thought
with.


He
toyed with the stem of the glass for a moment. She was coming on to him strong.
Really strong. Which was both amusing and annoying. He wasn't ready for
something like that so soon after April. Even if he could get around the face
paint, lack of hygiene and over use of perfume to compensate. She wasn't quite
fat but she had ample cleavage and a bright yellow smile. He was surprised she
had most of her teeth.


“Are
you from around here?”


“No
my lord. I'm from the country.”


“Ah.
Which?” he asked, looking around to their dinner companions. Most of the time
the lords and ladies were dressed in the colors of their house. He was still
trying to get a handle on who's house belonged to what color. She had an off
white gown on, with a purple coat trimmed with pinkish fur. There were only a
few stains on it, most were on the front lapel. There was a suspicious stain
stripe on her left flank. Either she wiped her hands there or someone had wiped
something else there. He didn't want to think about it.


The
king and queen had not made an appearance. He hadn't seen them or the Pyrax
delegation since their arrival. He was curious about that. He realized that the
monarchs were busy. Perhaps they were in conference together? He'd been
surprised to see at least Willis here tonight. What about the others though?
They had to eat sometime right?


“Darque
sir. On the western coast,” she said adjusting her bosom. Sprite's avatar rolled
her eyes on his HUD.


“Hussy.”
He grimaced slightly. He didn't need Sprite pointing out the obvious.


“You
are an officer my lord?” She fluttered her eyelids at him, fingers stroking his
hand.


“Admiral.
Fleet Admiral. Federation Navy. I'm a sleeper,” he answered automatically,
watching a pair of lordlings fight near a corner. Edged weapons had been
banned. The young men were brawling, without any science or tact. He winced as
one man bit the other's ear. The other man snarled, punching the first in the stomach.
The biter didn't let go however. No one seemed eager to break them up. On the
contrary most were cheering them on.


“Admiral?”
the woman said breathless. He looked at her. “You commanded ships?”


He
turned to her. “Starships, yes. I'm an engineering Admiral actually. I prefer
building starships. Or the facilities to build ships.”


“You
don't say,” she said huskily, stroking his arm with her fingers.


“What
a piece of work,” Sprite said in disgust.


“Do
you know as much as Merlin?”


“None
knew as much as he. Though he was a fool in the end,” a partier said from down
the row.


“I
don't know much about Merlin,” he said. “I don't know his education, or
skills.”


“You
would have if you'd let me brief you,” Sprite sighed. He clicked his jaw.
“Shutting up now.”


“I
believe I am much more... educated than the person you call Merlin.”


“To
be able to build ships you would have to!”


“I'm
afraid the machinery to build such wonders is long gone,” a nearby gentleman
said politely. He wiped his greasy hand on his leg and then burped.


“No,
it exists now in Pyrax,” Miss Willis said. He glanced at her. She was a yellow
sun in this somber group. The two of them were the only ones not sporting white
wigs and face paint. “Thanks to the Admiral,” she said with a polite nod his
way.


“True,
they couldn't have done it without us,” Sprite said on his HUD.


The
courtesan turned wondering eyes on him. There was far to much calculated
interest there. “Do tell?” she murmured with a smile. He winced as the mole on
her chin wiggled.


“I
am a sleeper from the past,” he said. “I worked with another sleeper who had
awoken before me and we've been rebuilding the fleet.”


“After
fighting off pirates,” Willis said, interjecting with a soft smile. He wasn't
sure what her opinion of the woman cozening up to him was. She was probably
highly amused by it.


She
looked good, dressed as she was. Definitely a breath of fresh air in this over
perfumed group of peacocks. The one true beauty in the lot. He felt a pang of
guilt over that thought, it felt like he was betraying April. He let the
thought die as he watched the courtiers react to her comment. Apparently he was
the entertainment for the evening.


“Pirates!
Why how dashing!” the courtesan said smiling again. He tried not to wince at
her yellow teeth.


“I
am surprised you didn't see them here. They passed through the system. Your
neighbors in Agnosta were hammered.”


“I
dare say they didn't wish to tangle with their majesties,” a guard captain said
and then burped. He slapped a servant on the ass. She squeaked. “More ale!” he
roared.


“Right
away my lord,” she said and scurried off.


“Smart
of them,” another lord slurred in agreement, hoisting a tankard of ale. The bar
wench placed one in front of the guard captain. He took it, glanced at it's
contents and then smacked it with the lords. 


“I'll
drink to that!” he said and they drank.


“Was
it some fight?” one of the lordlings asked. Irons turned. It was one of the
kids who had been fighting earlier. He was nursing his ear and black eye.


“Not
bad. They didn't know what hit them.”


“Were
there many casualties?” the courtesan asked, fluttering the fan.


“On
our side? Not many. A handful I believe. Their side was heavily hit. Most of
their small craft were battered into scrap and had no survivors.”


“Ah.”


“And
after they did that they put in a shipyard. We traveled here in Destiny, one of
the ships the fleet liberated.”


“Fleet?”
a man guffawed. “A fleet you say? Of how many old and broken down freighters?”


“Not
many freighters.  A couple of tin cans, some small craft, cruiser, and a
battleship. We are building more now.”


“You
don't say!” the man said, eyes wide. He was very drunk. Irons shook his head as
the man swayed and then fell face first into a cream pie. He winced as people
roared with laughter.


“Why
are you here?”


“Why
not? I was planning on coming out this way to see the area and to set up bases
to help civilization return to what it once was. I'm here for a look and brief
vacation before I head back to the ship.”


“Ah.”
The woman fluttered her fan, lips puckered at being upstaged by others.


A
man yawned. Irons grimaced at the show of broken yellow teeth. Another spat on
the floor. He looked away only to see another man pissing in a corner. Looking
away from that his gaze fell on a couple getting busy in the opposite corner.
They looked like they were enjoying themselves. He grimaced and closed his eyes
briefly.


“I
think I'll call it a night,” the Admiral said, yawning and then stretching
theatrically. “I'm looking forward to seeing more of your world tomorrow.” He
got up and walked out as the others murmured.


He
made the turn out the door and looked back out of the corner of his eye. Miss
Willis was talking to the courtesan. The woman seemed a little exasperated
about being held back. He made a mental note to prop a chair under the door
handle and to thank Willis in the morning. Or at least the first chance he got.


 


 




[bookmark: _toc4926]Chapter 26


 


The
Admiral grimaced as he walked around the castle. So far he hadn't gotten out.
He had been headed off with every kind of excuse. True the first few days it
had rained hard, so he hadn't pushed the issue. He really didn't want to slog
through the mud and muck on this planet if he didn't have to. That wasn't what
he considered a vacation. But now four days later it was bright and sunny.
There wasn't a cloud in the sky. He didn't intend to spend his entire vacation
staring at the inside of a moldy stone keep.


“I
am heading out for a look around,” the Admiral said as he walked to the gate.
He was seriously considering just walking back to the space port. He was sick
and tired of the crappy accommodations.


A
portly bearded guard held out a hand. “You need a pass.”


“I
am a guest on your world. I've already been invited on a tour. You seem to have
one going now.” He waved to the tour group he could see leaving in the
carriages. He should have joined the group.


“You
were not invited. We were told to keep you here,” the guard responded,
disinterested in him. He turned back to the guard.


“You
were, were you?” Irons asked eying the belligerent guard. The guard was young,
probably in his twenties. In other words not quite gone to drinking and fat
just yet. “Any particular reason why? And why me? And not them?” He indicated a
woman. From the hair it must have been Miss Willis. She was going with the
group but the carriage had guards. Which was odd, since they didn't have any
coming in from the port.


“We
just follow orders,” the guard said with a sniff. Irons jaw tightened as he
stood straight and locked eyes with the suddenly nervous guard. “Um, sir.”


“Right.
A soldier's excuse,” he said gruffly after a moment.


“Perhaps
the king wishes to take you hunting sir? I believe there was some mention of
that. Later today or tomorrow,” a servant at his elbow suggested. “I'll just
escort you back to your rooms so you can change.”


“I've
got a better idea. I am going to go speak with Miss Mayfair,” he said turning
to them. “Got a problem with that?” he asked, letting a menacing subsonic growl
enter his voice box. He hadn't seen the little witch since their first
introduction to the king and queen come to think of it. Perhaps she was behind
this? It was time to find out either way.


“Um...”


“Better
not,” the Admiral growled walking off. “Sprite what the hell is going on?” he
asked under his breath, getting a look around with his implants Sprite had
already plotted a course to the guest wing for him.  The guards weren't looking
out, most were watching him. “Did I get ratted out or something? Are they
worried about me contaminating someone?” Damn it, was he going to have to put
up with this crap until he shook Mayfair off?


“I'll
look into it Admiral. But only a handful left in the tour group Admiral. The
rest are in their quarters locked down.”


“Oh?”
he paused. “Then who just left?”


“Servants
in their spare clothing,” Sprite answered. “I'm curious if they are trying to
escape this place or not. From the look of the guards going with them I doubt
it. Which makes me wonder.”


The
thought of servants pretending to be tourists made him pause. He didn't envy
the others if and when they got their clothes back. It would be better to burn
them to keep from being infested with vermin. But why the elaborate charade?
And for who's benefit was it? “Oh this gets better and better,” the Admiral
growled. “Any idea why they would be leaving like that?”


“To
keep up appearances? Honestly, the logic of organics sometimes escapes even me
Admiral.”


He
scowled, coming to a decision. “Right. Okay. I want you to check on what's
going on. Take over the entire system. Full access. Full authorization to break
anything you have to do. Get me intel. I have a bad feeling I will need it
soon.”


 


He
made his way through the castle to the guest wing. The page who had been sicked
on him had been easily distracted. A simple puff of chloroform his nanites had
constructed had knocked the lad out. A guard nearby saw him but didn't stop him
as he passed and knocked on the door.


“Admiral
ah, come in,” Miss Mayfair said as she opened the door. “I was ah, hoping you
would drop by. It seems we have an audience with the king and queen in an
hour.”


“I
heard something about a private hunting trip. Something used as an excuse to
keep me in the castle,” Irons replied grimly. The woman had changed into a
spare outfit.


She
looked up at him with a mixture of annoyance and fear. “We too have been
restricted to this wing,” she admitted and then grimaced. “Without indoor
plumbing I might add. Disgusting,” she said wrinkling her nose and looking a
little pale. She shook her head. “I haven't had a shower in days and I must say
this is terrible.”


“Tell
me about it,” Irons sighed. “I think we should go talk with the king and
queen.”


“I'll
just ah, go on ahead. To make sure everything is okay,” Mayfair said,
practically jogging off as Miss Willis expertly delayed the Admiral. Irons
grimaced. Well played ladies he thought, blocked by the chatting Willis.


“Where
did you come from?” Irons asked. “I thought you were in the tour group?” he
asked Willis. She shook her head no.


“Since
when does the leader of a delegation play errand boy?” Sprite said with exasperation.
“I swear the entire concept of protocol is lost on these people,” she shook her
virtual head.


The
Admiral grunted but didn't give any other outward sign as he nodded to Miss
Willis and her polite conversation.


“Their
royal majesties will see you now,” a page said in the doorway. They turned and
followed the boy out of the waiting room. They made their way through the
corridors to the grand hall. The rich red carpet was noticeably missing. The
guards were looking at them coldly, dispassionately. Something was definitely
wrong, it was time to find out what.


From
the look of things the guards had been tipped off that something was about to
go down. He didn't like the ominous feeling that kicked off in his gut. He sent
a signal, readying his shields and defenses.


“Is
he wearing what I think he's wearing?” Sprite asked as they entered the throne
room. The Admiral's knowledgeable eyes turned on to the figures on the throne
and quickly recognized the armor for what it was. It didn't take long for his
practiced eye to take in the details.


“If
you're asking if that's powered combat armor, it is. Militia grade. About two
hundred years out of date before the war,” Irons replied grimacing. The armor
was nice, clearly touched up and gilded with gold and silver leaf on the edges.
Ribbons adorned the pauldrons and chest plates. The standard of the king was on
each shoulder in gold with red ruby eyes. 


Covertly
he checked his HUD, feeling Defender bring up his defensive protocols. He noted
about ten guards standing in a column in the corridors around the throne. More
were coming up behind him. Only two had plasma weapons. Both were at port arms
behind the king.


“I'm
in their central system Admiral. The others have been located and I have
disabled the electronic locks to their doors. I am using my vocoder over the
antiquated speaker phone system to order them out.”


“Nice,”
Irons muttered nodding minutely. “Red queen?” he asked, subvocalizing.


“Exactly.
I didn't think you caught the reference?”


“I
do now,” Irons said nodding to the scarlet queen. Her eyes glittered. His
sensors detected the unpowered armored suit under her layers of red silk. It
barely fit over her ample frame. Her outfit was trimmed in gold and silver. She
had her wig and face paint on. If he didn't know any better he'd think she was
a clown or a circus performer. She turned to speak softly to the king. 


The
Admiral's jaw tightened. He noted the delegate leader Mayfair speaking with the
king and queen in a low voice. The queen imperiously waved for her to step back
and join her fellows. Reluctantly Mayfair came to attention, hands clasped
together in front of her. She backed away slowly, a slight grimace on her face.
She looked decidedly nervous.


“Want
to know what she said?” Sprite asked.


“I
can guess,” Irons replied dryly as he arrived at the base of the dais.


“It
wasn't off with is head, but you're warm,” Sprite replied.


“What
the hell's going on?” Irons asked, loud enough to interrupt the royal couple's
discussion. He glanced at the delegates who looked a little nervous.


“The
Pyrax delegation has offered your services,” the queen replied haughtily. “We
have accepted.”


“Oh
they did did they?” Irons said ominously, turning to the delegation. “They
didn't have the right to offer my services to anyone.”


Willis
looked a little annoyed. She turned on Mayfair.


“Well,
you did want a new home Admiral,” Mayfair said, with a lifted chin and sniff of
disdain. “Here it is. I don't expect thanks.”


The
Admiral's lip curled. “And you're not going to get any. Where I go is no
concern of yours miss. Not here,” Irons replied turning back to the royal
couple.


“Yes
here!” the queen said, smacking the pommel of her golden staff on an arm rest.
“They have given thou to us as a gift!” the queen said, jutting her chin out.
“In return they may leave to spread word of our rightful assumption of the
throne,” she said turning a look on the delegates. A few looked relieved.
Others were warily watching the Admiral to catch his reaction.


“That's
not what we said,” Mayfair said, shaking her head as the Admiral turned to her.
“She's twisting my words Admiral,” she said, voice dripping with raw appeal. He
could tell she was only partially telling the truth. She looked at the Admiral
in appeal hands apart in supplication. Her eyes were wide. She licked her dry
lips, suddenly as afraid of him as she was of the monarchs and their lackeys.
“They have had most of our people locked up and confiscated our radios. I had
to do something. Say something. To get word out.”


Willis
caught his eye and nodded in confirmation. His jaw set. “And why is that?”
Irons asked turning to the royal couple.


“Because
thou are all our subjects. Only those we choose may use technology,” the king
said, staring at them. “You shall be our new Meryden.”


“Well,
that answers that question,” Sprite said. “I was curious where all this would
lead.”


Irons
however had had enough. “I'm a citizen of the Federation,” Irons said,
shoulders and back straightening. His voice dropped into his best commanding
tone. “I am an officer of the Federation Navy. Any attempt to interfere with
me, to confine me against my will, will be considered a hostile act. One you
will regret,” he growled menacingly, subsonic bass adding a hint of thunder to
his voice. “Briefly.”


“Let's
not be too hasty now,” Mayfair said eying the guards. She wasn't at all happy
about being caught in a cross fire.


“No
let's,” Irons growled as his shields spun up. Targets appeared on his HUD. The
air around him began to crackle and pop. They could see a blue shimmer around
him. Dust danced at his feet.


“You
dare challenge me?” the king asked. “You dare?” He lunged off the throne then
staggered in the powered combat armor. It looked like the gilded suit was more
cosmetic than functional. Most likely he was using it to awe and terrorize the
simple people here, but Irons wasn't that simple.


“Seems
like you've got a problem,” Irons observed noting the left leg actuators were
seizing up. “Which I'm not inclined to help you with.”


“Kneel
before me or die worm!” the king thundered at maximum volume. He raised a fist.


Irons
grimaced, not in pain but in sympathy for those who had no protection against
the subsonics in that voice. There was an awful whine from one of the sub
woofers. The king was laying it on thick, even the guards were starting to
kneel, heads down.


“No,”
he said, matching the volume with his own and meeting the king eye to eye.
There was a great deal of malice there, but a little shock as well. The old man
wasn't familiar with anyone daring to stand up to his terror tactics. His eyes
narrowed in sudden rage. Irons however was anticipating that reaction.


“Then
I shall teach you to mind thy betters!” the king snarled, pulling a plasma gun.
Irons lunged forward, slapping the gun aside and twisting it out of the man's
armored grip. 


The
king looked stunned at the sudden speed and strength as the grip of the weapon
shattered in his armored hands. Irons reached into the open helmet and crushed
the man's wind pipe and the blood vessels in his throat. He snapped the old
man's neck for good measure. He spun as a soldier came at him from behind, body
checked the man then activated his monomolecular knife in his right hand. His
index finger morphed and slid through the man's waist. The guard fell screaming
onto the flagstones, cut into pieces.


Irons
turned and hefted the plasma gun. nanites interfaced with it easily. He pointed
it toward the charging men then up to the ceiling above. One burst and the
ceiling fell crushing them.


“Mayfair,
Willis, we're leaving,” he growled not sparing them a look. He had better
things to do with his attention. He didn't care if they came or not. A part of
him hoped they didn't. He could feel Sprite using his communications to bounce
a signal through every tablet in range to contact the shuttle and the ship. Or
at least trying to do so, the thick walls were blocking most of the signal from
getting out.


“The
others have been freed Admiral,” Sprite reported. “I am directing them to the
shuttles now.”


“Good.”
He turned and dodged a clumsy swing by a soldier. Others were trying to circle
around him. He kept the king's dead powered armor at his back. His first
targets were the guards with the plasma rifles. When they exploded into flaming
gore he turned his attention on the other guards in the room. One was already inside
his immediate threat zone. Instead of rebuffing him with the shield he took him
head on.


“Oh
I don't think so,” he growled. He fell into a horse stance, then swatted the
pike aside. He reached out and grabbed the man and tossed him over his shoulder
with his free hand then turned the plasma gun on the group of men near a side
door. One shot and the gun failed and began to spark.


“Crap,”
he sighed. He tossed it onto the flagstones near the base of the dais making
sure it broke.


“Stalemate,”
Sprite reported.


“Not
quite,” Irons kicked the body of the king. He toppled over backwards. The two
men behind it were crushed to the ground. “Your king is dead. Keep pissing me
off and you're next,” he bellowed.


The
ladies in waiting gasped looking away. The queen's jaw clenched but her eyes
were suddenly bright with hunger. Irons grimaced.


“Thou....”
her jowls shook. Her face was white except for the big red circles on each
cheek. “Thou art our new consort. With you by my side we shall rule supreme!”


“Sorry
lady, I don't do planets. Especially planets with psycho nut job rulers like
you. I'm a space Admiral,” Irons said dryly.


“We
didn't ask thy opinion,” she gave him a haughty look. He grimaced as her jowls
quivered.


“Look
red queen, it's not going to happen. You are definitely not his type,” Sprite
said from the speaker embedded in her throne. She blinked at it. 


“What
is this? We didn't call for anything!” she stared at the throne.


“She
isn't just anyone. She is my AI. Which is in your system.”


“Get
her out,” the queen snarled coldly. “I command it.” She jutted her chin out. 


“Just
as soon as I leave. With these people,” Irons said nodding to the others.
“Though I am sorely tempted to leave them behind,” he said darkly, giving
Mayfair a dirty look. The woman hunched her shoulders and didn't look his way.


“That
is quite impossible,” the queen said shaking her her head and waved a snow
white hanky to the door. “They may leave. Good riddance to them all. But thou.
Thou shall remain here. We so order it.”


“I
don't think so,” the Admiral growled turning away from her in disgust. She
wasn't armed. “You folks stay behind me. Sprite? We're going.”


He
moved for the door. His shields were fully charged. The men on either side of
the door leveled stunners. He grimaced as the queen flicked her hand down. The
men grimaced then their fingers tightened on the triggers. Blasts of energy
struck his shields then rebounded off to the nearest metal objects.


Since
the guards were in crude body armor they were struck hard. They both spasmed
in  place then fell to the ground flopping like fish. Irons looked back to the
queen, smiled and shook his head. “You can't stop me. Piss me off and, well...”
he said. He signaled his arm.


Sections
of his skin began to glow blue, then purple then red. His arm morphed and a
plasma blaster was now where his wrist had been. He turned and pointed. A bolt
of purple plasma leapt out and slammed into the doorway just as a group of
soldiers were coming through. The men were splattered all over the chamber.


After
a moment they could hear sobs and whimpers from some who had survived the
blast.


The
queen had been turned away by one of her ladies. The women surrounded their
mistress. Loath to kill an innocent the Admiral nodded. “Let that be a lesson.
I'll take this place apart if I have to. You can get out of the way or watch
your kingdom crumble around you,” he snarled.


“Go!”
one of the ladies said. She looked up, face full of wrath. “If you ever return
though...”


“I
won't. Believe me lady, I won't,” Irons shook his head, noting the queen had
fainted. He turned back to the delegates. “Let's go people,” he said. He was
amused by Mayfair's stunned look. Willis though looked like she was ready for
action. She definitely knew how to handle the shortened pike in her hands. He
blinked in surprise and then turned away from the questioning thought. “Sprite
the shuttle.”


“I'm
talking to the pilots now.”


“Get
my launch down here ASAP. It's built for this. That shuttle is too big to land
here,” he said.


“Aye
aye Admiral. On it,” Sprite replied.


“Fine,”
Irons said scanning the area. Fortunately the native civilians had barricaded
themselves in their rooms, removing themselves from the situation in the best
way they could.


“I
have finally gotten access to the space port's communications. Accessing it
now. I'm punching a signal to Destiny. I'm in the launch. Boat bay alarms are
going off, it's cleared. Powering up, flight check will be brief.”


 


He
allowed Miss Willis to take point so he could play rear guard as they made
their way out. He hustled them along, making sure they didn't dawdle. At the
entrance of the courtyard the others paused, warily staring at the guards on
the battlements.


“Problem?”
the Admiral asked, coming through to the front. He blinked a little at the
bright light. There were a few bodies in the courtyard. Most were servants. One
was a member of the delegation, the man that had been behind Miss Willis. Most
of his torso was gone.


“It
is a death trap,” Willis said. He was curious as to how she hadn't gotten her
ass blown apart like the others. She was either lucky or devious enough to let
others take point.


“Maybe.
Maybe not,” he said and pointed. Out of the sun his launch came in. It spun in
place then settled, as close to them as possible. As it flared out, dust was
kicked up by it's gravity drive, blinding anyone in the area. The hatch opened.
“It's tight, but it should get us to the space port or Destiny. Everyone in
folks,” he said and waved.


The
guards stared as the people rushed out and boarded the shuttle. The Admiral
grimaced as one aimed at them. He raised his arm and fired. The plasma bolt
sizzled into the man's chest, ripping through the primitive plate armor and
throwing him backward over the battlements with a wail.


“Shit,”
he grimaced as the others let loose. The shields came up as weapons fire
started raining down on the shuttle. “Do we have everyone?” he snarled,
climbing into the hatch. It appeared that he was the last one but he wasn't
going to take that for granted. He'd leave Mayfair here in a heart beat but
some of her cronies were a different story.


“Everyone
in the castle left alive,” Sprite answered as the shuttle lifted off. “Where
to?” He felt it pitch a bit before the intertial's stabilized.


“The
space port of course. Alert the pilots to get ready to lift. We're too
overloaded to make orbit with this crowd,” Irons grunted, trying to pull
someone's elbow out of his face and not succeeding.


“Space
port. Right,” Sprite replied. “You know I haven't flown a shuttle in a while
right? Remote is for the birds. I had a hell of a time getting her off Destiny
and down here in the first place.”


“You're
doing fine,” Irons replied. He closed his eyes and accessed the feed. “Got it.”


Sprite
completed the hand off. “You have the controls Admiral. Thanks,” Sprite said
with what sounded a little like relief.


“Where
are we going?” Mayfair asked somewhere near the front of the ship.


“Shuttle
port. We need to unload. They have been alerted. Security is up. But don't
dawdle folks we need to get off world fast. I'd forget about any souvenirs or
luggage.”


“Just
the way it should be. One step ahead of the sheriff. This is hilarious,” Willis
snorted. “You do this on all your stops Admiral?”


“It
is getting to feel like that more and more lately. At least this one didn't
want me to leave.”


“True,”
she laughed. “Too true. I so can't wait for a shower!”
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“Yup,
we've got it easy now boys, but the moment the Admiral's gone we're in for it,
mark my words. So take advantage of the peace and quiet while it lasts,” the crewman
said, propping his feet up and putting his hands behind his head. He rested his
hands over his slightly large middle.


He
was glad that he hadn't had shore leave on that miserable mud ball when he'd
heard the stories getting passed around in the galley. He'd seen the recordings
the Admiral's AI had dumped into the system. It was just as well that only the
delegates and Irons had been on the planet. If more people had been there it
would have been messy. Some might have been left behind. Screw that. 


Nineteen
days out to the next jump point and then they were in hyper, safely away from
the clutches of the nut jobs on the planet. Here it was their second day in
hyper and it was time to kick back and relax.


“Is
that so Dallas?” a familiar gravel voice growled. He looked up over his
shoulder in alarm just as a strong simian arm pushed his elbow down, throwing
him off balance and down onto the deck.


“Chief!”
Harry said standing. The others followed. “You four get to check out boat bay
one. Dieter told me he can't get that engine fixed without help.”


“Uh,
boss, I thought the Admiral was doing that? Tune ups and trouble shooting is
his nature,” Harry said as Bruno helped Dallas to his feet. Dallas rubbed the
back of his head.


The
veraxin tech nodded. “It is true.”


“Yeah
it is, but he's busy so you four get to do your jobs for once,” Bailey growled.
“Now get to work. I understand the four of you should be able to do it in two
shifts. I want it done in one.”


Harry
shooed the others out ahead of him and shook his head. “Me and my big fat yap,”
Dallas muttered. 


“You
said it,” Bruno growled shooting an annoyed look at their boss.


“Why
the sudden change of heart boss? I thought Irons was going to do that?” Harry
asked.


“He
was, but he got a last minute call to help on the bridge. Something about a
sensor glitch and a sticky servo. Since getting to where we're going is a mite
more important than a drive tune up, I thought you could get off your lazy good
for nothing but griping asses and do your jobs. Capiche?”


“Sure,
sure boss,” Harry said, hands up in surrender. “I didn't have a problem with
it, I wanted to do it with him actually. I wanted to pick his brains on it.”


“Well,
get on it anyway. Do your best. If he gets done early I'll send him over.”


 


“Geeze
what a screwed up situation. How'd we get this shit detail?” the veraxin griped
as they trooped into the bay.


“Probably
cause I shot my mouth off,” Dallas said sheepishly. He was kicking himself over
that. When would he ever learn to keep his mouth shut?


“Nah,
oh I admit it's that, but I heard Bailey griping about Irons doing our work for
us again last shift,” Bruno said, setting his tool box down and studying the
shuttle. “Where's Dieter anyway?” He looked around the room scowling.


“Coming
in behind us, he was in the can. Still is in the can actually,” Harry said
coming in behind them. He looked at them. “Yeah I know, we can't touch the bird
till he's on hand, but we can look.”


“Whatever
you say boss. Just don't get us into any more shit with Dieter. Bailey's bad
enough as it is.”


“You've
got your own selves to blame for that one. You don't need any help from me on
that score. Let's see what we can see.”


 


Irons
felt the shudder and looked up. Shudders aren't supposed to happen in a
starship, and especially not in one in hyper. That was a sign of a bad thing.


“Turbulence?”


“I
locked the emitters down, we're smooth as a baby's, well, you know,” Ciera Dawn
said, looking decidedly put out.


“No,
that was something else. Inside,” the captain said sitting up. “Report...” As
he spoke alarms began to howl. “Shut that off!” he growled.


“Reports
coming in from the boat bay, accident, something about the shuttle and a plasma
conduit!”


“Crap,”
Irons said, feeling the blood flow away from his face. A hull breach in hyper
was bad. Very bad. If it did the wrong kind of damage or if things got out of
control it could spell the end of the ship.


“Damage
control is on it. The shuttle's been locked down now. We've got fires in
several compartments, DCC says they are on it. We've lost control runs in that
area as well.”


“What
the hell happened?” the captain demanded.


“I
think we should find out,” Irons said grimly. “But I can guess. I was supposed
to be in there right about now.”


“Captain,
DCC reports casualties and at least one fatality,” the communication's tech
said looking drawn. Irons jaw tightened as he noted the captain's hands clench
until his knuckles were white.


“It's
crewman Dallas. He...  he....” the pale kid looked suddenly confused and small.


“He's
dead. All right. Tell them I want a report on the damage ASAP. Ed...” the
captain looked up to the security chief. “Ed we're going to need an
investigation. See what you can get but don't step on any toes down there.”


“On
it,” Chambers growled, heading for the hatch. “You coming Admiral?” he asked.


“Yeah,
thought you'd never ask.”


 


In
the lift he closed his eyes briefly. He didn't remember a lot about Dallas, he
was an annoying man, lazy, one of the spades set and had a tendency to shoot
his mouth off. He'd been one of his suspects. Now it looked like he was ruled
out, unless he'd accidentally set off something he'd been putting in for
Irons...


“Sprite?”
he asked after a moment.


“Security
and electronics are out for most of that deck Admiral, chief,” Sprite said from
the overhead. “And before you ask, I didn't get anything. The buffers for the
cameras were with them physically and were cooked off when the plasma conduit
went off.”


“The
same attack as before?”


“No,
this time it came from the shuttle and a grav plate.”


“Oh?”


“DCC
found something suspicious and you'll know more when you get there. I don't
want to spoil the surprise.”


“Sprite...”
he said tiredly. Chambers gave him a look. He stopped just as the lift stopped.


“Off
you go. The lift can't go to the next deck, it's sealed. You'll have to go to
the escape ladder and climb down.”


“Okay,”
Irons said as the hatch opened. They were met with a barrage of nervous people
shouting questions. “We'll know more when we get there, now move!” Irons said,
shouldering his way through the crowd. Chambers followed in his wake.


 


In
the boat bay he grimaced at the damage. It was bad, paneling was scorched, he
looked up, ceiling tiles were missing, dangling, or shredded. Wiring and
plumbing were dangling. Some of the plumbing leaks were still being brought under
control, workers were moving around sealing leaks. Hopefully none of the
dangling wires were still live.


He
glanced at the shuttle. It had shifted position, rolled on it's side against
the bulkhead. There was a massive dent in the armored wall. He could see the
damage extending up the wall. It looks like the shuttle bucked up and to the
right, slamming it's top against the wall and then sliding down. What a mess.


His
eyes found the black body bags and lingered there a moment. He counted three,
one was a veraxin. Dallas and the others deserved better. Damn.


“What
happened?” Chambers demanded of a woozy looking Harry. Irons turned to listen.


“I
dunno. One minute we're looking things over and the next I'm flying through the
air like something kicked me and there is this bright light. Must have hit my
head 'cause the next thing I know alarms are going off and this one here's
standing over me,” he pointed to the firefighter trying to hold his head still
to keep the head wound from gushing. Her partner was spraying it with biofoam
to seal it.


Proteus
scanned the wreckage and then put up a tentative simulation of the incident.
The AI played it back on his HUD, slow. From the look of it Harry had been
lucky, he'd been in the back, not looking at the flashpoint. So far his story
checked out.


“All
right...” Chambers turned in place, puckering his lips, hands on his hips.
“What the hell...”


“Chief 
Chambers over here,” Bailey called looking up. “You too Admiral, you'll want to
see this,” he said, pointing at something in the decking.


Irons
and Chambers picked their way through the flooring and personnel. “All right
what am I looking at Chambers asked, hunkering down beside the chimp chief
engineer.


“This,”
Bailey said, lifting a melted grav plate. “This here's a battery and it's not
supposed to be here. A one shot, but we found another in the shuttle. They're
both toast,” he pointed to a melted block of composite materials with his
finger.


“Don't
touch it!” Chambers said. Bailey gave him a disgusted look as he eased the
plate back down. “What ever you think you're going to get from it you're
dreamin'. Fire cooked em off.”


“Why
the plate?”


“You
askin' me?” Bailey asked getting up and brushing his hands off. He adjusted his
skin suit, grimacing at the gloves. He took them off and tucked them into his
waist belt. “Well, let me see now...”


“For
me,” Irons said grimacing. They both looked at him. “The grav plate was
supposed to disrupt my shields and fix me in place while the plasma hit. Right
chief?”


“I
think so,” Bailey said, nodding slowly. “It looks like Harry caught the edge
and got blown back as the others around it tried to compensate. Dallas and Gus
weren't so lucky.”


“Ouch.”


“Bruno's
in sickbay. Doc's not sure about him. Dieter picked up a piece in the face. It
probably improved his looks if it didn’t' kill him.”


“Sorry
to hear that,” Irons said. From the sound of it April would have company on
their way back to Pyrax. The ship didn't carry a lot of stasis pods either.
He'd have to check later. If things kept going this way he might have to
replicate more. Chambers glanced over his shoulder to the shapeless bag. It was
missing a head. He gulped, looking a little green.


“I'm
not sure what the hell happened, but it's a doozy. Lucky the pilot was in the
shuttle, he managed to do an emergency override and get it shut down. He's a
bit knocked up though,” he indicated the knocked over shuttle.


“I'd
imagine.”


“Did
he set this off?” Chambers asked, getting himself under control.


“I
doubt it. He said he wasn't even in his seat when all hell broke loose. If he
hadn't crawled inside to the cockpit the pre-ignition would have kicked in and
and the shuttle would have ricocheted around the bay or torn itself through the
walls.”


“Out
of the ship?” Chambers asked. He was pale now. He was fairly sure that a big
enough breach would have doomed the ship.


“More
likely through it. The hull has more layers of metal in the outer skin than the
interior does.”


“Oh,”
Chambers said looking wide eyed. “So this could have destroyed the ship.”


“Oh
definitely. Who ever did this is insane, desperate, and stupid.  We need to put
them out of our misery before they get lucky.”


“You've
got that right,” Irons growled.


 


“April,
I'm recording this so you'll understand what I'm going to do. To tell you the
truth, I don't know,” Irons said, resting his head against his arm as he leaned
against the wall. “I really don't, that's the thing that sucks.” He clenched
his fist and then sighed and turned back to the recorder.


He
didn't need a recorder, his implants could have recorded everything but he'd
gone with an external one anyway. Old habits die hard.


“I
know you were trying to arrange to come with me beyond Triang. Hon, some things
just weren't meant to be,” he paused, feeling remorse. “I didn't mean it the
way that sounded,” he said, voice rough.


He
waited a  moment and then cleared his throat, getting his emotions under
control once more. “I don't honestly know what the future will bring. My plan
such as it is, is to find another system like Pyrax, set up shop there and dig
into rebuilding. If it's close I'll send word to you and Logan so we can link
up again.”


“I'm
not holding my breath though, Pyrax was my number one because of the industrial
presence and well, things worked out with Firefly and the others,” he grimaced,
feeling a bit sheepish over covering ground they'd gone over many times before.
“I need to replicate that, but finding a similar system with potential is going
to be hard. A needle in a haystack. I need an El Dorado. From what I've heard
Pyrax was the only orbital industrial system left in the sector. I'll hunt
around though.”


“I've
already ruled out New Dublin, the captain and majority of the Io 11's crew are
from there and had very bad things to say about the political situation there.
I'd be walking into a viper's nest worse than Pyrax. I'd spend most of my time
watching my own back instead of getting to work helping people.”


He
rolled his shoulders and then straightened. “I've arranged for your treatment
to be covered by the Navy fund. You're going to wake up a new woman April, with
a full rejuv and restore, antigen metafactors, and even civilian grade
implants.” He smiled knowingly at the camera. He knew that would be very
appealing to her female vanity. “I know you wanted them, now you've got them.
Enjoy them hon. The first reporter to have implants. Use them well and wisely
dear.”


“If
the fates conspire to bring us together once more I'll cherish every moment
with you. However don't hold a candle for me dear, we both know such things
are, well, hard to arrange.” His lips twisted in a bitter smile.


“Enjoy
your life love, live it to the fullest.” he stroked the camera field with his
fingertips, blew her a kiss and then shut the recorder off. He waited a moment,
feeling his emotions unravel and his body relax.


“Time
to get to work.”


 


The
captain smiled slightly as his crew shook down. This was their fourth break
out, they were now veterans and had shaken down into a good team. He didn't
have many faults. Right now the only thing bothering him was the saboteur. That
had everyone on edge.


It
had been an edgy, highly fraught couple of weeks, everyone was tense. Going
into hyper had more than one person on edge. They hadn't breathed a sigh of
relief for long though, the thought of what could happen in hyper was all to
fresh on their minds after their first trip to Agnosta. 


One
more day, three shifts to go until break out. He could smell the fear in the
air. They needed to get this situation under control now. He didn't want to
take the ship into hyper again without the bastard still in play. Ed had yet to
come up with a suspect and was incredibly frustrated.


Hopefully
something would break soon. He glanced at the chrono counting down. Everything
was coming to a head now, they were about to exit into Triang space, their last
stop before their return journey. Irons was getting off here, he'd made that
perfectly clear. So whoever was trying to kill him would have to come out into
the open soon.


One
week, one short week in hyper. He'd wished this transit had been the first in
their journey, it was the shortest. It was strange that Briev was so close to
Triang.  Normal hops lasted nearly a month. This, this was nothing.


 


The
music he had been idly listening to dropped in volume. He looked up, knowing
Sprite had something on her mind or something to report.


“Admiral,
a thought. I was thinking about each occupied system we go to. Maybe we should
create a care package. Sort of a good will gesture,” Sprite said.


“Oh?”
Irons asked setting the stylus he had been playing with down. They'd thought of
this before in Agnosta but other things had taken precedence and he'd forgotten
about it. Now it seemed either Sprite wanted to revisit the subject or wanted
to distract him. Or it could be both.


They
had worked on a basic pack, but it was just that basic. He'd tried to tailor it
to each planet's needs but had eventually given it up to work on his other
project. When Destiny returned to Agnosta it wouldn't return empty handed.
There were over five hundred tons of cargo he'd made sitting in two of her
holds. If he could he'd grab a handful of asteroids in Triang space and use
them as well.


Some
of the parts were for Destiny. Bailey had sicked Harry on him, asking him to
make parts that the ship couldn't make on it's own without his keys. He'd
grudgingly taken the time to do it but had insisted he receive compensation in
the future. They weren't sure what he wanted but they would find out soon
enough.


He
could trust Bailey with the cargo. Bailey and a few others. Ferguson he wasn't sure
about. Mayfair would probably try to seize the cargo if she could, which would
put Ferguson in a pickle. He'd have to take steps to prevent that from
happening.


“Yes.
I could make a list. For instance, a copy of the Encyclopedia Galactica.”


He
nodded. “Which we gave to each of the colonies we've visited so far. Including
those when we were on the Io. Also copies of basic medical texts,” he said with
a shrug.


“Also
your holo instruction vids. I could squash them down to 2D for viewing on a
tablet. Even strip the audio and convert it to text for that matter. Grab some
stills for pics for an E-book.”


“Which
we did on Io a time or two. It is an educational boost. Also the medical
library we've got.”


“Which
you mentioned handing out before.”


“Correct.”


“And
we can then create two package types. One for a space colony, one for a
planet,” Sprite replied getting into the idea and sounding more enthused.
“Maybe solar blankets, ration packs, and a portable food replicator?”


“And
other things. Provided we have the raw materials and energy to produce them,”
Irons nodded. “A micro fusion or fission reactor comes to mind. Or a gas giant
refinery.”


“And
the plans as well Admiral. Copies of manuals, blue prints, the works.
Unclassified stuff of course.”


“You
are really getting into this Johnny Appleseed idea aren't you?” Irons asked
amused.


“Let's
just say it grew on me,” Sprite replied.


“Cute.
Okay. We've got a boring two weeks crossing this system. It's empty, no rocky
bodies in it to get anything from. So we'd better stick to the light list for
Triang.” They had made good on their escape but Destiny had only enough fuel to
get to Triang. Hopefully they could pick some up there. Otherwise the crew
would be stranded in the system. At least until he whipped up a gas giant refinery
and put it to use, he thought with amusement.


“The
data will make an impact. That is if we distribute it widely enough,” Sprite
replied. “Which calls for hard copy, tablets, and projectors.”


“Basic
tool kits,” Proteus added. “Since you are recommending data as the primary gift
item I would also suggest data on history and engineering concepts as well.”


“Unusual
to hear that come from you,” Sprite said.


“You
overlooked it,” Proteus replied.


“I
didn't overlook it, I just hadn't got that far down the list,” Sprite replied.


“Kids,”
Irons replied with a patient sigh. “Okay. Data is the biggest thing. And the
means to access and distribute it. Medical supplies, food, tools...”


“No
weapons or classified materials,” Defender interjected.


“Obviously,”
Sprite answered dryly.


“Agreed,”
Irons said with a nod. “But I am going to throw in portable fusion power
supplies and replicators with those I trust. They will need it and it will make
a localized impact. If they attempt to abuse the trust they will lock down or
self destruct.”


“Agreed,”
Defender replied curtly.


“History...
we can also give them a copy of current events. From our perspective.”


“Don't
play press agent,” Irons replied with some heat.

“I wouldn't dream of it Admiral,” Sprite sighed. “But we can give them a log of
where you've been, descriptions of other worlds, and events that transpired.
That will give them an interest beyond their colony and get some parties
interested in building trade and social connections.”


Irons
rubbed his chin and drummed his fingers on the desk. “Keep it clean and
impersonal. Downplay the events in Pyrax if possible. And don't...” He held up
a finger. “Don't have anything classified. Minimize the events in Pyrax, as
short as possible. Keep the Navy plans and ships as vague as possible.”


“You
said that already Admiral.”


“I
mean the pirate attack. They jumped in they got their butts kicked. No tactics,
no ship descriptions. Just that the fleet and marines were reborn in Pyrax.”


“Oh.”


“You
could leave bread crumbs for the Navy as well Admiral. Dead drops,” Defender
replied.


“Encrypted?”
Sprite asked.


“Of
course. We could leave them with the colony or in a message module in orbit
where a passing fleet vessel could access it. Any other ship would activate a
self destruct.”


“I
did that. In the satellites I gave Agnosta.”


“Which
gives you a means to do it again. In other systems,” Sprite replied. “I see
what Defender is doing. We can give them a log, and pass on orders. Maybe give
them reports on suspected activity, or potential sites for bases.”


“If
that fell into enemy hands...” Irons replied.


“Hence
the encryption and self destruct if someone unauthorized attempts access to it.
But we can add a layer on top of it as camouflage. Or embed it into every
communication and data system you build. An IFF module that when a fleet ID
trips it it dumps a copy to the user.”


“Which
is an interesting idea, but we've got a problem. The pirates have a copy of
fleet IDs as well,” Irons replied.


“But
we modified the ID tags in Pyrax,” Defender replied.


“You
did?” Irons asked in surprise.


“Yes.
A minor addition since the commissions are provisional and brevet promotions.
But we can also add a few things to the data. For instance we can make it so it
won't decrypt without the key commander Logan and Firefly have.”


“Ah.”


“And
we can toss a bot in so that if it finds someone trying to hack it, it'll flush
itself,” Sprite said smugly.


“Excellent
idea,” Defender replied.


“Why
thank you,” Sprite said with a lilt in her voice. “See? We do have ideas,” she
teased.


“Yes
you do. Good ones, surprisingly. Sometimes life has a way of surprising me.
Lets see if we can work on this list then get a work order generated. We may
have to scale it to my replicator though.”


“Why?
Oh, for future project. Understood,” Sprite nodded. “I'm curious though. Could
we build a new replicator?”


“Why?”
the Admiral asked sitting back.


“For
the shuttle. Take out some of the passenger space. Make an industrial
replicator about four times larger than the one you currently have. That will
allow for more parts. Or we could put a larger one under the seats or
something.”


“And
draw more power. And the parts would be so big that we wouldn't be able to get
them out of the shuttle,” Proteus replied.


“Oh.”


“Not
all ideas are good ones,” Irons said with a shrug.


“Oh...
never mind,” Sprite said with a huff in her voice. Irons chuckled at that.


 


“So,
how much do we owe you? I thought you would come around to being a capitalist
eventually,” the purser growled as Irons entered his office.


Irons
paused. He'd come to the cluttered office to talk but hadn't expected a
confrontation before he'd even gotten in the door. Apparently the purser was
willing to take the bull, or in this case the Admiral, by the horns. He was
pretty sure a few people had guessed that he would not be with the ship when it
made the turn around and returned on it's journey back to Pyrax in a week or
so. “Um...”


“Come
on, spit it out. I don't have all day,” Notuma said, looking decidedly put out.
His face had a puckered look he normally had when he had to pay out of pocket.


Irons
sighed. He looked down at a seat and gathered his thoughts. “Well, I think you
owe me quite a bit for the use of my replicator and of course all my services
here. I've been renting that storage but you've been benefiting from that as
well.”


“I
thought as much,” the purser nodded. He'd heard about the Admiral's work making
spares for the ship. He'd wished they had settled on a price before he'd agreed
to it. Another case of Bailey jumping in feet first without looking at what he
was getting the ship into. His eyes were cold. “So you came to collect?”


“In
a manner of speaking,” the Admiral said with a smile as he sat down in the worn
chair. Sprite had obviously set this up so he might as well play along and see
where it led. “But I have a feeling you are going to tell me why you can't pay
me? A thanks for the help we can take it from here?”


“I
always pay my debts Admiral. Always. Even when we left Briev I authorized our
last payment for port fees. Despite the unpleasantness that happened,” Notuma
said stiffly.


Irons
nodded. Charlie did have his own sense of honor. That was good to know. “Okay.”


“But
we will not stop there again. And I will make sure no one else does either.”
The Admiral nodded, smiling at that. The spacer's grapevine had it's uses.
Blackballing a port did a lot of damage to it's economy over time.


“Good
idea. I should have put a satellite in orbit with a warning.”


The
purser nodded. “I think that would be wise. I'll see if we can make something
simple and drop it off. A way to... pay my debts.”


“I
see,” Irons said, radiating approval.


“That
kid didn't deserve to be killed like that. Gunned down like a dog,” The purser
snarled shaking his head. It took a moment for his hands to unclench and he
obviously had to get control of himself. He exhaled and adjusted his jacket
trim. “But we were talking about you.”


“Got
an idea on the account balance?”


“Will
you take a check?” the purser asked dryly, handing over a tablet. Irons looked
at it and snorted.


“I
tell you what, I get some help, you drop that warning beacon off, I pack the
hold with material for delivery to the fleet, and we do a little gag order and
we'll call the books even. How about that?”


Charlie's
eyes narrowed in thought. He played with a stylus in his hands. “What kind of
service do you need?” the purser asked warily, sitting back.


Irons
smiled a little. “Services plural. One of them is... lets just say vermin
control,” Irons shrugged. “The other is a gag order as I mentioned. I want
whoever is poisoning people against me to shut up. No calling other ships, no
nasty gossip passed along in the bars on Triang. I'm tired of an uphill battle
and I want it to stop.”


“Ah...
I am not sure we can do that.”


“Try.
Try real hard,” Sprite said.


“We'll
see.”


“About
the others...”


 


“We've
got break out!” the voice was still excited. Irons snorted. Some never got over
the experience, the thrill of the adventure. Those were some of the better
people in his opinion. One should always take what enjoyment one can out of exploring.


He
however had other things on his mind. He was already plotting the locations of
the nearest rocks as the sensor feeds stabilized. With a little luck they'd
find what he needed before they crossed the heliopause.


 


“Does
anyone else have a question? Better make it quick folks, we've got only a few
more sessions before this is done. I'm getting off here,” the Admiral said with
a smile. They had about four days before they made Triang orbit. He'd taken the
past week to go out and fetch rocks, pulling them in with the help of one of
the other shuttles and a tug bot he'd built. He was giving the tug bot and most
of the fuel to the ship so the captain had authorized a few minor detours on
their route. It had added a few days to their journey but it had also stuffed a
lot of the holds full with metals and materials he was now busily turning into
useful products. 


Of
course his actions had the ship's crew abuzz. He wasn't talking and he
generally ignored people when they stopped by to poke their heads into things.
They'd find out soon enough. Harry had lent a hand, shooing a few off and
telling most of them that he was making spare parts for the ship. That had
abated some of the interest.


Of
course that wasn't the only thing people were talking about right now. The
assassin was top of the list of course but they were also excited about the new
planet. The gossips were abuzz over who was going where and what they would see
when they got into orbit.


“Not
going back to Briev?” a student in the back asked with a laugh.


“Oh
hell no,” the Admiral said with a smile. They were in a jovial mood.


“I
was wondering... I... oh never mind,” a kid in the back said. Eugene he saw on
the HUD. A good kid, smart, he'd go places if he could keep his train of
thought and built up a bit of confidence in himself. He needed support and
seasoning. Hopefully Bailey would supply both.


“Spit
it out. I don't have all day,” another heckler said.


“Hush.
Go ahead son,” the Admiral said waving.


“Um,
how does the banking system work?”


“Very
carefully. You pony up or they take a pound of flesh. Literally,” someone in
the back said with a laugh.


“Pretty
close to what is really going on in this day and age. But not quite. You see we
have a system set up. It took me a while to figure it out on Io 11 when I was
first shown it. It is pretty close to the barter system but not quite.”


“Oh?”


“It
is all about economics. Supply and demand. If a good or service is rare, it
deserves a high price. The banking system is based on that standard.”


“Oh.”


“Okay,
lets take an example. Um... New Texas. They have a lot of beef, that's a
surplus, which they supply on demand. But they don't have a lot of processed
materials and goods. Most of their industry is non existent. So that is at a
premium.”


“Oh.”


“And
the services to keep them working are also at a premium. But lets say, Pyrax.
Pyrax has goods a plenty, and raw material. What it doesn't have is a lot of
food, and textiles. Which other planets trade for.”


“So
it is different everywhere we go?”


“Haven't
you been paying attention? We got all that fleece and furs in Agnosta kid,” a
girl in the back said. Her name was Shiela. She seemed like a good kid, a
twenty something brown haired girl who happened to be a friend of Everette. He
wasn't sure if it was a friendship with benefits situation or not. From the way
they had been kissing in the hall... “I picked out a silver mink I plan on
wearing just as soon as we get back.”


“Right,”
the Admiral said as some of the guys whistled and leered. “Pyrax has
re-established the fed credit banking system. So instead of barter, you have a
payroll, which you will receive the rest of when you arrive. Right now it's in
escrow.”


“I
hope,” Sprite said quietly.


“But
a part of it will be removed for taxes and for those of you buying a share of a
ship,” he kept going, ignoring Sprite.


“So
the standard is different... wait, doesn't that get complicated? How do we
handle that?” the girl asked. “How do we handle things when we go from one
planet to the next?”


“Negotiate,”
the Admiral explained sitting back. “The purser looks up the economic index of
a planet then calls ahead to negotiate with them. They settle on a system to
use. Then he lets you know.”


“Usually
he gives us gold or some other metal... or a piece of plastic to show them.”


“Well,
if it is gold, most likely you're being ripped off. Gold is rare and precious
for it's bauble uses on planets, but in space it is only used in thin layers
for insulation. And we can get many metals just by picking up an asteroid,” the
Admiral smiled. “If it is the plastic card, what that is is a debit system.
They take down your info then charge the ship. The purser then pays them. If
you want to know more I suggest you ask him.”


“But
we're changing things,” Sprite interjected. He turned to her holo avatar. “We
are trying to restore the Federation. As systems claw their way back to
electronics, they will start to accept electronic banking. Which will make it
easier to do business. Everything will be on a set standard, and you can just
use a card for transactions, or an identi-chip.”


“Oh,”
Everette said. “Is that how it was done before?”


“Yes.
We kept track with ansibles,” Irons said, heading off the obvious question.
“The banks would send notices out through the ansible network. For those places
that didn't have one, they would send a note on a passing ship or send a
courier.”


“But
didn't some get ripped off?”


“Yes,
that was a problem,” Sprite said dryly. “Some shady characters would create an
account, then go from system to system making withdrawals ahead of the update.
If the bank was late it was taken for quite a lot of money.”


“Which
is why there is insurance, and why banks required DNA samples and other things.
When they say that a bank makes you sign in blood, they meant it,” Irons
replied with a chuckle.


“The
identi-chips, do they hurt?” the girl asked, rubbing her arm.


“You
still haven't gotten one?” Everette asked. She shook her head 'no' mutely.
“Sheila...” he said exasperated. She scowled at him until he suddenly shut
down, obviously intimidated.


Irons
frowned. He'd been sure that everyone had one now. He'd have to have a talk
with Ed Chambers about that.


“It
doesn't hurt. Not at all. It is like getting a shot. It is a little granule,
about the size of a grain of rice for the basic set up. That one sends a signal
with your information to a receiver.”


“I
heard there are others though.”


“Of
course,” Sprite said indicating the Admiral. “He's living proof.” The Admiral
held up his left hand. “In here there is a chip,” she said. A holo appeared
over his hand. It made it look like the hand was being peeled back to reveal a
grain sized chip and set of wires.


“This
is a civilian chip. It's more modern than the basic set up. This one sends and
receives information and sends it up this network of fiber optic lines to a
processor in his chest, then up to his eyes.”


Lights
traced along the path of the wire into his body. “I can see a transaction or
other information when I use this implant. It is a civilian implant, one I used
for my personal banking. I haven't used it in, well, centuries,” he shrugged
and dropped his hand.


“Oh,”
the class looked around.


“The
simple granule identi-chip tech is now used by Io 11 and Pyrax. You may get
other implants like this soon. Clarke and the other hyper navigators already
have gen 2 implants to make it easier for them to navigate.”


“Will
that one hurt?” the girl asked nervously, indicating his hand.


“This?
No. You swallow a pill. A pretty big pill, but it's just that. Well, that and a
booster pill. It is a bunch of nanites.” He paused as the group began to
mutter. He raised his voice to be heard. “They are harmless. They build the
implant then dissolve in your large intestine. Your body flushes them out with
other waste. No muss no fuss.”


“nanites
are robots. They do just what they are programmed to do,” Sprite said as the
class looked around nervously. “If you ever want to have antigen therapy, use a
replicator to replicated things, like oh, the clothes you're wearing... or have
a body part replaced, or go in a regen tank, you'd better get over this fear.
nanites are tools. It is how you use them that matters. They aren't inherently
evil. Just the people who use them for evil are.”


“Ah,”
some of them murmured. Some of the class looked thoughtful. Most weren't
convinced.


“And
yeah, I am so getting tired of beating that subject into you,” Sprite sighed,
shaking her virtual head. Irons glanced her way.


“Just
a thought people. I've got my hobby horses, she's got hers. Just do your own
research now that you can and then think about it. Don't let old prejudices
contain you. Think for yourselves, that is all we ask. Right?” He turned to the
AI who nodded.


“Right?”
she said nodding and turning to the class in challenge. They nodded back.


“Right.
Moving on...”
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Irons
paused in the corridor as Everette came running up behind him. “Admiral a
moment if you please.”


He
turned to the freckled young man. “Yes?” he asked. He'd gotten used to being
approached in the corridors. Waylaid really, by any of the crew, his students
or anyone with a question or an ax to grind. He'd thought he'd get the willies,
with an assassin running around paranoia was normal, but he'd seen the kid
coming this time.


“Can
I, I mean, when we get back to Pyrax, can I get antigen therapy? Seriously?”


“That
depends on you,” the Admiral said with a shrug. “You are a bit young for it. My
suggestion is to save your money. Invest some of it, and keep some for
retirement. Maybe put some away in a trust fund for antigen and metafactor
therapy later.”


“I
just don't want to get too old,” he said, he looked around. “I've also got a
couple of health issues.”


Irons
chuckled at that. “Son I am over ninety years old. I could live centuries.”


“Try
eons,” Sprite said in his ear.


“Or
longer,” the Admiral said with a shrug. “The civilian antigen therapy isn't as
good as military grade, but it's the best you're going to get for now.” He
waved to indicate he was moving on. The tech followed.


“I
didn't know there were different types,” the young man said grimacing. “I need
it though. The doctor said I have a rare medical condition. It will hit me like
a time bomb when I am in my forties. It, well, it killed my father and
grandfather.”


“Ah,”
the Admiral slowed nodding. “So that is why you took this job? The money not
the adventure? That's not normal for a...”


“Kid
my age?” the tech said with a snort. “You could say that. You could also say I
want to see fifty. Now that things have changed we have a lot to live for.”


“True,”
the Admiral said with a nod. “The clinic on Anvil is a fountain of youth
clinic. Or at least it was before the war. One of the better civilian antigen
and regen therapy clinics, but not the best. Those were on the core worlds,” he
grimaced. The familiar pain of loss wasn't there for once.


“But
you said the military is better?”


“Yes.
You get it in the military. Free. They will cure your disease right off, and
give you metafactors and even an implant and a college education. You sign up
for a twenty year hitch and you get it all and keep your money. Invest it in
something else like a retirement fund or business.”


Everette's
eyes went wide and thoughtful. “Wow. Sounds like a cool deal. Just one thing. I
don't like the idea of getting shot at. And the whole dead thing... that
sucks.” He shrugged helplessly.


“Yeah,”
the Admiral laughed. “I'll tell you a secret, the one ones who like getting
shot at are Marines. I think they get off on the endorphin rush. They aren't
exactly all there you know? Grunts and jar heads. Go figure,” he shrugged with
a smile.


“I'll
tell the major you said that.” Sprite said with a laugh. “See what he says
about it.”


“Hmm.
Well, I'll think about it. Thank you Admiral.”


“No
problem. Think about it. Talk to your family. Talk to a recruiter. You could
request a reservist post. Or a post in a low danger situation like in the yard
or here on Destiny since she's a reserve ship. It's up to you. Electronic techs
aren't usually on the front lines,” he smiled.


“True.
Thanks Admiral,” Everette said. He waved and walked off.


“Poaching
my crew?” Bailey growled from the doorway. Irons paused then snorted.


“Nope.
Just putting a bug in the kid's ear. He wants regen therapy but wants his cake
as well. That's one way of doing it.”


“True,”
Bailey snorted. “I've been wondering about that kid. He's good, I'll give him
that, but he's restless. The day in, day out drudgery isn't something he's used
to doing I guess. And we've got the system set up so well now, it's dead easy
to maintain. Let alone fix.”


“Yeah.
He may want a challenge or two.”


“Him,
I was talking about me!” the chimp laughed. “I'll see if I can put a bug of my
own in his ear. Maybe he'd be good in the yard?” He shook his head. “I bet he'd
have a ball setting up computer systems in every ship... at least until it
became a routine. Hell who knows. Stranger things have happened.”


“Yeah,
tell me about it,” the Admiral said with a sigh.


“What
did you want to be when you joined up?” Bailey asked turning back to him. Brown
eyes locked onto the Admiral.


“Me?”
Irons snorted. “Believe it or not, a chief engineer. Which I was, briefly,” he
shrugged.


“After
my job huh? Figures,” Bailey chuckled. “I'd arm wrestle you for it, but I'm
under orders not to strain myself. Sylvia.” He rolled his eyes. The Admiral
chuckled.


 


“We're
seriously looking into the whole shuttle thing by the way,” Bailey said as he
got comfortable with Sylvia.


“Really?”
Sylivia asked amused.


“Figure
out what you want to build yet? A racer?” Irons asked amused. He toyed with the
stem of his cup.


Brown
eyes rolled expressively at the thought. That idea had made the rounds with the
pilots and helmsman this morning. The crew was going nuts over the idea of
building something like Irons seemed to be doing. “Perish the thought. Or the
pilot who tries to fly the damn thing. No, I was thinking simple. Start simple,
a basic craft, utilitarian then go from there.”


“A
workpod?” Irons asked.


Bailey
seemed to consider the idea, rubbing his chin for a moment before Sylvia batted
his hand away. “Yeah. I've been going over those launch plans you uploaded.
It's nice but damn complicated,” Bailey admitted, rubbing the back of his head
with one hand sheepishly.


“True,”
Irons nodded as Sylvia stroked Bailey's arm. He smiled down at her briefly.
“What about a tug?” Irons asked. He was going to give them the robot tug but it
worked better if it worked in unison with another craft.


“Um...”


“Think
about making a tug. Or a space dock.”


“Wait!”
Bailey laughed, shaking his head. “You're getting ahead of yourself there John!
A dock?”


“Sure?
Why not? You can build spacepods or tugs and sell them. Satellites too. Or even
inflatable habitats for stations. Station cores. Truss sections are easy, it's
a simple extruder and a bit of work with some hand tools. Get enough going with
the right reputation and you're golden. Even the people in Pyrax will buy them.”


“True,”
Bailey said nodding.


“Solar
power to answer your next question. Solar power is cheap, readily available and
isn't proscribed,” Irons said, beating the chimp to the question. “You can sell
panels to the planets you visit as well.”


“What
are we talking about?” Charlie Notuma asked, turning around. “Selling is my
business.”


“True,”
Sylvia said shooting the boys a look.


“He's
got us there,” Irons said with a shrug. She smiled again, eyes twinkling. He
cleared his throat. “We're talking about the Destiny hobby project that's been
brooded about. The crew want to make something in their off time. Either for
their own use or to sell.”


“Ah.”
Charlie rubbed his chin. “Sounds interesting.”


“Right.”


“We'd
have to charge for power and resources. Fab time.”


“Oh
give me a break,” Bailey said exasperated, throwing his hands up in the air and
shaking his head.


“What?”


“Charge
for that, we charge for labor and we're running in circles,” the chimp said
disgusted.


“He's
got a point,” Irons said. “You can work it out amongst yourselves later. “But
as for projects, a dock or station is a simple thing. Or at least it can be.
Airlock nodes, a core module, truss frame, solar panels, and inflatable
habitats. Just make sure you build it in a space you can get it out of.”


Bailey
turned brown eyes on the Admiral. He stared at him and then his face began to
broaden into a smile. Irons watched the wheels turn in the chimp's head. The
things Irons had described were all possible without hitting a lock out in a
replicator. Most were easy things that could be made in batches. “Sure, we can
do that. Simple.”


“Bingo.
Do a couple, and you can make custom modules, or add ons in time. You can also
do satellites, since you've got the design specs now.”


“We
do?” Charlie asked surprised.


“I
made a few for Agnosta remember?” Sprite asked.


“Ahem,
we...”


“We
made them, right,” Sprite said. “I stand corrected.”


“So,
you can build simple things and then expand on them,” Irons said as the purser
rubbed his jaw.


“Where
do we get the material?” he asked giving the Admiral a look.


“Take
your pick, you can trade it, or you can harvest it from asteroids in the
systems. Either way works.”


“I
kind of like harvesting rocks and then selling the finished materials back to
them,” the purser said with a small smile.


“You
would,” Bailey said snorting.


“It's
a thought. You can find a list of stuff and ideas on the net. Sprite?”


“Yes
Admiral? You want me to CC them a bookmark list? Already done.”


“Thanks,”
he said. Sylvia giggled a little. He smiled to her.
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At
Triang, the ship settled into orbit before it delivered its last delegates and
refugees. The system, like many others was hit hard by the war, but the people
had managed to survive and bring their civilization up to mechanical farming.
Unlike many other agricultural colonies Triang had most of it's centralized
population underground in the old bomb shelters of the Xeno war. Only small
villages, two dozen or so people  in each, were scattered over the surface and
easily accessible to the pirates.


The
largest underground city on Triang also had an old mark four planetary defense
cannon mounted on a mountain nearby. The mark four drew power from the bunker's
elderly but still serviceable power network. With that and the fact that their
major populations were buried under mountains it was no surprise that the
pirates had mostly passed Triang by.


Triang
was the center of a growing trade route, and surviving inhabited systems were
nearby, so freighters like the Kiev and Io 11  made regular circuit passes.
Mister Notuma negotiated and paid the landing fees and they were given the
coordinates of a small rustic colonial village that served as the planet's
space port.


 Destiny's
crew gave them a download of the events in Pyrax and their travels and were
besieged by reporters wanting interviews for newspapers when they made planet
fall.


“That
interested in us?” Sprite asked, sounding amused and curious.


“It's
a small colony Sprite, be glad that they are interested in the outside universe
at all. And a free press element! That's something I didn't anticipate,” Irons
smiled at that development. It was both good and bad. Good in that it was there
and thriving, but bad if word ever got back about his little problem.


“Apparently
the shelters let them hang on to a semblance of their centralized government
and constitution. From the looks of things they have reinvented paper making
and news print.”


“Or
it was here all along. There might have been a regressive element here from
even before the war. A back to basics colony or tourist trap like Briev.”


“Um...”
Sprite accessed the encyclopedia files on the colony. “Accessing. Okay, the
entry is nonspecific. Agricultural world, lightly industrialized, population is
focused on green sustainable energy and resource use.”


“Paper?”
he asked amused.


“Trees
can be replanted Admiral.”


“True.”


“They
had a strict population control method prior to the war, more of an ethic than
a totalitarian law like communist China had in the twentieth and twenty first
century Earth time period.”


“Interesting.
Anything else?”


“No,
the standard links to agricultural worlds. Major export was grains, legumes,
mushrooms, and medicinal herbs. They had a growing brewery at one point.”


“Huh,”
Irons grunted disinterested.


“In
other words, not a candidate.”


“Oh
it is, but not as a core world. Seed yes, with the free press and light
industry, those factors alone will help it. It's proximity to Pyrax and it's
location on a trade route are also good for it. But no, no space based
industry, no air travel...”


“They
are interested in the outside galaxy but not interested in venturing out into
it.”


“Right.
Home bodies.”


 


Charlie
Notuma scowled as he watched the shuttle coming up. He'd had to pay a bundle
for fuel, more than he would have liked. The system lacked an asteroid belt,
and the heliopause materials had been so diffuse they'd a lot of it passed by.
What Irons had brought in hadn't helped much, it had just covered the cost of
fuel for the shuttles and power for his damn replicators. Which was sucking the
ship dry. He was using them constantly, he'd apparently built another pair and
was running through everything he'd brought on board. 


Since
they hadn't refueled in Briev they had needed the fuel badly. They were going
to need a lot of it because they were going to have to bypass Briev again on
their way home. 


Now
he was paying for it. It would be all right, they'd still make a profit, but
he'd have to have a talk with the captain about limiting how much stores they
took on. That was if he could get Irons to curtail some of his replicating. The
good news was that the Admiral would be gone soon. He wasn't so sure it really
was good news in the end though. He felt a little lost at the idea. Sure Irons
was an idealist, a pain in the ass, and that assassin was scaring the bejebers
out of everyone. But he was also an honorable man who had bailed them out
repeatedly. He was also the only one with replicator key codes... something
Charlie of all people appreciated. Irons was a treasure. He was fairly certain
people in Pyrax were shitting themselves now that they realized it. When the
ramifications of Irons being the only one left with the key codes hit... He
didn't want to think about it.


 


“Interesting
place. If you like rat traps,” Sprite said with a sniff as he admired the log
cabin building. Most of the buildings were like that, cabins of one design or
another or Old American Western style store fronts. He wondered about the logic
of it. Most were Terran design of course, which was again odd. You'd think a
veraxin or other alien architect would have had a hand in some of the designs.


Of
course it did look a great deal more colorful than Briev. Sure most of the
colors were browns, but they'd painted some places like the general store in
yellow. Others like the healer had the ancient red cross with a white
background. A fish monger had a blue store with stylized fish painted all over
the building. It was the first sign of some form of painted art Irons had seen
on all three planets.


“It
has it's rustic charm,” he said with a smile, nodding to people that passed. A
few looked at him in interest, others in indifference. They were dressed in
rustic clothes, the men wore simple brown slacks and white tops. The women wore
skirts or shapeless dresses of various colors. Both genders wore hats, some
wore top hats, others stetsons or fur caps. The women had their hats and
bonnets adorned with flowers and feathers. It was another fresh breath of
freedom of expression. 


He
looked around, trying to hide a scowl. He wanted to remain open and friendly
despite the Pyrax delegates getting down ahead of him. He was concerned about
the gag order, wondering if Notuma had been good to his word. Notuma could try
but he had no control of people and what they said off the ship. Someone might
have been spiteful enough to say something anyway.


He'd
taken the time to come down anyway, he had to kill time and being stuck in the
ship was a pain. Even he got cabin fever after a while. Bailey had lent him a
hand loading up his launch so he could come down with some goods and tech to
pass out. So far he hadn't had much luck.


“Rusty
you mean. Tetanus anyone?” Sprite snorted.


“Hush,”
he sighed. He noted a family on the sidewalk. A human family, a woman and two
kids. The women were dressed in dresses or skirts. The woman pulled her
children close then led them across the street to the other sidewalk, head in
the air. He shook his own head. So much for Charlie Notuma's word on the
subject.


“I
take it the locals were warned about me?” he asked softly under his breath.


“I
have no idea. There wasn't anything mentioned in the communications between
ship and shore. But judging by their behavior I would think it is a distinct
possibility Admiral,” Sprite responded sounding more than a little disgusted.
He noted a few rough looking characters talking down the street. “I would
suggest moving on soon so you don't draw a mob.”


“Good
idea,” he sighed going over to the saloon. He passed through the double doors
then nodded to the heavy weight proprietor behind the counter.


“We're
closed,” the man growled, rubbing at a table with a rag. Irons looked around to
see others in the restaurant bar. It was relatively clean, with brass fittings
that had been polished frequently.


“Interesting,”
he said noting the I love me wall. He went over to and examined the photos.
Most were old and faded. Some were wrinkled, curled or partially burnt. His
enhanced eyes picked out the images in the dark room anyway.


“You
deaf or something?” the man growled. Irons looked back to see the bartender. He
had his hands on his hips. A kid peeked out under a table.


“No,
I  just heard about your wall and wanted to check it out,” the Admiral replied
turning back to the wall. He made sure to get a good look, recording it all.


“See
anyone you know Admiral?” Miss Willis asked from the back of the bar.


“A
few,” he admitted, surprised by her presence.


“How
could he know them? Thought he was the Admiral in Pyrax?” the bartender asked,
wiggling his classic mustache.


“The
Admiral is a sleeper. He's the real deal,” Miss Willis said, getting up and
coming over to the wall. She leaned against a rail, crossing her arms. “A lot
of memories here.”


“Yes,”
Irons sighed. “That there are.” He shook his head. “I see Billy and Davy there.
They were JGs on my staff before the war. Two other people I recognize who
served with me. One I think is Faith. I'm not sure. I'll have to have Sprite do
a visual comparison later to be sure.”


“Ah.
You can see them that well?” the bartender asked curious, coming over. He
tossed the bar rag onto his shoulder and wiped his hands with his stained
apron. The guy was a good size, two meters tall with a slight girth on him but
broad strong shoulders. He probably served as his own bouncer.


“Yes.
The Admiral has implants. He can see just fine. Can't you Admiral?” Miss Willis
said amused. She smiled a whimsical smile his way. Irons turned to her then to
the bartender.


“That
so?”


He
nodded. “Yes.”


“Think
you're stronger than Benny over there?” the bartender asked, pointing to a
broad heavy worlder sitting on a bar stool. The broadly muscled guy turned and
glared.


“I
think I can manage,” Irons smiled. He picked up a  wrought iron poker near the
fire place and twisted it into a pretzel without a sweat. The bartender
blinked, eyes wide.


“Let
me see that,” Benny said. He held out a meaty hand. Irons tossed it to him. He
tried to unbend the metal but gave up. He dropped it shaking his hand and
rubbing his bicep.


The
Admiral went over and picked up the pretzel then straightened it. He used his
fingers to get the last of the bend out. Even Benny was impressed with that
sight. “Sorry,” he shrugged. “Can I buy him a beer anyway?”


“Why?”
the bartender asked, suddenly confused.


“Good
effort,” Irons shrugged. Benny looked to the barkeep. The man sighed.


“I
suppose so,” he said and shook his head. “How you going to pay? We ain't got
electronic banking here.”


The
Admiral smiled a little and fished a gold piece out of his pocket. “Will this
do?” he asked. One of the things he'd held back in his asteroid mining had been
gold. He'd cast them into bars with the image of the Federation flag on them.
It wasn't quite counterfeiting but it did make him a little uncomfortable when
he thought about trying to explain it to a Federation DA sometime. Hopefully
the statute of limitations would run out by then. The way civilization was
shaping up that would be an easy bet. The man's eyes lit at the glitter.
Typical, Irons thought.


“Sure,
sure!” he nodded. He took the piece then went into the back. After a moment he
came back,followed by a woman, she was rather plain, and broad. Her brown hair
was french braided down her back to her rear.. Irons nodded politely to her.
The bartender went over and poured a tap for Benny, then another for Irons. The
beer looked a little flat.


“We're
having trouble with the still again,” she murmured as the Admiral took a sip.
He grimaced. The beer was warm, and didn't have much of a head.  It wasn't
quite love in a small boat beer but it was better than the drinking water most
likely. Which was why small colonies drank it more than water.


He'd
read about that. It went back in time, a historian had pointed out the
connection in one of his college classes. The fermentation of alcoholic
beverages helped to kill the bacteria and bugs that were in the water. But
small colonies that lacked refrigeration had a storage problem. The beer went
flat or bad in hot weather or in less than three standard days.


Just
about everyone drank beer, even the kids. It was the only way to keep from
getting sick from something in the water. Of course it led to all sorts of
health issues... not to mention social issues.


“What's
the problem?” he asked after another sip. They looked at him. “Sorry, couldn't
help overhearing.”


“Not
that it's any of your business,” Benny growled.


“Don't
be that way. The Admiral is an engineer. He can fix anything. Right Admiral?”
Chief Bailey said, coming into the bar. The natives looked at him in surprise.
The double doors were high enough so the chief could have ducked under them if
he had wanted to do so. “I need a beer. He's buying right Admiral?” He slapped
Irons on the back.


“Sure,”
Irons chuckled. He pulled out another gold piece and set it on the bar.


“That'll
buy a weeks worth of food!” the proprietress hissed quietly to her husband.


“Hush
woman,” he whispered to her. He looked at the chimp. “Sure thing, coming up,”
he poured another stout.


“The
Admiral fixed up Destiny good. Even took a look at our still,” the chimp said,
smiling a little as he took a sip. “Dang, you do have issues.” He shook his
head.


“It's
the vats,” the bartender said not looking at them.


“Probably,”
the Admiral nodded. “Sometimes a good cleaning with a bottle brush  is all you
need for a still, and a going over to make sure water vapor isn't getting into
the mash.”


“If
you're a Navy guy, how come you know about stills?” Benny asked, sounding 
suspicious.


Bailey
grinned and laughed. “Hell, ain't a ship out in space that doesn't have a
still! It's a spacer tradition! Right Admiral?” Irons chuckled and nodded. He
took another sip of beer.


“I
can get you some brushes that will work. I also have some gear to give to the
local school. If I can,” He shrugged.


The
man grimaced at that. A little girl came up behind him and yanked on his
jacket. Irons turned to her. She had pigtails and freckles. She looked
infectiously cute with the smudge on one cheek and the blue ruffled dress she
had on. He smiled politely down at her. “Yes? Can I help you?”


“Do
you really like kids?”


“Of
course. I was a dad a long time ago,” Irons said with a nod. “I've also been a teacher.”


“Oh.”


“But
not here right?” a little voice asked from under a table. Bailey glanced under
but the kid hid. He could see him anyway with his sensors. A child, about five
or six years old. The chimp snorted and went back to his beer.


“No.
I'm from off world. I was born in space on a freighter a long, long time ago.”


There
was a rustling of cloth from under the table. “Oh.”


“Wouldn't
it be cool to go up?” the girl asked, turning to the boy. “Billy get out from
under there before you knock the table over. You know what mom said about you
playing under there like that,” she said.


A
little boy came out sheepishly and went to his mother. He held on to her skirt.
He sniffled rubbing his head and brow. He was dressed in brown slacks and a
white shirt. He had black suspenders keeping his drawers up. Their was no belt,
just a draw string tied in a bow at the front. He had moccasins on his feet.


“Sick?”
Bailey asked.


The
mother felt the boy's forehead. “He keeps running a fever.”


“Clean
the place. Get some air and light in here,” Bailey snorted. “Lose the lanterns,
the smoke is bad for you.” 


“Bailey,”
Miss Willis sighed. She turned to the barkeeps. “He's not very tactful. Sorry.”


“What?
I'm just sayin',” the chimp shrugged. His shoulders hunched though.


“I
can get you some solar panels and lights. And bleach,” the Admiral suggested.


“Bleach?
Did you say bleach?” the woman said blinking. “I heard of it, but it's so
expensive!”


The
Admiral winced a little. That alone said a great deal about their standard of
industrialization and economy. “It's actually relatively simple to make. I can
give you the formula as well. I've got a container in my shuttle.”


“You've
got your own shuttle? Can I go on it?” the boy asked. The girl nodded, the
parents looked wary.


“Sure,”
Irons nodded. He held up one finger. “Provided you help me drop off some school
supplies and help your mom and dad out for a couple of days. You and oh, maybe
six others and an adult or two can come up.”


“Seriously?”
the girl said jumping up and down. She went to her mom who was looking torn.
“Please, please, please, can we?”


“Your
mom or dad can come if one of them is not too busy. Or an adult who is
available,” Irons said with a shrug. “I was planning on giving the material to
the school and town but the mayor is busy.” He spread his hands helplessly.


“Yeah,
I wonder why?” Bailey said sarcastically, shooting a dark look to Willis. She
held up her hands.


“It
wasn't me. Honest.”


“Maybe
so, but that bullshit's got to stop. The man is innocent. I've seen the video,
so have you. So have the others. Next person I catch shooting their mouth off
isn't going to like what I do to them,” he growled menacingly. “That goes for
that bitch of a boss of yours too. You can go ahead and tell her I told you
that too.”


Willis
winced a little then shrugged helplessly. “He's safe. It's not true what you
heard. Any of it. The Admiral is a good man.”


“Gee
thanks,” Sprite said dryly to the Admiral. “That makes it all better right?”
she said sarcastically in the Admiral's ear. He sighed a little. “I think it's
high time I get into this conversation Admiral,” she said. He grimaced, put
dutifully pulled out a holo emitter out of his hip pocket and placed it on the
bar, it lit and a small image of Sprite formed.


“Hi
folks,” she said looking around. The bar patrons gathered around, oohing and
ahing. She fairly preened.


“Don't
lay it on too thick folks, she's got a big enough head as it is,” Irons
muttered. She gave him a quick quelling look then smiled again.


“My
name is Sprite. I am a Lieutenant Commander in the Federation Navy. I am
assigned to Fleet Admiral Irons as his aide and guardian.”


“Guardian?”
Miss Willis asked.


Sprite
shrugged. “Sure. Flag officers have a way of getting into trouble. It's in
their nature after all.”


“You
could say that again,” Bailey snorted as he poked Irons.


“Is
she real?” the kids asked, hands on the bar. The boy pulled himself up to see
over the counter. His father snorted and gave him a leg up. He glanced up with
a smile of thanks then turned, eyes on the little figure. The little girl put
her hand through the holo, then blinked up at her mom.


“That
tickles,” Sprite giggled a little. She smoothed her outfit as the image wavered
and stabilized. “I am an AI. An Artificial Intelligence. So yes I am real. This
is my avatar, which isn't exactly real. It is my way of showing people who I
am.”


“She
has other ways of making herself be heard. Believe me,” Bailey snorted.


“Cute
Chief. Keep it up and I'll tell your wives you've been a naughty boy.”


“Could
you? I haven't been punished in days!” he said with an ear to ear grin. Sprite
opened her mouth then closed it with a sigh. 


“No
fun when we ask for it is it?” Irons teased with a small smile of his own.


“It
does take the impact away,” she growled. She shook her head, glaring at the
chimp then turning and ignoring him. The kids giggled a little. The little girl
smothered her giggles with her hand. “I have been with the Admiral for years.
It's been quite an adventure.” Her image faded then another appeared.


“It
all started...”


“Please
tell me you're not going to show my baby photos?” Irons said under his breath.


“No.
Just the highlights, not the low lights,” she replied on his HUD. “Now hush,
you're distracting me.


“Gee
thanks,” he sighed, sitting back. He felt his ears burn a little as she
continued on.


 


“WEEE!”
the kids squealed. Irons chuckled as the little girl, who's name was Wendy
pulled the yoke back to her chest. The shuttle stood on it's tail and climbed
for orbit. In a moment they were near subspace.


“This
wasn't exactly what I had in mind, but okay,” Irons snorted. Her mother was
looking a little green. “Barf bag is in the compartment next to you ma'am,” he
said leaning over and pointing to the right area. He wasn't sure what her
problem was. The inertial dampeners were working at ninety five percent. They
could barely feel the shuttle maneuvering.


“Thanks,”
she half whispered, eyes wide. One hand fumbled with the compartment latch then
fell into her lap.


Irons
felt a little pity for her. She was trying manfully to deal with the vertigo.
It got to everyone on their first trip. Some took to it better than others.


He'd
been surprised she's been the one to go. Apparently her husband had been needed
to tend to the still and bar so she'd been elected. Word had spread about his
show, forcing a chagrined Sprite to replay it a few more times. Fortunately
word had spread about the truth though. He was pretty sure whoever had started
the rumors was now gnashing their teeth at that. Good.


The
mayor had specifically asked for the donation, something that had amused Irons.
He'd wondered if Willis had been the helping hand to break the ice there or
not. He wasn't sure. After all this time with the woman he still couldn't get a
proper read on her. He doubted he ever would.


“Kids
go easy on your mom, it's her first time too remember?” he asked getting up and
stretching.


“Don't
you have to fly? I mean... what if something happened?” she asked, eyes wide.


“They
are doing fine,” the Admiral smiled as a pair of boys got into his seat. They
knew better than to push any buttons. He glanced at them then back to their
mother. “To tell you the truth I've got it on auto pilot. They can maneuver a
little, but it's now locked on course to Destiny,” he stage whispered to her.
The kids were oblivious. The other four were clustered around the view ports,
pointing and laughing.


“Oh,”
she watched the ship roll and roll. “Oh god.” She turned grabbing at the
compartment.


“Yeah,
I'll just be over here if you need me,” he said walking away as she began to
barf. The kids were making ew sounds as they caught the sound and smell.
Hopefully none of them would follow suit.


 


“What's
going on?” one of the guards asked, as the boat bay opened and kids came piling
out. “What the hell?” he said looking from one to another. He hadn't expected
that. Pulling guard duty during a visit was a bit like being a bored tourist in
reverse. He got to see his friends and shipmates go down and come back drunk
and half out of their minds. Which could be fun. But... kids?


“School
field trip,” the Admiral smiled. He stepped aside as the teacher stepped out
with the mother. Both were a little green. The teacher was waving a hand in
front of her face. “We're here to pick up a load and for the kids to check out
a real star ship.” He waved. “I've called ahead and made arrangements.”


“That
he did. I got hung up, sorry about that folks,” the captain said coming around
a corner. The guard jerked to attention.


“Captain
on the deck!” the guard exclaimed. Some of the kids saw the guard and Admiral
come to attention and paused then came to some semblance of quiet order
themselves.


“Welcome
to my ship ladies and gentlemen. I am the captain of the good ship Destiny. I
will give you a quick tour so you can see her for yourself.” He pointed to a
camera bot hovering over his left shoulder. “This robot will film it for those
students who missed out.”


The
kids looked at each other then smiled. “Shall we begin?” he asked. The Admiral
nodded.


“I'll
be loading,” he said nodding as the group moved off. The mother looked back,
shrugged then followed the group, using her hands to guide the kids along. The
teacher looked awestruck by the captain in his uniform. Irons was pretty sure
that was going to make the rounds with the local biddies once the two adults
hit the dirt once more.


“Well,
you're racking quite a few good deeds up for one day,” Bailey growled coming up
behind him. He turned with a snort.


“Thought
you were ground side?”


“Had
to come up. Harry ran into a problem and called in a panic. Turned out to be
nothing but a wasted trip, they fixed it when I was half way up,” he sighed.
“Clennie will go back down with me next trip though. Sylvia is busy.” He toed
the floor. “Wish we could all get off at the same time though.”


“That's
the fun thing about trying to arrange schedules,” Irons sighed. “She can't swap
with someone else?”


“No,
she tried but her department is short handed as it is,” the chimp sighed,
shaking his head. 


“Maybe
it's for the good. She's pregnant. You don't want her catching something ground
side. Or getting sick going down or coming back up,” Irons replied. The chimp
glared for a moment and then sighed.


“Yeah,
you're right. Still sucks though.”


“Don't
worry chief. Soon enough you'll have family picnics. Just keep a fire
extinguisher handy for the little tykes antics, just in case,” Irons grinned as
he slapped the chimp on the shoulder.


“Gee
thanks,” Bailey said with a laugh. “I'll give you a hand here. Nothing better
to do.”


 


 




[bookmark: _toc5488]Chapter 30


 


“Well,
that was fun,” Sprite said watching the kids leave. They were waving excitedly
as they left. A few were skipping on the tarmac. One kicked at some weeds
growing up through the cracked plascrete.


“It
had it's moments,” he said disinterested. He waved goodbye to the kids and then
looked around. He'd spent the day going up and down. Then several days helping
the family get organized. Now that was all settled. He felt a little better
helping a family, but it was a small drop in the bucket compared to the entire
colony!


“And
it's not so fun moments. Still it is good that you helped them despite their
initial attitude. Solar panels, the bleach, the school. All nice touches.”


The
barmaid and younger teacher had practically twisted the older schoolmarm's  arm
to get her to take the gear. She had watched him like a hawk as he and a few
helpers had set up the solar panels and the small wind turbine on the school
roof, then run the wiring. He'd even threaded the wiring through conduits to
keep it safe from prying fingers. She had been grumpy and dubious about the
project but she had been all smiles at the results. Lights, heating, and even
an electric pump connected to the nearby well to pump water to the school's new
indoor sinks and toilets. The computers and tablets had been something she had
clearly not known what to do with.


“Once
they got over the gossip you mean,” Irons growled. “And as long as I am
supervised.” He nodded to a couple of people near the tower. They were men,
most likely the local ruffians. “Any of you men want to earn a gold piece? I've
got some packages to go to the tower here.”


“Sure!”
a man said jerking himself upright. He brushed dust off his brown pants and
shirt. “What have you got?”


“Equipment
to help your tower out. Radios, solar panels, satellite links, and some
meteorology equipment. Also some transponders, parts to keep everything
running, and tool kits.”


“Cool.
Mayor must of paid through the nose for this stuff,” one of the men said,
coming behind him.


“No,
it's all donated from the Federation Navy. I'm trying to help people get back
on track and up to speed,” Irons said with shrug.


“You
don't say. Let me see that gold piece,” the first said. Irons fished out a
piece. “And what's to stop us from taking it now?” the man said puffing his
chest out. His thumbs went to his belt.


Irons
smiled. “Well, I am a Federation Officer. With oh... this,” he said. He held up
his right arm and did the demo morph. The men blinked, slack jawed. “I
encourage honest wages for honest work fellas. Think about it. You in or out?”


“Sure,
sure. Just saying,” the first man said with a shrug. “Let's go,” he waved.


 


Irons
made orbit and sighed, sitting back in the couch. The vibrator kicked on and
rubbed the knot of muscle in his back. “Thanks.” Hours of back breaking labor
for little thanks. He regretted letting them keep the hover jack. Of course he
could make another but that wasn't the point. None of them even said thanks
when the left. Not even a wave goodbye. More of a good riddance feeling when
he'd returned to his shuttle.


“Don't
mention it. Your pain endorphins were distracting me,” Sprite said dryly. “You
do have implants for that you know.”


“Sometimes
you have to feel human to feel alive. Sorry,” He shrugged.


“What
ever. I can't believe these people. Stupid. You were giving away equipment
they'd sell their first born to get and they treated you like a leper. Not so
much as a thank you.”


“And
it will be that way. At least until we get out from under this cloud, and the
only way to do that is far away from Destiny,” the Admiral sighed. “Think
Willis was the one spreading the rumors?”


“Miss
sweetness?” Sprite sniffed. “I'm catching on to that little two faced bitch.
Yes. I'm pretty sure she's the culprit. No one was in that bar except her. I
checked. The rest of the delegation went to the other side of town. I caught the
looks the bar patrons were shooting her way when she admitted it was all lies.
And yes, Mayfair has been up to her usual tricks, but she's starting to run
into a wall with some of the people after your side got out. She's having a
hell of a time dealing with it. Now the mayor thinks she's a liar.”


“And
you had nothing to do with that?” he asked.


“Moi?
Well, maybe a little,” she said. He started to protest but she kept going. “She
started to take credit for your donations. I had to put that down in the interest
of justice.”


“Of
course,” Irons said, knowing he wasn't going to get anywhere arguing with her.
He was pretty sure the holo of their adventures and her showcasing the incident
in Pyrax had also played a hand in things. Mayfair must be really pissed right
about now. You'd think she would have learned by now not to pull that kind of
crap, it just came back and bit her in the ass. “You were saying that Willis is
behind some of the other rumors though? But she spiked her own guns in that
bar. I was curious why they didn't call her on it.”


“I
am too. Perhaps one of them caught it earlier? Now I'm not sure. She hasn't
been completely truthful with you or about you. I had thought it was jealousy
at one point.”


“Jealousy?”
he asked amused.


“Over
miss O...” He held up a hand wincing. “Sorry.”


“Ah.
An interesting datum,” he said after a moment.


“Here
is another. She's a last minute addition to the team,” Sprite replied.


“Come
again?” he said freezing.


“You
heard that correctly the first time Admiral. She actually bumped someone else.
She has... get this, no qualifications.”


“Is
this in the net?” he asked. “I would have thought you would have brought it up
earlier,” he frowned.


“No.
That's just it. I picked it up when we went for that last load an hour ago. I
set the system to record while we were gone. I check the feed when we get in
range. Two of the delegates were talking out of school near a microphone and
the bot I left behind faithfully recorded the entire conversation. Do you wish
to hear the juicy gossip?”


“Spare
me,” he said, holding his hands out.


“Well,
one more piece, I just got the blurb from my bot and I've been digesting it as
we talk. It seems the pilot of the shuttle, the one that had it's accident?
Mister Garth Brooks? That one?”


“Yeah?”


“He
was having a bit of a brag session with some of his fellows. It seems Miss
Willis seduced him the day before the accident. Even sweet talked him into
doing it in the shuttle after he told her you would be working on it later.”


“Really?”
he asked in slight disgust. “And this factors in...” he paused as he suddenly
understood. He froze as pieces came together. Damn... double damn. “She got
access to both the boat bay and the shuttle?”


“Yes.”
She waited a moment pausing to digest more information. “Get this, before he
moved out of range of the microphone he said she wore him out so bad he blacked
out. The next thing he knew they were scrambling to get out of there before
Dieter caught them. He said something about their streaking out and ducking
behind crates and then streaking to a supply closet to get dressed. When they
were done she dumped him on the spot.”


“Huh.”


“She
also seduced one of the engineers. He made a crack about her thighs and strong
muscles...” he made a face. “Which I take it you don't want to hear.”


“Right,”
he growled.


“The
thing is, this engineer tech is assigned to the plasma grid on the deck...”


“Where
April and I were at. Giving him, or her access. I get it,” he said sitting up. 
“So she's a suspect?”


Sprite's
avatar nodded, cold sober. “Oh, prime suspect. Definitely. She has some martial
arts training. She's manipulative, and she doesn't stick her head out. She was
at or near several of the accidents that weren't accidents. From her behavior
on Briev she has no qualms about killing someone.” She replayed some of his
memories of Briev, freezing and zooming in on the woman's face a few times. “It
does make me wonder who paid her. And why? Also, why is she still trying after
they tried to kill us all?”


“Possibly
a promised bonus,” Irons sighed. “The other question is a bit more ticklish. Is
she acting alone? If it really is her that is. So far all we have is
circumstantial evidence to go on. Supposition is not proof. ”


“You
mean we need to catch her in the act.”


“Yes,”
Irons sighed. “Which means laying that trap we have been planning.”


 


“You
sure about this Admiral?” Bailey asked giving a dark look to the enhanced image
of the battered old ship. “She's a rat trap,” he said, sounding disgusted. The
ship was indeed battered, covered in patches they could see even from this
distance.


She
wasn't an ordinary free trader though. She was huge, a bulk freighter, designed
to carry large amounts of cargo in her six massive holds. Unlike other ships
she had a fat ponderous silhouette, probably due to the fact that the cargo
holds were in pairs side by side instead of arranged in a linear pattern.  Her
bridge and crew quarters were on the bow and spine, jutting out between the
forward most cargo holds and extending back to the rear. The rear had a truss
arrangement of eight fusion drives. Along her spine and somewhere in between
her cylindrical holds the single class one fusion reactor was tucked in, along
with the hyperdrive and other things needed to run a ship.


She
was ponderously slow, mainly because only one or two of her sublight engines
were still functioning. She didn't have a wedge, her particle shields were
barely up, and from the thermal imaging she was dangerously overloaded with
people. From the looks of things she was a flying space habitat. Four thousand
life signs from the look of it.


He
wasn't sure about her, but he was running out of options. From what he and
Sprite had picked up on the planet, Kiev was one of only four ships that
visited the planet, one other being Io. Since he knew Io was avoiding this area
he was pretty sure they weren't coming back this way any time soon.


The
other two ships had been and gone several months ago and weren't due back for a
year or more. Which left Kiev. Bulky, slow, but the only option.


“Probably,
but beggars can't be choosers at this point,” Irons shrugged. Which was true.
He had no intention of sitting on his ass on the ground for a year or more.


“She's
still out there John, not even half way here. She's not due to make planetary
orbit for another week. Which means her drives are pretty shot,” Bailey said,
wrinkling his nose. He didn't bother to mention that they would be leaving a
day before the ship managed to get into orbit of the planet. They wouldn't even
be passing each other on the way either since Kiev was coming in from the Senka
jump point.


“Or
she's low on fuel. Or overloaded,” Irons shrugged.


“He
always liked a challenge,” Sprite replied with a suffering sigh. “I thought Io
11 was bad, then we got here with little or no tools to fix stuff. No offense
chief,” she said hastily.


“None
taken,” the chimp snorted. He shook his head. “Just don't go bad mouthing my
ship now that we've gotten her straightened out.”


“She's
a good ship. With a good crew,” Sprite admitted.


“That
she is. So  you're going with this Kiev?”


“Yes.
I was hoping a ship would be heading to Senka but Kiev just came from there.
Your captain isn't happy about doing a blind jump to the space colony since we
don't have the nav data. Kiev confirms the space colonies are still there, but
wont release the transit data or much more beyond that.”


“The
good news?” Sprite said with a smirk. “The good news is no one on board Kiev
knows about that crap in Pyrax. And I'm keeping it that way. I'm monitoring the
communications to the ship. Nothing is going out without my say so.”


“Ah.
Well, if you find someone has been talking out of turn, let me know. I'll
gladly tie them into knots for you,” Bailey said with a simian feral yawn.


“Deal,”
Sprite said with mischief. Irons sighed shaking his head.


“I
can't say I blame the skipper for not wanting to do a blind jump to a system
that was torn up by pirates,” Bailey said shaking his head after a moment.
“They could still be around. I'd like to steer clear. One encounter in my life
is my limit.”


“I
can't blame him either. Since the cargo hold is about empty of trade goods,
except the ones I'm sending back and all that grain and wool Notuma traded for.
So you are on your way back home,” Irons said shrugging. “Which means I'm going
with Kiev to her next stop. She's going to Antigua.”


“Hmmm,”
Bailey said rubbing his chin in thought. After a moment he shook his head and
tugged on one ear. “Nope never heard of it,” Bailey said with a shrug.


“I
have. I was there over seven centuries ago. So if it is still around there is
some hope it will have more tech than Triang or Agnosta.”


“Your
hoping for another system to bootstrap like Pyrax?”


“Something
like that,” Irons smiled. In truth he wasn't sure. Antigua had been an agro
world with a moderate space industry but according to the data he'd gotten from
Io that space industry had been blown away in the war. They had a dense
population and like Triang had a network of defensive weapons on the planet's
surface that was most likely deterring the pirates.


“It
seems to me this is... I dunno each system you upgrade is going to be like the
city states of ancient Greece on earth,” Bailey mused.


Irons
turned to the chief in surprise. Bailey rubbed his chin then turned his brown
eyes on the Admiral. “What? You think I don't read?” he asked amused enough to
let a canine tooth show.


“Never
dreamed it chief. Just surprised you're into ancient history.”


“I've
dabbled once in a while,” the chief snorted. “Mainly out of boredom or a cross
reference from something I was looking up... or to keep up with the wives. I
hate it when they talk over me and get a patient look when I ask stupid
questions. I'm curious if I'm right though.”


“You
are,” Irons grimaced. “That is how most of the systems were working. They were
independent city states if they had any central organization. Most don't
though.”


“Yeah,
that's true, every man for himself,” Bailey said nodding. “So bootstrapping
them...”


“Will
upgrade their standard of living and give them something to export,” Sprite
replied.


“Which
they can trade to other nearby colonies,” Irons said nodding. “They are doing
that now but in small penny packets. One ship every couple of months or one a
year,” he grimaced.


“To
trade you've got to have a surplus of something of equal value to trade for,”
Bailey replied. “Most colonies are still living hand to mouth Admiral. So the
goods will pile up.”


“Ah,
but that's where it gets interesting. As the Admiral said, upgrading the
standard of living and manufacturing will cause an economic boom. Goods will be
traded first internally, then market forces will cause expansion to new
markets. But industrialization will drive down the cost of goods. Which means
they can be made quicker and cheaper, and thus sold cheaper,” Sprite explained
mischievously.


“Not
at first  I bet. Someone's going to charge an arm and a leg for stuff.”


“Of
course,” Sprite replied in agreement. “Profit, though they won't see it that
way. Start up has it's own costs, paying back the initial loan, and paying for
the next run. But after a while as trade becomes routine and competition sets
in, the cost should come down.”


“Maybe,”
the chimp rubbed his chin. “How are they going to find out about what is needed
where?”


“Same
way anyone else will. By talking to people. Which will also get the ball
rolling towards civilization again.”


“Oh,”
Bailey shrugged. “So they get in a rut after a while. How are they going to get
out of it?”


“It
will have to change and adapt when we keep upgrading planets,” Irons replied.
“I'm not stopping at these. Each will influence those around them first, and
others will in turn do the same.”


“Oh,”
Bailey nodded. “But that just makes everyone a juicier target for the pirates,”
he grimaced at the thought.


“We
all hang together or we all hang separately,” Irons murmured. “An external
threat will force the systems to work together to rebuild each other and
provide for common defense. For if a pirate is on your border, he can cross
over to your neighbors.”


“He
got that analogy from an old grass fire one from earth,” Sprite replied dryly.


“Huh?”
Bailey said, brows knit in confusion.


“Never
mind,” Irons said testy, shooting an annoyed look up. “By working together they
can protect themselves and each other. That will also generate cooperation in
other avenues.”


“Which
will stimulate trade and knit the Federation back together. I see it now. It's
all rather neat.”


“It's
a mess of variables. What if's are a pain in the ass to build a plan on.
Supposition on top of supposition. If one proves untrue the entire thing can
come crumbling down,” Sprite sighed.


“But
it's what we've got to work with right now. That and another.”


“What?”


“Well,
do you really want to go back to the dark ages?”


“Ah,
I gotcha.”


“The
natural desire to make a better living for themselves and their children.
Another factor we have in this equation.”


“An
important one,” Irons replied.
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“Got
everything?” Bailey asked as he came out of his quarters. He patted the bag and
nodded looking over to the chief engineer. His personal things were all stored
in the navy duffel of course. Everything else was already on the launch.


“Yup.”


“You
travel light. Like a spacer,” the chimp said with a nod of approval.


Irons
smiled. That was a stupid observation. “Been one for my entire life chief so I
oughta,”


“Sorry,
forgot about that,” Bailey said with a snort.


“You
sure you want in on this?” Irons asked, looking down at the chimp.


“Wouldn't
miss it for the world,” Bailey growled softly. Irons snorted. They made their
way through the ship to the boat bay. When they entered the Admiral felt a
flare of energy and froze. Bailey did as well.


“What?”
he asked softly. Brown eyes studied the boat bay. He didn't see anything amiss.


“Keep
still.” Irons growled softly back. “Act like your feet are glued to the floor.
Heavy gravity.”


“Ah
Admiral. Chief. Sorry you are caught up in this,” Miss Willis said, coming
around the nearest stack of crates. She was dressed in a black stocking suit.
She was holding a stripped down Briev plasma gun in both hands. He was curious
about how she'd smuggled it on board his launch and onto the ship. She was good
apparently. Too good at her job. Too bad her time had just expired.


“What
happened to Chloe?” Bailey asked, looking over to the boat bay officer slumped
over her console. The white haired woman seemed okay from the brief scan Irons
shot her way. Her vitals were stable anyway. His entire focus was on the
assassin.


“She's
taking a nap,” Willis said with a nasty smile, glancing at the heavyset woman.
“Don't worry, she won't remember a thing. She'll have one hell of a migraine
though.”


“Teserac
poison,” Irons ground out, nodding. “That explains the mystery migraines Bryan
ran into. It breaks down in minutes once it wears off.”


Willis
cocked an eyebrow and then smiled nastily. “You're both strong I'll give you
that. That is at least ten gravities coming from that plate,” Willis said,
walking around them. From the look of it she was lining up so her back was to a
plasma conduit. No doubt attempting to conceal that a plasma weapon had been
used.


“Ah.
So, you rigged the plate to go off, and all the other traps?” Irons asked,
formally for the record. He could tell she had tried to scramble his
communications, but she wasn't the only one to have cards up their sleeve.
Cards he wasn't quite ready to play just yet. He wanted to give her just enough
rope to hang herself good and proper. They say confessions are good for the
soul.


“Yes,”
she smiled a nasty smile. “I had to come out in the open this time, since
you've forced my hand by stubbornly not dying.” She smiled a little bitterly
over that fact. “I'll say this about you Admiral, they made you a tough
customer. But not tough enough,” she glanced over her shoulder to make sure she
was positioned correctly.


“I
wasn't happy about the virus, I think my employers will not be happy when I get
back and explain to them just how unhappy I am about it. But that's neither
here nor there,” she shrugged aiming. She shifted, trying to get the marks
lined up just right. She wanted this to look good. She also wanted to see Irons
squirm before he died. He'd caused her no end of pain. It wasn't personal.


“Who
are you're employers?” Bailey asked.


“Now,
now, I'm not the ordinary villainess. I don't do monologues,” she said coyly as
she smiled again and leveled the weapon to aim carefully. “I believe the
gravity emitter will distort your shields. They shouldn't be functional.”


“Normally
yes,” the Admiral said with a shrug. “In this case...” His shields flared a
bright blue as she fired. The yellow and white plasma bolt sizzled against the
shield, energy arching down to scorch the deck and bulkhead. The air flashed,
popped, and crackled with the discharged energy. Circuitry in the path of the
discharge popped like popcorn. The lights flickered. Those near exploded in a
shower of sparks. Bailey looked around wide eyed. His fur was standing on end.
Irons glanced at him to make sure he was okay. He wasn't sure if it was from
the static energy or stress of the moment.


She
fired twice more then grimaced and threw the cut down rifle down. “No matter.
When I blow that hatch you'll be sucked out into the dark,” she said. She
turned heading to the hatch.


“Nope,”
Sprite said slamming the hatch shut and locking it with audible clicks and
thunks. Irons shook his head as Willis paused and started to turn back to him.


“As
I was saying, ordinarily, a grav trap would have distorted my shields. Had it
worked in the first place,” he said. He took a step as she turned. Her eyes
went wide. The door behind the engineers opened and security personnel came in
followed by the security chief and the captain. Both senior men were scowling
blackly, holding weapons.


Her
eyes darted for the plasma gun she had discarded. Irons morphed his hand into a
blaster. “Don't,” he warned.


She
licked her lips in uncertainty. “I can pay you a lot of money,” she said,
glancing at the captain, then the others. Her eyes shifted about, a rat caught
in her own trap. “A lot of money.”


“Save
it sister, we've heard all we needed to hear,” Bailey growled. The medic was
making his way through the crowd of security personnel to the slumped Chloe.
Security personnel in the front were holding him back, keeping him from getting
too close and becoming a hostage.


“So
what are you going to do?” she asked hands at her side. Irons detected the item
she palmed.


He
shrugged. “That is up to the captain. I am a passenger after all. I was the
wronged party, and I am a Federation Navy officer, so legally I suppose we
should hand you over to the local authorities,” he said. “Of course I could
have you charged under Federation law. But I think the locals...” He looked at
the stern captain. Ferguson nodded.


“You
mean in Pyrax?” Bailey snorted. “Oh hell no,” he shook his head.


“What?”
Willis said darting glances at him then to the others. 


“You
honestly think we'd trust that den of thieves and murdering swine? We have our
own code of justice missy,” Chambers the security chief snarled. His fingers
tapped a rhythm on his thigh. “So, one shot at mercy lady, who paid you?”


“You'll
get nothing out of me,” she said, lifting her chin. “So you might as well send
me down to the planet,” she said defiantly.


“I
was curious if you were working alone,” Irons said. He studied her readouts
carefully. He toyed with the idea of throwing names at her to see which she
reacted most strongly too. He abandoned the idea almost immediately, the others
seemed done with waiting. “But it seems you are the lone assassin type.” She
flushed a little at that. From her responses she had acted alone. He was glad
to know that, he still wanted to know who was behind her, but he was pretty
sure he could guess.


This
time the Admiral smiled, turning to the captain. He turned back to the
assassin. “You don't deny attempting to kill me and killing crewman Dallas and
the others?” he asked.


“You
caught me red handed remember?” she asked with a snarl. She glanced at the
guards on either side of her. Neither had moved within arms reach. “Just how
did you deactivate my trap?” she asked, hands on her hips. 


He
snorted. “You might have gotten around the bot so you could loop the video, but
Sprite was there watching when you did. And you may have looped it, but you
didn't loop my launch,” he said. He waved to it. She glanced that way, face
cold and eyes flashing and then looked back to him. “When she detected the
first anomaly she checked the feed from it. And lo and behold, there you were.
You underestimated her.”


“Ah,”
she frowned.


“The
trap... well, I cut the power the moment you sent the signal to activate it,”
Sprite said smugly. “Can we get this over with soon? We need to go through her
gear and get back on schedule. Kiev will be in range in two days.”


Willis's
eyes widened. “Wait you...” she scowled. “Then how...” Her eyes darted back and
forth.


“All
a trap,” Bailey said with a feigned yawn. He loved seeing the psychopathic
bitch squirm. “One you fell for. Neat. Catch a saboteur in her own snare,” he
chuckled an earthy chuckle. Willis scowled, face red in shame. He turned to the
Admiral and jiggled his ears. The Admiral snorted.


“I
just wish we had done something like this sooner. For April's sake. For those
you killed,” he growled a little as two guards came up behind the woman. “Just
a moment.” He raised his right arm and a blue bolt arched out. She spasmed in
place then fell to the ground. “There.”


“What'd
you do? Kill her?” Bailey asked as a guard toed the girl.


“Check
her hands. She's got something in one. A weapon of some sort,” Irons advised. 


The
guards opened one tightly clenched palm. Blood dribbled out of the hand. A
small knife was there between her fingers. The other hand had a tiny capsule.


“Flash
bang I bet,” Bailey sniffed. “Or poison gas.” He turned to the captain. “So
what do we do with her now?”


Ferguson
studied the situation for a moment and then nodded, straightening and adjusting
his uniform. “I take it you recorded and broadcast this entire incident?”


“Still
recording actually, I haven't broadcast it ship wide yet. I was about to,”
Sprite said happily.


“You
can pause now,” Chambers said. “We all know her for what she is,” he nodded to
Irons in grudging respect. 


Bailey
turned brown inquiring eyes on the captain.


Ferguson
grimaced. “As you said chief, we have our own way of justice. One I plan on
putting into motion now,” he said firmly. He motioned to her. “Take her to the
nearest airlock and seal her in. I'll be along behind you Ed in a minute.”


The
security chief nodded mutely at the two guards. 


“What
are you going to do sir?” Bryan asked, looking up from working on Chloe.


“What
has to be done.”


 


There
was a whistle from the overhead speakers fifteen minutes later. “Ladies and
gentlemen, your attention. For those of you watching the monitors, please be
patient. Those with children or weak stomachs are asked to look away,” the
captain said firmly.


Irons
was proud of the man. He may be putting what he thought was his career in
jeopardy but he was doing the right thing. He was standing up for his crew and
his ship.


“For
the past several months we have been haunted by sabotage. A person was damaging
this ship, killing and injuring this crew to perform a paid assassination. This
was someone we trusted, someone we knew. We trapped that person a few minutes
ago. You will most likely be startled and dismayed to discover the identity of
the culprit.”


On
the LCD screens the feed from the Admiral's shuttle played out. A few people in
the wardroom and rec rooms gasped at seeing little Miss Willis, the friendly
buxom blond turn out to be a ruthless killer. 


 “I
assure you her guilt is genuine. We have her own recorded confession of her
misdeeds. She has shown no remorse for the death of crewman Dallas, Zerek,
Ciera Dawn,  or the others. Or the injuries and damage she has inflicted,” the
captain's iron voice ground out. A small window opened and played the events in
the boat bay from minutes ago. When it was done he continued. Her confession
left more than one person rattled.


When
the recording reached the part where the Admiral had stunned her it froze and
the captain's voice returned, stern and full of righteous wrath. “And now she
is going to be punished.” The feed cut to a view of the airlock once more. She
floated there, looking around, a little muzzy.


“Miss
Willis do you have any last words before I pronounce sentence?” the captain
asked politely. She flipped the camera the bird then looked at the outer
airlock door window and gulped. Tears sparkled around her eyes, drifting free
to float around her. To be spaced was a spacer's worst nightmare. To drift,
helpless in a suit was one thing. Explosive decompression was something else.
At least it would be quick. Not however painless to her, Irons thought without
a touch of remorse over what was about to play out. She did deserve it after
all.


“Eloquently
put I suppose. Very well then. Miss Willis for the crimes of multiple sabotage
of this ship, endangerment of her crew and passengers, murder of three crew
members, and maiming of four others, I hereby sentence you to death. Sentence
to be carried out immediately.”


She
stared at the view port then to the camera. Mutely she shook her head back and
forth. “Good bye and good riddance Miss Willis. May the goddess of space keep
you. We don't want you, or your kind,” the captain said coldly.


She
gulped again, terror written over her features. Then a strange calm came over
them. The fans in the airlock shut off and closed. She looked around. “The
captain pressurized the airlock to twice normal,” Sprite said quietly.


“Hush,”
Irons said, clenching his jaw. The airlock opened and Willis screamed silently
as she was flung out into the void. The airlock closed then cycled.


“Sentence
is carried out. If anyone has a problem with this you may leave the same way,
or debark on Triang. I frankly don't care either way. Carry on,” the captain
said. The circuit was cut and then regular programming resumed.


Irons
grimaced as the people around them began to talk.


“Good
riddance to bad rubbish,” Bailey said with a snort. He looked around, shrugged
then downed his beer. “She got what was coming to her. Just wish we'd caught
her before,” he said and shook his head.


“Me
too. Me too,” Irons sighed.
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“Coonies
need a lot of love and attention,” Bryan said, practically in tears. He knelt
and patted the pelt of the two. “Luke and Daisy will do you right. Just don't
feed them any cat food. Or at least not too much. It causes gout in them when
they get older.”


“We
wont,” the girl said, nodding. Her pigtails danced. Bryan smiled as Luke
reached up and played with the bows in her hair. “Stop that,” she giggled
tickling the chittering beast.


“They
are quite beautiful,” the pudgy mother said, smiling. The young boy played with
Daisy. She yawned needle sharp teeth and then closed her eyes after a moment.
“She's tired hon.”


“Both
are from prize winning parents so you'll have no trouble trading them. They eat
bugs and small pests too so they will help keep pests under control. They are
nocturnal, so expect them to be up and about at night,” Bryan said.


“They
are beautiful,” the father said, resting a hand on the boy's shoulder. “Never
did see a black one with white on it,” he said softly. He shook his head. “I
had a regular one when I was a kid. But the last time we had a plague...” He
shook his head, cutting himself off from the painful memory to spare himself
and the kids.


“They've
had all their shots. I made sure of that,” Bryan said nodding. “I gave the
local Doc more for later litters.”


“Thought
you said they're from the same litter Doc?” the mother said. 


“Oh
I'm not a doctor. At least not yet anyway,” Bryan said straightening. “I'm just
a paramedic. But I'm learning,” he sighed. “And believe me, there is a lot to
learn,” he grimaced as they nodded. “But back to the litter... well, see when I
was leaving I had my coonie Nara over there implanted with embryo's of other
coonies. That way she would bear a litter that could interbreed if necessary.”


“Ah..
What's...”


“Later
dear. When you're older,” the mother said, smiling down at her thoroughly
confused daughter. The girls nose scrunched up in disgust then she shrugged as
Luke tugged at her shirt collar then tried to burrow into the front of her
shirt. She squirmed then shrieked a giggle. The adults laughed.


“They
do that. Especially when it's cold out,” her father said smiling. “Come on,
thanks Doc, or Mr para... What was your name again?”


“Bryan.
Bryan Kelly,” Bryan said with a smile. They shook hands.


“Thanks
Mister Kelly. We'll take real good care of them, honest,” the girl said
turning away.


“That's
all I ask. Take care,” Bryan nodded as the family moved off. He dashed a tear
as he turned away. “It's hard,” he sighed. He looked down to Nara. “I know.
You'll miss them.”


She
chattered and waved behind her then tugged at his pant leg. He picked her up,
hugging her to himself, then walked back to the space port.


 


“Admiral
did you hear the news?” Sprite asked. He looked up. They were about twelve
hours from their departure time. The medic had returned to the ship a few hours
ago looking like he'd just sold his soul. He shook his head. Bryan shouldn't
breed animals if he couldn't handle the final separation. Was there too much
empathy there? As a medic he needed it. But as a farmer or in this case a
breeder? He sighed. He'd tried to tell the young man not to get too attached.
He'd been through this before on Anvil, you'd think he would have learned by
now.


“What?”


“The
Neo felines have made a deal to remain on the planet. They set up a territory
in an uninhabited mountain range with a series of valleys in between. The area
is heavy with game, but untouched because of it's remote location.”


“Oh?
Good.”


“You
knew.” Sprite accused.


“I
guessed. It wasn't a hard guess, I was pretty sure they weren't going to go
back to Agnosta or Pyrax after all.”


“True.”


“I
believe we arranged a present for them?”


“Yes,
they should get it when they land,” Sprite said amused. She wasn't sure about
Irons' generosity, but since he was adamant about going through with it, she
might as well watch.


 The
Admiral had donated replicated camping gear to get them set up in a valley they
chose as a base. They ran into the felines in the boat bay as he was loading
his launch. Asia thanked him. Hera growled, but thanked him as well.


“You
are not what I expected Admiral. Not at all,” Hera growled gruffly as the
others looked on. “I was expecting a poppycock Admiral. All wind and piss,” she
said then wrinkled her mouth and nose and looked away. 


“Some
people are like that,” Irons said shrugging. “It just goes to show, you can't
judge a book by it's cover.”


“Yes
I see that now. You aren't a good looking cover, too little hair,” she growled.
She turned away clearly amused. “But you have incredible depths. Filled with a
generous spirit and a stubborn do gooder streak. Good luck with that Admiral.
You are going to need it. The universe isn't a very forgiving place. And nice
guys finish last.”


He
snorted. “Thanks.” She turned and held out a hand paw. He accepted it without
reservation. They shook. She nodded. “Good luck and good hunting. To you all,”
he nodded to the others.


A
few were nursing kits. They looked up and nodded. “You as well Admiral,” the
nearest murmured, then went back to her kits. Hera looked over her shoulder as
their grips released. “Lets go.”


Irons
watched them go. “Curious. You seem almost sad to see them go,” Sprite said as
the Neo-cats left.


“You're
curious about that? I'm more curious about that crack about not being a good
looking cover,” Irons said with a laugh.


“Funny,”
Sprite said. “So Kiev is going to be our new home?”


“Looks
like it.” He watched as their shuttle undocked. “Destiny is headed back to
Pyrax. That's a dead end. For now. We'd be constantly harassed by this cloud
hanging over me, and we'd be a magnet for every assassin in the system.”


“Perhaps,”
Sprite sighed. “Onward and upward to new challenges and adventures?”


“Now
you're talking,” he said nodding to her on the HUD. He turned and left the
observation lounge.


 


“I've
copied the civilian side of the database for you. We've created a couple of
cores. We're going to leave them with others, but this should help you if you
need it,” Sprite said to the kid.


Everette
nodded, hand caressing the stack. “Hundreds of Petabytes of information. I
can't wait to get into it,” he said, eyes a little glassy. He was looking a
little dreamy. Sprite sighed, recognizing the signs.


“It's
not your personal play toy you know,” Sprite said shaking her virtual head.
“It's to help you and other hobbyists on the ship. Drivers, manuals, tutorials,
movies, copies of star maps, Encyclopedia Galactica, that sort of stuff. Plus a
ton of other stuff I'm not going to get into. It will be fun for you to
discover on your own. Like I said, we're giving this to everyone. The Admiral
gave a copy of the medical information to Bryan and each of the medical
personnel as well. Don't lose this. Or screw it up. Just copy it. Don't try to
write stuff in there.”


“Oh
I won't.”


“Read
only. Seriously,” she said knowing the organic wasn't paying attention. She
sighed giving the assistant engineer a dark look.


Harry
spread his hands and had an amused but exasperated look on his face. “I'll keep
them honest ma'am.”


“You
do that,” she said. She shook her head. “There is a copy of every piece of
software in Destiny in there. So if something goes down, this is your last line
of defense to get it back up and running. Take care of it.”


Harry
prodded the kid. “Thank you ma'am. We will treasure it.” He prodded the kid
again. “Say something dummy. And stop making out with the thing, you're
freaking me out.”


“Huh?”
the kid looked up and then blushed. “Uh, Thanks?” he said then hunched his
shoulders. His fingers clenched. From his expression he was light years away.
Obviously he was eager to get into the data. The Admiral was right, a little
taste of knowledge, or the ability, the sheer interest in learning and organics
became addicted to it. At least the good ones.


“Like
a kid on his birthday. Can't wait to open the gift,” Sprite said with a laugh.
“All right I'll leave you to it. You've got about an hour before we leave to
shoot me any last minute questions. Make them good.” She cut the channel and
went on to her next project.


 


He
shook hands with Bailey at the shuttle lock, nodded to the purser and the
others there. “Another send off. From the look on his face I'm sure he's glad
to see you go. What's with you and pursers?” Sprite asked him amused.


“I've
paid for cargo to be transferred to Navy command in Pyrax,” Irons said,
ignoring the AI. “I'd like Horatio to get it.”


“He
will Admiral, you have my word on it,” the captain said with a nod. Bailey
nodded as well. The purser looked like he was going to object but then shut his
mouth and shrugged. 


“Count
on it Admiral,” Bailey said giving the purser a dirty look. “Even though you've
got two whole cargo holds filled with stuff,” he said shaking his head.


“That
should help them out,” Irons said with a smile. “Parts and machines to make
parts. All key coded to Horatio and the command staff's implant signatures. If
anyone else tries to access them they will self destruct,” he said, giving the
purser a warning glance.


“Right.
Good for you Irons,” the captain said with a nod. He caught Notuma's dyspeptic
look of annoyance and frowned. The purser schooled his face to a blank mask
when he caught the look. 


“You'll
most likely make the Agnosta run once more if they don't have one of the other
ships up and running. I'm not sure how much my departure has messed up the yard
schedules.”


“Probably
a lot,” Bailey said shaking his head.


“I've
got a feeling once you do a turn around in Agnosta you'll be tapped to go to
Gaston and then to Seti Alpha after that.”


“Oh?”
the captain asked, quirking an eyebrow upwards. “I thought we didn't have the
nav data....”


Irons
smiled slightly, ducking his head a little. He rubbed at his hair and tugged on
an ear.


“We
do?” The captain glanced at the holo of the AI and then back to Irons. The
Admiral nodded. “When?”


“I
took the liberty of copying it from Io 11's navigational drives when we parted
company. Her entire drive actually, which you have.”


“We
do?”


“It's
in there captain. We locked it down in case of, well...”

“In case we ever ran into pirates again. You don't want that falling into the
wrong hands,” the purser said. He gave a nod of grudging approval.


“Exactly.
Don't attempt to copy it or write over it. It's protected.”


“Good
to know, I'll pass it on to the crew.”


“Gaston
is a nice planet. Agro world like Triang and Agnosta. They were just getting
back to an industrial period when we passed through.”


Notuma
rubbed his jaw. “Once you've seen one agro world, you've pretty much seen them
all. The faces and systems may change, even a few of the materials in and
out...”


“You
might be surprised. I fixed a combine harvester when I was there. I bet they
could get some grain for export with the right help.” Grain was one of the
biggest food imports to Pyrax.


The
purser's eyes lit and he smiled a little. “Good to know,” he said and tapped at
his tablet to make a note. “I'll see if we can get them some farm machinery in
trade.”


“You
do that.”


“Why
Seti after that? They aren't connected,” the captain said, cocking his head.


“I
recommended a nodular approach over the branch one we're currently on.”


“Nodule?”


“Set
up pickets on each of the approaches to Pyrax, and trade. Then push the pickets
out exponentially. That way we're covering all approaches instead of just
focusing on one.”


Bailey
wrinkled his nose and then shook his head. “I...”


The
captain held up a hand. “Yeah I know, above your head shorty. I get it though,
It's kind of stupid to guard one door when the enemy can get through another
with a little more work. I see his point.”


“Thank
you. Agnosta is a key, but the other systems are a little more developed and
have more to offer in trade. They also open up to other areas.”


“Hopefully
we can get some of the other ships out there to pick up the slack. We can't do
this all on our own,” the purser said shaking his head.


Bailey
and the others nodded. Irons stopped nodding and sighed. “We'll see. Don't be
surprised if they poach some of your crew,” he glanced at the captain and then
chief engineer. “They'll need experienced crew on the other ships to buttress
the greenhorns.”


“Good
point. We'll be on guard.”


Irons
glanced at them then snorted at their amused expressions. “Whatever.”


“Admiral,
I'm... I'm sorry about what happened,” the captain said after a brief moment of
silence. Bailey shot him a look. The purser stiffened.


“Not
your doing captain. Thanks though.”


“I'm,
well...”


He
held up a stalling hand. “Don't worry about it captain. We all run through
rough patches of space and sea, the trick is to not let it get to us and keep
moving forward. Eventually the storm will pass and we'll see the other side,”
Irons said.


“I'll
remember that,” the captain said with a smile and nod. 


“Me
too,” Bailey said nodding as well. He shook hands with the Admiral then pulled
him into his grasp for a tight hug.


“Take
care of the old girl you old fart. And your wives too,” Irons said gruffly as
they broke the embrace.


The
chimp laughed shaking his head. He tugged on one ear. “I was kind of wondering
if you were insulting my ladies there for a moment.”


“Never,”
the Admiral said with a head shake. “Try to keep your offspring from blowing
the ship up.”


“I'll
do that,” the chimp said dryly. “Or at least try to.”


“You
do that chief, try real hard,” the captain said dryly, shaking his head.


“Aye
aye sir.”


 Many o the ship were reluctant to see him go, he had
repaired their home, saved it from invasion, helped repair this ship, and even
stocked it with parts and materials.  They were amazed and humbled by his
generosity. Those that had thought he had been a pedophile were won over,
knowing better now. 


The
captain turned as the hatches to the boat bay opened. People came in, humans
and aliens. They lined up in rows outside of the flight line. Standing there
watching. Ferguson nodded to them and extended his hand. Irons took it, shaking
it briefly. 


“Good
luck and goddess speed Admiral. May your touch let hope and rebirth spring
eternal. With luck and hard work we'll see the light once more.”


 Touched,
the engineer turned and came to attention. He saluted crisply, then stepped off
into his shuttle and the future. 


 


The
End
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Yup,
I did it again, breaking the fourth wall to make a comment about the book.
Well, in this case it's a short one, literally. Sorry about that, it's how the
book fell together. The next one (Ghost Station) will be about the same length.
After that I'm not sure.


I
do want to apologize to the readers who were waiting patiently for this book.
Sorry, I had it written and off to Mechmaster last year but well, life got in
the way of editing it. We've both made a special effort to improve my grammar
and writing style. The wait however was excruciating for me as well. That's on
me, not him. He's a great guy for taking the time to give me pointers and check
this over for me, twice. :)


That
wasn't the only reason things slowed down however, a short story I had started
on a whim bit me pretty hard and grew and grew, taking on a life of it's own.
It has grown into a mighty oak, over seven hundred pages of action. It was
quite a break from my normal hard military science fiction. It's your not so
typical alien invasion, blending ideas I picked up from various film,
television, and game sources. You won't believe where the original idea came
from... :) It's called Afraid of the Dark and it's in Mechmaster's clutches
right now.


For
those of you wondering, book 4 Ghost Station is almost done (As of July 2012)
but it will take a while to be cleaned up and edited. I've been sitting on
Jethro since January 2012, I'll release that a month or so after I've released
this book. Look for it then. Ghost Station might be out by the end of
the year but I doubt it.


Books
like Afraid of the Dark and others are in the editing stage and will hopefully
be out soon. Hopefully.


Book
2 of the side story Jethro, titled First to Fight, is progressing off and on.
Book 5 of the Wandering Engineer, titled Plague Planet, has been started but
has a long way to go before it's release.


I've
also been working on other projects. You can read about some of them on my
blog. Link in the Appendix section above.


 




 


Quicky FAQ:


 


“Are
you self publishing?”  


Yes.


 


“Your
copy editing stinks! Can't you do better?” 


I'm
trying. Mechmaster has graciously offered to lend his services. He's a great
guy. Check out his Dalek comic if you get a chance. All mistakes are mine and
mine alone.


 


“How
many books in this series?” 


I
don't have a definitive number since I keep getting ideas for more each day.
Right now I'm at 22 for this universe and climbing. Some are already out, some
are in various stages of production, and a few are only treatments.  They are
broken into 4 time periods to illustrate various major events.


 


Is
First Steps a part of the Wandering Engineer universe?” 


Yes.
First steps is a prequel book, a part of a series I'm also working on and one
of the 22 books in the universe I mentioned above. It will all become clear (I
hope) later. It's sequel is in the works.


 


“What
other projects are you working on?” 


Well,
I'm constantly working on the manual for this book. The manual, or bible as
some call it is broken into several files and folders. Ships, people, tech,
worlds. I like to sculpt many of the aliens with Sculptris. You can see some on
my blog or on the Foundation3D site. I'll be compiling it all and releasing it
sometime in the future.


I
have also been toying with an MMO/RPG UDK game based in the Afraid of the Dark
universe. I did a bit of work there, slowing things up quite a bit.
Unfortunately I've decided to table it for now. It could make a come back if I
get back into UDK when engine 4 is released.


 


 


 




[bookmark: _toc5816]Sneak Peek:


Jethro goes to war:


“One of the things I have to get
through to you is that a sniper is ninety nine percent observer. We call in the
shots,” the Sergeant said standing at attention.


Jethro's nostrils flared as he
picked up an unknown scent. He did a little subtle glancing around. He was
pretty sure it was coming from the rear, near the corner. He didn't want to
look around though, he needed to focus on the course instructor. He had a
feeling the class was going to be harder than he'd anticipated. He knew the
paper side alone was one of his weaknesses.


“A sniper observes the
battlefield, and calls in intelligence or calls for fire. Rarely do you ever
engage. Does anyone know why?”


“Because when we do we let the
enemy know we are in the area sir.” Shiku the white arctic Neo fox growled.


“Exactly. It sends up a flare.
That's a bad thing,” the human Sergeant nodded. “But sometimes you have to,” he
grimaced. “If at all possible try to remember to pick off the closest units
first, then move back down the range. You'll find that the rounds kill better
at range. Close range shots are moving fast and the round doesn't do nearly as
much tumbling, and therefore a lot less damage to the intended target.”


He looked around and then sighed.
“I know some of you are in love with the T, that is hitting someone in the
sweet spot here,” he touched his face from eye to eye down to his mouth. “We
call this the T because if you get the shot right on a human the round will
penetrate easily and sever the spinal column killing the target in a split
second. It is the essence of one shot one kill. However...” he paced for a
moment. “However a head shot is a bitch to pull off right at range. Your target
is moving, bobbing and weaving, and one wrong variable can mean he's alive,
scared, but alive,” he shook his head. “Which is bad. He can take cover and
then return fire or call in your position.”


“Another reason to avoid head
shots is that some species do not have the same structure as a human. Shoot,
oh, say a Tarq in the head and the round would bounce off their slopped skulls.
Others do not have the same centralized weakness of a human so beware.” He
waited a moment while they digested that.


“Observation, Attention to
detail, Stealth, and Science. It all comes together in a first rate sniper,”
the instructor intoned.


Suddenly his chest blossomed in
red gore. He dropped to the floor like a rag doll. The class looked around,
wide eyes. Some were getting out of their chairs, others had hit the deck.


Jethro felt the pulse of
information coming from a transceiver near the front quarter behind the desk.
He glanced that way but and then turned, focusing on the intruder. He ripped
his uniform off and cloaked. The velcro strips went with tearing sounds as he
dropped to all fours...
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